

## HARVARD COLLEGE LIBRARY



GIFT OF THE

GOVERNMENT
OF THE UNITED STATES









# INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE FORT WAYNE, IND., AREA

### **HEARINGS**

BEFORE THE

# COMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

EIGHTY-FOURTH CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

FEBRUARY 28, MARCH 1, AND APRIL 25, 1955

Printed for the use of the Committee on Un-American Activities

INCLUDING INDEX



UNITED STATES

GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

WASHINGTON: 1955

DEPOSITED BY THE STATE GETTAGEN AND THE STATE GETTAGEN AND THE STATE SETATE SETATES SE

JUN 14 1955

61497

#### COMMITTEE ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES

#### UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FRANCIS E. WALTER, Pennsylvania, Chairman

MORGAN M. MOULDER, Missouri CLYDE DOYLE, California JAMES B. FRAZIER, Jr., Tennessee EDWIN E. WILLIS, Louisiana HAROLI: H. VELDE, Illinois BERNARD W. KEARNEY, New York DONALD L. JACKSON, California GORDON H. SCHERER, Ohio

THOMAS W. BEALE, Sr., Chief Clerk

### CONTENTS

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
February 28, 1955, testimony of—	Page
Julia Jacobs	20
Lawrence Cover	56
John Thomas Gojack	71
March 1, 1955, testimony of—	• • •
John Thomas Gojack (resumed)	91
April 25, 1955, testimony of—	
David Mates	158
Eugene Maurice Shafarman	200
Index	i
III	



#### Public Law 601, 79th Congress

The legislation under which the House Committee on Un-American Activities operates is Public Law 601, 79th Congress [1946], chapter 753, 2d session, which provides:

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, \* \* \*

#### PART 2—RULES OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

#### RILLE X

#### SEC. 121. STANDING COMMITTEES

17. Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine members.

#### Rule XI

#### POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEE

- (q) (1) Committee on Un-American Activities.
- (A) Un-American activities.
- (2) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee, is authorized to make from time to time investigations of (i) the extent, character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States, (ii) if the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propaganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and (iii) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any necessary remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investi-

gation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and to take such testimony, as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommittee, or by any member designated by any such chairman, and may be served by any person designated by any such chairman or member.

#### RULES ADOPTED BY THE 84TH CONGRESS

House Resolution 5, January 5, 1955

#### Rule X

#### STANDING COMMITTEES

1. There shall be elected by the House, at the commencement of each Congress, the following standing committees:

(q) Committee on Un-American Activities, to consist of nine members.

#### RULE XI

#### POWERS AND DUTIES OF COMMITTEES

17. Committee on Un-American Activities.

- (a) Un-American Activities.

(b) The Committee on Un-American Activities, as a whole or by subcommittee. is authorized to make from time to time, investigations of (1) the extent, character, and objects of un-American propaganda activities in the United States, (2) the diffusion within the United States of subversive and un-American propaganda that is instigated from foreign countries or of a domestic origin and attacks the principle of the form of government as guaranteed by our Constitution, and (3) all other questions in relation thereto that would aid Congress in any necessary remedial legislation.

The Committee on Un-American Activities shall report to the House (or to the Clerk of the House if the House is not in session) the results of any such investigation, together with such recommendations as it deems advisable.

For the purpose of any such investigation, the Committee on Un-American Activities, or any subcommittee thereof, is authorized to sit and act at such times and places within the United States, whether or not the House is sitting, has recessed, or has adjourned, to hold such hearings, to require the attendance of such witnesses and the production of such books, papers, and documents, and to take such testimony as it deems necessary. Subpenas may be issued under the signature of the chairman of the committee or any subcommitee, or by any member designated by such chairman, and may be served by any person desig-

## INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE FORT WAYNE, IND., AREA

#### MONDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 1955

UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE
ON UN-AMERICAN ACTIVITIES,
Washington, D. C.

#### PUBLIC HEARING

The subcommittee of the Committee on Un-American Activities met, pursuant to notice, at 10:20 a.m., in the caucus room, 362, Old House Office Building, Washington, D. C., Hon. Morgan M. Moulder (chairman) presiding.

Committee members present: Representatives Morgan M. Moulder

(chairman), Clyde Doyle, and Gordon H. Scherer.

Staff members present: Frank S. Tavenner, Jr., counsel; Donald T. Appell, investigator; and Thomas W. Beale, Sr., chief clerk.

Mr. Moulder. The committee will be in order.

This subcommittee was appointed pursuant to the rules of the House as ordered by Francis E. Walter, chairman of the full committee, and it is composed of three members, the Hon. Clyde Doyle, of California, on my right, the Hon. Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio, and myself as chairman of the subcommittee. Mr. Scherer, of Ohio, is absent and will be present within the next few minutes.

There will be considered at this hearing testimony relating to Communist Party activities within the field of labor, the methods used by the Communist Party to infiltrate labor organizations, and the dis-

semination of Communist Party propaganda.

We had expected to hear at this time the testimony of David Mates, an international representative of the United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America. His appearance before this committee was continued twice at his own request. At this time the inability of the United States marshal to effect service of process strongly indicates an effort on the part of Mr. Mates to evade service. This matter will be investigated and, if the facts warrant, the House of Representatives will be requested to cause the issuance of a warrant for his arrest and production before this committee as a witness.

In the course of the investigation conducted by this committee at Dayton in September 1954, information was obtained indicating that one or more of the witnesses to be heard today should have firsthand knowledge of Communist Party activities in the area of Dayton and

elsewhere.

Mr. Tavenner, are you ready to proceed?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moulder. Call your first witness.

Mr. Tavenner. Julia Jacobs, will you come forward, please?

Mr. Donner. My name is Frank Donner. I am counsel for Miss Jacobs and two other witnesses who have been subpensed today. Before Miss Jacobs is sworn in, may I file with the committee for incorporation in the record a motion addressed as to the jurisdiction of the committee to proceed.

Mr. Moulder. You may file the motion; and then whatever action

the committee desires to take upon it, we will take.

Mr. Donner. Will it be physically incorporated in the record, sir? Mr. Moulder. We will decide that question after we have examined the motion.

Mr. Donner. I will file two copies with the committee.

Mr. MOULDER. Let the record show that the motion by counsel is

Will you hold up your right hand and be sworn. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Miss Jacobs. I do.

## TESTIMONY OF JULIA JACOBS, ACCOMPANIED BY HER COUNSEL, FRANK J. DONNER

Mr. Tavenner. Will you state your name, please?

Miss Jacobs. My name is Julia Jacobs.

Mr. Tavenner. I believe you are accompanied by counsel.

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. DONNER. My name is Frank J. Donner. I am an attorney practicing in New York City, 342 Madison Avenue.

Mr. Tavenner. When and where were you born, Miss Jacobs?

Miss Jacobs. I was born in Dayton, Ohio, March 2, 1920.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where do you now reside?

Miss Jacobs. I live in St. Joseph, Mich.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what your educational training has been, that is, your formal educational training. Miss Jacobs. Elementary school and high school.

Mr. TAVENNER. At what place?

Miss Jacobs. Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. Tavenner. How are you now employed, Miss Jacobs?

Miss Jacobs. I am the office secretary of the UE Local 931 of St. Joseph, Mich.

Mr. Tavenner. How long have you been secretary of local 931?

Miss Jacobs. I have been employed twice there, once in 1950 and then I left in—

Mr. TAVENNER. Was that in 1950 that you first became employed by local 931?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Of what union is local 931?

Miss Jacobs. United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America.

Mr. TAVENNER. What time in the year 1950 were you employed?

Miss Jacobs. As I recall, it was from about the middle of April 1950 until the end of 1951.

Mr. Tavenner. Then what was your next employment with local 931. UE?

Miss Jacobs. My next employment was, I believe, in March 1953

until presently.

Mr. Tavenner, How were you employed between the end of 1951 and March 1953?

Miss Jacobs. I was an organizer for this same union in the South.

Mr. Tavenner. Where in the South?

Miss Jacobs. Mostly Magnavox at Greeneville, Tenn. Magnavox Co. in Tennessee.

Mr. Tavenner, When did you begin your assignment in Greene-

ville, Tenn.?

Miss Jacobs. I believe it was January 1952.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long did you remain there?

Miss Jacobs. I left that job in January 1953.

Mr. Tavenner. How were you employed between January of 1953 and March of 1953?

Miss Jacobs. I wasn't employed at all.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you engage in any work during that period of time?

Miss Jacobs. No. I was ill during that period.

Mr. Tavenner. Prior to the acceptance of the position of secretary of local 931 in April 1950, how were you employed?

Miss Jacobs. Would you repeat that?

Mr. Tavenner. Just prior to April 1950 when you took your position as secretary with local 931, how were you employed, and where? (The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I would like to make a correction here on my employment date. I started to work in St. Joseph, Mich., the first time, I believe it was July or August 1950, and from about April until that time I was the office secretary for district 9 in Fort Wayne, Ind.

Mr, Tavenner. That answer is a little confusing to me. You began

employment in St. Joseph in July of 1950?

Miss Jacobs. Or August.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the nature of your employment?

Miss Jacobs. I was the office secretary.

Mr. Tavenner. Of what local!

Miss Jacobs. Local 931.

Mr. Tavenner. The same local, 931?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. The only change in your testimony is that you began in July 1950 instead of April 1950?

Miss Jacobs, Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. I understand. Then prior to July 1950, how and where were you employed!

Miss Jacobs. I was employed as the office secretary in the district office for our union from about April 1950 until I went to St. Joseph.

Mr. Tavenner. Where was that? Miss Jacobs, In Fort Wayne, Ind.

Mr. Tavenner. What district was that?

Miss Jacobs. District 9.

Mr. Tavenner. You were office secretary in the district office?

Miss Jacobs, Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the reason for your transfer from the position of office secretary in the district office in Fort Wayne to the position of secretary of local 931?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Well, it wasn't a question of transfer. The local in St. Joseph was having, I don't know whether it was a raid or something like that, coming up from another union, and they needed someone to work in the office. The secretary was ill, and they asked me to come up there and work.

Mr. TAVENNER. You say the secretary got ill?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is that the reason you were assigned, just because

there was a vacancy there?

Miss Jacobs. No. They had an office secretary who during this—I don't know all the details, because they occurred before I got there, but at the time she got ill, they needed a secretary and they asked me to come there, so I did, temporarily. The secretary never did come back, and they asked me to take the job on a permanent basis.

Mr. TAVENNER. You say they asked you. Who asked you?

Miss Jacobs. The local executive board.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who were on that local executive board?

Miss Jacobs. I can't recall the names of the people at this time because there were quite a few, 12, something like that.

Mr. TAVENNER. We will talk more about that presently.

Prior to April 1950, how were you employed?

Miss Jacobs. I was employed as the office secretary for the organizational department of our union in Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. What district was that?

Miss Jacobs. That was district 7.

Mr. TAVENNER. When did you first become employed in that position?

Miss Jacobs. It is kind of hard to remember dates, because I worked on and off for the union. Occasionally I worked someplace else. I can give you a date, but I am not sure it would be correct.

Mr. Tavenner. The best you can.

Miss Jacobs. I would say in the spring of 1948.

Mr. TAVENNER. Why were your services terminated at Dayton?
Miss Jacobs. Well, as I recall—I am not exactly sure. It may have
had something to do with cutting the staff, something like that.

Mr. TAVENNER. At the time you left Dayton, had the UE lost an

election which in any way affected your transfer?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Yes, we lost an election at two General Motors plants there.

Mr. Tavenner. Did that have anything to do with your transfer? Miss Jacobs. Well, no. It isn't a question of transfer. At the time, the position of office secretary in the district 9 office was open, and it was offered to me, but it is not a question of transfer. I could take it or not take it, or do anything I pleased.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who was it who offered that position to you; that

is, the transfer to Fort Wayne?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. John Gojack, who was district president.

Mr. Tavenner. District president of district No. 7 at that time?

Miss Jacobs. District 9.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you take part in any way in the Univis Lens strike at Dayton?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. May I have that question repeated, please? Will the

reporter please read that question and answer?

(Whereupon, the question and answer were read by the reporter as follows:)

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you take part in any way in the Univis Lens strike at

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. Go ahead, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Why do you decline to testify as to whether or not you took part in the Univis Lens strike in Dayton?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. I might state, Mr. Chairman, I did not know it was unlawful or a violation of law to participate in a strike.

Mr. Moulder. Let the record show that the witness is now consult-

ing with her counsel.

Miss Jacobs. Will you repeat your question, please?

Mr. TAVENNER. Read the question, please.

(Whereupon, the question was read by the reporter as follows:)

Mr. TAVENNER. Why do you decline to testify as to whether or not you took part in the Univis Lens strike in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question, too, on the same grounds.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that the witness be

directed to answer.

Mr. Moulder. Yes, Miss Jacobs, the committee directs you to answer that question for the reason that it appears that there is no vaild reason or cause which appears from the question which would involve you in any criminal prosecution as a result of having participated in a strike which is authorized by the laws of our country. Therefore, you are directed to answer the question.

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did the Univis Lens strike have anything to do with the ultimate decision of your leaving Dayton, Ohio, and going to another place?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I think the record should show that the committee certainly has no objection to the witness conferring with her counsel. Let us make that clear to the witness and counsel. We do like the record to show when that is occurring. I wanted to make that statement so counsel and the witness would understand we were not making that record because we have any objection to it.

Mr. Donner. I would like to respond to that, that I know of rules

which forbid me to. I understand that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Miss Jacobs, did you learn that you were to be suspensed by the Ohio State Committee on Un-American Activities as a witness at any time prior to April 1950?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the

fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you influenced in any way in your decision to go to Fort Wayne, Ind., by the contemplated action of the Ohio State Committee on Un-American Activities in subpenaing you?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. Tavenner. How were you employed prior to 1948 when you took your position as secretary for the organizational department of your union, district 7, at Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. I was employed by the White Motor Co., in Cleve-

land, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long were you employed there?

Miss Jacobs. I think I worked there for about 3 months or so.

Mr. Tavenner. Prior to that employment, what employment did you have?

Miss Jacobs. I worked for the Himes Bros. Dairy in Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you give us that name?

Miss Jacobs. Himes Bros., H-i-m-e-s.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long did you work there?

Miss Jacobs, About 3 months.

Mr. TAVENNER. Prior to that, what employment did you have?
Miss Jacobs. I worked for the Adler & Childs department store in
Dayton for about the same period.

Mr. TAVENNER. For a period of 3 months?

Miss Jacobs. As I recall.

Mr. Tavenner. Approximately?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Prior to that employment, what employment did you have?

Miss Jacobs. Prior to that, I believe I worked for local 768 of

the same union in Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. Tavenner. In what capacity did you work for the local?

Miss Jacobs. As office secretary.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the number of the local?

Miss Jacobs. 768.

Mr. Tavenner. How long did you work for the local on that occasion?

Miss Jacobs. I can't remember. I will have to guess. Say two and

a half years.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you hold the same position during the entire period?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, I believe so.

Mr. TAVENNER. Approximately when did you begin that work?

Miss Jacobs. I can't remember the date.

Mr. Tavenner. You said about 2 years. Would that make it in 1945 or 1946?

Miss Jacobs. About that time.

Mr. TAVENNER. Would you say as early as 1945?

Miss Jacobs. It could be.

Mr. TAVENNER. During that period of time were you living in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. So you lived in Dayton from 1945 up until approximately—until sometime in 1947 or 1948, when you went to Cleveland, and then you lived in Dayton again from 1948 on until 1950 when you went to Fort Wayne?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. What was your address while living in Dayton!

Miss Jacobs. 1718 West Riverview.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is that the only address you had while living in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs, Yes.

Mr. Doyle. Could I ask, Mr. Chairman, if that was the address at which she received the mail or where she lived, or if she received mail at some other place?

Miss Jacobs. Yes. I lived there, and I got my mail there, too.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, briefly what your duties were as office secretary in Dayton while you were secretary of the organizational department of No. 7!

Miss Jacobs. It was an office with only one secretary. I just did everything. I took dictation and answered the telephone, filed, just

anything there was to do.

(Representative Gordon H. Scherer entered hearing room.)

Mr. Tavenner. How was your salary paid, that is, by whom? Miss Jacobs. By the organizational department?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes.

Miss Jacobs. It was paid by the national office of the UE.

Mr. TAVENNER. You were paid, then, by the international organization?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Who was your superior in the office in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. Well, I had two, really, who you might say ran the office. Lem Markland, who was our district president at the time, and Arthur Garfield, who was the head of organization at the time.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall the circumstaces under which Arthur

Garfield came to Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. No; I don't.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was he brought there at the time of the Univis Lens strike from another locality?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss J<sub>ACOBS</sub>. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Donner. Let it be understood when the witness says "fifth amendment," she means the privilege against self-incrimination.

Mr. Moulder. It will be so understood.

Mr. TAVENNER. You were the secretary to Mr. Lem Markland and Mr. Arthur Garfield?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was your salary during that period?

Miss Jacobs. I am sorry, I don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. You don't know? You served there quite a number of years. You certainly must be able——

Miss Jacobs. I would say around \$50 or \$60.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was it supplemented by contributions from any other source?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Tayenner. So your entire pay for all your services was \$50 to \$60?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. For what period; a week?

Miss Jacobs. A week, per week.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was that paid by the international organization?

Miss Jacobs. By our national office in New York.

Mr. TAVENNER. When you moved to Fort Wayne, what salary did you receive? Miss Jacobs. I don't remember exactly, but I think it was similar to

Mr. Tavenner. Who was your superior in Fort Wayne?

Miss Jacobs. James Gojack.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Gojack have anything to do with your re-

ceiving the appointment at that place, Fort Wayne?

Miss Jacobs. Well, I think I said before, the position there was open, and he advised me that it was and if I chose to, I could take that job, that it was open for most anybody to apply.

Mr. Tavenner. Who was your superior when you moved to St.

Joseph?

Miss Jacobs. In St. Joe, it is the top officers and the executive board. Mr. Doyle. I did not hear that.

Miss Jacobs. The officers of the local and the executive board.

Mr. Tavenner. Then you were secretary to the board at that place, is that what you mean?

Miss Jacobs. Well, again, that is the office with only one secretary in it, and whether it is the board or whether it is an officer, or what-

Mr. TAVENNER. Who was your superior there?

Miss Jacobs. My superior is the executive board and the officers. It may sound kind of odd, but-

Mr. TAVENNER. Was Mr. Gojack connected in any way with the executive board in any capacity?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Gojack have anything to do with your

transfer to that position?

Miss Jacobs. Before I took the job for the local, I was working in the district office in Fort Wayne, where Mr. Gojack's office is, but I was asked to come to St. Joe by the executive board of the local and the officers.

Mr. Tavenner. Was that at the suggestion of Mr. Gojack?

Miss Jacobs. I really don't know. I mean, I don't think he objected to it, as I recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know whether or not Mr. Gojack did confer with the executive board about the matter in your behalf?

Miss Jacobs. I couldn't say.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who on the executive board who got in touch

with you?

Miss Jacobs. At the time, I don't recall, because it was a kind of unanimous opinion. Probably it was the president and 1 or 2 other officers who discussed it with me.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is the executive board to which you referred, at

St. Joseph, under district No. 9?

Miss Jacobs. Well, there is a district executive board, but that is not this. This is the local union executive board. We are in the same district.

Mr. TAVENNER. What position did Mr. Gojack hold in the district

organization?

Miss Jacobs. District president.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was your salary increased while employed as secretary at 931?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. How much?

Miss Jacobs. Well, at the time that I went there, I believe they were paying \$45. Then we worked out a collective-bargaining contract with wage increases. I think it went up to about \$60 or \$65. I am not real sure now.

Mr. Tavenner. How long did you receive the salary of \$45?

Miss Jacobs. Just a short period. I would say a matter of weeks, several weeks, something like that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Why would you have left a job which paid you \$50

to \$60 a week to take one at \$45?

Miss Jacobs. Perhaps I should say that this \$45 was paid, I don't know, for a short period, 1 or 2 or 3 weeks, and then my salary went up beyond——

Mr. Scherer. You had no assurance, did you, when you took the jcb

at \$45 that it would be increased to \$65?

Miss Jacobs. Well, when they asked me to take the job, I had discussed the matter with them, and they had indicated that they were willing to increase my salary.

Mr. Scherer. You said you got the salary increase as a result of

a collective bargaining—

Miss Jacobs. Contract with the local.

Mr. Scherer. That took place after you were employed, however, did it not?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Scherer. You alone did not participate in those negotiations, did you?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Doyle?

Mr. Doyle. Do I understand you were the top secretary?

Miss Jacobs. I was the only secretary.

Mr. Doyle. Do I understand that this union paid you only \$45 a week, that small compensation, for top secretary, and then raised you to only \$60 or \$65 a week? Is that your testimony?

Miss Jacobs. Yes. As I recall, the contract at that time called for regular increases at periods of, I don't know, 6 months. At the end of a year, then you would receive \$60 or \$65. That isn't my salary now, but that is what the agreement was.

Mr. Doyle. The purport of my question was that I am quite surprised that you were getting paid so little. That is what amazes me.

Mr. Scherer. Were you the only party to that contract?

Miss Jacobs. No. The executive board—

Mr. Scherer. Of course they were the party on the other side.

Miss Jacobs, Yes,

Mr. Scherer. You were the only party of the second part?

Miss Jacobs. I am the only one who signed; yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you perform practically the same functions and the same duties as secretary while you were with 931 that you did while you were at Fort Wayne and at Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. No. not exactly. In addition to being the office secretary, in the fall of 1950 I was elected recording secretary of the local.

Mr. Tavenner. You have told us that you acted as secretary of local 768 for about 2 years, beginning in 1945 or 1946 on up to 1948.

Miss Jacobs. I don't believe the dates are just right. I don't recall

Mr. Tavenner. But that was the general period that you were sec-

retary there.

Miss Jacobs. Yes. Mr. Tavenner. What was the nature of your duties then—substan-

tially the same as later when you came back from Cleveland?

Miss Jacobs. No. About the only difference that I can recall was that for a period there, we issued a local paper, of which I was editor.

Mr. Tavenner. When was that? Was that during your first em-

ployment or later employment?

Miss Jacobs. I would say it was sometime during this period of 1945, 1946, or 1947.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the name of the paper?

Miss Jacobs. It was called Facts.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who was your superior during that period of time, that is, to whom were you secretary?

Miss Jacobs. There were a number of people in the office. I believe

Mr. Kirkendall.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is Mr. Kirkendall's name?

Miss Jacobs. Kermit M. Kirkendall.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did he have a nickname?

Miss Jacobs. I believe people called him Kirk. Mr. Tavenner. Was he formerly State senator in Ohio?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you work for him during the entire period that you have spoken of, of approximately 2 years?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, I believe so.

Mr. TAVENNER. What about the payment of your salary during that period of time. Was that paid by the local or was it paid by the international union?

Miss Jacobs. It was paid by the local. Mr. TAVENNER. What was that salary?

Miss Jacobs. I don't really remember. I would say about \$45 or \$50, something like that.

Mr. Tavenner. Was that salary supplemented from any other source?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Scherer. Did you have an expense allowance of any kind, Miss Witness?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Tavenner. Was the salary paid you while you were secretary of the local under Mr. Kirkendall considered at any time as payment to you for services rendered by you for other causes besides the union?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you do any work for the Communist Party during the period of time that you were working as secretary to Mr. Kirkendall?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was the matter discussed with you and Mr. Kirkendall as to whether or not the union should pay you for part-time services to the Communist Party?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask, Mr. Chairman, if her work for the union was a full-time job?

Mis Jacobs. Yes, it was.
Mr. Doyle. Then if you were doing any work for the Communist Party during the time you were secretary of the local and being paid the very small sum of \$45 or \$50 a week, you were doing it on the time of the local, were you not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Scherer?

Mr. Scherer. Did you receive any compensation from the Communist Party at any time?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. Scherer. If you did not receive any compensation from the Communist Party, would you tell us?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. Scherer. Was not your primary income from the Communist Party rather than your salary from this local?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Scherer. Is it not a fact that that is the reason you received such a small salary from the local, because the greater portion of your

income came from the Communist Party? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.

Mr. Doyle, Mr. Chairman, I think the record shows that the witness has sworn under outh that she received nothing in addition to the salary from the local; that she received no other funds to supplement that in-In answer to my question she stated that her job for the local was a full-time job.

Mr. Moulder. That is correct, as I recall it. That is the testimony

of the witness.

Mr. Moulder. Miss Jacobs, while acting as secretary for Mr. Kirkendall in the union offices, did you there, that is, in the union offices, prepare leaflets for the Communist Party by use of the facilities afforded by the union, such as mimeograph machine, paper, and ink?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Melvin Hupman?

Mr. Scherer. Is he the one who was convicted out in my town for violation of the perjury statute under the Taft-Hartley law?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Did you at any time attend a meeting at his home at

which the matter of your duties as secretary was discussed? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. Did you testify in his trial in the Federal court? I do not recall.

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Scherer. You know that he is now in the penitentiary, do you

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. TAVENNER. Miss Jacobs, while at Dayton, this committee heard a witness by the name of Arthur Strunk. Mr. Strunk was a witness

in the case just referred to by Congressman Scherer in the Federal court when Mr. Hupman was convicted under the Taft-Hartley Act.

Mr. Scherer. For perjury.

Mr. Tavenner, I think for perjury under the Taft-Hartley Act. Mr. Strunk's identity as an employee of the Federal Bureau of Investigation first became known when he testified in Federal court in that case. It developed that Mr. Strunk had been a member of the Communist Party at Dayton for a number of years, and had risen

there in the party to the position of treasurer or dues collector. Mr. Strunk testified before this committee. I want you to understand what his testimony was, and I want your statement as to whether there is any part of it which is untrue.

Were you acquainted with Mr. Strunk?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner, Mr. Strunk testified that you paid Communist Party

dues to him. Is that true?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Scherer, I think we should say at the outset, for the benefit of

the press and others, that Mr. Strunk was an undercover agent for the Federal Bureau of Investigation. What is his first name—Arthur?

Mr. Tavenner. Arthur Strunk, S-t-r-u-n-k.

Mr. Strunk gave us this information regarding you:

Julie Jacobs, \* \* \* 1718 West Riverview Avenue, Dayton, Ohio. When she was a party member in Dayton she was an office worker at 768.

Mr. Clardy. May I inquire, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Scherer, Yes, Mr. Clardy. Mr. Clardy. This Julie Jacobs, according to the information I have, now lives in Michigan, Bay City, and is engaged at the moment in helping foment trouble that is going on at one of the companies engaged in guided missile work for the defense of our country, the Square D strike in Detroit I am referring to.

Do you have any idea as to whether she left this part of the country and moved

into Michigan?

Mr. STRUNK, Well, she, after the Univis strike, Julie was transferred to somewhere to Pennsylvania. I don't know exactly where.

May I ask you at this point, have you at any time lived in Bay City, Mich.?

Miss Jacobs. No. I have never been to Bay City, Mich.

Mr. Tavenner. According to Congressman Clardy's information you had been connected in some way with the strike at the Square D plant. Were you active in any way in connection with that strike?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. No. I was not active in the Square D strike at all.

Mr. Travenner. Did you participate in any manner in it?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Scherer. Do you have a sister?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct her to answer that question as to

whether she has a sister.

Mr. Doyle. It would not incriminate you, would it, if you had a

sister or gave her name if we asked you that?

Mr. Scherer. She is worried about the next question I am going to ask her, but I think she should be directed to answer this question.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of

the fifth amendment.

Mr. Scherer. It is your sister who was identified with the Square D strike in Detroit, was it not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that.

Mr. Scherer. That is the reason you decline to answer whether you have a sister or not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Scherer. Were you in Detroit at the time of the Square D strike?

Miss Jacobs. No. As a matter of fact, I have been in Detroit only

once in my life, and that was in 1950.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask this, Mr. Chairman: What was your occupation at the time of the strike in which you said you did not take an active part? Where were you working?

Miss Jacobs. I have been the office secretary of local 931 ever since

April of 1953, I guess.

Mr. Doyle. Was that strike right in the same city where you were employed by the local, or how far away?

Miss Jacobs. St. Joe is roughly 200 miles from Detroit.

Mr. TAVENNER. Continuing with the testimony of Mr. Strunk, I asked him this question:

Let me ask you more about her. What position did she hold in the union; do you know?

Mr. Strunk. She was an office worker, paid by the union, as far as I understand.

That is correct, isn't it?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. Isn't that exactly what you testified to here, that you were paid by the union and that you were an office worker in the union? Isn't that exactly what I asked you a moment ago and what you testified to?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, I testified that I worked for the union and that

was my total income.

Mr. TAVENNER. That is true, then, isn't it? You were testifying to the truth, weren't you?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. This question:

Who was her superior?

Mr. Strunk, Mr. Kirkendall, He was, I think, the secretary of 768 at that time.

Was Mr. Kirkendall the secretary of 768 at that time?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. You were his secretary, were you not?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. This statement is true in regard to that, isn't it?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer that question, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MOULDER. You are directed to answer the question, because there is no valid reason for your refusing to answer it.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner (reading):

Mr. TAVENNER. What was Mr. Kirkendall's first name?

Mr. Strunk. K. M. Kirkendall.

Mr. Tavenner. She worked in his office?

Mr. Strunk. Correct.

Mr. TAVENNER. While he was secretary of the union?

Mr. Strunk. He was her boss.

Mr. Tavenner. Well, she was a member of the Communist Party?

That is in the form of a question. [Reading:]

Mr. Strunk. Yes.

You see, Mr. Strunk had already identified you as a member of the Communist Party by his testimony. [Reading:]

 $Mr.\ Tavenner.\ Was he known to you to be a member of the Communist Party also, that is, <math display="inline">Mr.\ K.\ M.\ Kirkendall?$ 

Mr. STRUNK. Yes.
Mr. TAVENNER. Had both of them paid dues to you?

Mr. Strunk. Correct.

Mr. Tavenner. Was there any time when any special services of Julie Jacobs were sought by the Communists?

Then Mr. Strunk replied:

Julie Jacobs was very active in the Communist Party, in the whole Dayton section. One meeting I remember; it was in Hupman's residence. Mr. K. M. Kirkendall was present and Julie Jacobs was present. Kirkendall was advised to let Julie Jacobs do party work and to be paid by the union, her salary to be paid by the union.

Mr. Scherer. That meeting that Strunk testified about at Dayton, he also testified that it was a closed Communist Party meeting, did he not? At least that is my recollection.

Mr. Tavenner. I do not recall it specifically, Mr. Congressman.

Miss Jacobs, is there anything untrue in that statement of Mr. Strunk as to the proposal that you be paid for Communist Party work out of union funds?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Tavenner. Isn't it true that that conversation did take place in your presence?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Scherer. Isn't it true that you were paid for Communist Party work out of union funds?

Miss Jacobs, I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Scherer. If that wasn't true, wouldn't you tell us? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, how could she be paid for something else when she has testified that all the pay she got was from the local. and that that was a full-time job.

Mr. Scherer. That is correct, but the question now, Mr. Doyle, is whether it was not for Communist Party work rather than for local

union work.

Mr. Doyle. But she has testified under oath that her full job was full-time for the local.

Mr. Scherer. If that testimony was true, then she should answer

my question rather than take the fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. I do not counter that, but how could she be working for someone else if only one boss paid her and that took all her time.

May I ask, did you work for the Communist Party or any other employer after hours, after your ordinary work hours for the local?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Doyle. Maybe that is the answer.

Did you work during the noon hour for the Communist Party and the rest of the time for the local?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that for the same reason.

Mr. Scherer. The fact is that your work for the local and your work for the Communist Party was synonymous, was it not?

Miss Jacons. I decline to answer that for the same reason. Mr. Doyle. May I say again, Mr. Chairman, I just cannot believe that a great big, numerically strong local such as the local she worked for was paying her only \$45 or \$50 a week. That just seems unreasonable to me.

Mr. Scherer. I cannot believe that, either. That is the reason I think she was getting some additional compensation, and her taking

the fifth amendment indicates that she was.

Mr. Doyle, I thought unions, organized labor, believed in decent pay for their employees and for other employees.

Miss Jacobs. But you have to fight for it like anybody else does. They have to fight for it like everybody else does.

Mr. Scherer. You mean with the union !

Mr. Doyle. You mean you had to fight with your local officers to

get a decent wage?

Miss Jacobs. As I said, when I went to St. Joe we negotiated a contract, and it was negotiated like any other contract is, argument and everything else. As a result, I now get \$75 a week.

Mr. Doyle. Isn't that big pay? Miss Jacobs. It is for that area.

Mr. Doyle. It is better than \$45, I admit.

Mr. Scherer. Do you get any pay from the Communist Party today?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that on the same grounds.

Mr. MOULDER. Of course, that leads to the apparent conclusion that you have been dividing your time in work for the Communist Party and also for the union, or that they are both one and the same thing insofar as your services are concerned.

Mr. Tavenner. Miss Jacobs, in reply to further questioning about your activities, Mr. Strunk testified as follows:

She-

referring to you-

did a lot of work for the Communist Party that time.

Mr. TAVENNER. And was she paid by the union for that work?

Mr. Strunk. She did not work full time, but she worked a lot of hours for the Communist Party and was paid by the union.

Mr. TAVENNER. Now, what union was that, do you know?

Mr. Strunk. It must have been 768. That is Kirkendall's union. It used to be on East Fifth Street.

Is there any error or falsity of any character in that testimony by Mr. Strunk?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner (reading):

Mr. Tavenner. Did the rank and file membership of that union know its funds were being used directly to pay for Communist Party work?

Mr. Strunk. Not the rank and file. Only a few knew that, those that were present at the Communist Party meeting.

Have you heard discussed in your union by any of its leaders that union dues were being used to pay members for work in the Communist Party?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. This question was asked Mr. Strunk:

What was the character of work that Julie Jacobs was doing for the Communist Party while being paid by the union?

Mr. Strunk. Mimeographing leaflets, setting up the leaflets, and taking care of the work, pamphlets and stuff.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know what kind of leaflets these were that she worked

on?
Mr. Strunk. Definitely Communist Party leaflets.

Mr. Clardy. Did you say several?

Mr. STRUNK. Definitely Communist Party leaflets, prepared in the office, on a union mimeographing machine; used union mimeograph paper and ink, paid by the union, used for Communist Party purposes.

Did you engage in that type of activity?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Moulder. Much has been said at different times about the opportunity of a witness to deny or affirm or to meet their accused or make explanations of charges that have been made against them. You have that opportunity here today. Do you wish to make any explanation or to deny or affirm any part of the testimony which has been quoted by Mr. Tavenner? You can answer that question "Yes" or "No."

Mr. Scherer. Keeping in mind that the man who gave that testimony was an undercover agent for the Federal Bureau of Investigation.

Mr. Doyle. You refer, Mr. Chairman, to Arthur Strunk?

Mr. Moulder. Yes.

Miss Jacobs. You are referring to this testimony?

Mr. Moulder. Yes.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Moulder. Then I take it you do not wish to make any explanation or to deny or affirm any part of it.

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question whether she desires to make any explanation, deny or affirm. She certainly cannot invoke the fifth amendment on that question.

Mr. Moulder, I think you are right. The committee directs you

to answer the question.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Strunk further testified as follows:

At the time Julie Jacobs was in Dayton, she was always a very active Communist Party member. She attended many meetings with me, went many times with me on the worker brigade to sell Sunday and Daily Workers. She attended many meetings. She paid me dues very regularly.

Is there any part of that statement which is incorrect?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you ever engage in selling the Sunday Worker

and the Daily Worker or either of them?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you pay Communist Party dues at any time

while living in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. What knowledge do you have, Miss Jacobs, of the financial operations of your union in your present position as secretary of local 931?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. You mean you refuse to answer what opportunity you have had to know of the financial operations of the union? I am not sure that you understood my question.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that she be directed to answer Mr. Tavenner's

question.

Mr. Moulder. Yes. The Chair directs the witness to answer the question concerning whether or not she had an opportunity to obtain any knowledge on that question.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question for the same reason.

Mr. Scherer. I think the witness is clearly in contempt for refusal to answer that question.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you have any knowledge of contributions by local 931 to what are known as Communist-front causes?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Doyle. Mr. Tavenner, that question may suggest or assume that the witness knows what a Communist front is. I wonder if the question could be rephrased not to assume that she knows anything about Communist fronts.

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes.

Mr. Scherer. If she does not, nobody else does.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let me ask you this: Have you any knowledge about contributions made by your local union to the National Negro Labor Council?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner, Do you know of any donations or subscriptions to

the March of Labor?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.

Mr. Tavenner. In regard to that, I hand you a letter bearing the date October 8, 1951, addressed to "Dear Sister Jacobs," purportedly signed by Nathan Solomon, on the stationary of the March of Labor. I will ask you to examine it and state whether or not you received that letter.

(At this point Mr. Tavenner showed Miss Jacobs a document.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question for the same reason.
Mr. Tavenner. I desire to offer the letter in evidence and ask that
it be marked "Jacobs Exhibit No. 1," for identification purposes only,
and to be made a part of the committee files.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

Mr. Tayenner. The letter states:

In your letter of August 31 you advised of the possibility of ordering  $200\ \mathrm{copies}$  of the October issue.

Then in a postscript in ink appears this:

October 9. This letter was about to be sent when your telegram for 200 copies arrived. They are being shipped.

Did you wire for 200 copies of March of Labor?

Miss Jacobs I decline to answer that question for the same reason.

Mr. Tavenner. Who gave you authority to procure the March of
Labor for dissemination in your local?

Miss Jacobs I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner. Did John Gojack have anything to do with it?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner. Did John Gojack at any time encourage the acquisition of copies of March of Labor?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.
Mr. Tavenner. Was the money for the March of Labor to be paid

out of your local treasury?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tayenner, Did you ever issue checks or draw any checks—I mean by that, write any checks, regardless of who may have signed them—on any funds of your local in payment for the March of Labor magazine?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason.
Mr. Tavenner. For donations to the National Negro Labor Council?
Miss Jacobs Usedine to answer that question for the same reasons.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reasons. Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, may I ask Mr. Tavenner if he will tell us what the March of Labor is, who they are, if they have ever been declared subversive or a Communist front? Who is the March of Labor?

Mr. Appell. We held a hearing on that, Mr. Doyle.

Mr. Doyle. I think I know exactly who they are, but I think the record here ought to show what that group is, should it not?

Mr. Moulder. Yes. There should be some brief explanation.

Mr. Tavenner. There has been a full report on the March of Labor issued by this committee as of December 22, 1954, which shows that it was founded by John Steuben, who was one of the part owners of it, and who was a charter member of the Communist Party.

Mr. Scherer. The report of this committee indicates that the March of Labor is a Communist-dominated and controlled publication for the purpose of disseminating the Communist Party line, does it not, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. This committee published a report as of what date?

Mr. Tavenner. December 22, 1954.

Mr. Doyle. Thank you.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are you aware of contributions made of union funds by local 931 to the American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Scherer. That is also a Communist-front organization, and has

been so cited, has it not, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Do you know whether contributions have been made of union funds

to American Peace Crusade?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner. Did your local 931 send a delegation to Washington on March 15, 1951, which was part of the program of the Peace Crusade?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. How were the expenses of persons coming to Washneston paid do you know?

ington paid, do you know?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you a handwritten, pencil-written note addressed to Julie Jacobs, and ask you to examine it, please, and state what it refers to.

(At this point Mr. Tavenner handed Miss Jacobs a document. The

witness conferred with her counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. May the record show, Mr. Chairman, that the witness is carefully scrutinizing the exhibit and conferring with counsel in connection therewith.

Miss Jacobs. I don't really know what it is. I think it is a raffle.

Mr. Tavenner. You think it was the means used to raise some money?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the purpose for which that money was to be used?

Miss Jacobs. I don't know what it is exactly, but it is some raffle. The local has raffles every now and then.

Mr. TAVENNER. When money is raised, it is usually raised for a definite purpose, isn't it?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, but I can't recall what it is.

Mr. TAVENNER. If you would read this carefully, it may refresh your recollection. Do you see the words "for Washington, D. C." in the third line?

Miss Jacobs. I can tell you what I think it is, but I may not be right. I think there was some unemployment in the plant at the time, and they sent a delegation to Washington to get material, or something like that, so they would have more jobs.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you think that had reference to legitimate union

purposes?

Miss Jacobs. Yes. They have made a number of trips, I think once

to get copper for tubs, and that type of thing.

Mr. TAVENNER. You are perfectly willing to tell the committee about this legitimate trip to Washington sometime after March 29. Why is it that you will not tell us about the trip to Washington on March 15 in connection with the American Peace Crusade?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, whether or not you have participated at any time in a plan to have persons employed

in industry visit foreign countries?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Do you know the source of funds for the sending of

people into Iron Curtain countries in 1951-52?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Do you know whether there was a plan emanating from Europe to permit certain selected individuals in the United States to travel in foreign countries behind the Iron Curtain?

Mr. Moulder. You are referring to Communist-dominated coun-

tries, of course, are you not?

Mr. TAVENNER. By "Iron Curtain countries," yes, sir.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long have you known John Gojack?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. You have told us that you were secretary to John Gojack, that you were acquainted with him. You have testified at some length regarding him. Now I am asking you how long you have known him. Do you still persist in refusing to answer the question?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I move that she be instructed to answer

that question.

Mr. MOULDER. Yes, the witness is so instructed, because she has opened up the subject. Therefore, she has no valid reason for claiming the fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. I assume she at least knew him during the time he was

her employer, from her own testimony.

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. I believe you told us in the beginning of your testimony that between July 1950 and the end of 1951, you were living in St. Joseph, and then there was a period when you were in the South working, and that you then returned in March 1953 to St. Joseph.

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Specifically, where were you living in, say, December 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I should add here that I was living in La Porte, Ind. I was there for about a month for an election campaign.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the period that you lived in La Porte?

Miss Jacobs. It was just a matter of weeks.

Mr. Tavenner. In what year and in what month?

Miss Jacobs. This was at the end of 1951. I believe it was December 1951.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was that around Christmastime, the latter part of the year, that you lived in La Porte?

Miss Jacobs. Yes. I think it was during most of the month of December.

Mr. TAVENNER. How far is La Porte from St. Joseph?

Miss Jacobs. About 30 or 40 miles.

Mr. TAVENNER. How far is it from Fort Wayne?

Miss Jacobs. La Porte?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes.

Miss Jacobs. I suppose one-hundred-and-something.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where did you live in November 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I left; I quit my job as office secretary in the latter part of 1951. It was probably November. I can't recall the exact dates. From St. Joe I moved to La Porte. In St. Joe, I lived at that time. I believe I lived on State Street.

Mr. TAVENNER. Then I think it would be accurate to state that you were living either in St. Joseph or in La Porte during the month of

December.

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. You did not live in Fort Wayne at any time during that period?

Miss Jacobs. I don't recall living there.

Mr. TAVENNER. You know you didn't, as a matter of fact, don't you, if you were living at La Porte during that period of time.

Miss Jacobs. Well, I mean to the best of my knowledge and my

memory, that is the way I recall it.

Mr. Tavenner. Did vou assist Mr. Gojack in any manner in making an arrangement to travel abroad in December 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Did Mr. Gojack confer with you and ask your assistance in any regard, such, for instance, as identifying him on his

passport application? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you a photostatic copy of an application for passport signed and sworn to on the 12th day of December 1951 to which you were a witness. Will you examine it, please, and state whether or not the signature, "Julia Jacobs," is your signature?

Mr. Appell. Here is the front half of it.

(At this point, the documents were placed before the witness.)

Mr. Doyle. May the record show, Mr. Chairman, that the witness and her counsel are carefully scrutinizing the two documents handed her by counsel for the committee.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. TAVENNER. Will you examine the document again and state what address appears under the name "Julia Jacobs"?

(Witness examining document.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you read into the record, please, what it is? am not asking you whether it is true or false at this time.

Miss Jacobs. The address is 2303 Florida, Fort Wayne, Ind.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask, Mr. Chairman, under what name that address appears. That is in connection with what name?

Mr. TAVENNER. That address appears under the name of the wit-

ness, Julia Jacobs.

Mr. Doyle. Thank you.

Mr. TAVENNER. With a notation under the address of "Residence address of witness.

Have you ever lived at 2303 Florida, Fort Wayne, Ind.?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. When did you live there?

Miss Jacobs. I lived there for part of the period when I first went

to St. Joe—to Fort Wayne.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the witness, did I not just hear you say a minute ago that you did not recall ever living in Fort Wayne!

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Dovle, if you will permit me to say so, I asked her the question whether she lived there in December 1951.

Mr. Doyle. I see.

Mr. Tavenner. What type of residence was 2303 Florida, Fort Wayne, Ind., an apartment house?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. It was not your address on December 12, the date

of this application, was it?

Miss Jacobs. It is a little difficult for me to remember exactly. I don't remember the exact date that I resigned as secretary of the local, and then I went to La Porte. I may have gone to Fort Wayne for a short period, a week or something like that.

Mr. Tavenner. I asked you specifically about that before, and you stated you had not. If you were in error in that, I would like you to correct it, if you desire to correct it. Were you living at Fort Wayne at the time of the execution of this document on December 12, 1951?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. As I said earlier, I didn't keep a diary or anything, but during this period of time there might have elapsed a period of a week or two that I wasn't working. I don't know. I just can't remember the details. I could have gone from St. Joseph to Fort Wayne, and then to La Porte.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you have a contract of rental for 2303 Florida,

Fort Wayne, Ind.?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Tavenner. What arrangements did you have for rooming quarters, if this were the true address of your residence?

Miss Jacobs. This is the apartment of the Gojack family.

Mr. Tavenner. You gave Mr. Gojack's family's apartment as your

residence. Why did you do that?

Miss Jacobs. Evidently what must have happened here—I can't recall the details, as I said—probably when I left St. Joe and left this address and then went to La Porte, leaving this as my forwarding address.

Mr. Tavenner. You weren't actually living at Mr. Gojack's apartment, were you, with his family?
Miss Jacobs. Yes, I have lived there.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you living there at any time in December 1951?

Miss Jacobs. If that is on there, I believe so. I would have to be able to check my employment record to know, because if I had been unemployed at that time, it is very well that I was living there.

Mr. Moulder. At the point where you said "If it is on there," were you referring to this document which you refused to testify about a moment ago? You say "If that address is on there." Are you referring to the document which was handed to you by counsel?

Mr. Doyle. Let the record show the witness is again carefully

scrutinizing the document.

Mr. Moulder. In response to the question by counsel, you said "if it was on there," referring to the address. Did you not assume that it was so? Were you referring to the document handed to you and referred to by counsel as an application for a passport? Is that so. Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes.
Mr. Moulder. You were referring to that document, were you not, when you said "if it is on there"?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Moulder. Of course, the answer speaks for itself.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, the document was there in front of her, and she was referring to it.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed. Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Miss Jacobs, how long have you known the Gojack family?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. You said you had lived with the family for a period of time. When did you first live with that family?

(The witness conferred with her counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Let me remind you, please, that you told us that you did live with the family for a period of time. My only question now is: When did you first live with the family?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. TAVENNER. I suggest that she be directed to answer the ques-

tion, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moulder. Miss Jacobs, you are directed to answer that question.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Moulder. May I interpose this further question: If the address on there when you referred to the document was correct, then likewise the signature on there is probably your signature, is it not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, may I ask the witness what family Mr.

Gojack had when she was living with his family?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. I ask that she be directed to answer that question. She said she lived with the family. She has opened the door. If she doesn't answer Mr. Doyle's question, she is clearly in contempt.

Mr. Moulder. Yes. You are so directed. May I further suggest, in line with Mr. Scherer's statement, that further interrogation on the application for passport is probably in line now in view of her reference a while ago to having the correct address.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that she be directed to answer Mr. Doyle's question concerning of whom Mr. Gojack's family consisted of at that time.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. You are clearly in contempt, Miss Witness. There is no question about it in my mind, if I know anything about contempt.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you examine, please, the identifying affidavit

of the witness.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Tavenner, are you handing her the same document—

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Mr. MOULDER. —which was called to the attention of the witness and delivered to the witness a few moments ago, and which she referred to as having the correct address on Florida Avenue?

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you state whether or not, on examination of it, it shows that you had known Mr. Gojack for a period of 25 years?

Does it so indicate?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer.

Mr. MOULDER. The witness is directed to answer the question. In fact, the witness is directed to answer all questions concerning the document which has been handed to her, the application for passport.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. TAVENNER. Had you known him for a period of 25 years at the time of the execution of that document in December 1951?

Miss Lycope I dogling to answer that question on the car

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, whether at the time of the execution of that document, as a witness, by you, Mr. Gojack told you the purpose of his proposed trip to Europe?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds Mr. Tavenner. You have told us that you first became employed as a secretary in the UE in 1945 or 1946. Had you been employed prior

to that time in the United States?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. I am sorry I didn't ask you that before. Will you tell us when and where?

Miss Jacobs. I was the office secretary for local 754 for about the same period of time.

Mr. TAVENNER. For a period of about 2 years?

Miss Jacobs. Two or three years, something on that order.

Mr. TAVENNER. When did that begin and end?

Miss Jacobs. I don't know. I believe that it began around 1941, January 1941, but I am not positive.

Mr. Tavenner. Where were you employed? Was that in Dayton?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you employed at any time prior to 1941 in the labor movement?

Miss Jacobs, Yes. I worked for 2 or 3 months for the National Maritime Union.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where?

Miss Jacobs. In Cleveland, Ohio. Mr. Tavenner. When was that?

Miss Jacobs. I believe it was 1940, but I haven't any idea-

Mr. Tavenner. Did you know Mr. Gojack prior to 1940 or 1941? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

Mr. TAVENNER. I desire to have the document presented to the witness marked "Jacobs Exhibit No. 2" for identification only.

Mr. MOULDER. It is so ordered.

(The document above referred to was marked "Jacobs Exhibit No. 2" for identification.)

Mr. Moulder. You are not offering that in evidence as a part of

the proceeding at this time. Mr. TAVENNER. No. sir.

That is all that I have to ask, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MOULDER. Miss Jacobs, you will be excused until 1:15, at which time you will be recalled as a witness.

The committee will stand in recess until 1:15.

(Whereupon, at 12 noon, the hearing was recessed until 1:15 p. m.. same day.)

## AFTER RECESS

(The hearing was resumed at 1:20 p. m., pursuant to adjournment, Representatives Morgan M. Moulder, Clyde Doyle, and Gordon H. Scherer present.)
Mr. Moulder. The committee will be in order.

We will recall Miss Jacobs.

## TESTIMONY OF JULIA JACOBS. ACCOMPANIED BY HER COUNSEL. FRANK J. DONNER-Resumed

Mr. Tavenner. Miss Jacobs, are you now a member of the Communist Party?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Have you ever been a member of the Communist Party?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question for the same reason. Mr. Tavenner. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MOULDER. Mr. Doyle, do you have any questions?

Mr. Doyle. Miss Jacobs, may I just make this statement to you preliminary to several questions I wish to ask you: I want to make it clear that none of my questions are intended to go into any political belief by you of any sort. Public Law 601 challenges this committee as a subcommittee to go into subversive activities and propaganda. It is expressly so. I want to frankly state that my few questions to you will be directed to you on that basis. That is to see the extent to which you will cooperate with your own United States Congress in ferreting out, uncovering, and revealing to Congress and the people any person or group of persons whether they are in the Communist Party or not, who may be subversive. I assume, unless you answer otherwise, that you, being an American citizen are more interested in your American Government than you are in the Communist Party. I also assume in my question that you, being an employee of a labor union, already know what this committee knows: that American "unionism" and the Communist Party objectives are not the same.

I wish, also to state for your information that my questions are directed to you because we are interested in finding out the extent and through what persons, and how, the Communist Party in your experience has undertaken to influence labor unions wherever you know any-

thing about them.

I made that frank statement to you so that you will know in advance

what I am trying to get at.

I noticed a very good memory in your testimony this morning, dating away back to 1945 and 1946 and 1951; and you remembered right down to the exact month in 2 or 3 places. I want to compliment you on the memory you have, apparently, for dates and incidents away back. I know you will be very helpful to me in my few questions.

May I make this further statement: I am not interested in asking any question or getting you to answer any question that deliberately or otherwise is intended to hurt any organization which is patriotic and law-abiding. That is whether it is a labor union, or whatever it is. But I am interested, as I stated before, in getting your cooperation if you will give it to us on helping to uncover any person or any group of persons who are undertaking to subvert the labor union of which you are secretary or any other group to their own Communist Party objectives.

The purpose of this committee sitting here under Public Law 601 is to get that information, if we can, from you and others, looking toward amendments to or strengthening of legislation dealing with subversive activities. I say that, contrary to what some of the publicity has been

down in your neighborhood to the contrary.

I am referring to this document in which the picture of Mr. Gojack This is the document which you identified as having your address thereon, 2303 Florida. Do you now recall the document that I refer to, or shall I bring it to you?

Mr. Tavenner, will you present it to the witness, please?

(A document was handed to the witness.)

Mr. Doyle. That is the document that you referred to this morning, and you identified the address thereon as yours, as a place where you resided, at least for a short time, with the family of Mr. Gojack. Do you remember that this morning?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that on the grounds-

Mr. Doyle. That was about two and a half hours ago. Have you forgotten what your answer was then, or can I refresh your memory in any other way? You remember this document as one that you and your counsel inspected this morning, do you not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that. Mr. Doyle. You decline to answer?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. For the purpose of identification, Miss Jacobs, will you please sign your name, Julia Jacobs, just as you ordinarily sign it?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I ask that you order and direct the witness to comply with Mr. Doyle's request.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is so ordered as requested by Mr. Scherer. Miss Jacobs. I decline to.

Mr. Doyle. To refresh your memory as to what you testified about 2½ or 3 hours ago, at which time you did not decline, you identified 2303 Florida, Fort Wayne, Ind., as I recall it, as a place you resided with the family of Mr. Gojack. That address on this document appears right under the name "Julia Jacobs." You have not denied, as I recall it, that that is your signature as yet. Is that your signature?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. I will ask you again, in view of the chairman's instruction that you sign it—I am asking you again if you will please sign your name, just the way you ordinarily sign it. I am asking you that for identification.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to.

Mr. Doyle. All right.

Now, who was living there at the time that you lived a short time with the Gojack family?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. Was your sister living there with you?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. Where was your sister living at the time?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. Were you paying rent at this address?
Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. Were you paying rent any place else?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. You said this morning that you went down there in connection with an election, do you remember that? I wrote it down here, and I think that you said you went down there in connection with an election. What election was that, in December of 1951?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. You volunteered the evidence that you went down there in connection with an election.

Miss Jacobs. The election I referred to was an election we were having at the Whirlpool plant at LaPorte, Ind.

Mr. Doyle. What was your connection with that election?

Miss Jacons, I had just been placed on our organizational staff and I was to help.

Mr. Doyle. Who gave you orders in connection with that election?

What were you ordered or directed to do?

Miss Jacobs. Well, the ordinary things that people do to win the

election, put out leaflets.

Mr. Doyle. Who gave you the directions or instructions what to do? This, as I understand it, was the time you were living with Mr. Gojack's family. I presume he was living there at the same time, was he not, with his family? Is that correct?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the grounds of the

fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. All right. Now, who gave you your instructions as to what you shall do in connection with the election? Who were you working for at that time?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. At that time, what sort of work did you do in connection with the election?

Miss Jacobs. Well, part of my work was office work, and part of it was organizational work.

Mr. Doyle. Where was your office in connection with that election?
Miss Jacobs. The offices in La Porte, Ind.

Mr. Doyle. What office was that that you worked out of, in connection with the election?

Miss Jacobs. One of our local offices there.

Mr. Doyle. Which local?

Miss Jacobs. I believe the number of it is 119, but I am not certain.

Mr. Doyle. Who were the executive officers of that local?

Miss Jacobs. I don't recall.

Mr. Doyle. Did you work with anybody in connection with that election?

Miss Jacobs. We had a regular staff there.

Mr. Doyle. Who else was on the staff with you in that election?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Was there anyone besides the union officers and the employees working with you in that election?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. I do not understand why it would incriminate you there.

Miss Jacobs. No, there was not.

Mr. Doyle. Who were the officers of the union working with you, if there was no one other than officers of the union? It was a legitimate union, was it not?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Well, we had a staff of several people, as I recall. One was Elizabeth Moore, who was our international representative, and another regular staff member was Pete Reilly and Dick Marhanka; and there may have been other people who helped, but I can't recall the names.

Mr. Doyle. Was Mr. Gojack working in connection with that elec-

tion?

Miss Jacobs. Well, as an officer of the district, I am sure he did,

although I don't recall what it was.

Mr. Doyle. In connection with that election, did Mr. Gojack, as long as you are sure that he was working in connection with it, did he give you any directions?

Miss Jacobs. He may have, but I don't recall any.

Mr. Doyle. As long as you recall that he may have given you directions, but you are not sure, are you sure of anyone that did give you any instructions in connection with your duties in that election? Who did? You surely know who did.

Miss Jacons. Well, the way that we conduct our business, we have a meeting, say a staff meeting, and everyone sits around and talks,

and you decide who does what.

Mr. Doyle. Did Mr. Gojack meet at any of those staff meetings with you?

Miss Jacobs. I don't recall, although it is possible.

Mr. Doyle. It is possible?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. You stated that Mr. Gojack was your superior at Fort Wayne. Do you remember doing that this morning?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. Was that in connection with this election that you re-

ferred to in any way?

Miss Jacons. When I took the job in Fort Wayne, they had nothing to do with it, and as a matter of fact, it was a period of 2 years in between that time and the Whirlpool election at LaPorte.

Mr. Doyle. In connection with your work as recording secretary. and secretary of the union, did you have authority to cosign the union

checks as one of the signers of the checks issued by the union?

Miss Jacobs. I never had signed any checks, although if I am not wrong or mistaken, there may have been, or I might have been required to if another officer hadn't done it. We had two signatures, and if one had failed, I believe that I was authorized to, although I

Mr. Doyle. Who was the other person authorized to sign the checks? Miss Jacobs. There were two authorized to sign checks regularly,

the president and the financial secretary.

Mr. Doyle. Who was president and who was financial secretary?

Miss Jacobs. There have been a number of presidents, so I can't recall.

Mr. Doyle. The best you recall. Give me a few of the names of the people who have been president and financial secretary according to your recollection.

Miss Jacobs. Well, our financial secretary, I think, for either most or all of the time was James Dudley; and the president, I can't say for sure. I could name several names, but I can't remember for exact

periods or anything like that.

Mr. Doyle. You tell me if I am in error, please, on this: In other words, you were secretary, recording secretary, and you were paid \$45 to \$50 a week by the union. You testified that your income was not supplemented from any other employment. Do you remember so testifying this morning!

Miss Jacobs. Yes, I would like to make a correction.

Mr. Doyle. Yes, if you have a correction we would like to have it. Miss Jacobs. As recording secretary of the local, I believe that I got about \$10 a month or something like that.

Mr. Doyle. Ten dollars a month?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. That is a magnificent sum.

Now, I suppose that at times you did mimeograph work in the union office, did you not, in the local office, in connection with elections?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle, Now, the mimeographed material that was prepared and run off the machine by you, was prepared by whom? Who gave the text of it and who did the writing of it? Who wrote the script?

Miss Jacobs. Different people.
Mr. Doyle. Name some of them, please!

Miss Jacobs. Well, there would be a great many people.

Mr. Doyle. Yes, of course; 5 or 6 would it be?

Miss Jacobs. Well, it is dependent upon whether it is a leaflet, or depending upon what it is, and sometimes a rank-and-file member runs

a script.

Mr. Doyle. Tell me your best recollection, because you remember, I see now, that there were leaflets at times, and there was one-page material at times. Who wrote the one-page materials which you ran off on the mimeograph machine, or helped run off? Who provided the text in connection with any elections that you were working with?

Miss Jacobs. Well, like I say, it could be an organizer; it could be a member of the board; or it could be a member who had something to

say in the election; or it could be almost anybody.

Mr. Doyle, Who did it to your personal knowledge, in any one

case; who did it? Just give me the name of one person.

Miss Jacobs. Well, I suppose sometimes Brother Gojack would write leaflets, and sometimes members of the negotiating committee for Whirlpool would write leaflets, and-

Mr. Doyle. Can you think of anyone besides Brother Gojack who

wrote a leaflet?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, our plant chairman sometimes helped.

Mr. Doyle. Who was that?

Miss Jacobs. Well, that varies, too, because they elect a plant chairman every year, and sometimes you have a chairman twice a year.

Mr. Doyle. I understand that, but you remember their names, do you not? You remember the name of Mr. Gojack, and who else?

Miss Jacobs. If you would show me something I would have a better idea. Well, I would say every organizer that we have on the staff writes leaflets.

Mr. Doyle, As long as you expressly remember that Mr. Gojack wrote some of the leaflets which you helped run off and mimeograph in the union office, during the working hours that you were being paid by the union, you were doing that on union time, were you not?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. Were any of those leaflets that Mr. Gojack supplied you the text for, and which you ran off on union pay, on the mimeograph in the union office, did they emanate from the Communist Party, or a Communist committee? They did, did they not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. I thought so. And you knew at the time that Mr. Go-

iack was a member of the Communist Party, did you not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Is it a fact that the Communist Party held committee meetings in the union office where you were employed, to your knowledge?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Did you ever receive any pay or compensation from the Communist Party directly or indirectly for any services you rendered

to the Communist Party, or any Communist front!

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Well, if you had not received such money your answer would be no, would it not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. May I have that letter of this morning, please, that

you had for the witness?

(Mr. Tavenner handed a document to Mr. Doyle.)

Mr. Doyle. Referring, Miss Jacobs, to this letter introduced this morning, of October 8, 1951, to you, on the stationery of the March of Labor—it was signed by Nate Solomon—which was presented to you by our distinguished counsel, Mr. Tavenner. Do you remember that letter? I am holding it up now to refresh your memory.

Will you please hand it to the witness, Mr. Tavenner, so that she

can refresh her memory again?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I recall being shown this letter and I recall pleading the fifth amendment on it.

Mr. Doyle. What was your position of employment with the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America, Local 931, on the date you received this letter, shortly after October 8, 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same ground. Mr. Doyle. Were you employed by the United Electrical Radio and

Machine Workers of America on or about October 8, 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Well, this morning when our counsel asked you where each of the places were that you were employed, you gave him all of the places, did you not, that you recalled? Did you neglect or refuse to include the fact of your employment with the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America on or about the date of this letter?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Were you at any time employed by the United Electri-

cal Radio and Machine Workers of America, Local 931?

Miss Jacobs. Yes, I was.

Mr. Doyle. When?

Miss Jacobs. I am presently employed by them. Mr. Doyle. Were you employed back in October of 1951?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. Were you employed by the same group?

Miss Jacobs. If it is in reference to the letter, I will reply "No"; if that question is not in reference to the letter, I will reply "Yes."

Mr. Doyle. Were you then employed on October 8, 1951?

Miss Jacobs. Yes; I say that my answer is "Yes," if it is not in reference to the letter.

Mr. Doyle. The reason I asked you about October 8, 1951, is because that is the date of this letter. I want to be perfectly frank with you. That is the date given in this letter and it is the basis of my question. Were you employed by the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America on or about October 8, 1951?

Miss Jacobs. I believe I have given my answer on that.

Mr. Doyle. I think that you have made it clear that you were em-

ployed on that date by that concern.

Now, in what capacity were you employed by the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America on or about October 8, 1951?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I believe I answered that question before.

Mr. Doyle. I do not mean to take up your time to ask you the same question twice, but I do not think that I understood your answer clearly.

Miss Jacobs. I think that I told you earlier that I was employed by the local from about July or August of 1950 until about the end of the year of 1951, and during that time when I was first hired I was the office secretary, and later I was both the office secretary and recording secretary.

Mr. Doyle. Have you any personal knowledge of any subversive activities by any person or any group of persons in any of the labor unions by whom you have been employed according to your own testi-

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Would you please explain what you mean by subversive?

Mr. Doyle. Yes; any person or group of persons that has as part of its program or propaganda the forceful overthrow or teaching of forceful overthrow by force and violence of our form of govern-

Miss Jacobs. No; I do not.

Mr. Doyle. Well, I have not finished my question—When it suits their convenience. Have you any knowledge on your part of any such propaganda activities?

Miss Jacobs. No; I do not.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever attended a Communist Party meeting? Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question under the terms of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever heard that subject discussed at any Com-

munist Party meeting, or any Communist cell meeting?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Did you ever discuss it with any other citizen of the

United States: that subject?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Doyle. Well, if you had not discussed it with some other person, you would say no, would you not? How could it incriminate you if your answer was no if it was a truthful answer?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Scherer, of Ohio.

Mr. Scherer. Miss Witness, while you were in Dayton did vou know Charles H. Markham?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer whether she knew Charles H. Markham, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs the witness to answer the question propounded by Mr. Scherer.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Scherer. How long have you known David Mates?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question as to how long she knew David Mates.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair so directs the witness to answer the ques-

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Scherer. Do you know where he is today?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer that question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is so directed.

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Scherer. Is it not a fact that you dined with him in St. Louis last week?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. You know that he is avoiding a subpena by this committee, do you not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds. Mr. Scherer. I have just 1 or 2 observations to make, Mr. Chairman, before we dismiss this witness.

Recalling the Dayton hearings, a witness by the name of Arthur Paul Strunk testified at length. Strunk was a former member of the

Communist Party, and during the time that he was a member of the Communist Party he was an undercover agent of the Federal Bureau

of Investigation.

Now this morning, the counsel for the committee read from Mr. Strunk's testimony. He read that part of Mr. Strunk's testimony which referred to you and your activities in the Communist Party, and to your other activities within the union. You did not depend that testimony, and in fact you refused to answer all questions with reference to Mr. Strunk, basing your refusal on the fifth amendment.

Mr. Strunk is referred to by you Communists as an informer.

I have before me an article appearing in the April 10 issue of the Nation. This article is entitled "The Informer" and it is written by your counsel, Mr. Frank J. Donner. In this article—I might say it is one of the worst distortions that I have ever seen, full of half-truths and misrepresentations, and I am going to proceed to prove that in a few minutes. In that article there is a vicious attack upon those individuals which the author refers to as informers, such individuals as Mr. Strunk.

I am wondering, after he counseled you with reference to your testimony today, whether or not he will write within a short time another similar article attacking Mr. Strunk as witnesses similar to Mr. Strunk

were attacked in this article.

I particularly refer to the attack that is made upon Leonard Patterson, who testified against another client of Mr. Donner's before this committee some time ago. That client was the Rev. Jack McMichael. The article to which I referred was published after the testimony of Reverend McMichael, before the committee.

As I said, Leonard Patterson was one of the witnesses who testified with reference to his client, and he proceeds in this article to attempt to discredit Leonard Patterson, whom he refers to as one of these informers. It is under the heading of "How the Clergy Case was Fabricated." Of course, he infers that it was fabricated with the help of this committee.

I read from the article:

Another witness was Leonard Patterson, who identified the Rev. Jack Mc-Michael as having been a member of the New York District of the Young Communist League in 1934 and 1935, although in fact, McMichael was enrolled at that time as a freshman at the University in Georgia, Emery University.

That paragraph is written, I suppose, in an effort to further dis-

credit Patterson, and to prove that he lied.

Now, the testimony—and I have the McMichael testimony—shows very clearly that Reverend McMichael did not deny that he was in New York in the year of 1934 and 1935, and this article does not point out at the conclusion of Reverend McMichael's testimony that it was referred by this committee, by unanimous vote to the Department of Justice for possible perjury prosecution.

Now, you get some idea of what I mean by the distortions that

appear in such articles as this.

I might make this further observation: As I say, the particular paragraph that I read appears under the heading of 'How the Clergy Case was Fabricated,' and I make this further observation. It was Leonard Patterson who testified that during the time he was active in the Communist Party in New York that two young ministers were sent or came from Union Theological Seminary in New York down

to Baltimore and received assignments for work in the Communist Party. He did not remember at that time the names of those two individuals, but subsequent investigation by the staff of this committee determined who those two individuals were. Those two individuals

were subpensed before this committee.

One minister admitted that the testimony of Patterson was true; and the other one, not knowing that the other minister had admitted it in executive session, came before this committee and perjured himself. The other minister's testimony was again unanimously referred by this committee to the Department of Justice for perjury prosecution, and the perjury in that case was obvious. There was additional testimony to substantiate the testimony of the first minister.

I point out in this attack on Patterson the article does not mention anything about Patterson's testimony in the Novak case, or the Hutch-

inson case, and the results of those cases.

That is all I have to say.

Mr. Moulder. Miss Jacobs, I wish to make one very brief comment. Some accusation has been made and I have read in some newspaper articles where these hearings have been referred to as an effort on the part of the Committee on Un-American Activities to break or bust unions.

In defense of all of the members of the committee, including myself, I wish to say that there certainly is no desire on our part to interfere with any union functions or to bust or to break or destroy any labor union.

Mr. Scherer. Except to help them relieve themselves of Communist domination.

Miss Jacobs. I am afraid it is having that effect in our election.

Mr. Moulder. My record as well as other members of the committee has been in support of organized labor throughout our careers in Congress. No one believes stronger in organized labor than I do, although I do not represent what you would call a labor-dominated congressional district. But it is our intention and purpose to point out to the public, as well as union members, Communist domination or Communist activities in such unions wherever it may exist.

I believe that the public as well as the labor members should be informed of that, because everyone knows that communism will eventually destroy organized labor if it gains control of organized labor.

Therefore, I wish to ask you just one or two questions.

Assuming that the so-called Communist Party, or the Communist movement is an international conspiracy to dominate the world, as well as our own Government, and particularly their activities or efforts within such labor organizations as you have been employed by, assuming that to be a fact what is your opinion? Do you believe in, or do you approve of known Communists dominating the labor union by which you are employed?

Let us take the UE for an example. You are employed by the UE,

I understand?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. MOULDER. Is it your opinion, and I am asking you for your opinion, do you approve of the election of Communist officials to dominate and control the affairs and functions of that labor organization?

Miss Jacobs. I can't speak for any other union. I can speak for our own. And that is I believe that our union should be run by the rank and file membership.

Mr. Moulder. Do you approve of the election of Communist officers

to control the affairs and functions of the union?

(Witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. No, I believe like I say; I think unions should be run

by the rank-and-file membership.

Mr. Moulder. If you know of any Communist who has been elected or in control of the UE, or that is actively employed by and in charge of the affairs and functions of the UE, why do you then refuse to inform this committee of that fact, if it is a fact?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question. Mr. Moulder. Counsel has a question to ask you.

Mr. Tavenner. The question as presented to you was whether or not you approve of the election to offices in your organization of persons who are members of the Communist Party for the purpose of controlling the affairs of your union.

Now, may I limit that question this way by asking you whether or not you advocate the election of anyone to an office in your union who

is a member of the Communist Party?

(Witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Would you please repeat that question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Read the question.
(Question read by the reporter as above recorded.)

Miss Jacobs. I don't believe so.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are there any officers in your union, known to you to be members of the Communist Party?

Miss Jacobs. Well, I think our union, like all unions which use the Taft-Hartley Board, has signed the non-Communist affidavits.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question, please? That is not an answer to it.

Miss Jacobs. Please repeat it.

Mr. TAVENNER. Please read the question.

(Question read by the reporter as above recorded.)

(Witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the grounds of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. I have noticed that one or two of the communications which were presented to you in the course of your testimony were addressed to you as "Sister Julia." I notice, also, that you referred to Mr. Gojack as Brother Gojack. Are those the terms of salutation that are customarily used in union work, in union activity?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. You never referred to them as Comrade Julia, or Comrade Gojack?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. Tavenner. You never do that, do you?

Miss Jacobs. No, the term we used is "Brother" and "Sister."

Mr. Tavenner. I have no further questions.

Mr. Moulder. I have just one question in continuation of what Mr. Tavenner said. You said that you would not vote for a candidate for an official position in your union if he was known to be a Communist to you. I understand you said "I don't believe so"; is that cor-

Miss Jacobs. No. I don't think that was the question as I recall.

Mr. Moulder. Do you, or have you voted for anyone who was a member of the Communist Party, as a candidate for an official position in your union?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer that question on the same grounds.

(Representative Francis E. Walter entered the room.)

Mr. Moulder. Now, I do not want to interrogate you on this subject, in an attempt to persuade you to divulge any communications or conferences that you have had with your counsel, as a privileged communication; but now as I understand, your attorney, Mr. Donner, resides in New York?

Mr. Donner. Yes.

Mr. MOULDER. I am asking the witness. Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Do you reside in Fort Wayne?

Miss Jacobs. I live in St. Joseph, Mich.

Mr. Moulder. Approximately how far is St. Joseph, Mich., from New York?

Miss Jacobs. I don't really know; perhaps 900 to 1,000 miles.

Mr. Moulder. In St. Joseph, Mich., they have many attorneys, do they not, who are engaged in the practice of law there?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. MOULDER. But you have the right, of course, and the privilege, to select and employ any attorney you wish to appear here with you in proceedings before this committee.

May I ask you where you first met Mr. Donner?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. I met him here in Washington.

Mr. MOULDER. For the first time?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. MOULDER. This week?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. After you were subpensed to appear before this committee, did you consult or confer with anyone in St. Joseph as to what action you should take with reference to your appearance here as a witness?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Not one person?

Miss Jacobs. No, I didn't consult with anybody.

Mr. Moulder. Nor discuss?
Miss Jacobs. I had conversation with members here and there, but I did not consult with anyone until I saw him.

Mr. Moulder. You did not consult with anyone on the subject of

your appearance here before the committee?

Miss Jacobs. No.

Mr. MOULDER. Then how, and why, did you happen then to employ Mr. Donner, if you met him for the first time this week-If you had not consulted or conferred with someone there in St. Joseph?

Miss Jacobs. Well, I did not consult with anyone, but in discussing it with the union, it was handling the thing, and they hired Mr. Donner to handle my case, and Mr. Gojack's case, and Mr. Cover's case as well.

Mr. Moulder. Are you acquainted with Mr. (Dean) Robb, an attorney in Detroit?

Miss Jacobs, Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Did he represent you before today, before Mr. Donner was contacted?

Miss Jacobs. What do you mean "did he represent me"?

Mr. Moulder. Do you know of your own personal knowledge whether he was first employed to represent you?

(The witness conferred with counsel.)

Miss Jacobs. Well, originally I had called Mr. Robb to see if he could handle the case and we had arranged he would meet me in Washington to discuss what my rights would be, and it turned out that Mr. Donner-

Mr. Moulder. Who represents the local union in St. Joseph—what

attorney there represents them?

Miss Jacobs. We don't have any attorney. I mean we hire an attornev for this, or an attorney for that case, and we don't have any regular attorney.

Mr. Moulder. None who represents the union?

Miss Jacobs. Mr. Robb has taken one or two cases for us on unemployment compensation, and that type of thing.

Mr. Mculder. All right. That is all.

Are there any further questions?

Mr. Doyle. I wish to ask one further question.

Miss Jacobs, a few minutes ago I asked you whether or not you had knowledge of any subversive activities on the part of any person or group of persons in any of the unions that you have been employed by. Do you remember that question?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. And then in answer to your question, I stated what I meant by subversive, and your answer was "No." Do you remember that?

Miss Jacobs. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. Now, you also know, do you not, that for more than a year various Government boards and Government committees such as this committee which you are appearing before now, and the subcommittee of the main committee, publicly stated time and time that the Communist Party of America was subversive, and you have known for a year or so, have you not, that the Communist Party has been held to be subversive. That is true, is it not? You have known that?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. You decline to answer it? Miss Jacobs. Yes, on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. You have also known, have you not, because of your reading of magazines and literature that in various parts of this country—the United States Federal courts after trial before juries—there have been various cases held that the evidence showed substantially that the Communist Party was subversive and was advocating the forceful and violent overthrow of our Government. You have read such publicity, have you not, in the newspapers and magazines?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. You have read that in the Peoples World and the Daily Worker, have you not?

Miss Jacobs. I decline to answer the question on the same grounds.

Mr. Doyle. That is all.

Mr. Moulder. Are there any more questions?

Mr. Scherer, do you have any questions? Mr. Scherer. I have no further questions.

Mr. MOULDER. You are excused as a witness.

(Witness excused.)

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Lawrence Cover, will you come forward please, sir?

Mr. Moulder. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

## TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE COVER, ACCOMPANIED BY HIS COUNSEL, FRANK J. DONNER

Mr. Cover. I do.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you state your name?

Mr. Cover. Lawrence Cover.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted that you are accompanied by the same counsel who accompanied the previous witness.

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. When and where were you born, Mr. Cover?

Mr. Cover. I was born in Fulton County, Ind.

Mr. TAVENNER. What date? Mr. Cover. July 18, 1902.

Mr. TAVENNER. Would you tell the committee, please, briefly, what your formal educational training has been?

Mr. Cover. Common grade school.

Mr. TAVENNER. How are you now employed?

Mr. COVER. I am now employed by the Square-D Co. at Pierre, Ind.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you reside at that same place?

Mr. Cover. No. sir: I reside in Denver, Ind., which is a small suburb of Pierre.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what your rec-

ord of employment has been since 1945?

Mr. Cover. I don't understand your question, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. How have you been employed, and in what various

ways have you been employed since 1945?

Mr. Cover. Well, sir, I have been an employee of the company for thirty-four and a half years, and my employment has been the same all through the years.

Mr. TAVENNER. That makes it very easy to answer. In what capaci-

ties have you been employed?

Mr. Cover. As a porcelain pressman.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you hold any official position in your union?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is it?

Mr. Cover. I am secretary of the local union, and also chief steward in the plant.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is the number of the union?

Mr. Cover. Local 905.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is that of the UE?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long have you been secretary?

Mr. Cover. Ever since the UE was organized in the plant, in 1937.

Mr. Tavenner. How long have you been steward?

Mr. Cover. I would say approximately half of that time.

Mr. TAVENNER. Does that mean that you are employed by the union rather than being employed by the Square-D plant?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; I am employed by the Square-D Co.

Mr. Tavenner. I am not sure you understood my question. During the period that you held these positions, have you been employed in the plant as a worker, or have you devoted your time to work of your local?

Mr. Cover. Sir, I get the magnificent sum of \$15 a month for serving as secretary of my local, and working in the plant as chief steward the company pays my salary. I am paid on an hourly rate, the same as any other worker.

Mr. Tavenner. But you are actually an employee of your union and

your salary is being paid by your company?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; I disagree with you. I am an employee of the Square-D Co., serving in the capacity of an elected chief steward.

Mr. Tavenner. What are your duties as a chief steward?

Mr. COVER. To handle the grievances of the people in the plant with the various foremen, and with plant manager.

Mr. Tavenner. Other than your work as secretary, is that your full employment at the plant?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Then, as a matter of fact you are performing the normal functions and duties of an officer, although they are not termed officers of your union, with your pay coming from the company?

Mr. Cover. You may call it however you wish, but that is the setup

that we have had for a good many years.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are you familiar with the magazine known as March of Labor?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with any of its owners?

Mr. Cover. No, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you at any time induce your local to subscribe

Mr. Cover. We read it. Is there anything illegal about it?

Mr. Tavenner. Who was the first person that conferred with you about the use of the March of Labor in your union?

Mr. Cover. I wouldn't know. We got a sample copy, I think.

Mr. TAVENNER. Maybe I can refresh your recollection about that, Mr. Cover. I have before me the issue of March of Labor for June of 1951, and printed in it is a letter from Lawrence Cover, recording secretary, UE Local 905, in which it was said—

was given a copy of your MOL by John Gojack, of UE, district 9. I think it is fine and it covers news we really need, and my local voted to subscribe to it for the next year. If you could send me some extra copies, will try and get you some subscriptions.

Does that refresh your recollection?

Mr. Cover. It could be, yes, sir; and we did subscribe to 16 copies, which are passed out to our officers and stewards.

Mr. Tavenner. Was it paid for by the funds from the union?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir. Voted by the local.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Goiack explain to you why he desired that this magazine be disseminated through your group?

Mr. Cover. Really, I don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Gojack advise you that the March of Labor was a publication which was designed to bring to its readers the Communist Party line, in connection with labor?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; absolutely not.

Mr. TAVENNER. Had you ever known that?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; except in what I heard you gentlemen talk about up here.

Mr. Tavenner. Now, as secretary of your local 905, I suppose it would be correct to say that you were a member of the staff of the local?

Mr. Cover. Oh, surely, I am a member of the executive bourd.

Mr. TAVENNER. Over what period of time have you been a member of the executive board?

Mr. Cover. Ever since the local was organized in March of 1937.

Mr. Tavenner, How many people compose the membership normally?

Mr. Cover. Of the executive board?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes.

Mr. Cover. Well, it would take a little time to count up, but I would say about 16 or 17.

Mr. TAVENNER. How frequently does it meet?

Mr. Cover. Once a month, unless special occasions come up.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall your service in 1946 on that board, on the executive board?

Mr. Cover. I don't know what you are referring to. You will have to make the question clearer.

Mr. Tavenner. What is the exact title of the executive board of which you say you were a member?
Mr. Cover. The executive board.

Mr. Tavenner. Of what?

Mr. Cover. Of local 905.

Mr. Tavenner. Well, is there another executive board on a higher level, such as your district 9?

Mr. Cover. Oh, surely, there is the district executive board.

Mr. Tavenner. How many compose membership to that board?

Mr. Cover. I would say 7 or 8.

Mr. TAVENNER. How frequently do they meet, do you know?

Mr. Cover. Once every 3 months.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are you a member of it?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. And have you been a member since back in, I believe you said 1938?

Mr. Cover. Since 1938 for the local, and 1938 for the district.

Mr. Tavenner. Now, where did that executive board of district 9 meet during the year 1946?

Mr. Cover. I don't recall, sir; if you can refresh my memory?

Mr. TAVENNER. Can you tell me where you were accustomed to meet? Mr. Cover. We met in various cities, and we met wherever it is decided that we will have the next district executive board meeting, or the next district convention, which might be any place within the area of Indiana or Michigan.

Mr. TAVENNER. You say your conventions would meet, and the board

would meet first in one city and then in another?

Mr. Cover. That is right, wherever we decided to have the next district convention, and usually it is left up to a vote of the convention where they will hold the next one.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is the composition of the executive board of

district 9? What type of officers make up that board?

Mr. COVER. The president and vice president, and the financial secretary, and treasurer and recording secretary, and trustees, and executive board members at large.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, whether any of the members of that board were members of the Communist Party

to your knowledge!

Mr. Cover. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you present at any time at one of its board meetings when the meeting was attended by a functionary or functionaries of the Communist Party!

Mr. Cover. I was not; at least if they were, they never propositioned

me, I can state that.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall anything of an unusual character about any of the meetings of that executive board which were held that would cause you to suspect Communist Party activities in the group!

Mr. Cover. I do not.

Mr. Tavenner. Was any unusual method of security ever adopted for its meetings that you know of?

Mr. Cover. No, sir, our meetings were devoted to discussing unionism and the best way to handle the district for union purposes.

Mr. Tavenner. Can you recall occasions on which the executive board took action for the appropriation or payment of money to Communist front organizations, or for Communist purposes?

Mr. Cover, I don't know how you mean. I don't know all of the Communist front organizations, and we have appropriated money for

nany causes.

Mr. Tavenner. Name some of them.

Mr. Cover. You name them, you're the one that is asking me the questions.

Mr. Tavenner. I am asking you the question now. What organi-

zations did you contribute money to?

Mr. Cover. I told you I didn't recall. I don't recall the names of the organizations we might have appropriated money to.

Mr. TAVENNER. You do not recall the names of any?

Mr. Cover. No.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the last contribution that your organization made outside of your union?

Mr. Cover. We have appropriated money for various strikes and things like that, to help out various locals, and it is customary.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is the last appropriation that was made?

Mr. Cover. I told you I didn't remember. I don't carry a walking briefcase around with me, or an encyclopedic mind, and I don't have all of this in my memory.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall whether money was contributed to Carl Marzani?

Mr. Cover. I don't think so, but I don't recall it.

Mr. Tavenner. National Council of American-Soviet Friendship? Mr. Cover. That I know there was never any money contributed to.

Mr. TAVENNER. The National Negro Labor Council?

Mr. Cover. I don't recall that for sure.

Mr. Tavenner. American Peace Crusade?

Mr. Cover. No.

Mr. Tavenner. Defense of the Rosenbergs?

Mr. Cover. No.

Mr. TAVENNER. The defense of Carl Christofel? Mr. Cover. Not that I know of, I don't recall.

Mr. Tavenner. The defense of the 12 Communists on trial in New York City?

Mr. Cover. No.

Mr. Tavenner. Is there a fund entitled "UE Defense Fund"?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is the nature of that fund?

Mr. Cover. It is limited to aid of the people that are out on strike, in the various areas.

Mr. Tavenner. It is limited to that purpose?

Mr. Cover. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Who is in charge of the administration of that fund in your union?

Mr. Cover. The officers and they report to the trustees.

Mr. Tavenner. What particular officers are chargeable with that

Mr. Cover. The three top officers. Mr. TAVENNER. And they are who?

Mr. Cover. The Fort Wayne officers.

Mr. TRAVENNER. What are their names? Mr. Cover. I think that you have them.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question, please?

Mr. Cover. The president and vice president, and financial secretarv-treasurer.

Mr. TAVENNER. What are their names?

Mr. Cover. Mr. Gojack, Mr. (Charles) Kelly, and at the present time his name is Jack Anderson who is the secretary-treasurer.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you have any personal knowledge of how the funds of the UE defense fund are expended?

Mr. Cover. And auditing books, yes.

Mr. Tavenner. You have engaged in an audit of the books yourself?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir; expended toward aid for strikers.

Mr. Tavenner. For no other purpose?

Mr. Cover. None that I know of.

Mr. TAVENNER. When was the last time you took part in an audit of the books?

Mr. Cover. It has been over a year ago. I had a heart attack last September and I didn't take part in the last audit or the last official—

in fact, I haven't attended anything for practically a year.

Mr. Tavenner. Who has custody of the records of the Defense Fund?

Mr. Cover. The financial secretary-treasurer.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are you acquainted with Dave Mates?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. I believe he was district agent, business agent, for district 9 at one time?

Mr. Cover. No, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. He was not?

Mr. Cover. No, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did he hold any official position in district 9?

Mr. Cover. He has not.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know where he is now?

Mr. Cover. I do not.

Mr. TAVENNER. When was the last time you saw him?

Mr. Cover. Sir, I would say somewhere around a year ago, quite some time ago. I don't know exactly. I will take that back and I would like to correct that.

Mr. Tavenner. You were mistaken about his official position?

Mr. Cover. No; I would like to correct when I saw him last. I think it was along early last December.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where did you see him?

Mr. Cover. Fort Wayne, at an executive meeting and staff meeting.

Mr. Scherer. What was the date?

Mr. Cover. Early part of December, I don't recall exactly.

Mr. Tavenner. Try to refresh your recollection as nearly as you can as to the approximate date in December that the meeting was held.

Mr. Cover. Really, I just got out of a sickbed. I don't know. I think around the 17th or 19th.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was he assigned any particular work or function at that executive board meeting?

Mr. Cover. Not that I know of.

Mr. TAVENNER. That took place in Fort Wayne?

Mr. Cover. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you talk with him on this occasion?

Mr. Cover. Just barely spoke to him and passed the time of day was all.

Mr. Tavenner. Did he appear normal to you as far as health was concerned?

Mr. Cover. As far as I know, yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you have an conversation with him as to what his plans were for the period immediately following that date, the 17th or 19th?

Mr. COVER. I did not.

Mr. Tavenner. Did he make any statement to you about going to the hospital?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; he did not.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did he make any statement to you that he had been subpensed along about that time for his appearance before this committee!

Mr. Cover. He did not. As I said, we barely spoke and passed the time.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let me see if I can refresh your recollection as to the position that Dave Mates once held in district No. 9. I have in front of me a letterhead of July 7, 1948, showing that he was business agent at that time. Will you examine it and see if that does not refresh your recollection and if so, I would like to give you an opportunity to correct your testimony.

Mr. Cover. It doesn't say a thing about Dave Mates.

Mr. TAVENNER. The list in the margin.

Mr. Cover. Yes, since you mention it, I do recall that Dave Mates served as business agent for a very short period of time. The district decided to put on two business agents and Goiack was serving as a business agent and the district decided to add another and we soon found we were financially unable to carry two business agents and Mates went back to the International staff.

Does that answer your question?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

I hand you a photograph and I will ask you to examine it, please, and state whether or not you have ever seen the individual whose likeness is recorded there.

Mr. Cover. I may have, but I sure don't know him.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am not asking you if you know his name.

Mr. Cover. I don't recall ever seeing him. I saw a lot of people in my time, but don't recall seeing him. Naturally, being as active as I have been in the last 20 years, I can't recognize everybody.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know the name of the person who was chairman of the Communist Party for the State of Indiana in 1946?

Mr. COVER. I do not, I was never interested in it.

Mr. Tavenner. The photograph that I handed you is the photograph of Elmer Johnson, who was chairman of the Communist Party that year, 1946.

Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions to ask of this witness now.

Mr. Cover. Could I get in and make just one statement?

Mr. TAVENNER. Just a minute.

I would like to have the fact explained to the witness that he is still under subpena, subject to call at some future time if the committee desires to call him, and of course he will be given abundant notice.

Mr. Cover. Could I make a statement now, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Moulder. What is the subject of your statement?

Mr. Cover. I would like to state that I resent very much being called before this committee because I feel like I was called before this committee because of my activities as a citizen of the United States, of wiring and sending wires and writing my Congressman and Congressman Walter. I feel that as a citizen of the United States, I have a right to contact my Congressman or any other Congressman at any time on any subject, and point out my views and I resent it very much that I was called before this committee.

Mr. Moulder. You certainly do have a right to contact your Congressman to exercise your rights as an American citizen, as you have stated. However, there is no knowledge on my part or I am sure on the part of any other members of the committee that you were subpenaed because of your sending telegrams. You were subpenaed, I assume, for the purpose of the committee securing any information you may have concerning your knowledge, if any, of Communist activities, subversive activities which we wish to expose wherever it may exist.

Mr. Tavenner hasn't asked you this question—I am sure you would wish to voluntarily so state yourself—whether or not you were ever a member of the Communist Party, now or at any time in the past.

Mr. Cover. I would like to make a statement on that.

Mr. Moulder. All right.

Mr. COVER. I don't think it is any of the committee's business, but I am not and have not and never will be.

Mr. Moulder. You do not consider it the committee's business as

to whether you are or not?

Mr. Cover. I don't think it is your business whether I am a Demo-

Mr. Moulder. Do you consider it our business whether you are a

Communist?

Mr. Cover. I don't think it is under the Constitution of the United States

Mr. Moulder. In view of that statement, are you a Communist?

Mr. Cover. No, I said "No," definitely "No.

Mr. Moulder. But if you were you would consider it none of our business?

Mr. Cover. That is right.

Mr. MOULDER. Do you have any questions?

Mr. Scherer. I have a telegram here that was not signed by—your name is what?

Mr. Cover. Lawrence Cover. C-o-v-e-r.

Mr. Scherer. He may have some knowledge of it. You are an officer of what local?

Mr. Cover. Local 905.

Mr. Scherer. Did you attend a meeting of the officers and board members of the joint UE council shortly before February 15?

Mr. Cover. Repeat your question. I don't know just what you

mean. Which meeting do you mean?

Mr. Scherer. I am referring to a telegram that I received signed by the officers and board members attending the joint UE council meeting evidently on or before February 15, the date of the telegram is February 15.

Mr. Cover. February 15, from New York?

Mr. Scherer. The telegram evidently comes from Fort Wayne.

Mr. Cover. No. I did not attend that meeting.

Mr. Scherer. Do you know who those men would be?

Mr. Cover. No, I do not.

Mr. Scherer. Do you have any idea who they would be?

Mr. Cover. I do not.

Mr. Scherer. You are from Fort Wayne?

Mr. Cover. No, I am from Peru, which is 60 miles from Fort Wayne. Mr. Scherer. Do you have any knowledge who the officers are of locals 902, 903, 910, 916, 919, 933?

Mr. Cover. I would probably know them if I met them, but offhand

I don't know them.

Mr. Scherer. You cannot tell me the names of any of them?

Mr. Cover. I couldn't tell you the names.

Mr. Scherer. What is at 1835 South Calhoun Street, Fort Wayne?

Mr. Cover. The district office.

Mr. Scherer. Have you ever been there?

Mr. Cover. Oh, yes, many times.

Mr. Scherer. That is the district office of UE?

Mr. Cover. That is right, district 9 office.

Mr. Scherer. Is that where the officers and board members of the joint UE council would meet?

Mr. Cover. That is right.

Mr. Scherer. Are you a member of the joint council of the UE?
Mr. Cover. Not what you would call the joint council. I am a member of the district council.

Mr. Scherer. What is the joint council?

Mr. Cover. I assume it is a joint council of the locals in Fort Wayne alone. I am not sure of that, but I would assume that is what it is.

Mr. Moulder. May I pursue that a moment?

Assume the same line of questioning we were discussing a moment ago about your position that it was no business of this committee as to whether or not you were a Communist or a member of the Communist Party.

The committee, of course, as stated by Mr. Doyle, is dedicated to expose communistic activities. In your official capacity as steward of your union, and with the company where you are now employed, would you employ or approve the employment of a known Communist in your plant?

Mr. Cover. Would have nothing whatever to do with it.

Mr. Moulder. I am asking you whether or not you would approve

Mr. Cover. I am not sure that I would, but I am telling you I would have nothing to do with the employment. Our company employs

who they wish.

Mr. MOULDER. If there was an effort according to testimony produced before this committee on the part of the Communist Party organization in this country to infiltrate strategic defense plants with Communist Party members and active Communists, do you approve or disapprove of that?

Mr. Cover. Repeat your question. I don't want to answer it in-

correctly.

Mr. MOULDER. There has been testimony before this committee indicating and proving in some cases the efforts on the part of the Communist Party organization in this country to infiltrate defense plants and some unions with active Communist workers. I say do you approve or disapprove of that?

Mr. Cover. In making, I started to say I would like to make my point clear. When I stated I did not think it was any of the committee's business I would like to make it clear that I think we have governmental agencies that are well prepared and capable of taking

care of any subversives we might have in this country.

Mr. Moulder. We are trying to assist those Government agencies

in every way we can.

Mr. Cover. 1 don't think this committee has the right to inquire into a man's political ambitions, according to the Constitution of the United States.

Mr. Moulder. Do you consider the Communist Party a political

organization?

Mr. COVER. So far, the Supreme Court has never ruled it otherwise. When they do I will abide by the Supreme Court.

Mr. Moulder. What is your opinion of the Communist philosophy?

Mr. Cover. I don't approve of it.

Mr. Moulder. Do you not feel in your capacity as a leader of the union you represent that you would encourage Communist participation in the affairs of your union?

Mr. Cover. Could I answer you this way, sir? Our organization has been organized for 18 years and I have been one of the leaders in the union. We have never had a strike in our plant but still we have one of the best records of any local within the district and I think that our record stands on itself.

I think we would disapprove of anybody coming in telling us how

to run our local. We run our own local.

Mr. MOULDER. If there was a candidate for an official position in your local, a known Communist or known to you to be a Communist, would you vote for him or oppose him?

Mr. COVER. I would have to abide by the wishes of the membership. The membership votes by a secret ballot and if they voted him in I

would have to live with it.

Mr. MOULDER. How would you vote?

Mr. Cover. I would probably vote against him. Does that suit you? Mr. Doyle. Did you give us the benefit of knowing where you worked these 33 years?

Mr. Cover. Square D Co.

Mr. Doyle. What do they manufacture?

Mr. Cover. Electrical products.

Mr. Doyle. I assume from your appropriate statement that you have been and are quite a student of matters affecting unions, trade unions and organizations so far as legislation is concerned.

Mr. Cover. I try to confine myself to the unions and legislation.
Mr. Doyle. I conclude that from your voluntary statement. I want

to compliment you on your studies.

Are you familiar with Public Law 601?

Mr. Cover. No. I have written down here on my envelope to ask my Congressman for a copy of that as soon as I can get to see him.

Mr. Doyle. You be sure and do that because I am under the impression that when you read Public Law 601, you will realize then that this committee has an official job to do which is assigned it by your Congress. We are not here just as a voluntary group, as you realize. Congress back in the 79th session in 1946 enacted Public Law 601, which charged the Committee on Un-American Activities, of which we three men are a subcommittee, with investigating subversive activities and propaganda wherever it was.

I want to make it clear to you that we are here discharging an official

assignment.

Mr. Cover. I realize that, but I still think that the committee interferes in union affairs. Maybe it is unfortunate and at the wrong

time, but I still think you interfere with union affairs.

Mr. Doyle. May I state this, that so far as I know, we in the committee have had no notice and no knowledge of any oncoming elections back in your area at the time the meeting was set. I was present, happened to be, when the date was set for the hearing to have occurred recently, but this hearing before your union or down in your area was a matter that we had planned last year, many months ago. Because of workloads we didn't get to it. So at the first meeting of our group a couple of weeks ago we included the trip to your area as one of the places where we should promptly go to clean up what was hanging over from last year.

You do notice that because among other things we did not want to be involved in a legitimate charge of trying to hurt any election situation, we did not go there and of course we have only called 2

or 3 of you folks here.

But may I state to you frankly that we intend to go to any area, including yours, where we believe there is reason to go. We believe there is reason to go to your area when the time comes. There are certain people there that we want to question, our investigators will have completed more of the job and we believe we will get more facts and more truth as a result of further investigation.

Now I am sure that you heard my statement to Miss Jacobs.

Mr. Cover. That is right.

Mr. Doyle. I will not repeat it to you. I should like to add before I ask you 2 or 3 questions, so you will understand my attitude as a member of this committee, in private life I am a lawyer and have always taken the position that any patriotic American citizen has a right to think what he pleases, do what he pleases, and be what he pleases provided he does it within the four corners of the Constitution.

He has to do it in my book in accordance with law—that is, in my book. I want to supplement what Mr. Moulder said. I as a member of this committee serving my ninth year in the House here have always been favored with the endorsement of the CIO and the A. F. of L. Yet I have never been a member of a labor union, never have I been an attorney for a labor union. But may I make this clear: That we as a committee have had plenty of evidence over the Nation that the Communist Party in this country has had and does now have a continuous infiltration program to try to take control of the policies and functions of certain labor unions and our information is that the Communist Party has had that policy toward the union of which you are a member.

Mr. Cover. You mean my local union?

Mr. Doyle. Well, in your area, the UE, the International UE. We wouldn't be having you and the other people here to help us in this investigation if we didn't have pretty definite information about certain levels in UE. But we would not be having this investigation if we did not have pretty clear evidence of some sort of subversive activity in your area.

Now, may I ask you just two or three questions, please, Mr. Cover. Again it is rather refreshing to have a person who has been subpensed, even though you find it unpleasant and inconvenient, to come and volunteer that you are not a Communist and never have been and

never would be.

It is very refreshing to me as a Member of the Congress to hear that sort of voluntary testimony because I have seen so many people in these years who plead the amendment because they have been told to when they don't mean a speck of the words they state because they are not sincere in it many, many times. It is a flimsy curtain behind which they are hiding in many, many cases.

But may I ask you this: You have been steward of the company union and you have been secretary of your union for 10 or 15 years?

Mr. Cover. I would say 18 years.

Mr. Doyle. At any time during that 18 years have you taken notice of your own personal observation, knowledge of any effort on the part

of any Communist Party leader or leaders to get into your union membership?

Mr. Cover. No. sir.

Mr. Doyle. Before any union meeting which you have ever attended, has your own local union or of district 9 of which you are a member now, you understand, have you ever been present when any man or woman known to you or introduced to you or believed by you to be a member of the Communist Party addressed the meeting?

Mr. Cover. Sir, I don't know of any Communists within our district. That is a peculiar thing, and I have told my own members the same thing. I have been in this thing. I have helped form our own local, helped form the district, and I have been in it for 18 years and I have never had anybody ask me to join the Communist Party or whisper to me any kind of propaganda or anything like that. It is very peculiar, me being in the thick of all this, that I have never had anybody proposition me in any way.

Mr. Doyle. I don't think it is peculiar. Now and then we see a man or woman stick out as prominently patriotic, vigorous, vigilant, and a sneaky, deceitful member of the Communist Party wouldn't approach that kind of person very often because they know they would

not get by with it.

It may be that is the reason they have not approached you.

Mr. Cover. Certainly I have never been approached.

Mr. Doyle. If that is the reason I want to compliment you.

Mr. Cover. I would like to point out another thing: Our local prides itself that we run our local, the people do. For 18 years the membership has run it.

Mr. Doyle. Do you now have according to your knowledge, any

member of the Communist Party in your union membership?

Mr. Cover. No. sir.

Mr. Doyle. So far as you know?

Mr. Cover. So far as I know there is not one.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever seen any Communist literature distributed in your local?

Mr. Cover. No, sir; never.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever seen any of it on the reading tables of the local?

Mr. Cover. No, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever seen the People's World there?

Mr. Cover. No. Mr. Doyle. The Daily Worker?

Mr. Cover. No.

Mr. Doyle. Or the March of Labor!

Mr. Cover. We get the March of Labor, and read it every month. Mr. Doyle. Has there ever been to your knowledge any contribution directly or indirectly to the Communist Party or any Communist

front?

Mr. Cover. Not that I know of.

Mr. Doyle, Is there any group to which you have ever raised an objection about making any contribution on the ground that it might be a Communist front?

Mr. Cover. Sir, we make very few contributions outside of civic contributions, and to locals who are out on strike and for, I would say the last 5 or 6 years we have had a policy of only contributing to locals within our own district as near as possible. Unless some other local was in very bad straits we didn't even contribute to them when they were on strike.

Mr. Doyle. I presume—and I don't want to ask you the amount in that union defense fund—but I assume it is a sizable fund?

Mr. Cover. You mean the local defense fund?

Mr. Doyle. Yes, the union defense fund which you testified Mr. Gojack and two others controlled.

Mr. Cover. That is the district defense fund and not being in on

the last audit, I wouldn't know how much is there.

Mr. Doyle. Has the subject of the Communist Party, its functioning in the United States of America with respect to labor unions, ever been discussed in any of your locals or committees to your knowledge, in your presence in all the 18 years that you have been secretary of

Mr. Cover. What do you mean by "discussed"?

Mr. Doyle. I mean discussed.

Mr. Cover. You mean the good parts of it or——Mr. Doyle. Yes, the good or bad.

Mr. Cover. Well, I can't say that it has actually been discussed, no. Once in a while groups get around and discuss what is going on, naturally. Various articles they read in the newspaper and things like that, they discuss that, sure, just like any other group of American citizens would discuss things that they read.

Mr. Doyle. That is good.

Now, in view of the fact that you offered the suggestion that there might be good parts about the Communist Party program as well as bad, I will ask you if it isn't a fact that the good parts of the Communist Party program have been discussed in your local in your presence.

Mr. Cover. Sir, I believe you misconstrued my statement there.

Mr. Doyle. I didn't intend to misconstrue it. You volunteered that

language. Which did you mean, good or bad.

Mr. Cover. I didn't mean it in the sense that you are taking it. I asked you if you were asking us if we were discussing the good parts or the bad parts. I did not know how you were asking, putting the question.

Mr. Doyle. Discussing communism, leave it that way.

Mr. Cover. The only thing ever discussed was what we read in the papers. We read an article now and then and somebody gets to chewing the fat on it.

Mr. Doyle. You do it on the floor of the union?

Mr. Cover. No, it doesn't, it comes up in the shop among the various little groups that sit around and talk during rest periods or lunch periods. Never has it been discussed on the floor of the union.

Mr. Doyle. Nor in committees of the union?

Mr. Cover. No, sir. We don't have the issue in our shop so we don't bother with it. We have too much union issues to take care of that we don't need to enter into any of this other.

Mr. Doyle. I notice you said in answer to Mr. Tavenner and I wrote it down-"No, sir; our meeting was devoted to unionism and the best way to handle it." Those were your exact words. Let me ask you again, please. I am not trying to get you to say something that may not be a fact, because we only want facts. Let me preface my

next question by saying this: When you tell us that or tell me in answer to my question that in all 18 years with the union numerically as strong as yours is and going through the various union plans and fights for control and so forth, that have gone through your union, when you tell me you have never discussed communism on the floor of the union I want to say to you it is the first such testimony I have heard before this committee in all the years I have been on it.

Mr. Cover. We don't have very many fights for control in our local

unions. Mr. Doyle. Apparently not.

Mr. Cover. We are pretty well in harmony. Otherwise we wouldn't

stay the way we are for 18 years.

Mr. Doyle. You referred to a Supreme Court decision. You didn't refer to it, but you said when the Supreme Court rules that the Communist Party is illegal then you will—

Mr. Cover. I will abide by their decision; yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Have you read the findings of various governmental

boards that the Communist Party is subversive?

Mr. Cover. I have read some of them, yes, naturally I read some of them.

Mr. Doyle. Of course you read them.

Mr. Cover. But as yet, as I understand it the Supreme Court has not outlawed the Communist Party as a political party as such. That

is the point  ${f I}$  wish to make.

Mr. Doyle. Well, but your own Government boards dealing with the subject of communism have found, several of them, and this committee—our full committee representing the United States Congress declared their finding that the American Communist Party was part of an international conspiracy to violently overthrow our form of government. You have read that, too, haven't you?

Mr. Cover. I have read that, ves, sir.

Mr. Scherer. The Supreme Court so held.

Mr. Cover. In the eyes of a lot of people in my home town—you gentlemen subpensing me to appear before this committee—I am going to be a Communist no matter what I can say. That is going to be hard for me to live down—I wish you would understand that. Even though I have testified that I am not—so by that same reasoning I figure that there is a lot of your committees and a lot of your governmental agencies that have declared certain organizations subversive and communistic that may not be.

I don't know. I am not saying they are not.

Mr. Doyle. Merely the fact that we subpensed you is no indication and should not be taken by a sensible person that you are a Communist.

Mr. Cover. Some persons are not sensible.

Mr. Doyle. Your own community knows whether they can believe you under oath and you testified under oath you never have been. You have lived in that community for years.

Mr. Cover. Fifty-three of them.

Mr. Doyle. If your community doesn't know enough to believe you and what you have testified to under oath then of course it is too late for the community to learn you now.

I want to make that clear. If there are cases where we subpena people whom we have no reason to make sure that they are Communists, but we also have reason to believe that if they tell the truth they can help us uncover this conspiracy. Possibly you were in that class. You have testified that you were not a Communist, never have been and never would be. You testified you have never heard it discussed on the floor of your union. Maybe we have other testimony that would contradict that.

Mr. Cover. I am willing to listen to it.

Mr. Doyle. If we have, that will come out eventually; if not now, shortly.

Mr. Cover. I can tell you I certainly don't fear any other testimony. Mr. Doyle. I am not inferring, Mr. Cover, even if someone else

swears under oath to the contrary, that your testimony is not to be taken with full faith and credit. I take it for granted a man who worked for the company 33 years and is a steward is not going to know-

ingly mislead this committee.

I do wish to urge you, sir, because you are in a unique position as steward in that company of a bunch of American workers, men and women. I just want to add this one word to you as you go home. I know about the American Communist Party and its conspiratorial nature and objectives and its determination to rule or ruin by force our constitutional form of government and do away with it whenever they think it is time to make the move. When I went overseas last time to Asia and to Europe with the Armed Services Committee, I asked most of the American ambassadors and American consuls and our American intelligence as well as foreign intelligence what they thought of the proximity or tieup if there was one, between the program of the American Communist Party and the Communist Party overseas in Europe and Asia.

I can just say to you that the answer was one and the same, unani-

mous, one and the same international conspiracy.

How in the world you, in the high position you hold, can give the edge to the American Communist Party and decide to wait until there is a ruling of the Supreme Court, which may not come for years on just that point, how in the world you can give the American Communist Party the benefit of the doubt when so many of your own Government agencies have pronounced—and you have read it—that it is an international conspiracy, it is more than I can understand.

Mr. Cover. I am saying that the Supreme Court has not overruled them and I do think that we have adequate agencies to take care of it.

Mr. Doyle. But the FBI does not do the work we do. There is no other agency of Government who does the work that this congressional committee is challenged to do, not one. You cannot name one. They do not function the way our committee does or under the regulations our committee does. They are not expected to function in this field the way we are expected to function.

Mr. COVER. That is what I resent about this committee. I don't think the functioning of the committee is proper to indict people. If

they are guilty it is different.

Mr. DOYLE. I want to invite you to give your own Government the benefit of your consideration instead of giving the Communist Party the benefit.

Mr. Cover. I am not giving the Communist Party the benefit of any consideration.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Cover, you will be excused as a witness. You may remain here in the hearing room if you wish, and if you wish to voluntarily reappear after hearing other witnesses you may.

Mr. Cover. Am I still under subpena?

Mr. Moulder. We will take a 5-minute recess.

(Brief recess.)
Mr. Moulder. The committee will be in order.

Mr. Cover, the committee in conference has decided not to excuse you as a witness. The subpena under which you are will be continued and you will be subject to call at any time.

Mr. Cover. I am excused at the present time?

Mr. Moulder. You will remain here in Washington until tomorrow.

Mr. Cover. Thank you.

Mr. Moulder. Call your next witness.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. John T. Gojack, will you come forward, please sir.

Mr. Moulder. Hold up your right hand and be sworn.

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you are about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God? Mr. Gojack. I do.

## TESTIMONY OF JOHN THOMAS GOJACK, ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL, FRANK DONNER

Mr. Moulder. Are you accompanied by counsel?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Counsel, state your name.

Mr. Donner. My name is Frank Donner, 342 Madison Avenue, New York City.

Mr. Tavenner. Please state your name.

Mr. Gojack. John Thomas Ġojack. Mr. Tavenner. When and where were you born, Mr. Gojack?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Congressman, before I answer any more questions I want it clearly understood in the record that I am protesting my appearance, my subpens before this committee, because this committee is not engaged in——

Mr. MOULDER. Mr. Gojack, under the rules of the committee you are not permitted to make an opening statement preceding the testimony which you are about to give. If you have a statement we will be happy to receive it and file it.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Congressman, I was subpensed to come here, I am protesting my appearance here and before I answer any questions

I want to state my protest and the grounds of my protest.

Mr. MOULDER. You can file your protest as part of the proceedings. It will be received and filed. But the committee's rules prohibit your making a statement denouncing the committee and the conduct of the hearings or subpena under which you are appearing here.

Mr. Gojack. I haven't denounced the committee yet.

Mr. Moulder. I assume you are about to, apparently.
Mr. Gojack. No. I am going to state my position before this com-

mittee if you will permit me to explain my position.

Mr. Möulder. After you have been interrogated, then, if you want to make an explanation concerning any of the testimony or matter

brought out by the testimony, you will probably be permitted to make a short statement if it is relevant to the questions and subject matter.

Mr. Gojack. If I know this is a union-busting venture and not

Mr. Moulder. That is not tolerated. Such conduct on your part, or statement, is not tolerated by the committee.

Mr. Gojack. I can prove it.

Mr. MOULDER. Proceed with your questioning, Mr. Tavenner. Mr. TAVENNER. When and where were you born, Mr. Gojack?

Mr. Gojack. I was born in Dayton, Ohio, August 15, 1916.

Mr. Tavenner. Where do you now reside? Mr. Gojack. I reside in Fort Wayne, Ind.

Mr. Tavenner. What is your address in Fort Wayne?

Mr. Gojack. My address is 2303 Florida Drive. Right here I would like to express some resentment against the way in which insinuations were made in questioning the previous witness, who happened to be a guest of my wife in my home.

Mr. Tavenner. Since you have raised that question, how long had

you known Julia Jacobs?

Mr. Gojack. Before I answer that question I want to explain that this is not a legislative investigation for a bona fide legislative pur-

Mr. Dovle. I submit the witness is reading a statement. His counsel and he are well informed of rule 9. If he wants to make the statement, under rule 9 he should file it with the committee for the record of the proceeding.

I think we ought to proceed in regular order.

Mr. Donner. Under the practice of the committee you permit the witness to explain his answer.

Mr. Doyle. He is reading a prepared statement and you know

he is.

Mr. Scherer. The question is how long has he known Julia Jacobs.

Mr. MOULDER. I think the witness should be further advised that this conduct on his part certainly might present foundation and basis for citation for contempt.

Proceed with your questioning.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question, please, which is:

How long have you known Julia Jacobs?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact number of years. It happens that she worked for our union, as she testified here, for a good many years, and as a representative of the same organization which employed her for many years I had occasion to meet her at union conferences and to meet her in connection with our union's activities over a number of years. I don't recall the exact time and date.

Mr. Tavenner. As I understand, you say your acquaintanceship

arose out of work in your union?

Mr. Gojack. I happen to have known her family before that. I played with her brother as a child in Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am trying to get the facts. When did you first

meet her?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall. When I was about 6 years old I was placed in an orphanage and I have a hazy recollection of whom I knew before that. I don't even know the lady's age but I know that

some years after that because her family lived across the street from where my family lived and one of her brothers was a chum of mine.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you know her prior to the time she was em-

ployed by the union?

Mr. Gojack. I knew of her. I didn't know her personally.

Mr. Tavenner. How long was it after she became employed in 1940 that you first met her personally and became personally acquainted with her?

Mr. Gojack. I went to work for this union after helping to organize the plant I worked in in 1940, and it was some time after that that I came to know Miss Jacobs as an employee of one of our local unions.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, what your

present occupation is?

Mr. Gojack. My present occupation is in the capacity as general vice president and district president of the United Electrical, Radio, and Machine Workers of America, union organization that your chairman announced in the press he was out to put out of business. That is part of the reason why I think this whole investigation is a unionbusting venture and not legitimate investigation.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you an officer of district No. 9?

Mr. Gojack, Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is that office?

Mr. Gojack. I stated in answer to your first question, president of district 9.

Mr. Tavenner. A district president. You didn't state what district. Mr. Gojack. I happen to be elected president of district council 9.

Mr. TAVENNER. You didn't state what district. Will you tell the committee, please, what your formal educational training has been! Mr. Gojack. Well, my formal education consists of 7 years in parochial and public schools and if you want to include other educa-

tional experiences, I will be glad to recite them.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am speaking of your formal educational training. That was the question. Did you attend any other schools besides

those that have been mentioned?

Mr. Gojack. I believe I went to school when I was in the Army some years ago, and I consider my 16 years in the labor movement somewhat of a schooling—starting with the original chairman of this committee.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you please tell me what your employment has

been beginning, say, in 1935?

Mr. Gojack. Well, in 1935 I joined the United States Army. 1937 while I was still in the United States Army when I was home on an emergency leave because my wife and child had been seriously ill in the hospital, and I was granted such emergency leave, I went to work for the General Motors Corp. in Dayton, Ohio, Delco Products plant because I couldn't feed my family on my \$21 a month Army pay at the time. I was hired and went to work for that company.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the name of the company?

Mr. Gojack. Delco Products Corp., General Motors Division, Dayton, Ohio.

Subsequently I went back to my Army base and—

Mr. Tavenner. When did you go back to your Army base?
Mr. Gojack. I had been trying to secure a dependency discharge through my Congressman but there was too much redtape involved so, needing to earn more than \$21 a month, I arranged for a purchase discharge in 1937.

Mr. TAVENNER. You were discharged from the Army in 1937?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, with an honorable discharge.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you then become a member of the Reserve?

Mr. Gojack. Then I, if I recall, at that time or shortly thereafter the Regular Army Reserve was organized and I was one of the first members in Ohio, according to some of the recruiting people, I became a member of the Regular Army Reserve.

This was in Inactive Reserve and I think it was a very modest sum

of a few dollars a year or a month, I don't recall which.

Mr. Tavenner. How long did you remain a member of the Reserve? Mr. Gojack. Well, some time in 1940 or 1941, I forget exactly, I received a communication from the Reserve with some inquiry about my family status, whether or not I had dependents, and I had to respond that I had a family at that time, that I did have dependents, whereupon I was given a discharge from the Reserve rather than being called up.

That was before there were arrangements being made for dependency allotments and those people who had dependents were given dis-

charges, or so I was given to understand.

Mr. Tavenner. You were given a discharge when?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact date. Some time in 1940 or 1941.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the period of your enlistment when

you entered the Army in 1935?

Mr. Gojack. I enlisted in September, either 5 or 9. I forget the exact date, 1935, and it was the latter part of March, if I remember correctly, when I was discharged.

Mr. TAVENNER, March of what year?

Мг. Gojack. 1937.

Mr. Scherer. The question was, What was the period of enlistment? Mr. Gojack. The enlistment in the Regular Army was December 1935 until approximately March 1937.

Mr. Tavenner. When you enlisted was it for a 1, 2, or 3-year term?

Mr. Gojack. Three-year term.

Mr. Tavenner. You did not serve the 3 years?

Mr. GOJACK. For the reasons that I stated, that my wife who had been employed, had to give up her job when she gave birth to our son, and there was a lot of talk about munificent salaries. I was making \$21 a month. I had to go to work.

Mr. TAVENNER. I understand you to say you left the Delco Products

Co. and went back into the Army and then were discharged.

Mr. Gojack, Yes. I got my job originally when I was home on leave.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you go back to the same employment after you came back from the Army and received your discharge?

Mr. Gojack. Yes. I told my foreman I had to go back.

Mr. Tavenner. How long did you remain employed by the Deleo

Products Co.!

Mr. Gojack. Off and on until sometime the summer of 1940. By off and on I mean that we had had considerable layoffs, I had worked 2 or 3 months and then I would go on work relief. I went on WPA, and didn't have any real long stretch of employment until we organized the union in that plant.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Reference refers to Works Progress Administration

Mr. MOULDER. That statement will be stricken from the record because it was not responsive to the question, and has no relevancy to the question asked or subject matter under investigation, and also the remark concerning the \$10,000 raise should be stricken from the record.

(Remarks by the witness stricken from the record.)

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you make application for discharge from the United States Army?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you make application for discharge from the

Reserve Corps?

Mr. Gojack. Not the Reserve Corps. I received a letter from the Reserve Corps asking me whether or not I had a family. As I remember, it was a form letter. And I called some people in the Dayton Post Office and the Army office there and I asked them whether they had any arrangements for dependency allotments. This was in 1940, if I recall, it was before Pearl Harbor, of that I am positive. I was informed there was none. So I explained to them that I had a family to look after and that was it. I didn't volunteer anything either way. I wrote a letter answering the form letter, giving them the fact that I had a family to take care of.

Mr. Moulder. Did you have a family at that time! Mr. Gojack. Yes, at that time I had a wife and son.

Mr. Tavenner. Possibly I can refresh your recollection about that. Our investigation shows that on December 31, 1940, you made an application for discharge on grounds of dependency, at which time you

stated your salary was \$110 a month. Do you recall that?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I answered that question. I recall receiving a form letter. To the best of my recollection it asked what my family status was and there was something in the letter about people with dependents having to declare that because there was no arrangement for allotments, whatever the information I got, because the letter itself didn't answer my questions.

I sought out what the regulations were. I was told that I would have to request consideration based on dependency, if that were the circumstances of my situation. I wrote them in response to the letter what my salary was at that time and if you say it was \$110, it probably

Mr. Tavenner. You applied for discharge and furnished two affidavits, did you not, to the Government as proof of your status? Do you remember that?

Mr. Gojack. No, I don't.

Mr. Tavenner. I will hand you herewith a copy of an affidavit by Arthur L. Garfield, and ask you to examine it and state if you did not

submit that with your application for a discharge.

Mr. Gojack. Now that you show me this affidavit signed by Arthur L. Garfield, I recall that Arthur L. Garfield was the international representative of the union, under whom I was working at the time, and who would have to furnish evidence that I was employed and that I had dependents, as this affidavit says, my wife and son, who was at the time 3 years of age, were totally dependent upon my personal earnings as husband and father.

Mr. Tavenner. You did submit application and filed an affidavit in

support of it. Was Mr. Garfield your superior at the time?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Over what period of time was he your superior?

Mr. Gojack. To the best of my recollection, Mr. Garfield was, as international representative, I wouldn't say my superior, I worked under his guidance, from August 1, 1940, until about the early part of March 1941.

Mr. Doyle, Mr. Chairman, he is again reading a statement and I object. If he wants to file the statement, let him do it. The witness and counsel know it, he is reading a statement. I object to it as a violation of our committee rules.

Mr. Moulder. That part of his statement which he has just made will be stricken from the record and will not be a part of this proceeding. It is not responsive to the question asked by Mr. Tavenner.

(Remarks by the witness stricken from the record.)

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Tavenner, what was your question? Mr. Scherer. He asked about his employment background.

Mr. Tavenner. We are discussing the general question of his employment background. In the course of it I asked him over what period of time Mr. Garfield was his superior because the witness had stated Mr. Garfield was his superior.

Mr. Scherer. Has he answered yet?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, sir; he did.

Mr. Gojack, going back to the question of your employment again, you came back to the Delco Products Co., I understand, after your discharge from the Army?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir; that is right.

Mr. Tavenner. How long did you remain employed by the Delco

Products Co.?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact months or dates, but as I stated in answer to a previous question, from about this time when I was first employed, 1937, until August of 1940, I worked intermittently at the Delco products division of General Motors Corp. because in those days we were still in a depression. I worked a couple of months, I would be unemployed, I would go on work relief, I had to fight over that at times, I had to fight to get on WPA to earn \$15 a week.

The exact dates I don't have with me. I will be happy to look up

my WPA records. I have those.

Mr. Tavenner. What other employment did you have besides the employment at the Delco products division during this period?

Mr. Gojack. I did a number of odd jobs to feed my family.

Mr. TAVENNER. What were the jobs?

Mr. Gojack. I remember one job I worked as a dishwasher at the Biltmore Hotel for 26 cents an hour. I resented the fact that out of my pay envelope they deducted 2 hours' pay for eating a meal.

Mr. Scherer. You did 6 cents better than I did. I only got 20

cents an hour for shelving books in a library.

Mr. Tavenner. What other jobs did you have?

Mr. Gojack. Are you referring to any specific year?

Mr. Tavenner, Yes; during the period of time that you say you were working intermittently at Delco products up to August 1940, 1937 to August 1940.

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall all the odd jobs I had. I went back to caddying for a living. I did that sometimes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What else?

Mr. Gojack. I recall shoveling snow in the winter time and mowing lawns and doing odd jobs for relatives.

Mr. Tavenner. What else? Mr. Gojack. I remember working in a grocery, I remember scrubbing floors. I recall also doing volunteer work for the union in 1940 as a handbill passer. I was paid for that.

Mr. TAVENNER. What union ?

Mr. Gojack. United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of

Mr. Tavenner. At Dayton?

Mr. Gojack. Yes; when they were trying to organize the General Motors plant. General Motors had driven such fear into the hearts of the workers that---

Mr. Doyle. Just a minute.

Mr. Gojack. He is asking about a job and I am telling him about why I did it.

Mr. Doyle. It is a voluntary statement not responsive to the

question.

Mr. Gojack. May I explain my answer?

Mr. Tavenner. I haven't asked you anything except where you worked and you are making a very long story out of it. Please tell us what other jobs you had during that period of time.

Mr. Scherer. Do you have anything to refresh his recollection?

Mr. Gojack. I am searching my mind because in the years before that I had a lot of other employment.

I worked once in a hospital 12 hours a day 6 days a week, a dollar a week and my meals, during the depression. I remember that.

Mr. Moulder, Many of us suffered during the depression and none seem to have the attitude you have toward the Congress and Govern-

ment of the United States.

Mr. Gojack. How do you know what my attitude is? I have a bitter attitude toward this committee because it is out to bust the union. This hearing was set 4 days before an election at Magnavox. Right now this hearing is set to interfere in an election at the Whirlpool organization, St. Joseph, Mich., scheduled for Wednesday.

Mr. Moulder. What is your next question?

Mr. Tavenner. I am trying to get an answer to this one.

What other places have you worked at between 1937 and August 1940 when you were intermittently working at Delco Products?

Mr. Gojack. I explained I worked for WPA.

Mr. Tavenner. You need not restate any that you have stated.

Mr. Gojack. Just a moment. During this period of the depression, if I remember correctly, there were other governmental agencies that provided work. I don't recall the exact period. I remember CWA and PWA. Along with most of the other unemployed in Dayton, Ohio, I worked on most of these projects and fought to get on them to earn a living and feed my family. I don't recall the exact periods, I don't recall every job I had.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is that the best you can recall?

Mr. Gojack. If you will let me complete my answers, I could think of some others, probably.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Reference refers to Civil Works Administration and Public Works Administration,

<sup>61497 - 55 - 5</sup> 

Mr. Tavenner. The penalty is too great to wait that long.

Did you work as a research editor in newspaper indexing between

1939 and 1940 !

Mr. Gojack. On a WPA project from which I graduated as a common laborer to junior clerk, to senior clerk, to research editor I worked for the WPA in Dayton, Ohio, yes.

Mr. Tavenner. What period of time was that that you performed

that work?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Tavenner, I explained I was laid off intermittently during this period and I had a number of assignments. Every time Delco Products would pick up a few months, I of course went back to private employment. Then I went back, if I recall correctly, I had 4 or 5 different classifications in WPA.

I distinctly remember having 1 job as common laborer, 1 job as a junior clerk, 1 job as senior clerk, 1 job as research assistant, 1 job as research editor, and another job I worked on the night shift for

this project, assistant supervisor.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where was this work of research editor performed? Mr. Gojack. To the best of my recollection, in a building known as the annex for one of the department stores, a vacated part of the building, U. B. annex, if I remember correctly.

Mr. Tavenner. You called it the newspaper indexing. What news-

paper!

Mr. Gojack. This particular WPA project was to index the Dayton Journal if I remember correctly, which is now the Dayton Journal Herald. At that time we were indexing only the morning paper.

Mr. Tavenner. That is the paper on which you were working?

Mr. Gojack. To the best of my recollection, ves.

Mr. Tavenner. Now, will you proceed, please, to give us your

employment after August 1940, beginning with August 1940?

Mr. Gojack. In 1940 while still unemployed at Delco Products, but working for the union to get this plant organized I was given a job as a field organizer for the United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America. I worked as a field organizer with—

Mr. Tavenner. Did that begin August 1940?

Mr. Gojack. August 1, 1940, if I remember correctly, yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. You had no prior employment by UE! You went

there directly from the Delco Products Co.?

Mr. Golack. As a matter of fact, I was currently unemployed, I was on layoff from Delco. Because I was one of the few workers who would get out at the plant and put out leaflets when the rest of the workers were totally fearful of doing this because of the wrath of General Motors, I was engaged to work as an organizer. They felt I had some contage in facing this giant corporation who had sought to keep a union out of its plant.

Mr. TAVENNER. When was Delco organized?

Mr. Gojack. It was organized in 1940 in December. The election was held in January, if I remember. I had been working voluntarily for the local and as I applied earlier I received some very modest amounts of money for organizing the handbill distribution and participating in handbilling.

If I remember correctly, at one point when they couldn't get workers to do it because of the fear of the corporation, they hired Western

Union boys and I offered to work for the same money as Western Union boys because I needed funds to supplement my WPA.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you continue with your employment by UE beginning August 1, 1940, and the various positions held by you in

that organization from that time to the present?

Mr. Gojack. As I said earlier, I was engaged as a field organizer for that union about August 1, 1940. Sometime in 1942, I don't recall the exact date. I think the fall of 1942—I would have to check the records to get the exact date—the executive board of district council 9 in the Fort Wayne area where I had by that time been sent by the national union, hired, asked the international union to give me a leave of absence to hire me as business representative of the distict council because of my experience in negotiation. At that point I went off the payroll of the national union and went to work as an employee of district council 9.

Mr. Tavenner. What experience had you had in negotiating con-

tracts in 1942, when you had been employed only 2 years?

Mr. Gojack. I had had the experience of negotiating a number of agreements in plants in Dayton, Ohio, such as the Simons, Wood & White Co., such as the Harold Scabold Pottery Co., a number of other plants in that city and I organized the plant that this hearing is set up to try to help the corporation get the union out of, the Whirlpool Corp., in St. Joseph, Mich.

Mr. Doyle. We are not interested in you or anyone else attacking the committee on that. It is not true, a voluntary statement growing out of a myth of your mind. If you will answer the questions, it will save your own time and you will get back on the job much quicker,

and so will we.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, if I may explain my answer, 3 days before

this committee was scheduled to come to Fort Wayne-

Mr. Doyle. I am not interested in sitting here hearing you give expression to your bitterness against any company, nor any person, nor any group of persons. If you will answer that you will get home on the job much quicker, and so will we.

Mr. Gοιλακ. I am only bitter at those people who seek to bust unions and when an industrial relations manager like McClaren of Magnavox announced 3 days before anyone else knew it he was bringing the com-

mittee into Fort Wayne, I say that is union busting.

Mr. Doyle. If you will tell us the truth and the facts about the extent to which there are Communists in your union, that will be helpful.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, I respectfully submit this hearing is not for the purpose of investigating my political beliefs or affiliations.

Mr. Doyle. We want to know if you are a Communist and the extent to which you have been.

Mr. Golack. I submit, sir, that you are not, for this reason—

Mr. Doyle. We are not interested in your political registration at all. We want to know if you are part and party to the international Communist conspiracy. Are you or are you not?

Mr. Golack. Mr. Doyle, I respectfully submit that this hearing is not called for that purpose, for this reason: That you yourself said that this was a hearing called to investigate the Square D strike, a continuation of it.

Mr. Doyle, I said nothing of the sort.

Mr. Gojack. One of the other Congressmen did.

Mr. Doyle. Don't say I did because I didn't.

Mr. Gojack. One of the Congressmen said this was called to complete some work of last year and had reference to the Square D strike. I was in that strike, helped lead that strike, and wasn't subpensed last year, so that the timing of this hearing—you could have subpensed me last year—proves this is set up only to—

Mr. Moulder. You did not answer Mr. Doyle's question. He asked you if you were a member of the Communist Party and the conspiracy.

Mr. Doyle. That is right. No doubt your counsel plans to, but I make it clear we are not interested in having this a forum for you venting your spleen against any employer or anyone in my country. I still feel, whether you do or not, this is the greatest country in the world that gave you birth, and I have noticed every time you got a chance you took a crack at something involving WPA or anything else.

Some of the rest of us passed out handbills to make a living, too. You ought to thank God that you are an American citizen instead of being bitter about it.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, I am not bitter about it. I am as proud as

you are of my Americanism.

Mr. Doyle. Well, show it then.

Mr. Gojack. I have a son in the United States Air Force, and he didn't wait until he was drafted, and I am proud of him and proud of this country, and I am fighting for this country right here.

Mr. Dovle. My son volunteered for the United States Air Force

and lost his life in it. I hope yours doesn't lose his life.

Mr. Gojack. I am sorry for you, sir.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed.

Mr. Tavenner. The witness is not answering the Congressman's question.

Mr. Gojack. Do you want me to answer the Congressman's ques-

tion?

Mr. Tayenner. He wouldn't have asked it if he didn't want the answer.

Mr. Gojack. He said something about expecting you to ask it later on.

Mr. Doyle. You state it whenever you think it is proper. I did not mean to butt in.

Mr. TAVENNER. That is perfectly all right, sir.

Since you have raised this question about volunteering for service, did you volunteer for service during World War II?

Mr. Gojack. No, sir; I did not.

Mr. TAVENNER. You were classified 1-A by your local board?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir; I was.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you appeal it for deferment?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I did not personally.

Mr. Tavenner. Who did you have to do it?

Mr. Gojack. At the time I received my classification in 1-A, I applied, I went to Dayton, Ohio, when I was called. I took an examination, a physical examination and I passed that examination.

Mr. Scherer. Just a minute. It was a simple question. Who did you have appeal it? He said he didn't. He had somebody do it for

him. You were asked who it was.

Mr. Gojack. I am sorry, but I will have to answer the question fully.

Mr. Moulder. You answer the question and make any brief expla-

nation you wish to make.

Mr. Gojack. I really don't know, sir. Let me explain my answer. Mr. TAVENNER. Would it surprise you if I tell you it was Mr. Fitzgerald, president of the United Electrical, Radio and Machine  ${
m Workers?}$ 

Mr. Gojack. Not at all. That is what I want to explain.

Mr. Tavenner. Why didn't you tell us it was him if you knew?

Mr. Gojack. I didn't know until you mentioned his name. I told you I didn't know. As I explained, when I was first classified 1-A, 1 went for my examination in Dayton, Ohio, transported to Dayton, Ohio, to the induction center; I passed the examination, and at the end of the table was given a choice of service. And I went up to one fellow and I said I was in the Army the last time, I will take the Marines this time.

As far as I was personally concerned, I was volunteering for the service. However, I wasn't called, if I remember they were keeping fathers out about that time. Subsequent to that when I was reclassified and called up again, our union organization held a conference, discussion was held at the general executive board meeting, if I recall correctly, about some of the people heading the organization needing to be deferred for the reason that we had contracts in plants which were producing one-fifth of the war material for the prosecution of World War II, and that in the interests of maintaining harmonious relations in our plants and maintaining the no-strike record of our union, that we were unique—it was cited by President Roosevelt under Secretary of War Patterson and others—that some of the leaders of this union would have to refrain from volunteering and would have to seek deferment because of their experience in negotiating and the need to have them avoid wildcat strikes and carry on the record of this organization in keeping the production going.

And I remember having discussed with the officers of our union and I objected to this on personal grounds because personally I didn't want to be in that position, but they convinced me that the decision of the organization should hold, that in the area I was working in I had had the most experience in negotiation and the record was clear that I had personally averted many strikes in our plants, in our district. We had none in that entire district during the entire war, not

even any wildcat strikes.

For that reason, the officers, as you say, President Fitzgerald wrote the letter just as Jim Carey, who is secretary of the CIO, who was my age, himself, was deferred for sitting at a desk job here in Washington.

They felt that people actually in the field should be given the same

consideration for remaining at their posts.

Mr. TAVENNER. In December 1942, just a little before you were given the 1-A classification, you were prominent and active in calling for the

second front, were you not?

Mr. Gojack. I wouldn't say I was prominent and active. All I recall about that was there was a picture taken with the leaders of the CIO, including some people who are now in the A. F. of L. and officers of UAW-CIO, Amalgamated Clothing Workers, CIO, Hosiery Workers, now A. F. L., the Packinghouse Workers, C1O, Steelworkers, C1O.

Mr. Tavenner. I am asking you about yourself.

Mr. Gojack. I was included in that group at a meeting in which someone had a banner that said something about the second front. The IUE-CIO, a rival organization, has been using that picture and circulating it throughout the country just like somebody circulating this pamphlet about Senator Murray in the campaign.

Mr. TAVENNER. I have it in the Daily Worker, August 7, 1942. Will you examine it and state whether that is the photograph to which

vou refer?

Mr. Godack. Just like the Daily Worker caption on the pamphlet against Senator Murray.

Mr. Doyle. We are not asking you about Senator Murray.

Mr. Gojack. This is the same propaganda.

Mr. DOYLE. You are taking advantage and making propaganda speeches against the A. F. of L. and CIO and somebody else. Just answer for yourself, please.

Mr. TAYENNER. Is that the photograph to which you have referred? Mr. GOJACK. This is the photograph that I described that included officers of many CIO and now A. F. L. unions in Fort Wayne. I was

one of them.

Mr. Tavenner. I desire to offer the exhibit in evidence, copy of the Duily Worker, and ask that it be marked "Gojack Exhibit No. 1," for identification purposes only and to be made a part of the committee files.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

Mr. Gojack. I want to further explain that I never saw this picture in the Daily Worker. The first time I saw it was in IUE-CIO propaganda and I have a copy of it here just like the material someone put against Senator Murray, the same purpose, same smearing.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, do you recall whether or not after Mr. Fitzgerald requested your deferment that you were granted a 2-A

classification on June 21, 1944?

Mr. Gofack. I don't recall the exact date.

Mr. Tavenner. Our information is that that is correct.

Mr. Gojack. I am not denying it.

Mr. Tavenner. And that you were reclassified 1-A on January 10, 1945.

Mr. Fitzgerald appealed again on January 15, 1945. Do you recall

hat?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact dates.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you given an induction order on January 18,

1945, directing you to report for service?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall, sir. As I said earlier, there were, I had been reclassified, classified, I was in and out. The regulations changed frequently and I was involved in the business of the organization seeking a deferment for me.

Mr. TAVENNER. Our investigation showed that the induction order was withdrawn after the appeal had been granted. However, you were again classified 1-A on April 25, 1944. This time Mr. Julius

Emspak appealed. Do you recall that?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact dates or the persons involved. Mr. Tavenner. As a result of that appeal, you were granted a 2-A classification on July 7, 1945. That is correct, isn't it!

Mr. Gojack. I am not certain. I don't recall the exact dates.

Mr. TAVENNER. Finally, a 4-A classification in October of 1945.

Does that meet with your recollection!

Mr. GoJACK. Sir, I don't recall the exact dates or the exact order in which my classification was changed. It was changed far more frequently than that, to my recollection, including from the time when I first went down to take the examination and passed it.

Mr. Tavenner. You raised considerable question here about volun-

teering for action rather than waiting for induction.

Mr. Gojack. That was with respect to my son.

Mr. Tavenner. Not you! Your son!

Mr. Gojack. The specific reference I made to volunteering was to my 18-year-old son who volunteered.

Mr. Tavenner. That doesn't apply to you. Mr. Doyle. Give him my compliments.

Mr. GOJACK, I volunteered for the United States Army back in 1935 and I tried to get in the service generally in the war.

Mr. MOULDER. That has been covered.

Mr. Tavenner. It doesn't seem that you have taken any action here to try to get in World War II as far as these records are concerned.

Mr. Golack. You don't have all the records. I don't have the record where I passed my examination and took my choice of service and then wasn't called.

Mr. Tavenner. As a result of the appeal that was given in your behalf?

Mr. Gojack. It was much before that.

Mr. TAVENNER. What date?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the time. It was early in the war, though, sir. It was later on that the union adopted a policy about deferments.

Mr. Tavenner. You weren't classified 1-A until 1943, October

24, 1946.

Mr. Gojack. Do you have a record of my medical in Cincinnati? Mr. Tavenner. An appeal was made very shortly after that.

Mr. Gojack. If you have a record of my medical there, it will give

you the chronology of it.

Mr. Tavenner, How old were you when you were given a 1-A classification in 1943? I failed to make a note of the date of your birth.

Mr. Gojack. August 15, 1916.

Mr. Tavenner. That is approximately 37 years of age.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let's go back again to the period that you were employed by the UE. The last that you told us was that in 1942 you were hired as business agent by the executive board of district No. 9. How long did you serve in that capacity?

Mr. Gojack. Until the fall of 1943 at which time I was elected

president of district council 9, if I remember correctly.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long did you remain president of district 9, the council of district 9?

Mr. Gojack. I have been elected annually, reelected annually, for every year since that time on a number of occasions in contested elections, with opponents, but I received the majority vote in our district council meeting in which the elections take place annually, in the fall.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you still hold that position?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, the last reelection was in the fall of 1954.

Mr. TAVENNER. What other positions have you held in the union be-

sides the ones you have told us of?

Mr. Gojack. According to the constitution of our union, by virtue of that office of district council president, I am automatically a general vice president of the national union and a member of the general executive board. And I have held that office concurrent with the district council position in accordance with the constitution of our organization.

Mr. Tavenner. I think now I shall ask the question that the Congressman asked you a few moments ago: Have you been a member of the Communist Party at any time while occupying any of the positive occupying any of the positive way.

tions you have enumerated in the union?

Mr. Gojack. In 1949 and 1950 and 1951 and 1952 and 1953 and

1954, on August 24, 1954, I signed an affidavit which said :

I am a responsible officer of the union named below, the UE. I am not a member of the Communist Party or affiliated with such party, I do not believe in and I am not a member of nor do I support any organization that believes in or teaches the overthrow of the United States Government by force or by any illegal or unconstitutional methods.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I ask that the witness be directed to answer Mr. Tavenner's question because obviously his answer was not

responsive to the question.

Mr. Moulder. That is correct. The witness is directed to give a direct answer to the question propounded by counsel. As I recall, he asked you whether or not at any time while you have been employed by the UE in any official capacity, were you at any time a member of the Communist Party.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Moulder, I don't believe that this committee has any right to investigate my political beliefs or affiliations, especially

so when its purpose is union-busting.

Mr. TAVENNER. The answer is not responsive to the question.

Mr. Gojack. I will explain why. If you want to know my political beliefs, you can check the records in Allen County, Ind.

Mr. Moulder. The fact that you refuse to answer that question

truthfully—would that have the effect of busting the union?

Mr. Gojack. Every time I cast a ballot in the primary election I have had to register my party preference and those records are available to you and that convinces me you are not interested in my political affiliation.

Mr. Moulder. You were asked a very simple question as to whether or not you had ever been a member of the Communist Party while you were employed by or actively engaged in any official capacity for the UE.

Mr. Gojack. I don't believe that Public Law 601——

Mr. Moulder. You can answer that.

Mr. Gojack. Gives this committee the right to inquire into my—

Mr. Doyle. I do not mean to interrupt you again, but you are proceeding again to read that prepared statement. Why don't you come

out for the right and give us a forthright answer, an honest-to-God answer, and answer the question promptly and quickly ?

You know very well whether or not you have been a member of the

Communist Party. That is our question.

Mr. Gojack. My forthright answer is this. Mr. Doyle. You have taken about 3 minutes already trying to get out of answering that question.

Mr. Gojack. I haven't been hedging. You Congressmen have been taking the floor.

Mr. Moulder. You said 1949, 1950, 1951, 1952, 1953, and 1954-

Mr. Doyle. Down to August 24, 1954.

Mr. Moulder. In 1948 were you a member of the Communist Party? Mr. Gojack. This affidavit is still on file. I don't believe the resolution which put you up in business, under the first amendment to the Constitution, gives you the right to inquire into my political beliefs.

Mr. Moulder. You have no hesistancy in answering the question as That was after the law compelled you to sign this affidavit. Prior to that time, say 6 months prior to 1948, were you then a member

of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Congressman, because these hearings were set up to interfere in labor board elections in Magnavox and Whirlpool—

Mr. Moulder. Do you refuse to answer the question?
Mr. Gojack. No, if you let me answer the question I will answer it. I will give you the answer in my own way.

Mr. Moulder. Were you a member of the Communist Party in the

year 1948?

Mr. Gojack. Look—it is not a simple question. When you have got paid liars like Matusow around here and you had a fellow from Ohio that was a lunatic that testified in one case, and this committee-

Mr. Moulder. You can tell the truth.

Mr. Gojack. This committee took the word of a lunatic and tried to frame some people, and Cecil Scott and Representative Walter-

Mr. Tavenner. Cecil Scott never testified.

Mr. Gojack. The chairman of the committee said Cecil Scott was a lunatic and altered a document before this committee and Walter said he would recommend the matter be referred to the United States Attorney.

Mr. Tavenner. That doesn't excuse you from telling the truth. What is the truth? Were you a member of the Communist Party at

any time before you became a UE employee or since?

Mr. Gojack. When you have a paid liar like Matusow-

Mr. Tavenner. He is not testifying about you.

Mr. Gojack. Matusow tells in his revelations about going into Day-

ton, Ohio, and meeting with the personnel manager-

Mr. Scherer. I ask that this diatribe be stopped, Mr. Chairman. I don't have to take that from you even if the chairman—it is a simple question.

Mr. Chairman, I ask that you direct him to answer the question.

May I ask a question?

Were you ever a member of the Communist Party? Let's get the record straight because I want to get this record just right. Were you ever a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I am going to answer that question in my own way.

Mr. Moulder. The question calls for a civil answer.

Mr. Gojack. Not while you have paid liars like Matusow and Strunk, who said this lad was running a strike in a guided missile plant in Detroit. I was involved in that strike. It is not a guided missile plant, in the first place. I tried to break that strike on that paid liar's testimony.

Mr. Scherer. I am directing you to quit talking and answer the

question, and if you don't you are in contempt.

Do you understand?

Mr. Gojack. I think it is up to the courts to decide who is in contempt, not you. We haven't reached a stage in this country where a Moulder or a Scherer can tell who is in contempt. I have some faith in the courts of this land yet.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer the question propounded to you by Mr. Scherer. You have not answered the question,

Mr. Tavenner. Let's get together on the question because that is

m Mr. Scherer. m Mr. Chairman, may I have the floor?

Mr. Moulder, Yes.

Mr. Scherer. Were you ever a member of the Communist Party? Mr. Gojack. My answer to that question is that since 1949 I have signed these affidavits, one on file now. McCarthy had an investiga-

tion, which the Department of Justice said— Mr. Scherer. Just a minute.

Mr. Chairman, I ask that you direct him to answer my question.
Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer the question.

Mr. Gojack. I am going to answer your question if you will be patient.

Mr. Moulder. When?

Mr. Gojack. If you will stop interrupting and let me answer, I will. Mr. Moulder. How long do you think it will take you to answer?

Mr. Gojack. I think I can do it in about a minute and a half. Mr. Moulder. That question calls for a simple "Yes" or "No."

Mr. Gojack. Not when you have paid liars like Matusow around who frame these hearings.

Mr. Moulder. That is enough.

Mr. Gojack. I think the first amendment to the Constitution protects me in my right to challenge this committee asking me any questions about my political affiliation or beliefs and especially when it is used for union busting.

Mr. Moulder. Do you claim the privilege under the fifth amend-

ment now?

Mr. Gojack. No: I have not.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer the question: Were

you ever a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I am saying the first amendment to the United States Constitution gives me the right to challenge your committee using this hearing for union busting and for strike breaking as in the case of this paid liar, Strunk, who lied about the Square D strike.

Mr. MOULDER. Do you decline to answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. I will answer the question my own way.

Mr. MOULDER. Do you decline to answer the question for the reasons you have just stated?

Mr. Gojack. For the reason that the first amendment—

Mr. Moulder. Do you decline to answer for the reason of the first amendment; is that right!

Mr. Gojack. No; for the reason that the first amendment of the

United States Constitution—

Mr. Moulder. That is enough. Proceed.

Mr. Gojack. I want to give my explanation.

Mr. Scherer, Mr. Chairman, I insist that you ask counsel to proceed now.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed. However, I want to——

Mr. Gojack. You are not permitting me to give my explanation of

Mr. Moulder. You have not attempted to answer the question. You have been making a speech like an ordinary soapbox Communist

Mr. Gojack. I haven't had the opportunity to vote myself a \$10,000

Mr. Moulder. Let us proceed.

Mr. Gojack. I want the record to show I have not been given an opportunity to make an explanation.

Mr. Moulder. Are you refusing to answer the question because

Congress voted itself a \$10,000 raise?

Mr. Gojack. No; but I resent—and not with bitterness against my Government because I love my Government, although I dislike some of the people currently in control of it from Charlie Wilson on down.

Mr. Moulder. Can you-

Mr. Gojack. Some of these other corporation people here are here for the sole purpose of using this hearing to bust our union.

Mr. Doyle. You have made a speech, so your members will know

what you have said before the committee.

Mr. Moulder. I want to resubmit the question whether or not you were a member of the Communist Party in the year 1948 or at any time prior to the time you signed the first affidavit referred to in your testimonv.

Mr. Gојаск. My answer to that is—

Mr. Moulder. You answered the question as to 1949, 1950, 1951, 1952, 1953, and 1954.

Mr. Doyle. No, he has not. All he said was he swore to an affidavit. I do not take cognizance that the affidavit is an answer to the question. Mr. Moulder. Were you then a member of the Communist Party

in 1948, at any time during the year 1948?

Mr. Gojack. The purpose of this hearing clearly in my mind is not legislative in character.

Mr. Moulder. Do you decline to answer?

Mr. Gojack. This hearing is designed to influence an election, designed to smear me. You have no right as a committee-

Mr. Moulder. You are arguing with us. You have not answered

the question, you have declined to answer it.

Mr. Gojack. My answer to the question is when you have paid liars like Matusow, paid liars like Strunk, and paid liars like this lunatic, Cecil Scott, around——

Mr. Doyle. That is the fourth time you have given those as your reasons.

Mr. Gojack. There may be others.

Mr. Doyle. Don't repeat those same reasons. Start in on some new

ones, if you have them.

Mr. Gojack. I think my reason is about the best one I can think of because I love the United States Constitution and I think that the first amendment ought to protect me, particularly insofar as the first amendment doesn't give or rather guards against the kind of an operation this witch-hunting committee is engaged in.

Mr. MOULDER. Do you claim the privilege under that amendment and decline to answer? Do you decline to answer by claiming the

privilege under the first amendment?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Scherer. Let's go to the next question.

Mr. MOULDER. All right.

Mr. Doyle. It is 4:30, Mr. Chairman. We talked about adjourning. Mr. Gojack. May I finish my explanation? I haven't finished yet. I mean in regard to this paid liar Matusow, this liar Strunk, Cecil Scott-

Mr. Scherer. I ask that we proceed with the next question. Matu-

sow was a Communist.

Mr. Gojack. Also a union buster. He was your boy then. You loved him then.

Mr. Moulder. I want to ask you one question: Are you now a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I have this affidavit on file and that affidavit speaks

for itself.

Mr. Scherer. Wait a minute. I ask that you direct the witness to answer your question. Let's keep this record straight. I am going to make a motion to cite him for contempt. Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer the question "Yes"

or "No": Are you now a member of the Communist Party?

It is a very simple question calling for a very simple answer.

Mr. Gojack. I swore to an affidavit.

Mr. MOULDER. What was the date of the affidavit?

Mr. Gojack. August 24, 1954.

Mr. Moulder. I am referring to this date.
Mr. Gojack. This covers this date. This affidavit is still on file.

Mr. Doyle. It does not.

Mr. Gojack. It does.

Mr. Doyle. The chairman asked you whether or not you are a member of the Communist Party today, the date you are sitting in that chair.

Mr. Gojack. I am telling you this affidavit is on file here in Washington and this affidavit, signed and notarized says I am not a member of the Communist Party or affiliated with such party and it also has the reference in there to not believing in or not being a member of nor supporting any organization that believes in or teaches the overthrow of the United States by force or by any illegal or unconstitutional methods. That affidavit is on file and in effect.

Mr. Scherer. Who do you think you are fooling? I ask you, Mr.

Chairman, that you direct him to answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair requests that you answer the question as to whether or not you are now a member of the Communist Party.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I submit it is not a matter of requesting, that you as chairman under the law and under your assignment are directing him to answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer.
Mr. Golack. Under the first amendment to the Constitution you have no right to even have this hearing.

Mr. Doyle. That is your opinion.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, and I am entitled to my opinion in this country still, though we are getting dangerously close to the point when Representative Walter can tell people how to vote in an election.

Mr. Doyle. Why do you decline to give an honest answer? don't suppose we will take that affidavit as the answer to this question,

do von?

Mr. Gojack. I am not going to cooperate with union busters. My union is on record as the UAO-WAC, not a bad union, to fight back

against McCarthys, McCarrans, Jenners, and Veldes.

Mr. Moulder. Do you want to answer or do you decline to answer the question that has been asked? Are you now a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I am letting the record speak for itself.

Mr. Scherer, Let's proceed. You have given him every opportunity.

Mr. TAVENER. Do you want to go ahead any further this after-

noon? This is a good breaking place.

Mr. Moulder. The committee will stand in recess until 10 o'clock in the morning, at which time Mr. Gojack will be recalled.

(Whereupon, at 4:45 p. m., the committee was recessed, to reconvene at 10 a.m. Tuesday, March 1, 1955.)



# INVESTIGATION OF COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE FORT WAYNE, IND., AREA

## TUESDAY, MARCH 1, 1955

United States House of Representatives,
Subcommittee of the Committee on
Un-American Activities,
Washington, D. C.

#### PUBLIC HEARING

The subcommittee of the Committee on Un-American Activities met, pursuant to recess, at 10 a. m., in the caucus room, 362, Old House Office Building, Washington, D. C., Hon, Morgan M. Moulder (chairman) presiding.

Committee members present: Representatives Morgan M. Moulder

(chairman), Clyde Doyle, and Gordon H. Scherer.

Staff members present: Frank S. Tavenner, Jr., counsel; Donald T. Appell, investigator; and Thomas W. Beale, Sr., chief clerk.

Mr. Moulder. The committee will be in order.

The committee wishes to announce Mr. Cover is excused as a witness. Will you call Mr. Gojack.

# TESTIMONY OF JOHN THOMAS GOJACK, ACCOMPANIED BY COUNSEL, FRANK DONNER—Resumed

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, in the course of the hearing at Dayton in September 1954, testimony was received that during the progress of the Univis Lens strike in 1948 in Dayton, the Communist Party sent to Dayton certain of its functionaries to aid and counsel the strike committee which had been set up by the union to conduct that strike.

Do you have any knowledge of your own of the manner and extent

of Communist participation in that strike?

Mr. Gojack. In 1948, to the best of my recollection, I was working in various areas of Indiana and Michigan where UE locals affiliated with District Council 9 are located. Upon occasion down through the years since I left Dayton in 1941, I visited my family. I have brothers and sisters residing in Dayton and a father there who is a patient in the chronic patients hospital home I visited upon occasion. I never had occasion to be near the Univis Lens strike or to consult with anyone actually in that strike.

I read about it in the newspapers and that is all the information I have, what I have read in the press, commercial press and union press.

Mr. MOULDER. Were you in Dayton during the Univis strike?

Mr. Gojack. I don't even recall how long the strike was. I might have been in Dayton visiting my father or brothers and sisters some

time, but I have no recollection of it.

Mr. Scherer. You would remember, I am sure, if you had been in Dayton at the time of the Univis Strike because there was a great deal of violence connected with it. Was not that the strike in which the National Guard was called out, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, sir.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, I am positive I was not there at the time of the alleged violence, for if I had been I would have been on that picket line just as I have walked on CIO and AFL picket lines as recently as a few weeks ago. As an active trade unionist I never pass up an opportunity to help any union that is in struggle for its right to strike or its right to economic gains. I participated in a number of them.

Mr. Scherer. There were Communists on that picket line. Mr. Gojack. I was not in Dayton at the time or nowhere near the Univis Lens strike. If I was in Dayton during the strike it must have been when the strike was at its quite early stages, but I am not sure of that.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you participate in any manner in the conduct

of that strike?

Mr. Gojack. None whatsoever.

Mr. Tavenner. I am not speaking of the mere question of walking the picket line. That is a minor phase of it.

Mr. Gojack. I think walking a picket line is a major part of the

strike. Mr. TAVENNER. It wasn't in that strike, according to the testimony

we had. Mr. Gojack. It is in every strike I have been engaged in.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am speaking of the plans that were formed by the strike committee for the discussion of that strike. Did you have anything to do with that?

Mr. Gojack. No, I didn't, sir.

Mr. Tavenner, According to the testimony, organizers from the UE were sent into the area to participate in the conduct of that strike from various areas. Were any sent from your district?

Mr. Gojack. There were no organizers from the UE district council 9 who were assigned to district council 9 who were loaned or trans-

ferred or sent to the Univis Lens strike. None whatsoever, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you acquainted with Mr. Arthur Garfield?

Mr. Gоласк. At what period, sir? Mr. Tavenner. During 1948.

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall. I knew Mr. Garfield, I kept in touch with him, he was in it, I knew him before the war, I kept in touch with him when he was in the Pacific and Philippines, I was at his wedding when he came back from the service. I don't remember 1948.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did vou know him in 1948?

Mr. Gojack. I knew of him. Whether I met Arthur Garfield in

1948 or not, I don't recall. I rather doubt it.

Mr. Tavenner. Had he been assigned as an organizer in your district prior to 1948?

That is, district No. 9.

Mr. Gojack, No, Arthur Garfield was never assigned to district council 9 any time I was there.

Mr. Tavenner. Well, apparently you did become acquainted with

him later.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I knew Arthur Garfield in 1940. He organized the shop I worked in. I came to know him personally as an associate in our union work. As I testified, I kept in touch with him occasionally when he was in the service. As a matter of fact, my wife baked cookies for him.

Mr. Scherer. Why were you in doubt a few minutes ago about your knowing him in 1948? You indicate you may have known him in

1948. Now you tell us you have known him since 1940.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, I was not in doubt and I resent the implication here that I am in doubt just as much as I resent the evil insinuations brought out by Mr. Tavenner and Members of Congress here yesterday which resulted in the radios of my community suggesting something insidious in the fact that a previous witness, Miss Julia Jacobs, happened to be a house guest of my wife at a period I was mainly gone. My wife has a brother in the Fort Wayne Hospital. Her father is a respected, notable minister in a nearby community, and I resent this.

I resent it deeply and I think that it ill becomes and ill behooves a committee of Congress to allow its counsel to cast these evil insinu-

ations and prey upon suggestive matter such as this.

Mr. Scherer. It was the witness, your friend Julia Jacobs, who brought it out. It wasn't Mr. Tavenner. I remember the testimony very well. She brought it out, volunteered the information, not this committee.

Mr. Gojack. The record will show that the counsel and the committee played upon the theme that she was a guest of the Gojack family, kept repeating the address, for whatever evil insinuations I don't know happened to be in your minds. I think it is dirty.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Gojack, I cannot think of anything, either, that you can construe as evil as a result of her being a guest or staying in your house, other than your own conclusions that you might draw

from it.

Mr. Gojack. You folks know how you feed your things to the

press. You know how this committee stages its affairs.

Mr. Moulder. Like Shakespeare, methinks you protest too much about it. I saw nothing evil about it. They were interrogating her about the address on the application for a passport. Any conclusions you have reached about it are your own. It just related to the application for the passport.

Mr. Gojack. I resent it.

Mr. Tavenner. The only purpose for asking the question was the witness had testified she did not live in Fort Wayne, that she lived at some other place in the State of Indiana, and we were wondering why the Fort Wayne address had been given on the application for passport. It appeared to be a false statement. It was the only purpose in the world, there was no personal relationship, as you indicated, that we had in mind at all. You are the only one I know of that suggested it.

Mr. Gojack. I am happy to hear that, Counsel, and I think that I am just as entitled to the resentment I drew from that just as you were to my remark yesterday that all of you folks up there voted yourself a \$10,000 raise and it ill behooves you to make snide remarks about wages paid to union office secretaries.

Mr. MOULDER. I am sorry you brought that up again. That will

just about make me break even as a Member of Congress, almost.

Mr. Gojack. You might treat your witnesses better, too.

Mr. MOULDER. That is not relevant to this hearing.

Mr. Scherer. The only trouble you got yourself in was your own contemptuous conduct yesterday and it is well planned. We have been baited before by the Communists and union leaders who associate themselves with that group. It has been followed all over the country. So we expected you to do what you did. You do it as a show for the people back home.

Mr. Gojack. You stage your shows with lunatics like Cecil Scott

and paid liars like Matusow and Strunk.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Doyle, a member of the subcommittee, is excused. It is necessary that he be absent from the hearing for approximately 20 minutes because of necessity of his appearance with Congressman Walter before the Committee on Rules.

(Representative Clyde Dovle left the hearing room.)

Mr. TAVENNER. I believe, according to your earlier testimony, you resided in Fort Wayne in 1946, is that correct?

Mr. Gojack. That is correct, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. While you were residing in Fort Wayne, was there a strike conducted in General Electric by a local of the UE?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir; there was.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the number of the local?

Mr. Gojack. It was at that time UE Local 901.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did the Communist Party participate in any man-

ner in the conduct of that strike?

Mr. Gojack. That strike was voted by the membership of local 901. The membership voted upon a plan of strike action which included the establishment of committees for various activites in the conduct of the strike.

Each chairman of the various strike committees made up what was known as a strike strategy committee. That strike strategy committee met every morning in the office of UE Local 901. The entire conduct of that strike was in the hands of that strike strategy committee, the various stewards and picket captains meetings that were called and also the special membership meetings that were called.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who was the secretary of local 901 at that time?

Mr. Gojack. If I remember correctly, Miss Bertha Scott.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you a member of the strike committee?

Mr. Gojack. No, sir; I was a member of another GE local at the time, but I served in a helpful capacity assisting the local in the conduct of the strike.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you attend its meetings?

Mr. Gojack. Some of them, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall attending a meeting on January 16, 1946, at which you presented a letter that had been written to you by the secretary of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall presenting a letter myself.

I recall 1 incident in this strike, 2, as a matter of fact; 1 in which the local had received a communication with an offer from someone to give them copies of this paper or to furnish them to people active in the strike. There was quite a discussion about this. At one strike strategy committee meeting as I recall, as a matter of fact, a heated discussion. The strike strategy committee took a vote on it. I was not a party to the vote. I was not a party to the discussion other than I was asked a question about this paper and as a matter of fact, I recall this very clearly. Someone raised the question about does reading this so-called Communist paper, I believe it was the Worker, or the Daily Worker, does that make you a Communist. I remember in response to a question saying that, well, I read the Wall Street Journal and that didn't make me a capitalist, and that I personally read everything I could. I only had seven grades of formal schooling and I gave myself an education after that by reading a lot.

I have read a lot. I am sorry to say that there are certain things in this country that since the rise of McCarthy are now forbidden read-

ing material and I think that is a sad thing for this country.

Mr. MOULDER. I don't think you need to apologize about your educa-

tion. You are a very brilliant man.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall whether or not the communication with respect to the making available of the Daily Worker to your strike

committee was addressed to you?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I don't recall that at all and I might say this: that the lady who took those minutes of that meeting didn't like me at all and on many occasions I found that the minutes she took completely distorted my position in meetings. As a matter of fact, the closest supporter of this woman, one Dallas Smith, who was involved in another incident where some Communists gave them coffee for the strike, and I will be glad to give you the details on the use of Communist coffee in the strike, that this Dallas Smith later went on to break this union and later was engaged by the General Electric Co. and is today an employee in the personnel office paid off for helping to break that union.

That union in that plant happens to be in a very weakened position with less than 500 members out of 9,000 workers in that shop, paying

dues into the union.

It was the activities of people like Dallas Smith who was paid off by the company and this woman who distorted the minutes who are responsible for that.

Mr. Scherer. Was this woman who you say distorted the minutes

a fellow union member at the time?

Mr. Gojack. She never worked in the shop. She was hired as a secretary. She was then elected to secretary.

Mr. Scherer. Of the union?

Mr. Gojack. Of the union.

Mr. Scherer. You claim she was an employer's stooge for the purpose of sabotaging you?

Mr. Gojack. I have no evidence to that effect. I merely stated my belief, my knowledge, that she never passed up an opportunity to do

a job on me and how she colored her minutes.

Mr. Tavenner. Now, you have charged Miss Scott with altering the minutes or improperly reporting them because you see before me a typewritten statement. Is that the reason you are doing it? You are anticipating that I am going to read you the minutes of that neeting?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know how many paid liars you have working for you. I know of three of my own knowledge.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question?

Mr. Gоласк. As to what?

Mr. Tavenner. As to whether or not the reason for your attacking Miss Scott is that you see that I have before me what appears to be a copy of the minutes?

Mr. Gojack. I don't see what you have before you. You have all

kinds of papers before you.

Mr. Tavenner. You have told us that the matter was presented to a meeting, and that the account of it was improperly stated by Miss Scott—before I have given you any facts in regard to it at all. Have you seen it before?

Mr. Gojack. I know it from other reasons. Mr. Tavenner. Have you seen it before?

Mr. Gojack. No, I know this because Mr. Dallas Smith and the group with him who are members of the IUE-CIO, the only McCarthyite union in America, a union that cooperates with you, you had material here yesterday that the IUE-CIO stole from our union office. You are using material stolen by a rival union. This same union, this same clique, Dallas Smith, who is now working for General Electric as a boss, have used and distorted what happened during this strike.

Mr. Scherer. What union did you call a McCarthyite union?

Mr. Gojack. IUE-CIO.

Mr. Tavenner. Let's proceed.

Mr. Gojack. I haven't finished my answer.

Mr. TAVENNER. You are not answering the question. You are

arguing extraneous matters.

Mr. GOJACK. I am explaining that I know of this distortion because the IUE-CIO and Dallas Smith had used this in their attempts to wreck the union in 1949 and subsequent to that.

Mr. Tavenner. You are saying the statement is false before you

have heard me make any reference to it.

Mr. Gojack. I am saying it is false because the IUE-CIO have used this repeatedly.

Mr. TAVENNER. You have stated you have never seen it before.

Mr. Gojack. I never have——

Mr. Tavenner. In other words, you are swearing something false which you haven't seen and as to which I have not yet asked you a question.

Let me ask you the question and see whether you say it is false:

According to the minutes of January 16, 1946, which I quote:

A letter was read addressed to Brother Gojack from the secretary of the Communist Party stating that they would like to donate 100 copies of the Worker, weekly paper of the Communist Party.

Is that true or false?

Mr. Gojack. As I recall that meeting—

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you answer the question, please, and then you may explain your answer. Is it true or false?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall whether I read the statement. The sec-

retary read the letter first, as I remember.

Mr. Tavenner. That isn't an answer to the question.

Mr. Gojack. They asked me if I had a communication. It so happened that I had received one.

Mr. Tavenner. You had received it. That is the question I have been trying to get you to answer. From whom did you receive it?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. Wasn't it from the secretary of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gојаск. I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. Who was the secretary of the Communist Party of the State of Indiana at that time?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Elmer Johnson?

Mr. Gojack. Let me explain my other answer—I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Elmer Johnson? Mr. Gojack. I will get to that later. I am going to explain my other answer. The reason I don't know whether this communication came from any Communist, I have received communications from the IUE-CIO and I have seen this McCarthyite union forge communications allegedly from the Communist Party for just such purposes as this.

Mr. Scherer. You are charging another union with forgery now? Mr. Gojack. Just the same kind of forgery your lunatic Cecil Scott

used.

Mr. Scherer. He has mentioned Cecil Scott. Cecil Scott testified before this committee I think 4 years before I became a Member of Congress, but it so happens I must say in defense of Cecil Scott, that what he said in that executive testimony has been corroborated over and over again by many competent witnesses. And the testimony of Cecil Scott was never released by this committee. I have to say that.

Mr. Tavenner. You made an explanation as to the IUE forging

documents. IUE was not in existence in 1946, was it?

Mr. Gojack. No; but people who later created this McCarthyite outfit were active in 1946 laying the groundwork for it. Dallas Smith and Bertha Scott were some of those people.

Mr. Scherer. Whatever you say about the IUE, at least I am of the opinion that it is not Communist dominated, no matter how viciously

you attack it and charge it with forgery, et cetera.

Mr. Gojack. Why were 14 officers of the IUE-CIO fired at Sperry a year ago as security risks and haven't gotten their jobs back yet? They were some of your anti-Communist's friends. As a matter of fact, right today this committee is helping two security risks at Magnavox, by your work here. You are helping two people declared security risks, and are security risks today.

Mr. Moulder. Tell us who these individuals are.
Mr. Gojack. William Ives and Leroy Williams, who were then president and chief steward of UE Local 910 at Magnavox were declared security risks.

Mr. TAVENNER. Why?

Mr. Gojack, I don't know. Why were 250 people declared security risks at Republic Aviation and fired last year, members of A. F. of L. unions? There is something wrong, I think, with the whole program. But these two gentlemen somewhere along the line decided that the way to try to get pure was to attack this union and try to wreck it in the Magnavox plant and as recently as a couple of weeks ago they came out openly for one of the rival raiding unions, UAW-AFL. In

the first election UE led by a substantial vote and we face a runoff with the UAW-AFL.

The leaders of the UAW-AFL whom you gentlemen are helping are still security risks. I feel sorry for them that they are innocent and have been framed.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you discuss the matter with Ives? Mr. GOJACK. At the time he became a security risk.

Mr. TAVENNER. Since the time this question came up?

Mr. Gojack. Last January I did, and went to Chicago with him.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did he tell you the nature of the charges?

Mr. Gojack. I saw a copy of them.

Mr. TAVENNER. Then you know why?

Mr. Gojack. 1 don't know what the details were in the hearing. I wasn't at the hearing.

Mr. Tavenner. You know the nature of the charges?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the nature?

Mr. Gojack. Some vague guilt-by-association charges.

Mr. Tavenner. With whom?

Mr. GOJACK. One was for activity in the CIO strike at the Salem Furniture Co.

Mr. Tavenner. With whom? Answer that question, please.

Mr. Gojack. I don't know.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was it you?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Wasn't it stated in the charges?

Mr. Gojack. It was not. It most certainly was not.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you so told by Ives?

Mr. Gojack. No. Not only that, Mr. Tavenner, but since you are trying to imply that I was responsible for his security risk, I want to tell you something else. There is another plant in Fort Wayne, a Capehart plant, whose security officer was in this room trying to use this witch-hunting committee for his union-busting purposes.

In his plant the chief steward was also declared a security risk for the same kind of loose charges as Bill Ives. I was with that man when we met with the security people and he has been subsequently cleared,

cleared for top-secret work.

Mr. Scherer. In view of your taking the first amendment as to whether you were a Communist or not, I would be in sympathy with those people who were trying to get rid of your influence in union activities. I really would.

Mr. Gojack. You don't understand the position I took here yester-

day.

Mr. Scherer. I thoroughly understand.

Mr. Gojack. I read into this record my affidavits that are on file and I read them twice. My objection on the ground of the first amendment was to the entire hearing here. You people have no right, this committee has a right to operate only for the legislative purposes. You are not operating for a legislative purpose now. You are acting as prosecutor, court and jury—and my understanding of the American system—and despite my inadequate education I think I know more about American history and American traditions and the Constitution than some people in the room; it is quite different from the way this committee is operating.

I don't think you have the right to ask me these questions about how I think and feel, for if you do, the next step will be your hands over my shoulder in the polling booth and I don't think we want to come to that.

When I referred to the first amendment I was referring to that

fundamental objection to this hearing.

Mr. MOULDER. Your education is not inadequate for the line of work that you are doing. In fact, as I said a while ago, you are plenty sharp and smart.

Mr. Scherer. Too much so.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let us get back to the question.

Mr. Gojack. I resent your remark, Mr. Scherer. When he said I was plenty sharp and smart you said "too much so." Is it wrong to try to educate oneself in this country? Is it wrong for a labor union to try to be as smart as management?

Mr. Moulder. Proceed.

Mr. TAVENNER. You say there was considerable discussion and difference of opinion about the acceptance of the copies of the Communist Daily Worker or Sunday Worker. I find this paragraph in the minutes:

A general discussion was held on this matter at which time opposition was expressed to such a donation and also those in favor of accepting expressed that people can get considerable information from this paper that they cannot get from any other labor or daily paper in the way of labor news.

Is anything false about that statement in the report in the minutes! Mr. Gojack. There was a very lengthy discussion, as I recall, and that paragraph describes part of that discussion, yes.

Mr. Tavenner. And accurately; doesn't it? Mr. Gojack. Not completely. Accurate insofar as it goes, yes.

Mr. Tavenner. Wasn't the report also accurate in that it stated the letter which was presented was a letter addressed to Brother Gojack

from the secretary of the Communist Party!

Mr. Gojack. I am not sure of that because if a letter had been addressed to me in my capacity as UE district council president without some reference to the GE strike, as I recall it, there was something on the envelope and I don't know where it came from, about GE strike committee, something like that. That was my reason for taking my letter along there. As I remember, other people, someone in the local, received a similar letter.

Mr. Tavenner. Who was it?

Mr. Gоласк. I don't recall. If I remember correctly, it was ad-

dressed to the district local.

Mr. Tavenner. This minute says the document was addressed to Brother Gojack. There isn't a reference to any other person. Was the vote finally that of 10 in favor and 7 against accepting this type of assistance from the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. As I recall, I don't remember the exact vote; as I recall the strike strategy committee—I was not a member of it—after a very long debate voted to accept the contribution on the basis that they would accept a contribution from anybody, and if the Wall Street

Journal would have sent out a bundle of their papers they would have accepted that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you at the time, at this meeting, January 16, 1946, know the leaders of the Communist Party in the State of Indiana? That is, the chairman and the State secretary?

Mr. Gojack. I don't even know what the positions represent, I

don't know.

Mr. TAVENNER. You did not know who the chairman was and who the State secretary was?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Tavenner---

Mr. Scherer, I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to make a direct answer to

the question.

Mr. Donner. Will you repeat the question? Mr. Tavenner. Repeat the question, please. (The reporter read from his notes as requested.)

Mr. Gojack. I am not at all certain who the chairman and secretary was at a given time. I could answer that by saying, and truthfully, that—

Mr. Scherer. We assume it is truthfully. You are under oath.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed.

Mr. Tavenner. Proceed, please.

Mr. MOULDER. What period of time are you referring to as to who the chairman and secretary was?

Mr. Tavenner. January 16, 1946.

Mr. Gojack. As I started to say before I was interrupted by that snide remark from Congressman Scherer, I could answer that question truthfully by saying that I read the press, and the Indiana press often reported accounts of activities of the Communist Party, officials of it would issue releases or get in the press. I might have known at that time who these officials were. But when I start answering those kinds of questions I feel that we are getting to the heart of the fundamental objective to this committee in its operation here. I don't believe that this committee has a right to ask me who I know, what my political beliefs are.

Mr. Moulder. He did not ask you that question. He just asked you if you knew who was serving in the official capacity, and as you have stated, you may have acquired that knowledge by reading the papers.

stated, you may have acquired that knowledge by reading the papers. Mr. Gojack. I don't think they have a right to ask me if I knew Wendell Wilkie, whom I knew in Indiana. I don't think you have a right to ask me questions relating to any political connections I may have, any friends I may have, I think we are getting into the heart of my dispute with the committee here. I don't think you have a right to go into any of this.

Mr. Moulder. He is not asking you about your political affiliation.

He is asking you if you knew who was serving—

Mr. Gojack. Here is what he is doing. He is trying to convict me on a guilt-by-association basis, and I don't think this committee has a right to indict me, let alone convict me. I think that is a job for the courts in this land.

I think here this committee is getting too far afield from what Public Law 601 has laid out for it. You are doing the job of the courts here and I think you are usurping the rights of the court. (The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Scherer. There are only two things this committee can do and that is cite you for contempt if you are guilty of contempt, and secondly, if you would commit perjury or any witness commits perjury, refer the testimony to the Department of Justice. That is all this committee can do. It cannot do anything else. It cannot convict anybody.

Mr. Donner. Is the reporter recording the fact that I consulted

with my client?

Mr. Moulder. Yes.

Mr. Donner. May I object to that, please?

Mr. Moulder. The record will show your objection. As I understand the question, it has nothing to do with your association, political association, or any objection you have raised. The question is merely do you know who was serving in that period of time in a certain official capacity. Is that right?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir. Mr. Gojack, Since Mr. Tavenner has mentioned this name of what was it—Johnson? I recall knowing from newspapers or discussions that name of Johnson as some Communist official in Indiana. I don't know his position and I don't know when he was an official, and don't know the time.

Mr. Scherer. Is that the only way you know Johnson, because you read it in the newspaper! Is that the only way you know Johnson?

Is that what you are telling us?

Mr. Gojack. No, that is not the only way.

Mr. Scherer. Tell us how well you knew Johnson.

Mr. Gojack. I didn't know Johnson well.

Mr. Scherer. Or how slightly you knew him. You have left us under the impression at this point that by reading the newspapers you knew that Johnson was chairman of the Communist Party of Indiana and I am asking you if that is the only way that you knew Johnson.

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Donner. I want to renew my objection if the record continues

to show consultation.

Mr. Moulder. Well, also have the record show that the witness has a perfect right to confer and consult with you at any time.

Mr. Donner, I understand.

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Gojack. I want to decline to answer that question on the following grounds. It is here where in this area of questioning that I grow fearful of the use of a paid liar like Matusow, a paid liar like Strunk, and a paid lunatic and convicted forger like Cecil Scott and any other paid informers that you may have, and because I feel as strongly-

Mr. Scherer. Sounds like the article your counsel wrote for the Nation magazine. I remember reading those things in that magazine.

Mr. Gojack. If you will be patient I will give you my next comment.

Mr. Scherer. I am very patient.

Mr. Gojack. I agree with the Baltimore Sun and Time magazine which said that the Matusow case reminds us that stoolpigeons are as a class to be despised and not to be trusted——

Mr. Moulder. Those are the reasons that you—

Mr. Gojack. I haven't finished my reasons.

Mr. Moulder. You wish to list some more reasons for refusing to answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. MOULDER. How long do you think it will take?

Mr. Gojack. About a half minute.

Mr. Moulder. All right.

Mr. Gojack, Because I fear the use of such paid informers who as a class are to be despised, I fear to answer that question and therefore I invoke the protection afforded by the first amendment to the United States Constitution and I reiterate my basic objection that the first amendment to the Constitution does not give this committee the right to inquire into any of my beliefs, any of my connections, any ideas I may have.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I ask that you direct the witness to answer my question. The first amendment is no basis for refusal to

answer that question.

Mr. Moulder. Is it your question? Mr. Scherer. My question is-

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs the witness to answer the question propounded by Mr. Scherer. As I understand it, you refuse to answer for the reasons stated.

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed.

Mr. Scherer. Wait a minute. I want to pursue that further.

Is it not a fact, Witness, that you knew this man Johnson and had

personal contact with him! Mr. Gojack. To save everybody a lot of time here, to this question and to many, many questions that Mr. Tavenner can ask me from his fat files, a lot of which has been furnished the committee by the McCarthyite IUE-CIO union, some of it stolen material when thugs from this union broke into a local union hall in St. Joseph, Mich., and stole material from the files; your committee now has that material, because of the distortions you can place upon that material, you can ask me and you undoubtedly may ask me many, many many questions.

On most, if not all of these questions, I am going to object on the ground that under the first amendment of the Constitution this committee has no right, absolutely no right, to question my beliefs, my

political affiliations, what ideas I have, my thoughts.

Mr. Scherer. Are you refusing to answer on the basis of the first

amendment?

Let me ask you this question. Isn't it a fact that you didn't tell the committee the truth a few minutes ago when you said you only knew Johnson as the chairman of the Communist Party in Indiana as the result of what you read in the newspapers?

Mr. Gojack, I had not finished my earlier answer and I am going

to continue to finish if I may.

Mr. Scherer. You are going to answer this question.

Mr. Moulder. The Chair directs you to answer the question propounded by Mr. Scherer.

Mr. Gojack. The answer to that question is the same as my previous

Mr. Scherer, Do you mean you are going to take the first amendment in refusing to say whether you told the committee the truth a few minutes ago! Is that a correct understanding of your answer!

Mr. Gojack. To any question this committee propounds that I feel might be a trap for a frameup with the use of paid informers like Matusow, paid liar Strunk, and the lunatic Cecil Scott and any other paid liars you may have, to any of those questions that I fear might result in my frameup-I will reiterate my basic objection on the ground of the first amendment that this committee has no right to go beyond the legislative investigation field, that if I have done anything of a criminal nature that is a job for the courts to handle. This committee has no right to usurp the power of the courts, that this committee is using this hearing and using these questions in an effort to break a union, as your chairman openly stated, and that this committee has no right to break a union and if the committee had such a right to break a union, that is not authorized by the Public Law 601, if the committee had that right under Public Law 601 the first amendment to the Constitution would forbid it.

Mr. Scherer. I understand, Witness, that you are refusing to answer the question as to whether you told the truth a few minutes ago when you said the only way you knew Johnson was through what you

read in the newspapers.

Do I understand you are refusing to answer that question now for the reasons that you have just given?

Mr. Gojack. You had better check the record. You are getting

too anxious.

Mr. Scherer, All right. I will put it more bluntly then. Isn't it a fact that just a few minutes ago you lied when you said that the only way you knew Johnson was through newspaper accounts? Mr. Gojack. You distorted my testimony here, you are distorting

it now.

Mr. Scherer. The record will show if I distorted your testimony. Mr. Gojack. You had better check the record and read it back. Mr. Scherer. Will you answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. I did nothing of the sort a few minutes ago and if vou will let me finish my-Mr. Scherer, I ask that you direct the witness to answer my

question.

Mr. Moulder. I do not recall the question.

Mr. Scherer. My question was, was it not a fact that he lied a few minutes ago when he told us the only way he knew of Johnson as chairman of the Communist Party in Indiana-

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Scherer. Was through what he had read in the newspaper. Mr. Moulder. I recall his answer, and I believe he said he did not lie. Mr. Gojack. I said that—I said nothing of the sort. He is posing

a fabricated question.

Mr. Moulder. He has answered that question by denying it.

Mr. Gojack. Not only that, but his question distorts my previous testimony. I said nothing of the sort.

Mr. Scherer. How do you know Johnson, then?

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Gojack. I just decline to answer that and I had not finished my answer.

Mr. Scherer. I thought you had declined.

Mr. Gojack. My further answer is that if Public Law 601 does give this committee the right to break unions, then that resolution is unconstitutional and it is unconstitutional further because no one can determine from the boundaries of this committee.

Mr. Scherer. Witnesses have made these arguments a thousand times in the last 2 years. Is it not a fact that you knew Johnson through personal association with him?

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Gojack. I have already declined to answer that for the reasons previously stated.

Mr. Scherer. All right. That is all.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know who was the State secretary of the Communist Party in 1946? Mr. Gojack. I frankly don't know, but to that question I am going

to repeat my basic objection. I don't think you have a right to ask me that question.

Mr. Scherer, Mr. Chairman, I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question. Let's keep the record straight. He has no right

to object to any question counsel asks.

Mr. Moulder. Do I understand you decline to answer that question for the reasons previously stated? That is the way I interpret it. However, maybe you didn't say that clearly.

Mr. Scherer. He said "I object to it." You have no right to ask me the question." He didn't decline to answer on the basis of the

first amendment.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to answer that question. Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer is again distorting my testimony. What

I said was I frankly don't know, but I am going to object to that question on the fundamental grounds that I have stated here, and that I repeat. Mr. Moulder. You have no right to object to the question. As I

understand, you decline to answer by saying frankly you don't know who the secretary was. Is that so?

Mr. Gojack. I think the record is clear.

Mr. Moulder. We understand you object to all the questions being propounded here to you during this procedure, but I understand your answer is you do not know who the secretary was.

Mr. Gоласк. I didn't sav that.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct him to answer the question.

Mr. Gojack. I think the record will speak for itself on this point. Mr. Scherer. Who was the secretary of the Communist Party in

Indiana at the time asked by Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. Gojack. So that we may have a consistent record here, I will repeat it. I frankly don't know, but I object to the question and I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Scherer. Don't you know who the secretary was.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Henry Aron, A-r-o-n? Mr. Gojack. To this and to every other question you ask me along these lines for the reasons I have stated earlier, I don't know what paid liar you have here to do a Matusow job on me.

Mr. Moulder. We do not have any paid liars, neither has the committee ever employed any witness to testify or compensated any witness for his testimony any more than you are going to be other than for your mileage and attendance before the committee.

Mr. Gojack, You had a Matusow who has said quite differently. from what I have read.

Mr. Scherer. We have heard about Matusow from you all day ves-

terday and all day today. He came from the Communist—— Mr. Gojack. I don't know Strunk but I know he is a liar.

Mr. Scherer. He came from the same Communist Party that you refuse to say under the first amendment whether you were a member

of or not.

Mr. Gojack. When you cite testimony here as the counsel for the committee did yesterday from a so-called underground agent, Strunk, that is so fantastically a lie as that this woman who was 200 miles away ran a strike at Bay City when Bay City is a long way from Detroit, and that the strike was at a guided missile plant where Square D never made guided missiles, and when Congressman Clardy used that paid liar's testimony to try to break that strike.

Mr. Scherer. We are getting away from the question. The question was did he know this man Aron. He is dancing around. Do you know Aron? That is the only question.

Mr. Gojack. I have already declined. Aren't you with us!

Mr. MOULDER. On the ground of the first amendment?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir; for the reasons stated, and all of the fundamental objections that I have on the ground the first amendment doesn't give you the right to even hold this hearing, let alone ask me these questions.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Chairman, in order that the record may be straight on it, this witness has referred several times to the testimony of Strunk as having been read by me and as having indicated that Miss Jacobs was engaged in strike work at the Square D plant in Bay City, Mich. I did not read that from her testimony at all. That was a statement made by Mr. Clardy, one of the committee members at that time, as to information that he had. It was not testimony by Mr. Strunk.

Mr. Gojack. Then Congressman Clardy was a liar and I so told him in the telegram when he used that lie to try to break the Square D strike just as this committee is using this hearing to try to wreck a

union a St. Joseph, Mich. and Fort Wayne, Ind.

Mr. MOULDER. I can't understand, Mr. Gojack, why in response to questions where you are afforded the opportunity of giving an explanation or of denying or affirming certain accusations or charges made, instead of giving the explanation or denying it in an intelligent way you make an embittered, violent statement of "Liar" or use some other violent language, which serves no one.

You hold an important, responsible position as a leader of a labor organization representing many, many members and their families and your action and your conduct is a direct reflection upon each of those individuals who are members, as well as the organization you represent. I think you make an unfavorable impression by pursuing

that course instead of giving an intelligent explanation.

Mr. Scherer. You are attempting to hide behind the first amend-

ment.

Mr. Gojack. Precisely, because I feel so strongly for these people do I take such a stand. I have no fear for myself here. I have no fear for the risk I take from the use of paid informers, as far as I am personally concerned. I do fear for the people who are involved and I will tell you why. Congressman Walter said on the floor of Congress in a speech in which he interfered in the Magnavox election in which he told the people how to vote that if they would get rid of my union

and get another union, a CIO union, they would get stronger seniority and higher wages and this is not true, because in another Magnavox plant in Paducah, Ky., where the workers did get rid of A. F. of L. union where the IUE-CIO McCarthyite union raided them, they went on strike 7 to 10 weeks and suffered a 9-cent wage cut and people lost their jobs.

A woman was fired by that company who spoke in a meeting in Fort Wayne a couple of weeks ago, and if our union should be lost to the workers at Magnayox because of this hearing, because of this com-

mittee's attack on our union, then workers will suffer.

There are older women in this Magnavox plant only working today because they have a strong UE Local 910 contract. Their wages and seniority and their very jobs are at stake, and I have seen people in this GE plant who have lost their jobs. I feel deeply for these people, their security is at stake. I am here fighting for them, not for myself. I am here fighting for them.

Mr. Scherer. We are not interested in your attacks on other unions or washing different unions' dirty linen. We are interested in whatever you know and whatever connection you might have had with the Communist conspiracy. That is the reason you are here, and you won't tell us about that. You hide behind the first amendment.

Mr. Gojack. I am washing your dirty linen with Matusow, Strunk, and other paid informers. That is the only dirty linen I know of.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed with the questioning.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, did Mr. Elmer Johnson or Mr. Aron ever appear and address a group of people when you were present?

Mr. GOJACK. To that question and to every other question like it, I repeat my basic objection that this committee has no right to ask me this question, the first amendment to the Constitution prohibits your inquiring into my political beliefs, what meetings I went to. My goodness, if you are allowed—

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, we have heard this speech a dozen

times.

Mr. MOULDER. Mr. Gojack, you have no right to object to a question being propounded to you during the proceedings of this hearing. You can decline to answer for legal reasons if you wish to do so. Why don't you give a direct answer, a direct response, rather, by answering the question or declining to answer instead of objecting to the committee even existing or the act of Congress creating it, and answer the questions propounded by counsel!

We understand your opposition to the committee, your bitterness against the committee functions. You have clearly expressed yourself along that line, but I don't think you should proceed to make that

statement every time you are asked a question.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Moulder, this goes to the heart of my objections

because—-

Mr. MOULDER. Then decline to answer for the reasons previously stated on the first amendment to the Constitution, as provided by the first amendment to the Constitution if that is your reason.

Mr. Gojack. I will do that, but I would like to finish my reply to this one. If this committee can ask me those questions, then you can ask me questions about meetings at which I attended with other trade unionists, A. F. of L. and CIO, Republican Labor Club, then some Democratic committee or itself can declare somebody being involved in 20 years of treason.

Mr. Scherer. We are only asking you about Communist meetings.

That is all we are interested in.

Mr. Gojack. To some people like your friend McCarthy, being active in another political party involves treason, and my point is that this goes to my basic objection. You have no right to ask me the question.

Mr. Scherer. Direct the witness to answer Mr. Tavenner's question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to answer the question.

Mr. Gojack. 1 decline to answer on the ground previously stated. Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Gojack, referring again to the meeting held of the strike committee on January 16, 1946, I find this minute:

Brother Brown during the discussion asked Brother Gojack whether he was a member of the Communist Party or not.

Do you recall that question having been asked you?

Mr. Gojack, I recall a lot of questions being fired at that meeting. It was a lengthy discussion.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall that question?

Mr. Gojack. Yes; I believe that question was asked me.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you answer it?

Mr. Gojack. I only recall the question being asked me, now that you have read it. I don't remember the details of answers I gave to questions in 1946. I have been asked many questions in the course of my work.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you deny it or affirm it, or did you answer it

at all !

Mr. Gojack. Very honestly I don't recall what position I took. In union meetings when the question has been propounded, I have answered that question truthfully to the satisfaction of every membership meeting where it was posed to me. I just don't recall how I phrased the answer, what the answer was, or whether I even answered it. If you will read from the minutes it might refresh my recollection. 1946 is a long time ago.

Mr. Tavenner. I will ask you if this refreshes your recollection.

Direct answer was not given and the Chair ruled such a question out of order,

Does that refresh your recollection!

Mr. Gojack, I just don't recall. As I testified earlier, there was lengthy discussion and debate and as I testified earlier there were many questions answered. I don't recall what my response was. I wouldn't deny that that is the way the question was handled. I don't have a clear memory of what happened in 1946 at that particular meeting.

Mr. Moulder. Do you have a transcript of the proceedings!

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moulder, I suggest that you read the questions and answers and he can dony or affirm them.

Mr. Gojack. This was a local union meeting.

Mr. Tavenner. These are minutes, not a transcript.

Mr. Moulder. I am sorry.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall having attended a meeting of the international union on August 21, 1947 at 215 Sheldon Southeast, Grand Rapids, Mich.?

Mr. Gojack, Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. I think you understand what my question is going to be.

Mr. Gojack. I certainly do, and you are going to get a surprise.
Mr. Tavenner. What was your answer to the question that was asked you at that meeting as to whether or not you were a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. The answer to that question was no, and here again

you are using some of the worst type IUE-CIO propaganda.

Mr. Scherer. You said the answer to that question was no. Were you telling the truth?

Mr. Gojack. I am going to explain my answer and then get to you.

Be patient, will you? I am allowed to explain my answer.

Since you have asked about that meeting I am going to tell you a little bit about it.

Mr. Scherer. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that he answer this question and then he can tell about the meeting. My question was, when he answered "No" was he telling the truth at that time?

Mr. Moulder. That speaks for itself.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, to your question I am going to invoke the

first amendment. I want to answer Mr. Tavenner's question.

Mr. Scherer. Are you invoking the first amendment as to whether or not you told the truth when you answered no in 1946 to the question as to whether you were a Communist?

Mr. Gojack. Because I don't want to cooperate with you in any way in your union busting, and with your use of paid informers, and for that reason especially I am going to invoke the first amendment to your

particular question. I am going to explain my answer.

Mr. Scherer. Just a minute. I understand you won't even tell us now whether you were telling the truth when you told the union that you were not a member of the Communist Party, will you? You were not under oath at that time. So I can only infer that you lied when you told the union that you were not a member of the Communist Party.

Mr. Gojack. If you will be patient I will explain to you why a witness before this committee has to use—and I have sympathy for those innocent people—the fifth amendment which I am not using here today

and did not use vesterday.

Mr. Scherer. You use the first.

Mr. Gojack. I am going to explain why that is necessary. Mr. Moulder. What innocent people are you referring to?

Mr. Gojack. The many people who come before McCarthy and you people and have to invoke this protection of the Constitution to avoid a frameup by paid informers like Matusow, Strunk, and others.

Mr. Moulder. I would like to know who in particular, what person you refer to. For example, would you refer to Alger Hiss as being

one of those innocent people before this committee?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know the gentleman. Some General Electric

officials know him better than I do. I don't know him.

Mr. Moulder. In other words, all people and all persons who have ever appeared before this committee you defend as being innocent people. Do I understand you to include every one as being innocent?

Mr. Gojack. I am about to explain why this particular question makes it clear people have to resort to the protection of the Constitu-

uon.

Mr. Moulder. What particular instance do you have in mind when you refer to innocent people?

Mr. Gojack. If you let me make my explanation I may think of some. In this meeting there were about 700 people. It was a membership meeting of the Lear, Inc., local union. One Carlton Sanford, who was out to bust that union and who succeeded and who was later paid off with a job in the personnel department was using the McCarthy approach to wreck that union. He had a tape recorder at this meeting.

Mr. Scherer. Do you mean union members and union officials use

McCarthy methods?

Mr. GOJACK. This was a paid agent of the Lear Co., later rewarded with a job in the office.

Mr. Scherer. In 1947?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, a paid agent for the company. The companies are mostly responsible for you people being in the business.

Mr. Scherer. Was Joe in the Senate at that time?

Mr. Gojack. General Motors brought Dies to my hometown in 1940 to keep us from organizing the union. There were 700 people at this meeting and I was asked the \$64 question. I answered it "No." Then someone else asked a question. Yes, but you act like a Communist, or something like that, the usual McCarthy approach. You sound like one

Mr. Moulder. I am sorry to interrupt. At the time you answered that question "No," were you then a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. To that question and to all questions relating to my political beliefs and affiliations I am going to state the objection that I have elaborated earlier and stand on that. If you will let me finish the explanation why people have to use these amendments I will explain why. This is a good example of why it is necessary for a person like myself to do this.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Chairman, the witness apparently is determined to make a speech here which is not responsive at all because he didn't

answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. That is correct.

Mr. Gojack. It explains my answer.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Tavenner, do you have any other questions?
Mr. Gojack. Then when I was asked another question I said "Well, if fighting for higher wages, better conditions, and so forth, if that makes me a Communist, then I am a Communist and so are thousands

of other people."

Mr. Moulder. Of course that doesn't make you a Communist and no one has made that assertion.

Mr. Gojack. Will you let me finish my explanation, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Moulder. That isn't an explanation.

Mr. Gojack. I am explaining why people have to use the Constitution.

Mr. Moulder. You are praising yourself about the good work you

claim to have done for the union.

Mr. Gojack. I am explaining why it is necessary for innocent people to use the protection of the Constitution. Sanford had the tape recording, he edited just like Matusow, edited the tapes of the Dayton hearings. The tape was edited then read to 23 people in another room who heard me say "Yes, I am a Communist and proud of it," but they didn't play the other part of the tape which said "So are thousands of other

Americans," or the preceding part of the tape which said "If fighting for higher wages and better conditions, and so forth, makes me a

Communist, then I am a Communist."

That tape was edited. I made the statement that if fighting for higher wages, better conditions, security for the people, that is communism, then I must be a Communist and so are thousands of other Americans.

Mr. Moulder. Did you also make a statement that you were a Com-

munist and proud of it?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall my exact words but the tape was edited and played to the people and they signed an affidavit. Since 1949 the IUE-CIO has been peddling that dishonest and forged piece of alleged proof, and if that is the kind of material your committee uses then I am quite clear in my mind why many, many innocent people have to invoke the proper text of the United States Constitution before this committee.

Mr. Scherer. I just think the CIO was trying to get rid of Communist-dominated unions and Communist leadership. I think the

CIO is to be complimented.

Mr. Gojack. This was in the year 1947 when Lear, Inc., was trying

to wreck a union and they succeeded.

Mr. Moulder. We could go on with this forever. Mr. Tavenner,

do you have further questions?

Mr. Tavenner. He refused to answer the question that I asked him. My question was whether it was true that he was not a member of the Communist Party. Do you want to have a recess or go straight ahead?

Mr. Moulder. The committee will stand in recess until 1:30 this

afternoon.

(Whereupon, at 11:30 a. m. the committee was recessed, to reconvene at 1:30 p. m. the same day.)

## AFTERNOON SESSION

Committee members present: Representatives Morgan M, Moulder (chairman) and Gordon H. Scherer.

Mr. Moulder. The committee will be in order.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, I understand that you have been one of the vice presidents of the UE since about 1943; is that correct?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you state whether or not your parent organization, the UE, is affiliated with the International Confederation of

Free Trade Unions.

Mr. Gojack. I have no recollection of that, I don't believe so, sir. It is not affiliated with any international union body other than the fact that ours is by constitution an international union that encompases local unions in Canada and the United States. It is the only international body that our union is affiliated with.

Mr. TAVENNER. Aren't you familiar with the World Federation of

Trade Unions?

Mr. Gojack. I have read about both these two federations of unions. internationally related.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is the UE affiliated in any manner with the World

Federation of Trade Unions?

Mr. Gojack. No, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Does your union receive the bulletin which is issued by the World Federation of Trade Unions, a bulletin which bears the name of World Trade Union News?

(Representative Clyde Doyle entered the hearing room.)

Mr. MOULDER. The record will show the presence of Mr. Doyle, of

California, member of the subcommittee.

Mr. Doyle. May the record also show that my absence from this hearing was occasioned by reason of my being personally present before the Rules Committee of the House of Representatives on another matter. Thank you.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Tavenner, I am not familiar with that precise publication and I don't know what our international union subscribes to. I know in our district office we get considerable unsolicited mail from many union organizations and from organizations unrelated to trade unions, but who seem to put trade unions on their mailing lists.

Mr. TAVENNER. Are you acquainted, Mr. Gojack, with a person by the name of Irving Charles Belson, B-e-l-s-o-n?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall such a person.

Mr. Tavenner. An investigation which the committee has conducted discloses that in or about April of 1951, 18 American trade unionists traveled in Europe under passports issued in most instances for travel to France for business and pleasure. These individuals after arriving in France immediately started for the Soviet Union where they participated in May Day celebrations held in that country and many of them returned to the United States and engaged in rather extensive propaganda activities.

After the return of these people to the United States the State

Department picked up their passports.

Now, that was in April 1951. In late June or July of the same year 10 more trade unionists departed from the United States under American passports claiming they were going abroad to various countries of Western Europe as tourists when actually they went to the Soviet Union.

Investigations further disclose that funds for passage were handled by an organization known as the American Committee to Survey Trade Union Conditions in Europe, which was managed and operated by the person I mentioned, Mr. Belson.

Have you had any association of any kind with the committee known as the American Committee to Survey Trade Union Conditions

in Europe, or any representative of it?

Mr. Gojack. Not to my knowledge and recollection, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Chairman, our investigation regarding these trips behind the Iron Curtain further discloses that a number of those persons who obtained their passports from the State Department to travel in Europe did not advise the State Department in their applications of any intention of traveling behind the Iron Curtain or in the Soviet Union.

On the contrary, their applications showed, I believe without exception, that they proposed to travel in various countries in Europe for

business, or for study, or for pleasure purposes.

When investigations were made of what was alleged to be fraudulent procurement of passports, many of these individuals, Mr. Chairman, explained that at the time they prepared their applications for passport they had no intention of going into the Soviet Union, but that after they arrived in Paris they met representatives of the Metal Workers Trade Union in Paris and that it was that organization which invited them to travel to the Soviet Union at their expense.

Due to this device, none of those persons have been prosecuted for

procuring fraudulent passports or passports fraudulently.

Now, I want to ask this witness whether he filed an application for a passport in 1951.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Prior to filing your application for passport did you have any knowledge of the Metal Workers Trade Union in Paris?

Mr. Garrey, J. don't know application paris since the desired prior of the prior o

Mr. Gojack. I don't know anybody in Paris, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am not asking you whether you knew anyone individually, but had you any knowledge of that organization in Paris

prior to your filing your application?

Mr. Gojack. No, I have no knowledge, I have a fragmentary knowledge of the French trade union movement, reading about the struggles and primarily reading the Labor Press, New York Times, Wall Street Journal, organs of that sort.

I may have somewhere read some such organization conducted a

strike.

Mr. TAVENNER. Had you had any connection with that organiza-

tion either directly or indirectly?

Mr. Gojack. Well, if you call, if you include as an indirect connection the possibility that some of our locals might have received a publication—as I testified earlier, we get reams of unsolicited publications, most of which go in the wastebasket. Somewhere along the line some organization might have sent a circular or something like that. I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you a photostatic copy of an application for passport bearing date of December 12, 1951, and ask you whether or

not that is a photostatic copy of an application filed by you.

Mr. Gojack, Yes, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the purpose of your desire to travel to Europe?

Mr. Gojack. To take a vacation that was long overdue.

Mr. Tavenner. In what countries?

Mr. Gojack. France, Italy, and, as I indicated on the passport, time permitting, Switzerland.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you have any intention of traveling behind the

Iron Curtain?

Mr. Gojack. No, I had no intention, I had no plans to. I am sure I must have some distant relative there, for as my application points out my parents were born in Hungary, a part of Hungary that is now a part of Roumania, and I had hoped that some day conditions would be such in this world that I could visit these cousins and relatives of mine.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This is a reference to Seine Metal Workers Union.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you plan to do that on this trip?

Mr. Gojack. No, because it was about this time that you had this case involving this fellow from ITT and travel was cut off to Hungary and I was aware of that. There was no chance of any American citizen traveling to Hungary at that time. I distinctly remember the case.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you approached by any group in this country

to interest you in taking that trip to Europe?

Mr. Gojack. No, I was approached by no group. I was aware that many trade unionists were going, had gone to Europe, officers of our own union had gone. As a matter of fact, the State Department had arranged trips for a number of people to go to Europe. I was desirous of getting there too, if I could.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know if any of these people applied to the

State Department to go to the Soviet Union?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know what these people did in their applications.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did they go to the Soviet Union and participate in May Day celebrations of 1951, any of them?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know anything about that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what the source of the proposed funds were for the taking of this trip by you?

Mr. Gojack, I had planned to take a loan on my automobile to finance that trip. Having reached the point where I finally got my car paid for.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you discuss the taking of this proposed trip

with representatives from any travel organization?

Mr. Gojack. I checked for information to some travel agencies; I got folders. I remember calling some of the airlines when I was in New York on a trip for our union attending the general executive board meeting. I remember checking the Air Force and learning that such lines as Air France you can do much better than some of the other lines. But I did very little except make a cursory check to see what was involved in costs.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you discuss your proposed itinerary with any

individual, outside of your own family?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, I remember discussing the proposed trip with the members of our union. I remember discussing it with the members of my district executive board to make arrangements for time off or leave of absence if that was necessary if my vacation time would not cover the time needed for travel. I had 2 weeks vacation coming and I posed the question whether or not I could have 2 weeks, I was thinking in terms of 2 or 3 weeks. May I ask, is it a crime to travel these days?

Mr. TAVELINEE. Not at all. We want to find out the purpose of

your trip.

Mr. Scherer. What was the year of that trip, counsel?

Mr. TAVENNER. December 1951 was the date of the filing of the application and the application contains the statement that the approximate date of departure is as soon as possible after the holidays.

Mr. Scherer. Does it indicate in what countries he wanted to travel?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Reference to Robert Vogeler, International Telephone & Telegraph Co. official imprisoned by the Hungarian Government in 1949.

Mr. TAVENNER. He proposed to travel in France and Italy and, time permitting, Switzerland. What was the purpose of the trip?

Mr. Gojack. Vacation.

Mr. Tavenner. It so states on the application. It is noticed that the signature of the identifying witness is Julia Jacobs. Her address has been mentioned several times. Actually that was not where she You have stated she was a guest there, merely, at that time. Her residence was at another place in Indiana, wasn't it?

Mr. Gojack, No. Her residence was not in another place at that time and since the question was raised here vesterday, I have had a chance to clearly establish what was involved in this address business. It so happened, I welcome the opportunity to clear the record so that we need have no further handling of this matter that will give the

newspapers and radio the opportunity to slur my family.

I was involved in some work in Michigan and Miss Jacobs was about to take an assignment in Greenville, Tenn. The matter was not vet worked out, she had not, final arrangements for her work there were not clear. She came by and at the request of my wife and I, agreed to

remain at our place until something could be worked out.

In the meantime her assignment was worked out and during this period while I was working in Michigan I had to, I wanted to make application for this passport in Fort Wayne and I needed a witness who knew me over a period of time that could sign the necessary form. She being at our home at the time, she was good enough to go along and witness my application for passport.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was the passport granted?

Mr. Gojack. No, the passport was not granted. Mrs. Shipley turned me down.

Mr. Scherer. Do you know why you were turned down? Mr. Gojack. Mrs. Shipley said in her answer, the usual form letter, that a lot of people have received besides me—I understand a judge here has had the same trouble. The form letter said after careful consideration of my request "The Department is of the opinion that your proposed travel would not be in the best interests of the United States."

I tried to find out why but it was never explained to me why my travel would have not been in the best interests of the United States.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you a letter under date of February 4, 1952, and ask you whether or not you wrote that letter to Mrs. Shipley, inquiring as to the reasons why you were not granted a passport.

Mr. Gojack. I wrote this letter as the letter itself clearly indicates because when I reported to my executive board that I was denied a passport, by unanimous vote my executive board directed me to lodge a vicious protest with her department on the matter of this passport.

As I indicated in the letter before relaying to her the sentiments expressed by those who voted this protest, I asked her to advise me on what grounds she arrived at the opinion that my proposed travel would not be in the best interests of the United States.

Mr. Scherer. If this was a pleasure trip, why was your union inter-

ested in the rejection of your application for passport?

Mr. Gojack. Because I reported it to them since everything I do I discuss with my union. You see I treat my union differently than I treat, for example, this committee here. I don't mind answering to my union membership to my political beliefs and affiliations as I have done repeatedly.

Mr. Scherer. You mean to tell us that is the only reason you reported to the union, because of their interest in you and your interest

in the union, when this was nothing but a pleasure trip?

Mr. Gojack. I even make arrangements with my union when I leave my duties for pleasure so that arrangements can be made to cover my work in my office. We operate on that basis. I am answerable to my union for what I do.

Mr. Scherer. The union interceded on your behalf so you could

take this pleasure trip?

Mr. Gojack. The union asked me to lodge a protest and try to determine why my passport was denied and I did just that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you receive an answer from Mrs. Shipley?

Mr. Gojack. As I recall, I was informed that I might look into the matter further. Mr. Tavenner. Will you examine that copy and state whether or not

you received the original in answer to your letter of February 4, 1952?

Mr. Gojack. Yes; I recall receiving this.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you read that, please.

Mr. Gojack (reading):

In reply to our letter of February 4, you are informed that the decision of the Department declining to grant you a passport was due to its inability to obtain a security clearance in your name.

 ${f Mr.}$  Tavenner. Did you report that to your union?

Mr. Gojack. Not only that, I reported the further conference I had with someone in the Passport Division.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you report to your union that they had been unable to get a security clearance for you?

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Gojack. As a matter of fact, I don't recall receiving this letter. I, as I recall it, I was given an appointment with somebody in the Passport Division, and I fulfilled that appointment. I contacted them and had a conference with somebody in the Security Division or security officer in the Passport Division.

Mr. Tavenner. Copy of that letter is dated February 19, is it not?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. What year?

Mr. Tavenner. 1952.

Mr. Gojack. I am not denying it. I don't recall it.

Mr. Tavenner. Is this a copy of your letter of February 25, 1952, to Mrs. Shipley in which you acknowledge receipt of that very letter

of February 19?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, now that I see my letter I recall receipt of the letter, I acknowledge it, and I asked her whether the refusal, whether the decision of her Department refusing my passport was due to inability to obtain a security clearance, that it cannot, if this is still a free country, be accepted at face value and I asked her to please explain from whom her Department requires a security clearance to act on passport applications and I asked her to explain why a security clearance was denied in my case. I also asked her to explain what right of appeal I have from such a dictatorial, unexplained decision and then I asked her to explain how and when our old tradition of

innocence until proven guilty has been changed by whomever is responsible for my application in this case. In short, I am puzzled and shocked to find myself involved in a situation reminiscent of Hitler Germany and I would appreciate a complete and fair explanation from her on the questions posed above.

Mr. Tavenner. Going back to my former question that you have not answered, did you advise your local union of the receipt of the letter of February 19 that you had been denied a passport because they

were unable to get a security clearance for you?

Mr. Gojack. As I testified earlier, I reported to my union not only on all the correspondence held on this, but with a conference I held

with some one in the Passport Division.

Mr. TAVENNER. You have not heretofore testified that you reported on this letter. You said you reported on the first letter which you received. Now, I am asking you whether you reported about the letter of February 19 which says that you were denied a passport because of the inability to secure a security clearance for you. Did you

advise your union of that?

Mr. Gojack. At the next meeting of my district board, if I remember correctly, which was held in March the following year, we met quarterly, I reported and I am certain that I discussed it with individual members of the board, as I came across them in the course of my work, that I had this further correspondence with someone in the State Department and by that, somewhere along the line I had given up the idea altogether since I had passed the period that I would have been able to have taken my vacation.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you advise those members of your executive board that you had been denied a passport because you couldn't get

a security clearance?

Mr. Gojack. Well, I still don't know at this point and I didn't know then that the question of security clearance was involved in travel.

Mr. TAVENNER. You knew it by that letter of February 19 which specifically said that you couldn't be granted a passport because they couldn't get security clearance for you.

Did you advise the members of your executive board that you

couldn't get a security clearance?

Mr. Gojack. I reported that I was turned down because the State Department obviously didn't want me to travel. I gave other reasons why I felt they came to this conclusion.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you tell them why they wouldn't give you the

security clearance?

Mr. Gojack. I told them why I thought they turned me down.

Mr. Tavenner. What were the reasons you stated?

Mr. Gojack. I thought it was because I had been on record in the State of Indiana and Michigan in speeches before union bodies as a critic of the Marshall plan. I felt as some later trade unionist came to learn, that this plan made the rich richer and the poor poorer, as one CIO person expressed it.

We discussed it at conventions and we were critical of it. I felt

that that might have had something to do with it.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Witness, now you have told us the reasons why you thought the State Department turned down your application. Did you ever tell the members of the union the reason the State Department gave you for turning down your application?

Mr. Gojack. They never gave me any reason, sir.

(Representative Francis E. Walter entered the hearing room.)

Mr. Scherer. Yes; they did. In their letter to you, the State Department informed you that your application was turned down because they couldn't get security clearance. I am asking you whether you reported that reason to the members of your union?

Mr. Gojack. That was no reason.

Mr. Scherer. Whether it was a reason or not, did you ever report that fact to the members of your union?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, I have previously testified that I reported on what correspondence I had with someone in the State Department.

Mr. Scherer. I ask you, Mr. Chairman, to direct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. MOULDER. The witness is being evasive. The Chair directs you to make a direct answer in response to his question.

Mr. Gojack. On that specific letter!

Mr. Moulder. He asked you whether or not you reported to members of your union or executive board that you were turned down on your application for passport for the reason that you couldn't get security clearance.

Mr. Gojack. Yes; I reported that. Mr. Doyle. I notice, Mr. Gojack, in answer to our counsel's question, you said "I discussed it with individual members of the board." Do you remember that !

Mr. Gојаск. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. In my thinking that is quite different than you dis-

cussing the matter with the board in session.

Did you ever report the fact that you had been denied a security clearance with the board as such! I am not talking about individual members outside of the board meeting. You see clearly what I want to know, don't you?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. There is quite a difference, is there not?

Mr. Gojack. Not the way you put it, sir. I did both for this reason, Our board meets only every 3 months and when circumstances come up in the course of the interim period I frequently discuss matters with members of the board with whom I come in contact. For example, in Fort Wayne there happened to be a number of board members in that area. I consult with them and keep them posted on developments more frequently than I did board members, let's say, who were in Michigan or in areas that I did not travel too frequently.

Mr. Doyle, I can understand that. That is practical. But now will you answer my question? At the first board meeting, official board meeting or at any board meeting after you received this letter stating that you couldn't get a security clearance, did you officially notify, as the general vice president of that organization, the fact that you had received this letter and that they had denied you a security clearance; or did you tell the board as you stated a few minutes ago what you thought they had turned you down for? There is quite a difference.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, I distinctly recall reporting to you a subsequent board meeting, I can't fix the date, that I was turned down, I reported on the correspondence, as I have testified repeatedly I even reported on the personal conference I had with someone here in Washington on it and that I had given up the project because by that time the opportunity for going on vacation was lost. The reason I asked for the application to be granted immediately after the holidays was that the month of January happens to be a good month to be away. Contracts don't come up until spring and by the time of the next board meeting in March this was a dead issue already. I couldn't have gone if I had gotten the passport.

Mr. Doyle. When you reported to the board your correspondence denying you a security clearance, did you officially thus inform the board, and what did the board do, if anything; what official action did they take if any? I mean as the board, not individually.

Mr. Gojack. I asked the board to do nothing for me in my behalf. This was a personal matter. When I was denied the passport application I felt obligated to report that to the board, let them know I wasn't going to go on the trip as I had discussed I would be going.

After that it was a dead issue as far as I was concerned because had

the State Department reversed itself I could not have gone.

Mr. Doyle. There is one further statement. I was impressed yesterday, Mr. Gojack, with your effort to make it clear to this committee that everything you did really was part of the union; the union was so much a part of you that there was hardly anything you could do that wouldn't involve the union. That is the impression I received vesterday from your wording.

Isn't that what you wanted us to feel about you, that you were so much in earnest and so much the leader of this group of men that nothing could happen to you or to the union that wouldn't hurt both

of you?

If that was your statement yesterday—I think the transcript will show that is what you told us yesterday—you must have felt that when the State Department denied you a security clearance it hurt the reputation of the union. Didn't that hurt the reputation of the union in your judgment, that the general manager, general vice president should be denied security clearance involving the security of your patien?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I did not consider it as such and as I told a number of people, that it is obvious that the State Department only wants those people to travel abroad who will parrot the State Department line at the time and I mentioned that others were denied passports. I remember this fellow in California, this Doctor Pauley, I remember using his name to show our members other people were denied pass-

ports and this person-

Mr. Doyle. Other people were not the general vice president of your union.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, if I may further explain, if I—while all you say about your understanding that my work is such an integral part of the union is absolutely true. If I took the time in our district bound meetings or district conventions just to relate the smears and attacks on our union and myself that occurred in the 3 months since we last met, we would never have time to get down to the business of higher wages and better contracts because we are constantly under attack.

Mr. Doyle. This, sir, was not a smear. This was an official communication from your own Government to you regarding your taking leave from your union as general vice president to go abroad. I think

Mr. Gojack, there is quite a difference. I frankly am surprised that you, in view of your testimony yesterday, felt you were able to sc separate yourself from your own union that you didn't think it was a matter that affected the representation of your union.

Mr. Gojack. Gosh, Mr. Doyle, if you could read our Fort Wayne News Sentinel on what they said about the State Department in that same period, you wouldn't raise the question. They said far worse

than I ever have about the State Department.

Mr. Doyle. I have read some terrible attacks against our Government and against our State Department from unions, not many of them.

Mr. Gоласк. I am speaking of a Republican newspaper in my home-

Mr. MOULDER. I make reference to that part of your testimony concerning your activities, speaking in conventions and meetings in opposition to the Marshall plan. You stated that in your opinion it made the rich richer and the poor poorer, or something of that sort. Were you opposing the Marshall plan for the reason that you believed it was not being administered in a proper manner, or were you opposed to the overall plan which was the same line used by the Communists

and Soviet Russia in opposing the Marshall plan?

Mr. Gojack. I spoke at a number of our meetings about the administration of the plan because I had garnered a file at least fatter than the file Mr. Tavenner has on me here, from the New York Times and Wall Street Journal and various newspapers about the abuses of this plan, and I constantly referred to it. When called upon to explain by people who asked, "Well, why are you differing with the CIO on this policy, why don't you"—as a matter of fact, I was forced to part company with the Indiana State CIO over this issue. They asked me to go on record that I had to support Truman and I had to support the Marshall plan or get out of the State CIO. I thought this was political dictation. I accumulated these files and referred to a lot of these abuses, the way we sent tobacco and cigarettes and mothballs and Coca-Cola. We sent a lot of cola over there when they had heavy stockpiles. There was so much dishonesty we paid Marshall plan money to pay a detective agency to look into it.

Mr. Moulder. Was not the general objective of the Marshall plan to prevent spread of communism and help the laboring people in the countries, as well as to aid labor in this country which created em-

ployment here?

Mr. Gojack. When General Marshall enunciated his plan at the Boston CIO convention in 1947, I stood up with every other delegate and I applauded it, and I thought it was wonderful, because I was in favor of any plan that would feed the hungry and clothe the naked, I was for it.

Mr. Moulder. Do you know whether or not the Communist Party organization in this country was opposed to the Marshall plan at

that time?

Mr. Gojack. No, I have no idea of that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Don't you know it wasn't until the meeting of the Cominform that the Communist Party line changed and from that minute on the Communists in this country opposed the Marshall plan?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know anything about that, sir.

Mr. Scherer. Maybe we can find out from a few questions I am going to ask just why the State Department refused to grant the witness security clearance, and perhaps why he opposed the Marshall plan.

Do you know George Arnold of Peru, Ind.?

Mr. Gојаск. I don't recall.

Mr. Scherer. He is the manager of the Dewey Shepherd Boiler Co. of Peru, Ind.

Mr. Gojack. Now that you mention Dewey Shepherd I know

George Arnold, I know of him. He broke our union.

Mr. Doyle. He did what?

Mr. Gojack. He broke our union at Dewey Shepherd Boiler Co.

Mr. Scherer. Is it not a fact that you told Mr. George Arnold, and I quote:

If Russia controlled the United States, conditions here would certainly be

Mr. Gojack. That is a ridiculous lie.

Mr. Scherer. Did you say anything like that to him?

Mr. Gojack, Nothing at all. George Arnold is about as sane as this lunatic Cecil Scott, especially on the question of unionism and this sort of business. In negotiations with him he raised fantastic charges that because we wanted a nickel an hour raise, we were trying to overthrow the Government. He would say crazy things like you are relating there, in negotiations.

Mr. Scherer. You say now that he said-

Mr. Gojack. No, I am not saying what he said-

Mr. Scherer. If Russia controlled the United States, things would

be better?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall what he said. All I know is that he was a screwball employer who thought that every unionist was an agent of Moscow. He wasn't a sane person actually on this question.

Mr. Scherer. Do you deny that you ever made that statement?

Mr. Gојаск. Oh, absolutely.

Mr. Doyle. I think in Mr. Gojack's letter back to the State Department he asked what were his rights of appeal. I think that was in the letter.

Mr. Gojack. Yes. Mr. Doyle. Did you ever prosecute your right of appeal from the ruling of the State Department that you were a security risk? If

you did not, why did you not?

Mr. Gojack. I didn't sir, for the reason that someone who had a conference with me in the Passport Division who was introduced to me as the security officer there—I don't recall his name—told me that there was no right of appeal; that the Secretary of State by law could decide this without even giving any reasons. This gentleman would not even tell me why my security clearance was denied.

Mr. Doyle. Have you ever done anything since the receipt of that letter to ascertain or clear up the matter of your security? If so,

what have you done?

Mr. Gojack. I did nothing, sir, because this person informed me that there was nothing that I could do; that there was no recourse to law or anything.

Mr. Doyle. You have done nothing from that date to this, have you?

Mr. Gojack. No. It is a dead issue as far as I am concerned.

Mr. Doyle. I should think any man's reputation or any union's reputation would be a very live issue. If the chief administrative officer or executive could not get a security clearance, I would not think that was a dead issue. I think it would be a very live issue if it were me. Frankly, I am surprised that you consider it dead. I think it would be very much alive from the standpoint of your reputation and your standing in the country and with your union. I should think a patriotic labor union would not tolerate their executive officer being unable to get security clearance involving the safety of our own That worries me.

Mr. Gojack. It worries me, Mr. Doyle, that this committee by this hearing is helping a rival union which is headed by two security risks.

You are not excited about that at all.

Mr. Doyle. I am worried if any head of any union in my Nation

is a security risk. I want to make that clear to you.

Mr. Scherer. Who are the two security risks to whom you refer? Mr. Gojack. I read their names in the record this morning, Mr. Scherer.

Mr. Scherer. Are they in the record?

Mr. Gojack. Let me say that my membership, I think, votes for me and supports me based on what I do.

Mr. Scherer. And what they do not know about you!

Mr. Gojack. And not what someone here in Washington might say about me. I think that the bulk of our membership happens to be a little more sane on this question of loyalty than some of the people here in Washington. I say that in all sincerity, because I remember reading in the paper just the other day that they are revising the security program because of some abuses.

Mr. Doyle. How many members are there in your union of which you are the head, how many hundred members, approximately?

Mr. Gojack. Some thousands, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Approximately how many thousand?

Mr. Gojack. Well, on the question of my union membership, sir, the figures of my union membership-I think this again goes to questions which are outside the province of this committee. I am going to decline to answer that question-

Mr. Doyle. If you have any objection, I withdraw it.

Mr. Gojack (continuing). For the reasons previously stated.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Gojack, I understood you to say that your meetings of the executive board were quarterly. Am I correct in that?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, with the further explanation that upon occasion,

special meetings might have been called at times.

Mr. Tavenner. When was this first meeting held at which you say you talked with them about the matter of the refusal or denial of your passport?

Mr. Gojack. May I see this document?

(Document passed to the witness.)

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact dates. This last communication to Mrs. Shipley was February 25. It was after that time that I had the conference here. Whether or not that was before our March meeting or afterwards, I just don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. On what date in March was your meeting held? Mr. Gojack. Usually the last of March, but I don't recall whether I had the meeting with the person in the Passport Division here in March or in April. I just don't recall. I would have to check the records back home.

Mr. TAVENNER. But your meeting was in March?

Mr. Gojack. The first meeting would have been in March; yes, sir. Mr. TAVENNER. How long after that would it have been until you

held your next meeting?

Mr. Gojack. The following June, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. The last letter which we discussed here was your letter of February 25 to Mrs. Shipley. Did you receive a reply to

Mr. Gojack. I recall receiving some word from them about the possibility of speaking to someone. I don't remember whether it was

a letter or what.

Mr. TAVENNER. I hand you a letter of March 20, 1952, in reply to that letter. Will you read it into the record, please?

Mr. Gojack (reading).

The Department has received your letter of February 25, 1952, with further reference to the Department's decision declining to furnish you with passport facilities. I am unable to elaborate on the information set forth in the Department's letter of February 19, 1952, but if you desire to call at the Department an officer thereof will discuss your case with you in as much detail as is permitted under the security regulations. If you desire to submit any material in connection with a request for the reconsideration of your case the question of your membership or nonmembership in organizations listed as Communistic or subversive by the Attorney General would be pertinent.

Mr. Tavenner. Wasn't that a plain indication to you that your difficulty arose out of your activity in organizations listed by the Attorney General as Communist, and weren't you given an opportu-

nity to refute it if it was not true?

Mr. Gojack. I took advantage of the invitation to discuss this with someone, to try to get some more details. I was not aware that the measuring stick was the Attorney General's growing list, and I am fully aware that in the course of my years of activity in the union, I have participated in work in behalf of our membership and people generally, which has later become suspect, has been placed on this growing list.

Mr. MOULDER. It is a fact, then, the reason you were not cleared for security was because of the State Department's investigation and the

decision that you were a Communist?

Mr. Gojack. No. I was never given that understanding, sir.

Mr. Scherer. Well, were you a Communist at that time?
Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, to that question and to every other question dealing with my political beliefs or affiliations, I am going to

decline to answer for the reasons previously stated.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you report to your executive group what this letter said about your privilege of furnishing the State Department with further information regarding your membership or nonmembership in organizations listed as communistic or subversive by the Attorney General? You didn't tell them that, did you?

Mr. Gojack. As I recall, I explained to the board—as a matter of fact, to a district convention, a full council meeting-what the difficulties were with the passport, and that this was a dead issue at that time, but that people couldn't get a passport if they had signed peti-

tions—

Mr. Tavenner. I am not talking about people. We are talking about you. Did you report that you were denied a passport because you were on the Attorney General's list of Communist or subversive

organizations?

Mr. GOJACK. I did so report to my council, and on repeated occasions I reported to my union membership my activities, whether they be for peace, whether they be for civil rights. I happen to be a strong believer in civil rights, and I have supported many unpopular causes.

Mr. TAVENNER. All right, one of the organizations on the Attorney General's list is the Communist Party. Did you advise your members that you were not a member of the Communist Party or that you were

a member?

Mr. Gojack. As I said here earlier this morning, sir, I treat my relationship with my union members differently than I do this

Mr. Tavenner. Just answer the question. Did you report that to

your executive board, or not?

Mr. Gojack. Oh, on a number of occasions, not just my executive

board but at membership meetings.

Mr. Tavenner. Let's talk about the executive board. That is what we are asking now. Did you report to them that you were denied a passport and that you either were or were not a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. No one on that executive board ever asked me that

question. I never thought of it.

Mr. TAVENNER. You never told them?

Mr. Gojack. The thought never occurred to me that I have to answer to my board on that. They know me for what I am. I have answered the question specifically, as I testified here this morning, when posed the question by various members of our union. I felt free to answer the question and to deny membership. I treat the question of my union differently than I do my relationship to this committee.

Mr. Tavenner. I am asking you the fact in a particular instance, and it does not require a general answer. This is directed to a special matter. Did you furnish the State Department with any information or material bearing on your membership or nonmembership in organizations listed by the Attorney General as Communist or sub-

versive?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know how many organizations are on that list. Mr. Tavenner. The Communist Party is one of them. Did you

furnish any information regarding it?

Mr. Gojack. I recall telling this security officer, or whoever he was, in the State Department that I signed a non-Communist affidavit in 1949 and 1950.

Mr. Scherer. When you signed that affidavit, were you telling the

truth?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, vesterday——

Mr. Scherer. Not yesterday; today, now.

Mr. Gojack. On this stand, I read into the record while under oath that I signed and notarized that affidavit.

Mr. Scherer. I remember that very well. My specific question now is, when you signed that affidavit to which you have just referred, saying that you were not a Communist were you telling the truth? The

statute of limitations has run against any possible prosecution for perjury for signing that affidavit falsely, if you did sign it falsely. It has not run against the question I am asking you. Will you answer that question: whether or not when you signed that affidavit you were not a Communist, whether at that time you were telling the truth in that affidavit.

Mr. Gojack, Mr. Scherer, you are wrong about the statute of limitations. As I testified here yesterday, I have an affidavit currently on file. I would like to say now, Mr. Scherer, that throughout this

hearing you have been-

Mr. Scherer. I am not wrong about the statute of limitations.

Mr. Gojack. You have been extremely provocative toward me. You have tried to provoke me into arguments here. At this point I refuse to be provoked any longer. I am going to decline to answer your specific questions for the reasons previously stated at length.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Gojack, I am quite sure I have not tried to provoke you. I had not been aware that Mr. Scherer had. I think that is an

erroneous appraisal by you of him.

I remember yesterday—and I am sorry I was not here this morning; I was attending another committee—I do remember that yesterday I sincerely tried not to provoke you but to get from you a frank statement of whether or not you had been a member of the Communist Party. I am sure we did not get it while I was here, and I was here all day yesterday. I do not know whether you have answered that question frankly today or not.

Mr. Scherer. He has taken the first amendment a number of times.

Mr. Doyle, Today?

Mr. Scherer. Yes.

Mr. Doyle. As I stated to you yesterday, your statement that you filed that affidavit does not remove my sincere inquiry as a Member of Congress as to whether or not you have ever been a member of the Communist Party, because I have known of some people who filed that oath who became members of the Communist Party again within a few hours afterward. That oath which you filed was signed, as I recall, August 24, 1954. My memory is correct, is it not? Have you been a member of the Communist Party since then? That is a fair question, is it not? I do not mean whether you carry a card or not, but to all intents and purposes, in your own mind, are you a member of the Communist Party?

The reason I feel justified in asking that question is that the Communist Party has been declared to be a subversive outfit. If I did not think it was, I would not sit here on this committee and ask you.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, that is precisely why I have invoked the first amendment in this hearing. When you speak of what is in my mind, that is the thing I am disturbed about, that a committee of Congress can ask me what is in my mind. I understand the Constitution of the United States prohibits a search into people's minds.

Mr. Doyle. I only asked you that, sir, because deceit and fraud and misrepresentation come from a person's mind. In a preliminary way, I indicated to you that I have known of cases where men and women have signed those affidavits to get by the Taft-Hartley law, without ever intending to get out of the Communist Party except for the purpose of filing that affidavit.

I think it is entirely possible that you might have been in that class, because this State Department letter challenged you with your membership in Communist outfits, and I have not heard you ever deny that you were a member of a Communist outfit, not before this committee or before the State Department. You have not testified here that you went up there and denied to the State Department that you were a member of the Communist Party, have you? You have not told us that you went up there and tried to clear your skirts of being a member of Communist-front organizations. I do not believe that you did, because you have not volunteered the information that you did so. I just assume if you had not been a member of the Communist Party, the first thing you would have done would have been to go up to the State Department and say, "You have made a mistake. I have never done that.

I think the burden is on you, young man, not on us.

Mr. Moulder. Will you repeat your question, Mr. Doyle, as to whether or not he has ever been a member of the Communist Party? He has not answered it.

Mr. Doyle. I repeat the same question: Have you been a member of the Communist Party, either before you signed the affidavit or during the time or period that you may have made your affidavit out, or since.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, I respectfully decline to answer your question because I believe that what that question does to me is to judge me guilty without benefit of trial. I have repeatedly reiterated my

basic objections to this hearing.

Mr. Doyle. We are not adjudging anybody guilty. No, Mr. Gojack. Of course, if you think it is a matter of criminal intent and participation in a conspiracy to be a member of the Communist Party, then I understand why you might conclude that you are being found guilty without a trial. But we are not here finding anybody guilty. We are here as a group of Congressmen trying to find out the extent to which Communists have infiltrated your union, if they have—the union of which you are the executive vice president. That is what we are here for, young man; not to find you guilty of anything, but to find out the extent to which you know of Communist domination or control in your union, if there is such domination and control or infiltration.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, may I respectfully say that if this investigation occurred in 1949 or 1950, or something like that, 1951, your position there would have some merit, in my judgment; but the timing of this hearing, just before a couple of labor board elections, convinces me that you are not seeking what you have stated is the purpose of this hearing. I am convinced that this is a union-busting venture.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, that is an excuse for your not answering.

That is the way I appraise your answer.

Mr. Gojack. I am not answering it for the reason of any excuse. I want you clearly to understand my position on that. My position on declining to reply to questions concerning my beliefs and faiths is based on my strong belief that this committee has no right to inquire into them.

Mr. Doyle. I do not intend to inquire into the question of your beliefs or faiths, but I ask you frankly whether or not you have ever

been a member of the Communist Party. That is not a question of belief or faith. It is a question of loyalty to the United States. In view of the fact that you know mighty well and you have known for years that the Communist Party in America is designed as part of an international conspiracy to overthrow our constitutional form of government, I have concluded—and I want to be frank with you—I have concluded since hearing you yesterday and today that there was a time, whether today or not, I do not know, that you were entirely too intimately tied up with the Communist Party, because you have never denied it. You have never had the backbone as the leader of thousands of American men and women to stand out as clean as a hound's tooth when it came to the question of Communist Party membership and deny it or, if you had been a member, to get out of it and invite your union members to do the same thing.

Have you ever criticized the Communist Party? If so, where and

when have you ever criticized the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. The reason I am smiling, Mr. Doyle, is—the fact of the matter is someone once asked me—I don't know how to answer your question specifically because I have never dealt with the question. Someone once asked me if I ever criticized anything done in Russia. I don't know anything about Russia. I have never been there.

Mr. Doyle. The Communist Party of the United States is not in Russia. It is quite closely identified, I think, with some members in your union. You can't tell me that in all the 18 years, more or less, that you have been in that union, you have never discussed the subject of communism in connection with your labor union meetings or with your beard.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I can truthfully say to you that in every union meeting I have participated in, whether it be at a general executive board meeting, a local union meeting, or a district council meeting, the question of Communist activity was never a subject for discussion except where someone might have falsely accused this union of it and

we were answering those accusations.

Mr. Moulder. Wasn't that question discussed at the time the CIO disassociated your organization from the CIO and kicked your organ-

ization out of the CIO? It was discussed then, was it not?

Mr. Gojack. We withheld our per capita tax before we were kicked out. We departed company from the CIO before they expelled us. I was a member of the general executive board that voted, after receiving certain directions from our district convention, to withhold per capita tax, because we were being obligated to accept political dictation, and our union feels strongly that our constitution, which says the members run the union, must be our yardstick. When the newspapers were full of this baloney about the CIO charge of Communist domination, we explained that at meetings, and we proved, I think to the satisfaction of our union members in our area, at least, that the real reason was that we would not accept political dictation from the top.

Mr. Doyle. Then, Mr. Gojack, you wish to correct your testimony of a minute ago when you said that it was never discussed in union meetings or board meetings, because now you say you explained it to

your membership.

Mr. Gojack. No. I say we explained the false charge of communism.

Mr. Doyle. Then you did discuss the subject of communism, did you not, in your union?

Mr. Gojack. We discussed the general false charge of communism

against our union, yes.

Mr. Doyle. At the time you were explaining to your union that this charge of the CIO was false, it is a fact, is it not, at that very time you were a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, to that and every question about my political affiliations and beliefs, I respectfully decline to answer on the

grounds previously stated.

Mr. Doyle. That is all. I hope the time will come, young man, while you are still a leader of American working men and women, when you will place the welfare of your Nation high enough up above your own personal convenience that you will see to it that the Communist influence in your own union is cleaned up wherever it exists.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, it is precisely because of my strong feeling for this country that I take the stand I do here to protect the right of an individual to think as he sees fit in this country, to have some

freedoms left.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, in answer to one of the questions of Mr. Doyle you indicated that there never was a time when the question of communism was brought up in your union or your board. I understood you further to say or to indicate that you had never endorsed communism or that you had never criticized communism in a union meeting. Am I correct in that latter statement?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, we never discussed or criticized communism, socialism, capitalism, republicanism, knownothingism, and a million

other isms you could think up.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you attend a meeting of the ninth district convention of your union in Fort Wayne on March 26 and 27, 1949?

Mr. Gojack. Very likely, sir, yes. I don't recall the exact dates. Mr. TAVENNER. Was there a resolution offered at that convention in the following language:

Whereas it is now a well established fact that the world movement of communism has the goal of violent overthrow of all opposing forms of government, destruction of all property and civil rights of individuals, and

Whereas, The American Communist Party is a part of this world organization

and is subject to its policies and directions: Therefore be it

Resolved, That this union assembled in its 14th international convention does hereby declare that it is our decision that membership in the American Communist Party or in any organization controlled and directed by the American Communist Party does not constitute a form of religious or political belief; and it is hereby

Resolved, That all officials or representatives of this union or subdivisions thereof shall render all rulings or interpretations in accordance with this resolu-

tion.

It is hereby recommended that the above resolution be adopted by local 901 and recommended for adoption of the 14th international convention of the UERMWA.

Do you recall that resolution being offered?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, the 14th international convention of the UE was not held in Indiana or in Michigan.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was this resolution considered by district 9 before

the 14th convention was held that we spoke of?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall whether when the group from local 901 headed by this Dallas Smith, who is now working for the General Electric Co. in an employer capacity—whether they brought this same

resolution in to our district council, as the language there obviously indicates it was referred to the 14th international convention. I do recall some such resolution being presented at our district council, ves.

Mr. Tavenner. Weren't you chairman of the meeting?

Mr. Gojack. I was chairman of the meeting when such a resolution was brought forward.

Mr. Tavenner. You stepped down from the chairmanship and

argued against the adoption of the resolution, didn't you?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, the way our district councils operate, all resolu-

tions are referred to a resolutions committee.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question, please? Did you step down from the chairmanship and take the floor and argue against the

adoption of this anti-Communist resolution?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact date, whether it was that convention or maybe a similar resolution at another convention, but I am certain that, along with many of our members and delegates to conventions, I took the floor; and whenever I took the floor to speak on it, I stepped down from the chair to debate an issue pro or con.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. I remember, sir, clearly engaging in a debate against some proposals by this Dallas Smith group. As to whether or not it was on that particular resolution or another one, I don't recall. I will be happy to check our minutes and refresh my recollection and give you a very specific and definite answer.

Mr. TAVENNER. Didn't you take the position before your union at that time that you were a candidate for election as a delegate to the national convention, and you wouldn't go if such a resolution were

adopted?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall what position I took on that or any other resolution, sir. I am sure I had better reasons than that which Mr. Appell suggests to you now.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is it true? That is the point. Whether there was

a better reason or not, is it true?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall all the reasons or whether that was one of the reasons I expressed. I don't even recall whether I took a position on that specific resolution. If you will give me a copy of the minutes—I see that Mr. Appell has the IUE-CIO propaganda leaflets in his folder there.

Mr. Tavenner. You don't see anything relating to minutes regarding that matter at all. You are drawing again on your imagination. Mr. Golack. I just saw Mr. Appell had some IUE leaflets there.

and that is the reason I suggested that. The IUE leaflets were based on some minutes that were stolen from our files.

Mr. TAVENNER. And therefore you surmise that I have obtained this

information from that source, which idea is wholly untrue.

Mr. Gojack. No, sir. I am suggesting that if you have the minutes and can show them to me to refresh my recollection, I might be able to give you a more definite answer.

Mr. Scherer. You mean you want to conform your testimony to

those minutes.

Mr. TAVENNER. You should be able to recall without difficulty whether you opposed in one of your conventions the adoption of an anti-Communist resolution.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, in many conventions, national and district, I opposed any proposals for our union to become a McCarthyite group.

Mr. Tavenner. You are convinced, then, that you did oppose the adoption of this resolution at a meeting of which you were chairman? Mr. Gojack. Sir, I am neither denying nor affirming it, because I

don't recall the specific resolution.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt here. While you were at the phone a minute ago, the witness volunteered very clearly that he would check on the minutes as to this resolution and see what position he did take.

Do you remember that, Mr. Gojack? You volunteered to check and refresh your memory as to what you had done in connection with this

resolution.

Mr. Gojack. Yes; but I don't think that is necessary, because—

Mr. Doyle. Just a minute. You volunteered.

Mr. Gojack. That is right. Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I move that the committee accept the offer of Mr. Gojack and have him furnish the committee with a certified copy of the record of the minutes of that meeting where that resolution was discussed, and see what he did do, if anything.

You made the offer, sir, and we are merely accepting it.

Mr. Scherer. I second the motion.

Mr. Moulder. Motion has been made and seconded that the offer made by Mr. Gojack be accepted by the committee.

Mr. Doyle. That will help you to refresh your memory and give us

the record. Mr. Scherer. I ask, Mr. Chairman, that you direct the witness to

furnish such a copy.

Mr. Moulder. And it is so ordered by the committee. Mr. Gojack. We will be glad to send you those minutes. What

convention is that, now! The 14th international!

Mr. Tavenner. It is in 1949. That is not only the minutes of your national convention, but it is the minutes of the meeting at which you were the chairman, where this resolution was offered.

Mr. Gојаск. How soon do you want that? Mr. Tavenner. Just as soon as it is convenient for you to get it. In

the next 3 or 4 days, if convenient, or a week.

Mr. Gojack, let us return to the subject on which I was interrogating You have read into the record Mrs. Shipley's letter to you of March 20, in which it was stated that if you desired to submit any material in connection with a request for reconsideration of your case, the question of your membership or nonmembership in organizations listed as communistic or subversive by the Attorney General would be pertinent. Did you furnish to the Department of Justice any information regarding your membership or nonmembership in such organizations?

Mr. Gojack. No. sir. As I indicated earlier, I was given to understand that nothing could be done about it. The Secretary of State was

supreme in this matter, so I dropped the issue.

Mr. Tavenner. You stated that you conferred with a representative of the State Department, did you not? Was that after the receipt of this letter on March 20, or before?

Mr. Gojack. I presume it was after. I was given the invitation to

consult. I don't recall the dates.

Mr. TAVENNER. How did you confer with the representative in the State Department?

Mr. Gojack. I appeared at the Passport Division and was referred

to a gentleman whose name I don't recall.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you recall whether it was Mr. Ashley J. Nicholas?

Mr. Gojack. I am sorry, I don't recall the gentleman's name.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall what he advised you?

Mr. Gojack. I recall his telling me that it would be impossible for me to challenge this because the Secretary of State didn't have to give any reason at all, according to the law. If he said "no passport," that was it. There was no recourse.

Mr. TAVENNER. Weren't you invited again and advised that you

could submit materal to them which would be considered?

Mr. Gojack. As I recall, I started off by asking this gentleman whether or not I was denied this because of my registration as a Republican in Fort Wayne.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, you didn't discuss with them seriously the question of your subversive connections by referring to your

having registered as a member of the Republican Party?

(Representative Morgan M. Moulder left hearing room.)

Mr. Gojack. As a matter of fact, I started off the conversation by saying that I thought this country was coming to a pretty pass when an individual like myself could not get a passport, and I asked him, and I will admit quite frankly facetiously, whether or not it was because I was a registered Republican and the State Department at that time was controlled by Democrats.

Mr. TAVENNER. To sum up the whole thing, did you advise the gentleman who spoke to you that you would submit a statement to the

Passport Division upon your return to Indiana?

Mr. Gojack. A: I recall, he suggested if I wanted to carry the thing further, I would have to write a detailed account of everything I ever belonged to and go into this whole matter. I told him I would give some thought to it, and I let it go at that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you deny that you told him that you would make

a report upon your return to Indiana?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I don't recall indicating to him that I would send

back a report.

Mr. TAVENNER. You are certain of this: that you did not make any further report and followed the matter no further after your return to Indiana?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, just as positive as I am that I am not permitting this committee to inquire into my political beliefs and affiliations.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Nicholas, in discussing your problem with you, discuss any organizations?

Mr. Gojack. I recall him reading off some organizations, including some that I had long since forgetten about.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was the Communist Party of the United States

one of them?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall. The Boy Scouts might have been. I remember thinking it was pretty ridiculous, some of the organizations that were read off.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you consider it ridiculous—

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Tavenner, just a minute.

Don't try to make a play on the Boy Scouts. You know full well that the Secretary of State's Office did not mention Boy Scouts to you. Why do you throw that into your testimony?

Mr. Gojack. Because in this conversation with this gentleman—I don't recall who it was—I made a point about the fact that, "Do you have my Boy Scout record in there?" They seemed to have every-

thing that I had ever done in my life.

Mr. Doyle. I don't appreciate your bringing in the name of the Boy Scouts here as possibly a subject of discussion as to whether or not you were a member of that, because you know there never been anything subversive in connection with the Boy Scouts. He was only talking to you about Communist-front organizations and the Communist Party.

Excuse me, Mr. Counsel and witnesses, but I felt that his use of the Boy Scout organization in that connection should not go un-

challenged.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did he discuss the Communist Party with you?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. You stated that he had a list of various organizations that you belonged to. That is when you made this reference to the Boy Scouts. Did he have a statement of your having belonged to the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall. He had a folder there. He talked

about organizations. I just don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. You wouldn't remember whether there was documentary evidence relating to your membership in the Communist Party or not?

Mr. Gojack. He didn't show me the folder, sir. As a matter of fact, when I asked him to indicate just what was in the folder, he said that the folder was classified information and he couldn't show it to me.

Mr. Tavenner. I desire, Mr. Chairman, to offer in evidence, for identification purposes only, and to made a part of the committee files, the various documents relating to his passport, the application for passport and the correspondence. I request that the application for passport be marked "Gojack Exhibit No. 2."

Mr. Doyle (presiding). It will be so marked and received.

Mr. Tavenner. The letter of January 18, 1952, as "Gojack Exhibit No. 3."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so marked and received.

Mr. TAVENNER. The letter of February 4, 1952, as "Gojack Exhibit No. 4."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so marked and received.

Mr. Tavenner. The letter of February 19, 1952, as "Gojack Exhibit No. 5."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so marked and received.

Mr. Tavenner. The letter of February 25, 1952, as "Gojack Exhibit to. 6."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so marked and received.

Mr. Tavenner. And the letter of March 20, 1952, as "Gojack Exhibit No. 7."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so marked and received.

Mr. Tavenner. I asked you a few questions earlier in your testimony this afternoon regarding an organization in Paris by the name of Metal Workers Trade Union. When you filed your application for

passport, did you propose to make contact with that union on your arrival in Paris?

Mr. Gojack. I knew nothing of that union in that connection, sir. Mr. Tayenner. You had no interest whatever in that union?

Mr. Gojack. Not in that union specifically. I would naturally have interest in the trade-union movement of any country I visited, as a trade unionist, but not any specific union, sir.

(Representative Morgan M. Moulder returned to hearing room.) Mr. TAVENNER. The meetings of your executive board which you referred to as having attended were in 1952. Were the meetings of your executive board held on the same plan, that is, quarterly, during

the year 1951?

Mr. Golack. Yes. As a matter of fact, since I have been in this

district council.

Mr. TAVENNER. When was your meeting held just prior to March 27, 1951? When would the last meeting prior to that have been held?

Mr. Gojack. Either December, or in some cases at the general executive board meeting which was in December and which we tried to follow with our district council board meetings, if that were too close to the holidays, some years we would have that quarterly meeting early in January of the following year; either in December or January.

Mr. Tavenner. When would the next meeting have been held after

January mosting?

the January meeting?

Mr. Gojack. The March meeting, which would be the day prior to the district council convention.

Mr. TAVENNER. What would that date have been in 1951?

Mr. Gojack. That would have been the day before the district council meeting. If the district council meeting was March 26, it would have been March 25.

Mr. TAVENNER. Then you may have had a meeting of your executive

board in March but prior to the 27th of March?

Mr. Gojack. Oh, no doubt we did have. If the council meeting was March 26 and 27, the board meeting would have been held on the 25th. I am certain of that.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you attend your executive board meeting held

in March of 1951?

Mr. Gojack. I am almost certain, sir. I don't recall missing any of our board meetings.

Mr. TAVENNER. Am I correctly stating that you also attended the

one in January of 1951?

Mr. Gojack. Or December 1950, whichever it was.

Mr. TAVENNER. Whichever month it was held.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall whether at either of those meetings you discussed any desire on your part to establish contact with a trade-

union organization in Paris?

Mr. Gojack. No, I don't recall discussing a specific contact. I remember one time—I am not even sure it was that year—the question came up of receiving information from trade unions in Europe because of the interest of our locality. We had plants in our district that had plants in Europe.

For example, the Harvester plant in Louisville, which at one time was in our district. There was a Harvester plant outside of Paris. We were organizing a Burroughs plant in Detroit, and they had one

in Scotland. There was a Wayne Pump plant in Fort Wayne; there

was a Wayne Pump plant in London.

On a number of occasions we discussed the advisability of making contact with unions in Europe for exchange of information, and actually had such exchange. I remember specifically with Wayne Pump we received communications from the British trade unions about conditions and wages, and in fact, a copy of their contract at the pump plant in England.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you have any correspondence of any character with the organization I mentioned, the Metal Workers Trade Union in

Paris?

Mr. Gojack. Nothing of that nature, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Russell Nixon?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, I know Russ Nixon.

Mr. Tavenner. Was he known to you to be a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. Russ Nixon is known to me to be a Washington repre-

sentative, legislative representative of our union.

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, we know that. Will you answer the question,

please?

Mr. Gojack. To this question, sir, and any question about any other individuals regarding political beliefs or affiliations, sir, I respectfully decline to reply on the grounds on which I am challenging the jurisdiction of this committee.

Mr. MOULDER. Do you not realize that the courts have held that the Communist Party is not a political organization, that it is not a politi-

cal party?

Mr. Gojack. Frankly, I don't know what it is in terms of the court decisions. I read the other day where a fellow was convicted in Chicago for 5 years for being a member of it, under the Smith Act. I am not keeping pace with these court decisions.

Mr. Scherer. Then it would not be a political party if you could be convicted and sentenced for 5 years for belonging to it. It is a criminal conspiracy as much as any other conspiracy on the Federal

criminal statutes.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Scherer, may I supplement your observation by saying, assuming that the finding of the Federal court was according to the evidence and law, it would mean that this committee could not possibly be inquiring into your political affiliations when we are asking you whether or not you are a member of the Communist Party, because the court has held that the Communist Party is not a legitimate political party, as I understand Mr. Scherer's observation.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I am neither a lawyer nor a Government expert on this question. I remember reading in the New York Times the other day where a Multer, one of your fellow Congressmen from Brooklyn, said that under this new law to outlaw Communists, the Communist Control Act of 1954, the one that Humphrey tacked some amendments onto—according to that one, he stated President Eisenhower could be proven a Communist. I don't know what the legal—

Mr. Doyle. May I just sincerely observe, Mr. Gojack, you may not be a lawyer, but you are a very able and very well-read young man, apparently. You are a very well-informed labor union leader. I say that because that is my impression from your testimony. You do not need to apologize for not being well read and well informed, because

manifestly you are, and you are a very able witness, very, very well informed in all the areas in which you are being questioned.

Mr. Gojack. Thank you, Mr. Doyle. Mr. Scherer. The question still is—

Mr. Moulder. May I ask the witness, do you know whether or not Russell Nixon is a member of the Communist Party? I am just asking whether or not you know that.

Mr. Gojack. Sir-

Mr. Moulder. Do you or do you not know? I am not asking you to

state whether or not he is, but whether or not you know.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I respectfully submit that that question cannot be propounded to me by this committee because it seeks to expose someone, and I don't think that the law under which this committee operates was set up for exposure purposes. My understanding is that that is what the courts are for, to expose people.

Mr. Scherer. Their job is to judge, not to expose. It is the job of this committee to expose Communists. That is one of its primary duties, to expose Communists and the nature of the infiltration of the Communist conspiracy in every activity and agency of American life.

which includes labor unions.

Mr. Moulder. Do you decline to answer that question? Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir, on the grounds previously stated.

Mr. TAVENNER. May I suggest that he be directed to answer. Mr. DOYLE. I move he be directed to answer, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moulder. You are directed to answer the question.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I respectfully decline on the grounds previously stated.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long has Mr. Russ Nixon been legislative

representative of the UE?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall the exact year he was appointed, sir. It was sometime in the early forties, if I remember correctly, prior to his enlistment in the service. I came to know him as the legislative representative in the early forties. I just can't fix the exact date or year.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Nixon was identified by a witness before this committee as a member of the Communist Party and as having attended Communist Party meetings here in Washington, composed of representatives of various groups, sending labor representatives and other persons here to Washington for lobbying purposes. After that testimony was given and made public, did the UE ever bring Mr. Nixon before any of its bodies or committees to determine whether or not he had an answer to the accusation?

Mr. Golack. I don't understand your question at all, Mr. Tavenner. Do you mean, did we ever bring Mr. Nixon on trial in the union?

Mr. Tavenner. Not on trial. Did you ever bring him in or request him to make any explanation of the testimony that was given against him before this committee?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, our union is not in the business of——

Mr. Tavenner. Just answer the question, please.

Mr. Gojack. No.

Mr. Tavenner. It doesn't require an argument. Did you say "No?" Mr. Gojack. I said "No," sir, and I want to explain my answer.

Mr. Tavenner. All right, then, explain it.

Mr. Gojack. If our union brought up on trial or called for some explanation on the part of every individual in it who has been

slandered or smeared—take, for instance, just this fellow Matusow—if the people he named that he came across-

Mr. TAVENNER. The answer is not at all responsive to the question,

Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Gojack. I don't want to get argumentative.

Mr. Doyle. Before counsel proceeds, may I say I am sure the three members of this subcommittee are delighted to have sitting with us this afternoon a distinguished Member of the House of Representatives who does not happen to be a member of the Un-American Activities Committee—Mr. Forrester of Georgia. I am sure we are glad to have him sitting with us.

Mr. Gojack. And I am very glad to know the gentleman.

Mr. Tavenner. Due to the fact that you have gone out of your way so far as to mention three or four times during the course of your testimony that you had had only seven grades at school, and due to the emphasis that you have put on that, I think I should like to correct you Didn't you have 4 years of high school, also?

Mr. Gojack. No. sir, I did not.

Mr. TAVENNER. Then why did you put it in your selective service questionnaire, where it says:

I have completed 8 years of elementary school and 4 years of high school.

Was your recollection better then than it is now ?

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. Maybe that is a fact that is not supposed to be within his own knowledge.

Mr. Scherer. Will you withdraw your question? Mr. Tavenner. Yes. I withdraw my question.

Mr. Scherer. I am asking the witness which time was he telling the truth, today or when he signed his selective service application.

Mr. Gojack. About my education?

Mr. Scherer. Yes.

Mr. Gojack. Every time I said I had seven grades of schooling, I was telling the truth. As to this typewritten business on my application, I don't even recall filling this thing out.

Mr. Scherer. It is your application, is it not? Mr. Gojack. My signature is on it. I don't recall who typed it. I might have had my wife or someone else type it. It was filled out in 1941. I wasn't a very good typist then. Since then I have learned to type rather well.

Mr. Scherer. Is that your answer?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, that is my answer.

Mr. Scherer. May I see the application, Mr. Counsel? Do you remember, Mr. Witness, the circumstances of the signing of

this application?

Mr. Doyle. Before the witness answers that question, I move that the voluntary remark by the witness in which he referred to Mr. Scherer as the prosecutor be stricken out as purely an impertinent and improper remark, designed to facetiously approach the question which Mr. Scherer was going to ask.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

(Remarks by the witness stricken from the record.)

Mr. Gojack. May I say something in explanation, Mr. Doyle. I am very sorry. I have been on the witness stand in some labor injunction hearings, and I have had questions shot at me by prosecutors, and inadvertently he sounded to me like a prosecutor, and I should have said "Mr. Congressman," but to me he has been acting like a prosecutor here today.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, your comeback to Mr. Scherer when you said, "Aren't you the prosecutor?" in my judgment belittles your explanation.

Mr. Moulder. Let us proceed.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Doyle, may I add, I agree with you when you said you were not provocative. You were not here this morning. I felt I was under serious provocation on the part of Mr. Scherer. I am sorry if it has given you the impression that I have been argumentative here. I am trying vary hard not to be.

Mr. Scherer. You have behaved very well this afternoon, by com-

parison.

Now, witness, do you recall the circumstances of the execution of the selective-service questionnaire?

Mr. Gojack. No; I do not recall, Mr. Scherer.

Mr. Scherer. Even the fact that it was sent to you by your local

board and that you filled it out and returned it to them?

Mr. GOJACK. Sir, I would not have remembered the year had it not been for the fact that it was just handed to me and I saw that I signed it in 1940. I don't recall it.

Mr. Scherer. Irrespective of the year, don't you recall that the questionnaire was sent to you by the selective-service board, and that you

filled it out and returned it to them?

Mr. Gojack. Yes; I recall that. I notice also that it is typed, and I suggested the possibility that whoever typed it for me might have attributed to me more education than I have.

Mr. Scherer. Did you read it before you signed it?

Mr. Gojack. Well, I am not sure whether I read that document carefully, in the same way that I don't think a lot of people who deal with documents, like you Congressmen, yourselves, have the time to read every fine letter or, say, every bill that you vote on. I don't read every document that is in my office.

Mr. Scherer. It is pretty important when you fill out a questionnaire for the draft, is it not? That is not like any of the numerous documents you may sign in connection with your union activities, is it?

Mr. Gojack. My tax reports are pretty important, too, but I don't read every fine print on the tax report. I don't make enough money to fill out the long forms.

Mr. Scherer. But you furnish the information, do you not?

Mr. Gojack. Yes.

Mr. Scherer. Let's see whether the other statements that you made in this questionnaire are correct.

You were living at 41 South Ludlow Street at that time, Dayton,

Ohio, were you not?

Mr. Gojack. To the best of my recollection; yes. I was traveling away from home at that time, if I remember correctly. That was my home address. That is where my family was.

Mr. Scherer. That was your permanent registration address? Mr. Gojack. That was my home address, yes, sir, but I specifically

recall working during that period in Michigan, away from home.

Mr. Scherer. If you did not type this questionnaire, you had to give to somebody your social-security number, did you not? Your social-security number was 287-09-1208.

Mr. Gojack. Frankly, sir, I just don't recall the circumstances under which that form was filled out.

Mr. Scherer. You have your social-security card? Let us check

and see.

Mr. Gojack. I was doing just that.

(Witness taking social-security card from his wallet.)

Mr. Gojack. It is 287-09-1208; March 17, 1937, date of issue.

Mr. Scherer. Yes. And that is the number which appears in your questionnaire. So that was correct, too.

You say in this questionnaire that you were working at the time.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, I was.

Mr. Scherer. It says that your duty was a field organizer or labor representative. You were such at that time, were you not? Mr. Gojack. That is right, sir.

Mr. Scherer. It asks for your duties, and your duties at that time were, as you state, were they not: Organize and represent at collective bargaining, employees in radio and machine industry?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. Scherer. At that time you had been at that job for about 9 months, is that right! It states that you had been at that type of work for about 9 months.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, approximately.

Mr. Scherer. It also gives the history of your previous employment and the dates thereof. I assume that those are correct. It gives the name of your wife and children and their ages and addresses, and a lot of other information that you alone could furnish. Apparently all the information is correct except your schooling, then, is that right?

Mr. Gojack. I would be happy to check it, Mr. Scherer.

(Document handed to the witness.)

Mr. Gojack. I might check it during a recess. Mr. Tavenner. Will you recess for 5 minutes?

Mr. Moulder. The committee will stand in recess for 5 minutes.

 $(\Lambda \text{ short recess was taken.})$ 

Mr. MOULDER. The committee will be in order.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you ready to answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. Yes. I have examined this document, and the only error I can find in it in its entirety is the reference to having completed 8 years of elementary school and 4 years of high school.

I also see, upon examining it, a perfectly logical reason for who-

ever was responsible for the error.

Mr. Scherer, if you noticed, there were only 2 lines for occupation; and while, as I testified here vesterday. I had many occupa-tions in the course of my life, the 2 listed were assembler—that was my factory experience—and research editor. That was my last WPA experience. Someone might have assumed that a research editor should at least have gone to high school. I just don't know what is responsible for it, but I would say, Mr. Scherer, that I believe if the FBI looked real carefully into your entire life, every document you signed, they probably would find a mistake or two somewhere along the line, and I think every human being could be found somewhere along the line to have signed the wrong statement or made some error. Mr. Scherer. All of us were pretty careful, though, in filling out

our Selective Service questionnaire.

Mr. MOULDER. Then it is your explanation that someone would naturally assume that most everyone is a graduate of high school in view of the experience and the position that you held?

Mr. Gojack. I suggest that as a possible reason for the error, but

I just don't recall. I just don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where did you attend elementary school?

Mr. Gojack. In the public schools and in the parochial schools of Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. What years did you attend public school in Davton.

Ohio?

Mr. Gojack. I attended a few weeks of the first grade at the Edison Public School. My mother had died a few years before that, and my father was finding it difficult to-

Mr. Tavenner. That isn't necessary.

Mr. Gojack. I am explaining why I went to this public school for only a few weeks.

Mr. TAVENNER. That is not responsive to the question. What other

years did you attend public school?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Tavenner, I was going to save you some time by

giving you my entire education in the course of my answer.

Mr. TAVENNER. If you confine it to education, but you are going into the condition of your family, and so forth. Of course, I understand

your purpose in doing it, but it is out of place.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I went to Edison Public School for a few weeks, after which I went to school at the St. Joseph Orphanage for a number of years. I forget the exact year I left. I then went to Jefferson School in the fifth or sixth grade; Holy Name School first, a parochial school. Then when I went to live with a sister in another neighborhood, I transferred to the Jefferson School. I remember going to the Orville Wright School, I believe it was, one of the Wright schools in Dayton.

Then the seventh grade at Roosevelt Junior High, and a few weeks in the eighth grade. Then a few weeks more, or months, I don't recall the exact time, at the Boys Prevocational School in Dayton, Ohio.

Mr. TAVENNER. That was the name of the school?

Mr. Gojack. It was a vocational school.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the last year of your attendance at elementary school?

Mr. Gojack. A few weeks in the eighth grade.

Mr. Tavenner. What year?

Mr. Gojack. What year was that? I would have to do some figuring; 1928, 1929, or 1930; 1929 or 1930 would be the better guess. I could figure it out for you if I sat down and did some studying.

Mr. TAVENNER. I was asking you about Mr. Russell Nixon. Did he attend the executive board meetings that you said you attended in

March 1951 and in either December or January preceding?
Mr. Gojack. I don't recall, sir. I would like to explain that as legislative representative of our union, we invited Mr. Nixon upon occasion to address district council meetings. He never attended a district board meeting, but he might have attended a district council". meeting. Whether or not he was there that year, I don't recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. I hand you a letter bearing date of March 27, 1951, on the stationery of United Electrical, Radio & Machine Workers of America, addressed to Mr. John T. Gojack, and over the signature of Russ Nixon. Will you examine it, please, and state whether or not you recall having received it?

(Document handed to witness.)

Mr. Gojack. Now that you show me this letter, I recall having received some such letter from Brother Nixon.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you read it into the record, please?

Mr. Gojack (reading).

Last week we received, addressed to the International Union, a letter from the Metal Workers Union officials in Paris, copy of translation of which is attached.

Although I have not had a chance to talk with anyone here in the international union about this, since this is a general communication and you indicated an interest in some such contacts at the last general executive board meeting, I am informally sending this to you for whatever consideration you think it might justify in your district.

Fraternally yours,

Russ Nixon.

Mr. TAVENNER. You have previously told us that you had no interest whatever in the Metal Workers Trade Union of Paris and had no desire to make any contact with that organization. Will you explain that testimony in light of the statement by Mr. Nixon that you had at the very previous meeting of the executive board indicated such an interest?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, I will be glad to, sir. The interest I indicated at the January executive board meeting was not with reference to contacting the Metal Workers Union officials in Paris or any other specific organization. As I recall, some time prior to then we had discussed on a number of occasions the possibility of officers of our union—at one time I remember strongly advocating that the president of our union take a trip to Europe and that we see for ourselves what was happening over there in the trade-union movement, because we had been getting reports from other trade unionists, from people who were sent over there by the State Department, and I specifically remember posing the question that we ought to have some of our own officials go over to get firsthand reports on what was happening.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is that the reason you were applying for a passport

to go to Europe?

Mr. Gojack. No. As a matter of fact, I advocated in our general executive board that we establish contacts with unions with whom we had relations. I gave the examples that I recalled here, Wayne Pump and Burroughs Adding Machine, having plants. I remember as a result of my discussion in the general executive board meeting, for example, sir, that one of the other general vice presidents gave me the address of a union in England from which I could get some information on the Burroughs Adding Machine Co. there, some wagerate information which we could use in our organizing efforts in the Detroit plant of Burroughs which was then and is today unorganized. I have been a strong advocate of this; and I remember also distinctly that in the course of one of these discussions at our general executive board meeting, having a clipping from either the Wall Street Journal or the New York Times from some official in General Motors or Ford, one of the bigger auto firms, suggesting that a way to ease the cold

war might be an exchange, a broad exchange of many people between here and Europe—

Mr. TAVENNER. And you desired to make an exchange with the Metal

Workers Union, a trade union, in Paris?

Mr. Gojack. Not specifically; no. Just the general question of

international trade unions.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Nixon says it is a matter you were interested in and had inquired about, and he thought it important to send you a document from that organization. Doesn't that mean that you were interested in exchange with that very organization?

Mr. Gojack. No; it means nothing of the sort. As a matter of fact, he says in this letter that since this is a general communication—

Mr. Tavenner, A general communication from the Metal Workers Trade Union.

Mr. Golack. Right. I indicated an interest in some such contacts, plural. I don't recall any inference here that I was seeking contact with the Metal Workers Union but, quite the opposite, contacts with any possible union, all possible unions.

Mr. Tavenner. It was a trade union which you knew to be a Com-

munist outfit, didn't you?

Mr. Gojack. Which union?

Mr. Tavenner. The Metal Workers Trade Union.

Mr. Scherer. Of Paris.

Mr. GOJACK. I don't know what it is today, to be very honest about it. I don't know what it is.

Mr. Tavenner. You read the document that Mr. Nixon sent you,

didn't you!

Mr. Gojack. I believe I did, but I haven't the slightest recollection of what it was.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am going to give it to you in a moment and ask you whether or not, in your judgment, it is a Communist document.

Mr. Gojack. I will be happy to read it, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you examine the letter again and see whether or not the letter sent you was a copy made by Mr. Nixon in which your address is filled in in original type?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. What does that indicate to you?

Mr. Gojack. It indicates clearly to me that this communication was sent to a number of other people, also.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know how many vice presidents of your

organization received a copy of that letter?

Mr. Gojack. I haven't the slightest, sir. Very frequently, Brother Nixon sends information that comes across his desk in New York or here in Washington, to all of the district presidents. It has been a custom of his down through the years. We get detailed information from him that it isn't practical to send out to every local union. It is sent to the district offices.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall more definitely now about the subject of conversation in your executive board meeting that Mr. Nixon is referring to in that letter when you said you were interested in simi-

lar contacts?

Mr. Gojack. He uses the language "some such contacts." I testified here, and I will repeat, that I raised this question in many board meetings, and I would like to consider myself a champion of the cause

for greater exchange between people throughout the world. I think it would help to bring about a little more stable peace if the common people of the various countries would get together a little more than they do.

We may learn something about them, and they may learn something

about us.

Mr. Scherer. In view of these letters and the subsequent testimony, Witness, do you say that your contemplated trip to Europe, for which you were denied a passport, was still a pleasure trip, a vacation?

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, this communication was in March of

1951, and I would respectfully suggest that I-

Mr. Scherer. You can say it was not. You can say no.

Mr. Golack. No, it has no connection. I will explain why. I can show you communications from all kinds of unions all over, in any given year that you want to. We don't keep a file of all of them. We keep a file of some of them. To suggest the communication of March 27 has some relationship to my deciding in December or November that I wanted to take a vacation, and to imply something evil, I think is stretching the point.

Mr. Doyle. Was it not about this time that you were approaching the State Department? What months were you at the State Department?

Mr. Tavenner, 1952.

Mr. Doyle, 1952, a year later.

Mr. Moulder. Let's proceed and hurry along as expeditiously as possible.

Mr. Tavenner. I desire to offer Mr. Nixon's letter in evidence, and ask that it be marked "Gojack Exhibit No. 8," for identification purposes only, and to be made a part of the committee files.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

Mr. Tavenner. Attached to the letter which has been introduced in evidence is the following enclosure. In parentheses there appears at the top:

Following is translation of a letter received by UE International Office from French trade unionists in the metal manufacturing field:

Paris, March 12, 1951.

Dear Brother: I am sending you attached a copy of a letter sent on to the smelter workers which was sent by the Paris metalworkers to their American brothers.

I ask you to do all you can to make this letter known to the American metalworkers in order to rebuild the lines of international solidarity between the workers of our two countries.

You have, dear brother, our fraternal greetings,

H. JOURDAUL

And here is the letter:

Paris, February 9, 1951.

Paris Metal Workers to American Metal Workers. Dear Brothers: Meeting in conference on February 3 and 4, 1951, the Paris

metal workers send you their fraternal and friendly greetings. They request that you be the bearer of their sentiments to all the metalworkers

in New York.

At this time when the capitalists wish to push the people into a new war, the Parisian metalworkers address themselves to their American brothers and call upon them to lead together the struggle against the warmakers.

They have learned with pleasure that their American brothers in the electrical workers union are leading, like themselves, the same battle for peace and wellbeing.

The Parisian metalworkers who have known on their own soil 3 wars in 75 years and the consequences which have resulted from these wars, the millions of dead, injured, widows and orphans, the piles of ruins which are not yet cleaned up, know well all the consequences which the policy of war threatens to their country.

The increase in taxes, high cost of living, depression, freezing of wages, increased speedup, poverty, are already for them (the Parisian metalworkers) the

consequences of this policy.

The Parisian metalworkers know that like themselves, the American metalworkers are profoundly devoted to peace and do not confuse them with their capitalist government.

The Parisian metalworkers remember the tremendous sacrifices of the Soviet Union in the struggle against Hitlerism and are in agreement with the peaceful

propositions formulated by her at Lake Success.

Conscious that the forces of peace are the strongest in the world, forces of which a part is the Soviet Union and the popular democracies as well as the people of the capitalist countries and the colonial countries, the Parisian metalworkers know that the war is not inevitable, that one can and one must prevent it.

The millions of signatures received by the Stockholm appeal condemning atomic arms have shown everyone the strength which is represented by the people

desiring peace.

American metalworkers, the millionaires that make of your country an immense arsenal, source of materials of war, of death, would make of you the accomplices of their crime and the associates of the Nazis whom you have fought with us

The Parisian metalworkers struggle with all their strength against the preparations for war, against the warmakers, against the rearmament of Germany, for the ending of the war in Vietnam and the return of the expeditionary corps as you fight for the return to the United States of the American Army in Korea.

The Parisian metalworkers associate themselves with the grief and suffering of the American mothers whose children are dead in Korea, and will struggle with all their force in order that their country will not know the horrors which those valorous people now struggling for their independence know (in Korea). Pleven, provisional chief of the Government of France, in the course of his conversations with Truman, conspired behind our backs the stepping up of the preparations of war and the increasing of the policy of poverty which expresses itself already amongst us by the wage freeze.

No people threaten peace, it is why the Parisian metalworkers call you over the frontiers to make, with them and the other workers of the world, the call

for nonco

General Eisenhower, whom the Parisian people have applauded in 1944 with the Allied armies having struggled against Hitlerism, has received, in 1951, in our capital an entirely different welcome. The people of Paris do not want the rearmament of Germany nor an Atlantic army, nor a foreign commander in chief. It is why they have said to Eisenhower, "Go home and stay there."

In the other capitals of Europe the reception of the people was the same.

Brother American metalworkers, those of you who wish peace as we do from the depths of your heart, the security of your firesides, who do not wish to know on your land the horrors of war which we have known, let us establish amongst us the lines of brotherhood and comradeship—

"and comradeship" is stricken out—

let us exchange experiences, let us learn to know each other better, let us unite our efforts in order to put a stop to the policy of war and poverty of our respective governments.

Brother American metalworkers, the Paris metalworkers send you their fraternal trade-union greetings.

For the Conference.

The Secretariat of the Seine Metal Workers Union.

Andre Lunet, Secretaire General.

And the names of eight other members of the union.

That is the document which Mr. Nixon transmitted to you and, as you say, no doubt to other vice presidents of your districts. Have you read any stronger propaganda document emanating from abroad than

that, contrary to and against the interests of this country and the foreign policy of this country?

Mr. Gojack. Have I read any stronger?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes. Do you know of any document emanating from abroad of a more propagandist nature than that document?

Mr. Gojack. The most accurate answer I can give to that is, of course, in the New York Times I read the debates of people in the United Nations, and I read stronger denunciations of our foreign policy than that in some of the speeches in the U. N.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is there any doubt in your mind now, after having heard that letter read, as to the Communist character of the organization known as the Seine Metal Workers Union or the Metal Workers

Union of Paris?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I couldn't answer that question with a simple "Yes" or "No" answer, for the reason that, as I testified earlier, I don't know what the organization is. I don't know whether it is a Catholic union, a Communist union, or the so-called third force that they have there. There are things in there, for example, that Eisenhower got elected on. He got elected—at least he got the votes out our way based upon his strong stand against the Korean war.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you support the statement contained in that

letter !

(Document handed to the witness.)

Mr. Gojack. Sir. I couldn't say that I support the statements in this letter, because there is general language in here, there are things in here like the reference to increase in taxes and the high cost of living and the freezing of wages—

Mr. TAVENNER. What about the Stockholm peace appeal?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know anything about the Stockholm peace appeal, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. You never participated in that?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know anything about it. I know it has been condemned.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you engage in the movement to bring the troops back from Korea?

Mr. Gojack. Did I engage in the movement? Mr. Tavenner. Yes. Did you advocate it?

Mr. Gojack. Oh, long before a lot of other people said that the Korean war was an error and that other things should have been done about it, I spoke out for peace and against useless killing. I believe strongly that that particular war, as it was settled ultimately by negotiations, should have been averted, if necessary by the same techniques.

I am against war. I am for peace. Is it a crime to be for peace in

this country?

Mr. Scherer. That was not the question. Mr. Tavenner asked you whether you participated in any movements to bring the men back from Korea.

Mr. Gojack. I don't know about any specific movements designed for that given end. I spoke out at district conventions and at the national convention of our union strongly on the question of peace, strongly on the question not only of averting the Korean war—I remember asking Senator Homer Ferguson here last year, would he keep my boy out of the Indochina War. A lot of people felt that way.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Popular version of World Peace Appeal.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Gojack, you are just quibbling now and evading.

That was not the question.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, I respectfully submit that the question of peace or war is not quibbling. It is not to me, particularly in the light of some of the recent revelations about what we can expect from the next war if, heaven forbid, we should have one. It is a serious matter. It is not a quibbling matter.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I ask that you direct the witness to

answer Mr. Tavenner's question.

Mr. Gojack. I answered his question. I don't recall participating in any specific movement or organization designed or having as its name "Bring the Boys Back," or whatever it is. I have signed petitions. I have belonged to peace organizations. I have campaigned for peace. I have spoken to my Congressman for peace. I have written letters to the President. I have written letters to my Congressman. I wrote a letter to some of these fellows who were in the real minority the other day when they voted on this question of avoiding war.

Mr. Scherer. The question of bringing the boys back from Korea has nothing to do with whether you are for peace or war. We are all

for peace.

Mr. Gojack. My answer to the question is that I don't recall any specific thing, and I explained in my answer that I have done many things, many things, and you probably have a lot of information in your file where I spoke out on the question of peace and I participated in delegations. I was active.

Mr. TAVENNER. What use did you make of this document when you

received it?

Mr. Gojack. I am not sure whether it was with reference to that particular document or not, Mr. Tavenner, but I recall one time having a message, a document like that, either in the circular mail from Brother Nixon or somewhere, a greeting from some workers somewhere, and showing it to people and having requests from some members of the union that it be mimeographed and sent around to the locals. One local, I know, has a radio program, and they had a peace committee in this local, as a matter of fact.

Mr. Tavenner. How many locals do you think this was sent to?

Mr. Gojack. If this was sent in accordance with my customary practice, it was sent to all the locals in my district.

Mr. TAVENNER, How many would that be?

Mr. Gojack. That would have been somewhere between, that year, between 22 and 25. I forgot the exact number at that particular time.

Mr. Tavenner. Representing a membership of approximately how

many?

Mr. Gojack. The question of the membership of my union, the

number, I declined to answer Mr. Doyle's question on that, and I respectfully decline to answer yours.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am not asking the question as he asked it. This is back in 1951. The records can be ascertained, but it would be of

help to the committee if you gave it to us.

Mr. Gojack. Some thousands of members, perhaps fifteen or twenty. I am not even certain that I circularized that one. I don't remember. I don't know. I remember distinctly having the request from one local, would it be possible to mimeograph one of these messages. Whether it was that one or another, I don't know.

Mr. TAVENNER. Apparently other similar documents were received from Mr. Nixon which were disseminated by the method you describe.

Mr. Gojack. Much information we receive from the Washington office is in turn circulated to the local unions of the district and to the members of our district executive board. It is a customary practice if we get something in the office that we think should be drawn to the attention of the local unions, that we either get sufficient copies from the original source or we duplicate it and sent it around. We don't do this with all the material.

Mr. TAVENNER. I desire to offer the document in evidence, and ask that it be marked "Gojack Exhibit No. 9," for identification purposes

only, and to be made a part of the committee files.

Mr. Moulder. It is so ordered.

Mr. Doyle. Do you do that, Mr. Gojack, as general vice president without awaiting action of the board? Do you have authority to do that detail administratively, to send a letter like this, a mimeographed copy, around to the locals?

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. You have volunteered that you engaged in many meetings in what you have termed in behalf of peace. You are familiar with the Communist Party line, I suppose, with regard to the Stockholm peace appeal and various others that followed it, are you not? You are not?

Mr. Gojack. I am not even sure what you mean by the question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you take an active part in the peace pilgrimage to Washington which was organized by one of the "front" organizations known as the American Peace Crusade?

(The witness conferred with his counsel.)

Mr. Gojack. Sir, on this and all other questions that deal with my activity in any organizations, political or otherwise, what I think, how I feel, what I did about peace, whether I went on a specific delegation or not, and with whom—to all such questions I must respectfully decline to answer on the ground that the first amendment to the Constitution does not give the committee the right to pry into my beliefs.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I ask you to direct the witness to

Mr. Moulder. Yes, Mr. Gojack, you are directed to answer the question

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer for the reasons stated. Mr. Tavenner. I want to make it clear, Mr. Gojack, that I am not interested at all in what your beliefs or opinions were about those matters. What I am interested in is the extent to which the Communist Party was engaged in manipulating peace moves in this country in behalf of a foreign power. That is what I am interested in. My questioning of you is to determine what knowledge or information you had on the subject.

Mr. Moulder. May I say, Mr. Tavenner, in connection with your statement, that the so-called peace moves on the part of the Soviet Union were being instigated over here as propaganda so as to prevent any opposition to their aggression and domination of the free world.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, may I add to those two fine statements that I am also interested in knowing what the witness knows about

the extent to which the American Communist Party, in connection with these peace moves or otherwise, was using the leadership of American labor unions, especially any labor union that the witness might have been a member of at that time or had any connection with. The question is the extent to which the Communist Party had infiltrated American labor unions, if you know anything about it, the extent to which they were using it then and are using it now for their conspiratorial purposes.

That is all, Mr. Counsel.

Mr. Tavenner. The documents which I handed you have dates which are very significant. The letter from Mr. Nixon was on March 27, which was after the so-called peace pilgrimage to Washington, which occurred on March 15; but the letter which he enclosed from the Communist-dominated outfit in Paris was dated February 16, 1951. Normally it would have been expected to have been disseminated before your peace pilgrimage here.

May I ask you whether or not that letter had any influence upon

your action then or later?

Mr. Gojack. Which letter are you referring to? Mr. Tavenner. The letter from Mr. Nixon.

Mr. Gojack. The letter from Mr. Nixon had no influence on any actions I took with regard to peace. I have acted on my own initiative on that question—letters to the editor at home, and delegations, and many activities.

Mr. Tavenner. If you have disseminated among all your unions, representing thousands of members, this propaganda document from Paris, then you were performing a substantial chore for the Com-

munist Party, weren't you?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I didn't testify that I circulated that. I testified that I remember vaguely that on one such communication from some trade union in Europe, which I showed around to people whom I met in my work, someone asked me if they could have extra copies of that. I remember mimeographing that. I am not at all certain—I didn't testify that it was this thing here, and it wouldn't have been circulated to thousands, sir. If it were a matter of something that came from our Washington office or our national office and didn't go directly to the locals, we sent it to about 25 local unions. Then the local unions themselves decided what to do with it, whether to file it, read it at a meeting, or throw it in a waste basket.

Mr. Doyle. May I interpolate here. You testified very definitely

that it was your custom to send those.

Mr. Gojack. Not this. It was my custom to send whatever comes across our desk that would be of interest to our local unions, to relay it to them. Most of the material comes directly from our national union or appears in our press. Such documents as this, if any of those were duplicated, I can only recall the one, and I am not even sure it is that one there.

I had reference, Mr. Doyle, to information on the voting record of Congressmen, information on legislative matters, information on wages and hours and other union contracts; more strictly, trade-union information that we as a customary practive very frequently circulate

to the local unions.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, this concerned the international relationship between trade unions. Apparently you were very much interested in international peace, as we all are, thank God.

Mr. Scherer. For different reasons, Mr. Doyle. Mr. Doyle. But not a peace without honor.

Mr. Moulder. Let us proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, did it appear to you to be a very significant thing that Mr. Nixon should send you a document of the character which I read, and to call your attention virtually to the fact that you could use it "for whatever consideration you think it might justify in your district"—plainly indicating that it should be disseminated?

Mr. Gojack. No. sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. That didn't raise any question in your mind?

Mr. Gojack. No, sir.

Mr. Tavenner. Was that because Mr. Nixon constantly sent docu-

ments of that kind to you?

Mr. Gojack. No. As a matter of fact, documents of that nature come from Mr. Nixon or Washington or national office very infrequently. This would not be a usual and customary thing. He has sent us copies of, for example, the Economic Report to the President. That is one thing we get quarterly.

Mr. TAVENNER. We are not talking about reports to the President. You know the type of documents that we are talking about. Did you report to your superiors or your executive board that such a document

as this was received from Mr. Nixon?

Mr. Gojack. I don't recall, but I should explain that we may very well have read it to the board, I don't know. We read communications. If we read all the communications that we receive in the course of 3 months, we wouldn't have time to do anything else for the 1 day we meet except read communications. I don't recall whether that particular one was read to the board.

Mr. TAVENNER. The document refers in detail to action being taken by people in this country regarding the bringing of the soldiers back from Korea. Did you publicly advocate that that should be done?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I publicly advocated that American boys should never have been in Korea.

Mr. Tavenner. I am talking about bringing them back from Korea

during the progress of the war, in order to stop the war.

Mr. Gojack. I spoke out in many ways against the Korean war. I don't recall that specific formulation. I spoke out strongly on many occasions—incidentally, when it was quite unpopular to do so. Later on it became more fashionable, and people got elected on the basis of saying the same things I had said earlier. As a matter of fact, the Republican Party in Indiana posted signs on billboards throughout the State saying essentially the same things I said about the Korean war, only a little bit earlier. Maybe I was a premature peace advocate.

Mr. TAVENNER. Wasn't the purpose of the peace pilgrimage to Washington to bring about a termination of the Korean war through

the bringing back of troops from Korea?

Mr. Gojack. I have no such understanding of that specific limited

objective that you describe.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the objective?

Mr. Gojack. My purpose for everything I engaged in in connection with peace was just that—to achieve peace.

Mr. Tavenner. You took part in the pilgrimage to Washington.

Mr. Gojack. To that question, sir, I respectfully decline to answer on the grounds previously stated. Mr. TAVENNER. Weren't you in Washington at the time of the peace

pilgrimage?

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer that question on the grounds previously stated. Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I request that you direct the witness

to answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you a member of the American Peace Crusade organization?

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer that question for the

reasons previously stated.

Mr. Tavenner. On a number of occasions didn't you serve as chairman at meetings of that organization?

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer for the reason that you

are asking me now about affiliations, beliefs.

Mr. Tavenner. I am not asking you about beliefs. I am asking you about actions on your part, and only actions.

Mr. Gojack. Am I to conclude that it is legal to be for peace, to

speak for peace, but not to act for peace?

Mr. Tavenner. Of course it is legal to be for peace and to act for peace, but I want to know the extent to which the Communist Party influenced any action that you entered into or counseled any action that you entered into.

Mr. Gojack. I just want to say this, if I may, Mr. Moulder. I am answerable to my union membership. They tell we what to do. Outside of that, I have a conscience of my own. I am motivated by the dictates of my considence. On many, many questions regarding peace I did what I thought was best for this country because I felt deeply

on the subject, and I do today.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall the Government of the United States had to take public action in order to counteract the interference with the foreign policy of this Government because of the moves emanating from the Soviet Union on what have been frequently termed phony peace proposals? Do you recall anything about that?

Mr. Gojack. Honestly, sir, I don't know what the Government has done with regard to the Soviet Union. My Congressman hasn't told

me about those things.

Mr. Tavenner. On February 20, 1951, the very period which we are discussing, after it had become known that the peace pilgrimage to Washington would take place—because it was first planned for March 1, and then was delayed to March 15—the Secretary of State on that date, prior to the holding of this meeting here, made this statement:

In the latest manifestation of the Partisans of Peace, American Peace Crusade or Peace Pilgrimage, or whatever name it goes by at the time, the same people are calling for the same things, but this time they have added two more points. The first is that the Peace Crusade calls for the United Nations forces to withdraw from Korea. The Cominform has been calling for an immediate withdrawal from Korea, too. The Cominform wants us to withdraw from Korea because if we do withdraw, it will mean that we are not willing to resist aggression wherever it may break out. Voluntary withdrawal from Korea would be a clear indication to the forces of international communism that the United States, as the leader of the forces of the United Nations, was abdicating its responsibilities, abandoning its allies, and renouncing the moral force which has made this country what it is.

I believe the situation which was brought about by propaganda emanating from abroad created a situation whereby the Secretary of State had to make that statement.

Are there any facts within your knowledge as to the efforts of the Communist Party to sponsor that type of peace propaganda among

the members of your union?
— Mr. Gоласк. May I ask you whether or not this statement of Government policy you were reading was enunciated by Mr. Dean Ache-

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moulder. That is not the question. His question was, Do you have any knowledge?

Mr. Gojack. No; I don't have.

Mr. Moulder. That answers that question.

Mr. Gojack. I would like to explain my answer. I thought I read all of Mr. Acheson's speeches, those which appeared in the Times. I don't recall having read anything or having seen this anywhere.

Mr. Moulder. Proceed with the next question, please.

Mr. TAVENNER. Now I hand you the February 1, 1951, issue of the Daily Worker, at least a photostatic copy of it. It relates to the American Peace Crusade. It gives the names of those who were the initial sponsors of it. I will ask you to state whether or not there appears among the list of sponsors the name of John Gojack, international vice president, UERMWA, Fort Wayne, Ind.

(Document handed to the witness.)

Mr. Gojack. This document appears to be a photostat of the paper you described, with the notation that 65 notables-

Mr. Tavenner. Will you answer the question, please. Your statement is not responsive to my question.

Mr. Gojack. I am sorry.

Mr. Tavenner. The question is: Will you examine to see whether or not your name is listed as one of the original sponsors of that organization?

Mr. Gojack. On this paper you show me, this photostat, rather, my

name is listed down there.

Mr. Tavenner. Does there not appear above your name the state-

ment, "Other original sponsors include"?

Mr. Gojack. After a listing of Thomas Mann, the Nobel Prize winner, four protestant bishops and leading scientists, writers, Negro leaders, and trade unionists, the language appears which you read on the paper you handed me: "Other initial sponsors include."

Mr. TAVENNER. Does your name appear among those included as

original sponsors?

Mr. Gojack. Yes; on this document here, my name appears along

with some  $\Lambda$ . F. of L. and CIO leaders, also.

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, I know. That is a voluntary statement by you. What I want to find out is, Who solicited you as one of the original sponsors?

Mr. Gojack. On that question, sir, I respectfully decline to answer

on the grounds previously stated.

Mr. Tavenner. What method was used to get you as an original sponsor?

Mr. Gojack, I respectfully decline to answer, sir, for the reasons previously stated.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the last

question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to answer the question.

Can we not eliminate this request for direction to answer at the beginning by just assuming that every question asked of you, you are directed by the committee to answer? The committee, through the Chair, does direct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. Donner. Your statement about the assumption with respect to

directions does not govern this hearing?

Mr. Moulder. That is correct.

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer for the reasons stated,

Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Tavenner. Have you been instrumental, Mr. Gojack, in the distribution of the March of Labor magazine among the membership of

Mr. Gojack. Yes, we subscribe to it.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know personally the owner, Mr. Steuben?

Mr. Gojack. No; I don't know him.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know whether or not he is a member of the Communist Party, or was a charter member?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know the gentleman.

Mr. Tavenner. What type of magazine do you consider the March of Labor to be?

Mr. Gojack. It is a labor magazine that covers, as I know it to be from reading it, being one of a number of subscribers, that covers the broad labor field, CIO, A. F. of L., and independent union activities. They have had some special editions, for example, on 5 years of the Taft-Hartley law. There was another special edition on the workings of the McCarran-Walter Act. They had an article recently on the Square D strike in Detroit. They cover the strikes, one on the waterfront. I read it for this reason: Our labor press, the UE News, covers only our own union's activities. I subscribe to the Auto Workers paper, the national CIO News, Labor, the railroad magazine; I get the machinists' paper, I get the IUE-CIO News.

Mr. TAVENNER. You are getting rather far afield from the question. Mr. Gojack. I am telling you that in all these papers you don't get the broad picture that you get in the March of Labor. That is all.

Mr. Tavenner. Have you read the report of the Committee on Un-

American Activities on the March of Labor?

Mr. Gojack, No. You don't send us your reports. Evidently I am not on your mailing list.

Mr. TAVENNER. I will give you a copy of it.

Mr. Gojack. I will be happy to get a copy of all your reports.

Mr. TAVENNER. Apparently you do not agree with the American Federation of Labor's and the CIO's criticism of that paper as a paper which carries the Communist line.

Mr. Gojack. I wasn't aware that that had happened.

articles in there written by A. F. of L. and CIO people.

Mr. TAVENNER. I notice a letter which was published in the November 1950 issue of the March of Labor as follows:

Dear Brother Steuben: March of Labor is doing a bangup job and should be pushed by everyone who recognizes the need for an alert, militant, and united labor movement.

Fraternally yours,

JOHN T. GOJACK, UE District President.

Did you write that letter?

Shucks, Mr. Tavenner, I even wrote an article Mr. Gojack. Yes. for the March of Labor on the Whirlpool raid, this very shop that is having the election tomorrow and on which this committee hearing has influenced the outcome and has interfered in. There is an article in March of Labor on the previous raid we had in the Whirlpool plant. I am not much of a writer, but it told the story of that raiding election I thought pretty completely.

Mr. Moulder. You have made several comments on it. I do not want to prolong this hearing any longer than necessary, but I want to make it crystal clear again that this committee in no way whatsoever are intentionally interfering with any election. We had no knowledge

of it at the time the hearings were set.

Furthermore, I want to make the statement that if it does have some effect upon the outcome of the election, then in accordance with your statement that the people who belong to your union are people of good judgment and want to exercise their rights and express their opinions in their elections, they can do so and, if it does affect you adversely, then there must be some good, sound, justifiable reason for its so affecting you.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, because of the timing of this hearing just 2 days before the Whirlpool election, which takes place tomorrow, the press distortions on what happened here, some of which I related when I

first came on the stand this morning-

Mr. Scherer. You said "press distortions." In what way has the

press distorted anything you said at this hearing?

Mr. Gojack. I refer to press distortions on testimony yesterday. Mr. Scherer. I would like to know in what way they distorted

your testimony.

Mr. Gojack. They distorted the manner in which people conducted themselves here. The radio in my hometown, to the detriment of my family, has distorted something that you people here kept repeating yesterday, I thought quite unnecessarily. I commented on that this morning. I don't want to go into it again.

The very fact that the hearing is scheduled for 2 days before the election, at a time when we will not be able even to show our mem-

bers the actual record of what was said here.

Another press distortion was in failing to report what I actually testified here to yesterday afternoon. The press in Fort Wayne and in St. Joseph, Mich., where we have these elections coming up, deliberately distorted their accounts of this hearing by omitting important testimony I gave, purely for the—

Mr. Scherer. I have not seen those accounts, but I do not believe that the press distorted the hearings yesterday, particularly if they had an account of your conduct on the stand. I do not think they could have written strongly enough to give the public a true impres-

sion of how you acted yesterday.

Mr. Gojack. Mr. Scherer, I am going to have to answer that. That calls for an answer. The very reason you staged these hearings, the whole timing and the staging is to give you an opportunity to interfere in labor unions, to bust unions. The very fact that George McClaren, the industrial-relations director, knew 3 days before anybody else that there would be a committee hearing. Who arranged it with him? How was he able to announce it?

Let me say this: I wired the chairman of this committee, as did other people, asking for a continuance of the date of this because of the timing of it for the Whirlpool election. I remember also that while the chairman of the committee reported to the press that he postponed the hearing initially because of the Magnavox election, the truth is that the clerk of this committee, Mr. Beale, sent a telegram to my counsel in New York saying that the original hearing in Fort Wayne could not be postponed, and later that night he reported to the press in Fort Wayne that it was indefinitely postponed.

Then subsequently, when word got up to Whirlpool that the hearing might be held beyond the Whirlpool election, something happened, and then the hearing was set for the 28th, 2 days before the Whirlpool

election.

Mr. Moulder. This committee, as you will admit and everybody knows, has no jurisdiction or authority to bust unions. Let us proceed with the questioning and interrogation of the witness.

Mr. Tavenner. In the light of all this talk and the speeches made

by the witness, may I make a brief statement for the record?

Mr. Moulder. Yes, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. Tavenner. It is true that a telegram was sent to counsel for Mr. Gojack, as we understood it at that time, Mr. David Scribner, stating that the hearings would not be postponed. Mr. Scribner called me and explained the reasons for his desire to postpone it, some of them personal reasons. The matter was taken up again with the chairman, and the chairman changed his opinion about it and he was wired accordingly, as a result of that.

The committee had no knowledge whatever of the Whirlpool situation which you have described, and the hearings were set without any

regard to it at all and without any knowledge of it.

May I ask the witness a question? When was this election at Whirl-

pool announced?

Mr. Gojack. It had to be held 30 days before, about February 5, 6,

or 7, somewhere along there.

Mr. Tavenner. Please answer my question. When was it made public?

Mr. Gojack. I don't know the exact date. The election was ordered before your hearing was announced for Fort Wayne.

Mr. TAVENNER. Wasn't it made public on last Thursday for the first time?

Mr. Gojack. No, it was set before that.

Mr. Tavenner. You are under oath. Do you state that to your

definite knowledge, that it was before that?

Mr. Gojack. Yes. I wired Chairman Walter last Thursday night telling him that the 28th date was interfering with the Whirlpool election and the local union—

Mr. Tavenner. That is the first knowledge this committee had of it, I think. Isn't that the very date on which the election was set at

Isn't that the very date on which it was announced that Whirlpool?

Mr. Gojack. I am sorry, sir, the election at Whirlpool was set

Mr. Tavenner. Was it publicly announced?

Mr. Gojack. It was known. It was broadcast in the newspapers.

Mr. Scherer. I have telegrams, Mr. Chairman, from various people in the Fort Wayne area saying nothing about the Whirlpool election. They ask for postponement for the Magnavox election. They got that postponement, and now they are complaining about it.

Mr. Tavenner. I may say that Mr. Scribner, in calling me, had

nothing whatever to say about any election at Whirlpool.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Tavenner, at the beginning of the hearings, counsel for John Thomas Gojack, Julia Jacobs, and Lawrence Cover, filed a statement of objections to hearings and a motion to vacate the subpenas. At that time the members of the subcommittee unanimously voted to overrule the objections and the motion to vacate the subpenas. Therefore, I want the record to show that at that time, nunc pro tune, the objections and motion to vacate subpenas are overruled.

Mr. Donner. May the motion be incorporated in the record, sir?

Mr. MOULDER. It is filed. It will be marked "Filed."

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Gojack, were you a sponsor of a Bill of Rights conference held at the Henry Hudson Hotel in New York, July 16 and

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer that on the grounds that this committee has no authority to inquire into my political beliefs.

Mr. Tavenner. I am not asking any question about your political beliefs. Will you answer the question?

Mr. Gojack. As I said earlier, I respectfully decline to answer, because I think the first amendment to the Constitution gives me the right to have ideas and believe in the Bill of Rights which is involved in this, without any committee of Congress restricting my right to champion the enforcement of the Bill of Rights. I think the very hearing violates that.

Mr. Doyle. May I state to the witness, you know full well that this committee has never and does not now intend to restrict anyone's right to apply the Bill of Rights; but yesterday, Mr. Gojack, you very proudly volunteered the statement that you had worked for civil rights. You emphasized that yourself. You remember that.

Mr. Gojack. Absolutely.

Mr. Doyle. That comes under the Bill of Rights does it; not? Why don't you cooperate with us and tell us the extent and the methods you used to apply your interest in the Bill of Rights. You volunteered yesterday that you had been a fighter for the Bill of Rights. Now Help us to understand.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I think I am fighting for the Bill of Rights by taking the position I am taking here: That this legislative committee of Congress, this investigating committee, set up for legislative pur-

poses, has no right to be a court, jury, and prosecutor.

Mr. Doyle. No, we do not try to do that. We are trying to get your cooperation as one of the labor leaders of our country, to give us facts which will help us more intelligently to legislate with reference. to the extent to which the Communist conspiracy has entered your union and either controlled it or tried to control it. That is our official

assignment, and that is what we are trying to do. You cannot sidetrack us or cover up our determination to get the facts, by bringing in

these extraneous matters.

Mr. Gojack. Sir, I don't feel that they are extraneous. I sincerely believe and I feel deeply that if you can question me about what I have done in some organization regarding the Bill of Rights, then you can question and challenge and castigate, say, a Supreme Court member for whatever position he may take on the Bill of Rights. I think the entire matter violates the first amendment. I am objecting on those grounds, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I just want to remind the witness again that under Public Law 601, with which you are perfectly familiar—you made that very apparent yesterday—our official assignment is to go into the area of subversive propaganda and activities wherever it originates, whether it originates domestically or from foreign countries. That is what we are doing, and you know it full well. That is under Public Law 601 which was passed in the 79th Congress.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Tavenner, it is 5 o'clock. Do you think you ought

to proceed further this evening?

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. MOULDER. The committee will stand in recess for five minutes. (A short recess was had.)

Mr. MOULDER. The committee will be in order.

Proceed with the interrogation of the witness, Mr. Counsel.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Gojack, endeavoring to accommodate all persons involved here to make the rest of the interrogation as short as possible, you have indicated in response to prior questions that have been asked you that you would not testify regarding certain organizations of which you were supposed to have been a member.

The committee has information indicating that you have been affiliated with the following organizations. I am going to ask you, if there

are any of these that we are wrong on:

American Youth for a Free World National Negro Labor Council Civil Rights Congress American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born Committee to Win Amnesty for the Smith Act Victims National Committee to Secure Justice in the Rosenberg Case American Peace Crusade

That is all that I have listed. Is there any one of the organizations that I have mentioned that you are not a member of?

Mr. Gojack. To that question, sir, I respectfully decline to answer

for the reasons previously stated.

Mr. Tavenner. My purpose in asking you as to your membership in these organizations is not merely to find whether or not you were identified with those organizations, because the committee by its investigation has certain facts regarding that, but the committee does desire to inquire as to what Communist Party methods have been used and what Communist Party assistance has been given in the operation of any of these groups.

You have indicated before that you would not answer any questions of that character. If that is your idea now, I will not waste time in

asking you about each of these individual organizations.

Mr. Gojack. Yes, sir, that is my stand.

Mr. Tavenner. You take the same position?

Mr. Gojack. Absolutely, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Then it would be a mere waste of time on the part of everyone to ask you those questions if you now tell us you would not answer them.

Mr. Gоласк. I agree with you, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I move that the chairman instruct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is directed to answer the question concerning each of the organizations, both questions propounded by Mr. Tayenner.

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer, sir, for the reasons

previously stated.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you have any official position in the Rosenberg Defense Committee in the State of Indiana? I want to ask you that question.

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer that, sir, for the

reasons stated.

Mr. TAVENNER. I asked you earlier in your testimony about Arthur Garfield, who was an official in your union and who signed the affidavit which you presented on the filing of your dependency claim with the Army. Was he known to you to be a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer, sir, on the grounds previously stated, and for the additional reason that I don't want at any time in this country to be placed in the position of being an informer. I agree with the Baltimore Sun that that is an odious profession, and I don't want to be appropriate the disapplication.

former. I agree with the Baltimore Sun that that is an odious profession, and I don't want to become a party to that discredited profession.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Chairman, may I request that the witness be directed to answer that question.

Mr. Moulder. The chair directs the witness to answer the question. Mr. Gojack. I respectfully decline to answer for the reasons stated. I don't believe that this committee has a right under the first amendment of the Constitution to inquire into my beliefs or affiliations, about persons I know, and for the additional reason that as a trade unionist I resent even to be asked to be an informer, because I agree with the quote I gave you earlier from the Baltimore Sun that the Matusow case reminds us that the stool pigeons are as a class to be despised and not to be trusted. I don't want to become a stool pigeon and an informer.

Mr. Moulder. Any further questions of this witness?

Mr. TAVENNER. One further question.

Mr. Gojack, are you now a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Gojack. Sir, that question was asked me yesterday. I replied to that question yesterday by repeating under oath my answer to that question as contained in my non-Communist affidavit, which is currently on file.

Mr. Moulder. The chair directs the witness to answer the question. Mr. Gojack. I stand on my previous answer, which is in the record.

Mr. TAVENNER. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moulder. The witness is excused. The committee will remain in session.

(Witness was excused.)

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, I move that this subcommittee recommend to the full Committee on Un-American Activities that the witness John Gojack be cited for contempt.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Chairman, I second the motion.

Mr. TAVENNER. And that the facts be presented to the committee. Mr. Scherer. Yes, and that the facts be presented to the committee and subsequently to the Congress.

Mr. Moulder. It has been moved and seconded that the subcommittee recommend to the full Committee on Un-American Activities that John Gojack be cited for contempt of Congress, and that the facts be presented to the full committee.

Mr. Scherer. I call for the vote.

Mr. MOULDER. A rollcall vote has been requested of the subcommittee on the motion. Those who are in favor will answer by saying "aye"; those opposed, "no."

Mr. Doyle?

Mr. Doyle. Ave.

Mr. Moulder. Mr. Scherer?

Mr. Scherer. Aye.

Mr. MOULDER. I as chairman vote "aye." Therefore, the subcommittee, having unanimously voted to cite the witness John Gojack, do recommend to the full Committee on Un-American Activities that John Gojack be cited for contempt of Congress. The facts and the report will be presented to the full committee as provided by the rules of the House.

(Whereupon, at 5:20 p. m., the subcommittee adjourned, subject to

call.)

# COMMUNIST ACTIVITIES IN THE FORT WAYNE, IND., AREA

#### MONDAY, APRIL 25, 1955

House of Representatives.
Subcommittee of the Committee
on Un-American Activities,
Washington, D. C.

#### PUBLIC HEARING

The subcommittee of the Committee on Un-American Activities met, pursuant to call, at 10:15 a.m., in the caucus room, 362, of the House Office Building, Hon. Clyde Doyle (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Committee members present: Representatives Doyle (presiding),

Frazier, and Scherer.

Staff members present: Frank S. Tavenner, Jr., counsel; and Donald T. Appell, investigator.

Mr. Doyle. The subcommittee will be in order.

Let the record show that the Hon. Francis E. Walter, chairman of the Committee on Un-American Activities, Committee of the House, pursuant to the provisions of Public Law 601, the law establishing the subcommittee, duly appointed James B. Frazier, Jr., of Tennessee, Gordon H. Scherer, of Ohio, and myself, Clyde Doyle, as subcommittee chairman, to conduct this hearing.

This is a continuation of the hearing of February 28, 1955, which had for its purpose consideration of testimony relating to Communist Party activities within the field of labor, the method used by the Communist Party to infiltrate labor organizations, and the dissemination

of Communist Party propaganda.

We expected to hear the testimony of one David Mates, whose appearance before the committee had twice been postponed at his request, on February 28, but the United States marshal was not then success-

ful in effecting service of the subpena.

It is understood that Mr. Mates has now been served and is now personally present. An additional purpose of this hearing today is to continue the committee's inquiry into the circumstances under which members of the Communist Party in the United States were recruited for military service in the Spanish Civil War, and to ascertain the method used by the Communist Party in securing assistance from the medical profession in carrying out its objectives.

Have you anything to add, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. Tavenner. No, sir; I think not. Mr. Doyle. Are you ready to proceed?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. Will you please call the first witness?

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. David Mates, will you please come forward.

61497—55——10

157

Mr. Doyle. Would you please raise your right hand and be sworn? Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Mates. I do.

Mr. Doyle. Will you be seated then.

Mr. Pollitt. Might we have no photographs during the testimony,

Mr. TAVENNER. That is the rule of the committee and it will be

abided by.

Mr. DOYLE. The photographers always cooperate with us and desist taking pictures when we begin the testimony.

# TESTIMONY OF DAVID MATES, ACCOMPANIED BY HIS COUNSEL, BASIL R. POLLITT

Mr. Tavenner. What is your name, please, sir?

Mr. Mates. David Mates, M-a-t-e-s.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted that you are accompanied by counsel. Would counsel please identify himself for the record?

Mr. Pollitt, David Scribner and Basil R. Pollitt, 11 East 55th

Street, New York 22, N. Y.

Mr. TAYENNER. When and where were you born, Mr. Mates? Mr. Mates. I was born in Vilna, Lithuania, April 13, 1907.

Mr. Tavenner. When did you come to this country?

Mr. Mates. I was brought here at the age of 5.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you a naturalized American citizen?

Mr. Mates. I am a citizen by virtue of derivative citizenship, and my father having become a citizen shortly after his arrival in this country.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the date on which your father was nat-

uralized, and where?

Mr. Mates. He was naturalized in the city of New York, Federal district court, in 1918, I believe.

Mr. Tavenner. Under what name was he naturalized?

Mr. Mates. Under the name of Metropolitan.

Mr. Tavenner. What was his first name?

Mr. Mates. Morris.

Mr. Tavenner. Then your name would have been Metropolitan

unless you have changed it by law. Have you done so?

Mr. Mates. I have changed my name, I consider lawfully, and I have used the name for some 30 years, and married under that name, bore children under that name, and voted under that name.

Mr. Tavenner. So you are generally known as David Mates?

Mr. Mates. That is correct.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you have your name changed legally?

Mr. Mates. I was advised that under Illinois statutes, when a citizen resides in that State for 5 years and uses a name legally, that is recognized by Illinois law as the legitimate name.

Mr. Tavenner. You have used the name of David Mates then since

about 1925?

Mr. Mates. That is correct.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, briefly what your formal educational training has been?

Mr. Mates. Eight grades public school.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where do you now reside?

Mr. Mates. I reside in the city of Detroit, Mich.

Mr. Tavenner. What is your occupation?

Mr. Mates, I am the international representative of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America.

Mr. Tavenner. How long have you been the international representative of the UE?

Mr. Mates. I have worked for the UE for some 12 years.

Mr. Tavenner. Then what would be the approximate date when you first became international representative?

Mr. Mates. Well, I started as a field organizer in July of 1943.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what your official positions have been with the UE from your first position?

Mr. Mates. I was field organizer since 1943; for about a year I was business agent of district council 9. That would be about 3 years ago. For the last 2 years or so I have been international representative.

Mr. Tavenner. Prior to 1943, how were you employed?

Mr. Mates. I was employed at the B. & G. Gage Co. as a machine-tool operator.

Mr. Tavenner. How long were you employed there?

Mr. Mates. Some 7 or 8 months.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you give the committee, please, your record of employment from 1930 up to the employment that you just mentioned?

Mr. Mates. That is quite a job, and I don't see how that relates to any legislative purpose, to go back some 25 or 30 years and remember all of the jobs that I had, or didn't have, and all of the periods of depression and unemployment.

Mr. Tavenner. What was your employment in 1930?

Mr. Mates. I feel that the question is not a proper one and I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to be a witness against myself.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the ques-

tion of counsel as to his employment in 1930.

Mr. Doyle. Yes, I think it goes to the point of identification of the witness, and I instruct the witness to answer the question.

(Witness conferred with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Mr. Chairman, I feel that the answer is one that has no legislative purpose, and it is simply a violation of every basic right of the first amendment, and it is prying into the private life, and it has nothing to do with my activities in the UE, which in the sense of being discussed in this hearing, and on the basis of that I vote the right under the first amendment and the available right under the fifth not to be a witness against myself, and therefore, I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. I instruct the witness again to answer, and in doing so, of course, the committee recognizes the right of a witness when he con-

scientiously believes to invoke his constitutional privilege.

But again, I wish to say, Mr. Mates, that we feel as a committee that we always have the right to go into the question of identification of a witness, who he is, and where he has been, and what he has been doing.

That, of course, goes in part to the question of the extent of the activities of the Communist Party, possibly in different fields of endeavor. What you were doing in 1930, and what work you were

engaged in goes to the point of identification among other things, of

your own activities during that period of time.

Mr. Mates. Well, Mr. Chairman, I know that this committee, because the chairman of this very committee has made a public statement on the floor of Congress that he is out to destroy my union, an act or statement which I think is completely lawless and has no basis in law, in fact, in Public Act 601, and if there are any powers granted to this committee to break unions, I would like to be informed of that right.

In view of the fact that members of this committee, and I have black and white statements, said that when they have a witness before them they can always go to the woodshed and get a big stick and get a man on perjury or contempt or both, I don't see why I should waive my constitutional rights and not use the fifth amendment, which is granted to protect people against testifying against themselves.

Mr. Doyle. May I say to the witness that whatever statements you refer to as having read or heard being made by members of this committee, were not made by any member of the subcommittee that is here this morning. We are a subcommittee of a committee of Congress, and I can say very truthfully that I, as a member of this committee, and I am sure none of the members of this subcommittee, are out to break any union; we are to break up, though, if we can, any Communist Party controls or efforts to control either your union or any other union. That is in line with our legislative assignment, That is, to find the activities or the extent of the activities of the Communist Party at any level of American life, whether it happens to be in the union of which you are international representative, or any other union. I wish you, sir, as one of the foremost leaders of American organized labor to get that distinction. I sort of feel that you have the distinction in mind, even though you made the statement that you did.

This committee is not out to break any union. It never has been. We are out to find the extent to which subversive activities are present

in any union, or in any level of American life.

Proceed Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. Tavenner. How were you employed in 1936?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason already stated, I decline to answer the question.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question as to the nature of his employment in 1936.

Mr. Doyle. For the same reasons, I instruct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. Mates. As I indicated, while the Chair indicates this subcommittee has no intention of breaking my union or any other union, this committee did in fact act as a strikebreaker for the Square D management in 1954, which is the basis of this hearing, and I came to testify about the Square D strike and the extent of subversives, if any, and there was direct participation by this committee in the face of a strike supported by the entire labor movement of Detroit, including the UAW, and AFL, and everybody, and Kit Clardy, the defeated Member of Congress from this district, insisted it was a Communistled strike, and a push-button strike, and you say you are not out to break unions.

For these reasons, I still invoke my right and privilege under the fifth amendment not to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, Mr. Mates, again it is my duty to simply state that this committee is never out to break a union, but we are out to break the Communist control of a union, or the ambition of the Communist Party to get control of a union. Now that you have made your talk on that point, let us proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, you were subpensed to appear before this committee on December 6, 1954, and your appearance was postponed for your convenience or for that of your counsel, and you were directed to appear on December 15. That was in 1954. failed to appear. What was the reason for your failure to appear?

Mr. Mates. For the record, Mr. Chairman, I don't remember any December 15 date, but I have all of the correspondence. I have been under subpena for a long, long, time. My original subpena was issued by Mr. Harold Velde, November 19, 1953, requiring me to appear in the Federal Building in Detroit on January 23, 1954. I received a telegram telling me that the January 23 hearing was postponed and was set up for February 22.

I got a subsequent telegram dated February 23, telling me that the

February 22 hearing was postponed to March 31.

I got another telegram telling me that the hearing was postponed from March 31 to May 5. I appeared on May 5, and at great harassment to my union set through three days of 5th, 6th, and 7th, in

room 859, Federal Building, and I was never called.

Then on November 11, in a manner which I consider strictly illegal, and an invasion of my right as a citizen, a marshal entered a private hearing of an arbitration case involving the discharge of 27 employees by the Square D Co., and in the fact of the admonition of the impartial arbitrator, Gabriel N. Alexander, that this was a private meeting and was closed to the public, the marshal insisted on coming in and handing me this subpena, ordering me to appear on November 17 in the city of Washington at 9:30 a.m.

I called my general counsel, my counsel, Mr. Scribner, and told him about the subpena, and he said he was trying a Federal court case in the city of Washington and for me to get a hold of the chairman, Mr. Velde, and see if I could get a postponement.

Mr. Tavenner. And the postponement was given you? Mr. Mates. I don't know of my own knowledge. I called Mr. Velde in Washington and he wasn't here. I called him in Peoria, and when I couldn't get him I talked to some gentleman of the committee offices, and he said he would contact my counsel.

Subsequently, I did get these following telegrams from my counsel.

Advised by committee your hearing set for Monday.

No, the first one was dated November 15, and said:

Advised by subcommittee representative that your appearance tentatively set for next Monday. But specific information will not be known before this Wednesday. Will check committee Wednesday morning and will advise you adjourned date.

Signed, "David Scribner."

Then on November 19, I received this wire:

Advised by committee your hearing set for Monday, December 6, at 10:30 a. m., in Washington.

DAVID SCRIBNER.

And that is the extent of my knowledge of the hearing.

Mr. Tavenner. Then on December 1, 1954, you were wired that the hearing was being postponed from December 6 to December 15, and you had counsel appear here on December 15, but you were not here.

Why weren't you here?

Mr. Mates. Just the one point, I did not receive a copy of the wire and I don't dispute the facts otherwise. I did not appear on December 15, if that be the date, for the reason that I was indisposed and was ill at home under a doctor's care, and my counsel was properly advised of the fact. He was asked to so advise this committee.

Mr. Tavenner. When did you first consult a physician with regard to your illness, because I understand that your physician sent a statement here regarding your condition of health?

Mr. Mates. I first consulted my family doctor on December 3, 1954.

Mr. Tavenner. What was his name?

Mr. Mates. His name is Dr. Eugene Shafarman.

Mr. Scherer. Was that before or after you were subpensed that

you consulted your physician?

Mr. Mates, Mr. Scherer, I just told you I have been under a subpena practically 16 months, so obviously it was during the time I was under subpena.

Mr. Scherer. I understood all of your explanations. My question is whether or not you consulted your doctor before or after you were

subpensed to appear here the last time.

Mr. Mates. I still don't get the question, and he asked me if I consulted a doctor after having received a subpena, and I told him I have been under subpena since December of 1953.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask the reporter to read, please, Mr. Scherer's

last question?

(Mr. Scherer's question read by reporter.)

Mr. Mates. As I recall, since I do not have the telegram for the final date, except the telegrams I gave, my answer would be that I consulted the doctor without knowing any specific date for a hearing.

I consulted my doctor, as I testified here, on December 3, and at

that time I was not aware of any definite date.

Mr. TAVENNER. You state you consulted your doctor on December 3. What was the next occasion on which you consulted him, if any, prior

to December 15?

Mr. Mates. I was brought back the following day, December 4, for continued examination. I was given what they call a stigma, microscopic test, and I had to have a preliminary preparation the night before for it.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the next occasion on which you saw the

doctor?

Mr. Mates. The next occasion was December 8, when I reported to find the findings of the various tests that he had made.

Mr. TAVENNER. In the meantime, what were you doing?

Mr. Mates. In the meantime I was confined to bed, as per orders of the doctor.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you see the doctor again after December 8?

Mr. Mates. I saw him several times at my home.

Mr. TAVENNER. How often do you think?

Mr. Mates. I think the dates were December 13, 14, and 17, in that period.

Mr. Tavenner. But you did not consult him after the 17th?

Mr. Mates. Yes, I went back for a continued test in January sometime.

Mr. TAVENNER. What date in January?

Mr. Mates. I think it was the 21st or something around that date.

Mr. TAVENNER. During the period from December 30, were you confined at any time to your home or to a hospital?

Mr. Mates. From about the 8th of December I was confined to my

home in bed through around December 21 or 22, as I recall.

Mr. TAVENNER. During the period from December 8 to December 21, did you leave your home?

Mr. Mates. What date was that again?

Mr. TAVENNER. You said that you were confined from December 8 to December 21. Did you leave your home at any time during that period, from December 8 to December 21?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. To the best of my recollection, if I did it would be to go down to the drugstore to get some medicine or something. I was not around, generally speaking.

Mr. TAVENNER. You did not go any place other than to the drugstore,

is that what I understand you to say?

Mr. Mates. As best as I recollect. I mean just around the house, but I don't remember anyplace else.

Mr. Tavenner. How long have you known Dr. Eugene Shafarman?

Mr. Mates. About 4 years.

Mr. Tavenner. Had you consulted him professionally before December 3, 1954?

Mr. Mates, Yes. I consulted him in 1951, and I had some disability.

Mr. TAVENNER. Had you known him prior to 1951?

Mr. Mates. I really don't know. I didn't know him. I had no occasion to be under his care. I have known of him, and I don't know if I ever had ocassion to meet him before that time, the 1951 date.

Mr. TAVENNER. Had you ever met him before?
Mr. Mates. I don't recall having met him before.

Mr. TAVENNER. At the time you consulted the doctor, were you aware that at one time he had engaged in giving medical examinations to persons recruited by the Communist Party for military service in Spain?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I wouldn't know of my own knowledge. I was not in Detroit during that period, and I wouldn't know it as a fact.

Mr. Scherer. But did you learn about the doctor's giving this type of service through any other means?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Scherer. Was there any other means than your own direct

knowledge?

Mr. Mates. My only knowledge, as I said, was not a matter of fact of my own knowledge, but I had occasion to study the proceedings of this committee in the city of Detroit in 1938, when this committee pulled again one of the lawless acts of interfering with a free election in Michigan, when they came in to defeat the greatest governor Michigan had, Governor Murphy, and in the course of reading the newspaper accounts at my attorney's office after the hearings, I do recall

among other things a mention of this doctor having something to do

with Spain.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did his engaging in that type of practice influence you in requesting a medical certificate from him for your failure to appear here before this committee on December 15, 1954?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. No more than my appearance before them in 1951, and 3 years later. I still went to the same doctor because I consider he is a very fine doctor, and that was the reason I went to him.

Mr. Tavenner. Have you at any time since your naturalization

resided outside of the continental limits of the United States?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. In answer to that question, I would also claim the privilege of not to be a witness against myself, and will, therefore, have to respectfully decline to answer the question.

Mr. Scherer. Your charges against the committee, and the statements you have been making impress me very little now since you are beginning to invoke the fifth amendment to rather important questions.

I ask that you direct the witness to answer the question, whether he ever resided outside of the continental United States since his natural-

ization.

Mr. Doyle. It is pertinent and material to this investigation, and I instruct you, Mr. Mates, to answer the question.

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates, I stand on my claimed privilege, which I invoked before.

Mr. Scherer. Have you ever been in Russia?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason, the same answer.

Mr. Doyle, I instruct the witness to answer.

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Mr. Chairman, I am compelled again to invoke my privilege of the fifth amendment not to be a witness against myself.

Mr. Doyle. You realize, Mr. Mates, that under Public Law 601, this committee is expressly charged with investigating the question of subversive activities, whether it is instigated from foreign countries, or from domestic origin, do you not? That is the express language of the bill under which we are functioning. That is Public Law 601, 79th Congress.

Mr. Mates. As I understand Public Law 601, surely is so vague in nature that no person can ascertain the boundaries of the committee's power, and when you talk about subversive and mr-American, I think there is a big area of discussion what constitutes good Americanism and bad Americanism. So that in itself doesn't clarify me any.

Breaking a strike of 1,200 workers is not American.

Mr. Doyle. I am going to take this position, that you have come here deliberately to make a speech because you are now reading a speech that you have prepared on a paper that you just read. You have come here to make a record for the benefit of your own union and we understand that. But if you go outside of the purpose of this hearing, I am going to strike from the record your voluntary statements that are not material and not pertinent. I feel that you are entitled to know that.

Mr. Mates. With all respect to your warning, Mr. Doyle, the fact is I feel pretty bad about this hearing being held today, when 2 days

from now we have an important election at Fort Wayne, and by strange coincidence we always have the hearings in time to influence

free Government elections.

Mr. Scherer. We are having this hearing today because you have ducked subpenas, and have not showed up, and had requests for continuance by doctors, and counsel, on a number of occasions. That is the reason we are having this hearing today. It has been tough to get you before this committee.

Mr. Mates. I don't think so.

Mr. Doyle. At any rate, we are taking just as little time as we can, so that you can get wherever your business calls for. We are not interested in that.

Mr. Tavenner. Where did you reside in 1935, 1936, and 1937?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I would like to claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to be a witness against myself in answer to that question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you living on Staten Island in New York?

(Witness consulted counsel.)
Mr. Mates. I still claim the privilege of the fifth amendment to

refuse to answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. I will instruct you to answer the question, Mr. Mates. Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, you are not denying me the right of the use of the fifth amendment, which is still part of our Constitution, until

this day!

Mr. Scherer. We are not denying it, but I do not believe that you are using the fifth amendment in good faith. That is obvious. How could it possibly incriminate you in 1955 to answer where you resided in 1937, when even if you were engaged in criminal activity in 1937, every known statute of limitations would have run and you could not possibly incriminate yourself by any answer that you might make now.

So I do think that you are using the fifth amendment in bad faith. Mr. Mates. Mr. Scherer, I am not an attorney but I know there are a lot of Matusows, and unless they are around waiting for that buck to testify for anything, whether they know a factor or not, and I don't

know about the statute of limitations.

Mr. Scherer. I still say for any criminal act on your part in 1937, you could not be prosecuted, and, therefore, in my opinion, you are invoking the fifth amendment improperly, and invoking it in bad

faith.

This committee is not depriving you of using the fifth amendment, but we certainly have a right to comment as to our opinion as to whether or not you are properly invoking it. You have invoked it, and

so we can proceed.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, I hand you a photostatic copy of the passport application bearing date the 18th day of March 1937, and the name of David Metropolitan, with the notation stamped on it that the passport was issued March 18, 1937, by the Department of State.

Will you examine it, please, and look on the second page and state whether or not the signature of David Metropolitan is your signature?

(Document handed to witness.)
(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will invoke my right of the fifth amendment to decline

to answer the question asked.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted that the applicant gave the name of his father as Morris Metropolitan. You have told us that Morris Metropolitan was your father, and now will you state whether or not on that application you gave the name of Morris Metropolitan as your father?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason I claim the privilege of the fifth

amendment.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Tavenner, will you refresh my recollection as to the witness' testimony about when he started to use the name of Mates instead of his original name?

Mr. TAVENNER. Thirty years ago; about 1925.

Mr. Scherer. I thought that was the testimony, and this passport is dated when?

Mr. Tavenner. 1937.

Mr. Scherer. It looks like we have a little perjury here, do we

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, will you examine the photograph appearing on the second page and state whether or not it is a photograph of you?

Mr. Mates. I claim the privilege not to testify against myself.

Mr. Scherer. I think he can properly claim the fifth amendment because the statute of limitations certainly has not run as to the perjury committed a few minutes ago.

Mr. Tavenner. I would like for you to examine the top of page 2

of this passport application, please, sir.

(Document was handed to the witness.)

Do you see there the names of certain countries that are designated by the applicant as the countries which he desires to visit? Will you look at that?

Mr. Mates. I have seen it.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you see the names?

Mr. Mates. Yes, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. What countries are named there?

Mr. Mates. England and France.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you look and see if right opposite those countries appears the purpose for which the trip was desired to be taken by the applicant? I believe it states, "Business."

Mr. Mates. It does.

Mr. Tavenner. Is that correct?

Mr. Mates. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. What business did you have to conduct in France or England in 1937?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Pollitt. Mr. Tavenner, I submit that the question assumes a fact not in evidence.

Mr. Doyle. May I state to counsel that under our rules, because of the shortage of time, and for other reasons, our rules do not allow counsel to address the committee, such as you have just started to do. We realize this is your first appearance.

Mr. Tavenner. I will change the form of the question, Mr. Chair-

man.

Did you have any business that you desired to conduct in France or England in 1937?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify and be a witness against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you visit England in 1937 under this pass-

port?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason, I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you visit France?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason, I invoke my same privilege again. Mr. Tavenner. Now, actually, Mr. Mates, in March of 1937 you desired to go to Europe for the purpose of serving in the military forces in Spain, the civil war there, didn't you?

(Witness consulted counsel.)
Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to testify against myself in that matter.

Mr. Tavenner. Actually, you filed this application for passport in order that you might get from France to Spain; isn't that true?

Mr. Mates. For the same reason, I will invoke my claimed privilege

of the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted at the bottom of page 2 of the application there is an affidavit of an identifying witness, Abraham Dickstein, who stated that he had known you for a period of 10 years.

When did you first become acquainted with Mr. Dickstein?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to answer the question and testify against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is he the same Abraham Dickstein who was a Communist Party candidate for presidential elector in New Jersey in 1936? Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to answer that question.

Mr. TAVENNER. I desire to offer the photostatic copy of the passport application of March 18, 1937, in evidence and asked it to be

marked "Mates Exhibit No. 1."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so received and so marked.

(Document referred to above was marked "Mates Exhibit No. 1" and received in evidence.)

### MATES EXHIBIT NO. 1

(PART 1)

	PASSPORT APPLICATION / /	1.9
		ghan
and he came equipment to the plant of death proper impact before retend the applications seem to their	200010100	
THE STATES OF SMARKER	Danger and strong Septit 7-00; Committee of	
TE OF Line or an annual to the St.		1
FRET 6#	The second second	
David	Metropotitose , o Occasio or in Diverso in	.yes.
Munch	a is sense, if weighting by a compact 2 interestly were that if you	
there is not the Collect Business	Construction of the Contract of Contract o	
Car Com 12/3 . 187 .	Mes Book Chy , says as come	3
	ingeneral in the Standard Carle Carle	3
State cla	Grad R. Manager State of St. St.	2
Olhor	is Carloty to before no Surround	ilara.
2/ Auga	Therefore, and recovering in 20 to College	
last Smark De got	no magnification of a fingle of the Victoria states interest to Leafing and	\$
On 9 9		
19 10 18 191	Hard State of the Conference of the State of	
- GAN- 19		ngon S
have the least patricular of all the control of all	the control of the co	8
Since on a naturalization There a	ddyd outside the Critical States as follows:	*
Auri	ata usuna at, und purat de resonana jo, quite trajuga cambay:	2
		73.
V and a second of the con-		81/
(3) 40.6 straumstrate		1
	A WOMEN AND LOCATE MALE SALE IN CARD COMPANY	
I was (never married.	0.6	
		1
who are torn at	who (a por) as Smertinas desc	
and who is now residing #4		
M - maiden natra wax		and :
was not previously married. S	Chappenharm: Davie of march province countries mixed to growing	
I was formerly tranded to	The same of the same business	
. 0		
- Owter		
(2000)	and the continge was several and a disease	
A you was made on the man of the con-		,
My {natural massed} estimate	and the marriage was revolutioned a second state of the testing of the testing of the second	
My (Francisco Communication) (Milgred Communication)	and the courtings was accomplished a discussion of the the United States on	,
My {variant universed} suizes	and the contrings was recogning a direction of the the United States on the same of the sa	
My (Francisco Communication My (Francisco Communication Co	and the courtiege was recognizing a directive of the the United States on a materialized as a stringer of the 1 confidence of	
My {variant universed} suizes	and the courties was recognized as a wines of the the United States on	
My (Sectional and Section Vision Visi	and the contribute was recognitive a decrease of the the United States on	
My (prophase) sense on the sense of the sens	and the courties was recognized as a wines of the the United States on	in de la companya de

#### MATES EXHIBIT NO. 1 (PART 2)

A District
May be at growing at the growth from the control of
and a submitted band one tages to age and all a companies.
) Implemed to while the hillowing promises for the program on todays to
Ency like in Sain Strain Comments
and I mean to refer to the Chinoi Hanne words
perfusion and brologathy of Velicon.
Bright 5 took & Section
me dark brown
A
Distinguishing marks or tearures and any our dead of the
manner Musek Preside
Date of back (2.51. 13. 150)
Johnson to a see all in the support
ADERCSA
1 request that my passport be material to the delicated subjects
Name
Standar and streat
Orr sint State
Employed the liberty of the statement of the second of the liberty
Figure 3 is a few at a 18 the fact of the state of the st
Supported which are no persposes the entry to the place continued to the place continued to the persposes of the entry to the place continued to the persposes of the entry to t
**************************************
Street with a contract of the
CVBonnellu.
carried a second of the second of
AFFIDAVIT OF IDENTIFYING WITHESS
I should have the services and another in a refer to the line form of the
, signissure done to achieved, this if he we the appropriation is not story for the first size at the contract made in the applicant a soft facilities that the contract of each soft.
to the second se
www.tharithareinor.us.o.gairants.voor.co.
Maditioners have been beautiff in proceeding price remains to be recommend to be remained to the control beautiff
No
experience of the processing person are the experience of the control of the cont
in the description and series a territories mention of the territories and the territories and the territories and the territories are the territo
manage (12/3vanallak
Carlothe
More will appear was true assessed the Virgor Vision on a state tolk of the later with a true of the Control and the second grows devices and one will prove at a control as with a matter or with a second of the control and
2 Sagrage etter 7 Commen 6, 7 Ce C 106

Mr. Tayenner, I hand you a photostatic copy of another application for passport, bearing the date the 3d day of January 1938, with a notation stamped on it that a passport was issued January 4, 1938, by the vice consul of the United States in Paris, France.

This application shows that it was authorized for immediate return to the United States. Will you examine the second page, please, and state whether or not the signature you find there of David Metropolitan is your signature?

Mr. Mates. 1 think that I will claim the privilege under the fifth

amendment, and it would apply to this answer as well.

Mr. Tavenner. Would you examine the first page of the application, a little above the middle of the page, and state whether or not there is a statement on the application by the applicant that since his naturalization he has resided outside the United States in France. from April 5, 1937, to April 12, 1937. Do you see that?

Mr. Mates. Yes.

Mr. Tavenner. In Spain from April 12, 1937, to December 11, 1937, and in France from December 11, 1937, to the date of the application. Do you see that information there?

Mr. Mates. I see it on the form.

Mr. Tavenner. Does that statement in the application correctly recite the facts with regard to your residence outside of the United States since your naturalization?

Mr. Mates. I again claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to testify—

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you examine the photograph appearing on the second page and state whether or not it is a photograph of you?

Mr. Mates. I will have to decline to answer on the grounds of

protection I have under the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. It is noted that a reference is given by you or by the applicant on this application to Mr. Morris Oken, 136 East 28th Street, New York City. Is Mr. Oken your father-in-law?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. A Morris Oken, currently deceased, was my father-in-

Mr. Tavenner. Was that his address that I gave you in 1936?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I don't recall the address.

Mr. Tavenner. Your wife's name was Lydia Oken; was it not?

Mr. Mates. Yes; that is my wife's maiden name.

Mr. Tavenner. She is the daughter of Mr. Morris Oken?

Mr. Mates. That is correct.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted that the identifying witness to your application is Mr. Irving Schwab, who gives as his residence Hotel du Louvre, Paris, France, and that he states in this identifying affidavit that he has known you for a period of 6 years.

Will you tell the committee, please, how you became acquainted with

Mr. Irving Schwab?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to answer, and not to testifying about knowing Mr. Schwab.

Mr. TAVENER. Is he the same Mr. Irving Schwab who was candidate on the Communist Party ticket in 1936 for judge of the Court of Appeals for the State of New York?

Mr. Mates. I don't know. I couldn't answer the question, and I

don't know whether he was or not.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was Mr. Schwab's business in Paris in 1938, at the time of his execution of the affidavit of identifying witness on this application for passport?

(Witness consulated counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment and

decline to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Leonard Lamb, of the Abraham Lincoln Battalion, publicly credited Mr. Irving Schwab with making it possible for numerous veterans of the Abraham Lincoln Battalion to reenter this country. Was this the business in which Mr. Schwab was engaged when you met him in Paris?

Mr. Mates. I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to

be a witness against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what Mr. Schwab did to make it possible for veterans to return to the United States, if you know?

Mr. Mates. I do not know.

Mr. Tavenner. Why was it necessary that you secure a passport to return to the United States when you were given a passport in the United States to travel to Europe?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I still claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself.

Mr. Tavenner. I desire to offer the application for passport of January 3, 1938, in evidence, and ask it be marked as "Exhibit No. 2."

Mr. Doyle. It will be so received and so marked, without objection. (Document referred to above was marked "Mates Exhibit No. 2," and received in evidence.

643

## MATES EXHIBIT NO. 2

(PART 1)

10 84		- 8
2"	passed and the second s	university of the second
	Application Continues and Land Advance	333
1		00131
	2 / A Committee of the	839
-	The state of the s	Contract Contract
	Parties from the Control of the Parties of the Part	France
E.	The state of the s	community of
	DAYLA XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	revear that
1.	THE PARTY OF MARKET PARTY OF APPLIA 17	1597 . 3
25.	Mineral Parks Mineral Parks	
	Elling present solvines to the	
\$38	as I amigrated to the United States, on or about	product to vise a
139	and Mana tree Calla to Late A Mark East, Calla	. 23
2000	The state of the s	
1	(in creatementages we make meanly after no radio whoughigh)	
1	I was naturalized as a citizen of the Prited theles before the	Cest
- 10	Opening State source: One of the control of the con	1 1/10/1
1,00		
	Stone on anternational traversación contribe the Dated Maria at Inflorma  100 to name at and period of militaria to, and furniga accepted	8.
	France des Arril 5, 1937 , well to	2 - 25
	Spein spril 12, 1937, 4000. 1	
	**************************************	3 - Tan
	2 1 2 2 4 2 1 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	
. 11	install the Coloni Same on MARSA 27	. il formitter
	No regularization of the Milbrooks Are., States Island, N. V.	et was on
	My bates, Marrin Matropolitas was been a Passit.	
a. 323	of the connection of the Court Man Anna City of 121 Zo. Hib Za., No. 1 10 City of the Court	
	My pages, Martin De Martin Commence and Martin State and	SSLE
000	A CONTRACTOR OF THE PROPERTY O	
	"Two was and the state of the s	
	A company of the comp	
	he was least ab	rieno ellippo,
827	of what is not really at	
- 800	(A STREET OF STREET STREET STREET STREET OF STREET	
. 1	bed (action) who was national as a mission of the Dailed States before the	200
1	198 TAR TAR TAR SALE OF BATTER ST. 1918 visited continuous and	tier Valled
90000	C13 Acts New York	
81	Chronic Manager Manage	complete s
	My author who was saturatized as a citizent of the United States tolkers the second of the Collection for	
		Stell Codes
		. 8
L	Same control of the c	
	à retressé the indicates of my wife	
	#2 100m \$65m\$ 65 2020	
321	the securities consensation through	× 18000
	4 respect the inchreton of my minor children as follows: Since pic a point accommodate and a series and	A dwomen
	No. of the Control of	
	Service of the servic	
	The same of the sa	
	There are taken an cake of allegamen to, or been naturalized as a citizen or orbital. A very lovely of the	
. 46	The second section of the s	
4	The state of the s	
100		
- 60		

### MATES EXHIBIT NO. 2 (PART 2)

	Burn and and his day place proper attended in a file, we will
1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	H OF ALLE MANCE
to A Milette C. Triplands over that I will happen	was distinct for Commitming of the Tates, Source, and will be
Profesional Media (17 Collision of the	Manual Communication and the second s
A Company of the Comp	General of Grand State of Control
	the tendence and Arthough the State of the S
and properties passports application, \$5.05.	
	Const. of State Panel State Printer
	TO THE THE PART AND THOSE OF APPLICANT
	Bran Bran
Daned Materaltan	Philogolabing marks or features
Denned Mixingaran	
	Pass d bas Minek, Russia Pass d bas April LU, 1007
	Ompation Starp gollector
10.00	EVIDENCE OF CITIZENSHIP AND IDENTIFYING DOCUMENTS
	Passport No
	V
	to symptoment,
	News dispositive of passport
3	Elithour environment of environments in an income of the contract of the contr
If passport is addied for equally help COUN.	specified below Endouse about the second of the second
TRIDS TO BE VISITED and purpose of visit:	mandined below distinct all and the second section of the section of th
ALANE ALANA	tot Tumber 1984
****** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	
Committee and an experience of the same of the same of the same	
BEFERENCES MIS_MOTRIE_Ches. 13	A.A. Rath. St., New York
Er. Berry NFT: 8700 Sr	onx Park East, Nor Y500 Der
	OF IDEMTIFYING WITNESS
I Alto undereigned, solomnike event that I am a my signature heroto affixed; that I know she applican	estiment of the United States (See I receive as the mission weather than the who established by our time to the China and the affidiant becomes the last of the control of
are true to the over a market water and point; then	was a successive surester strain it is the second of the s
. 25	annuarion Harry & Show when
Dept. ppt. No. 487982 insued Dec. 5, 1987	Seek took office at woman. To be a Louvre, Peris
[mat]	The second second
Suppression and every to before on that 324.	I am of Livery A 120
Fig. Appealant, States, in alterhala, for State Asserts in the consultation may receive the although	and Reader Some States
	I she United States of America at
The applicant requests that the following person	be nothing in the event of the death of committee.
and the same and t	white was a series and a series
Additional date; Lecention of real and parameter	property, paters and place of importance forms.
It is sufficient optional with the applicant to give this is	nformalies;
	and the designation of the second sec
Registration (approved by the Department	of Brade on
Cartificate of registration juried to the applican	
	Status, of property family
The second secon	CEAL PROS
All the explaints of more of encountry facility included by the explaints of electric states in encountry by the electric states of the encountry by the electric states in the elect	The second section of the sec
3	Propose 1
A. C. Section 1984	A Marine San San
indiality and the control of the con	Mindulation 11.5 - Mindulation

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, the committee's investigation has disclosed that passports were taken up on arrival of recruits in Spain, and that in some instances these same passports were used by other persons in coming to Spain.

Do you have any knowledge of that practice?

Mr. MATES. I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to

answer that question.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, you have refused to answer any questions that I have asked you regarding your participation in the civil war in Spain. But I desire to confront you with an item taken from the January 27, 1949, issue of the Daily Worker, in which you are quoted by Mr. William Allan, as having declared that on about January 26, 1949, in this article, that you had fought in Spain.

I desire to explain the article to you a little more fully. This is an article entitled, "Detroit Unionists Assail Split in World Labor," and

it begins with this statement:

Labor leaders here denounced the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions. They urged CIO President Philip Murray to reverse the action taken by CIO Secretary-Treasury James B. Carey.

And then it quotes what various labor leaders have to say, including you. This is the paragraph relating to you:

David Mates, CIO industrial union organizer declared, "As one who fought in Spain and saw what divided labor ranks mean in Europe, I say pour the protests into the CIO so that Carey and Murray will not get away with this."

Were you correctly quoted by Mr. William Allan in that article?

Mr. Mates, I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to answer the question.

Mr. TAVENNER, I desire to offer the article in evidence and asked that it be marked as "Mates Exhibit No. 3."

Mr. Doyle. It is so received and so marked.

(Document referred to was marked "Mates Exhibit No. 3" and received in evidence.)

MATES EXHIBIT NO. 3

DAILY WORKER, JANUARY 27, 1949, P. 6

# **Detroit Unionists Assail** Split in World Labor

By William Allan

DETROIT, Jan. 26.-Labor leaders here denounced the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions. They urged CIO president Philip Murray to reverse

the action taken by CIO secretarytreasurer James B. Carey.

Jerome Shore, regional director, United Public Workers, condemned period. "this disgraceful business of Carey speaking ostensibly for millions of us and splitting the world's working classes. It should not go unchallenged, Murray should be told to send him back in and stay in.'

David Miller, president, United Auto Workers, Cadillac Local 22, said: "There is nothing to justify this walkout unless someone wants war. By all means we will let Murray know how much we resent this."

Mort Furay, regional director, United Public Workers, declared: "Unity of the world's working class against a third world war is at stake here. We will notify Murray how we feel and ask him to order Carey back in.'

Chris Alston, UAW Negro leader from Packard Local 190, assailed politan press, appears each day the action as a "weakening of the in the Daily Worker.

anti-imperialist front of the world's working class in this crucial He said Carey's action must be rescinded."

Dave Mates, CIO Industrial Union organizer, declared: "As one who fought in Spain and saw what divided labor ranks means in Europe, I say pour the protests into CÎO" so that "Carey and Murray will not get away with this."

Vigil Lacey, president, Tool and Die Unit, Ford Local 600, said: "Labor was united during the war and following the war and must be kept that way now."

Fred Williams, business agent, UAW Local 208, assailed the walkout as "a disgraceful action that the rank and file must rescind by its protests."

Press Roundup, a summary of editorial comment in the metroMr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with William Allan? (Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Yes, as a newspaperman, I am acquainted with him.

Mr. Scherer. You said you were acquainted with him as a newspaperman. Is that the only way that you were acquainted with him? Mr. Mates. That is right, sir. What was the question, Mr. Scherer? Mr. Scherer. Is that the only way you were acquainted with Allan? (Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I misunderstood the question of Mr. Scherer. I said

that I was acquainted with Mr. Allan as a newspaperman.

Mr. Scherer. And now my question is simply this, Is that the only way that you are acquainted with Mr. Allan, namely as a newspaperman?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to

testify against myself.

Mr. Scherer. I kind of thought that you would. I ask that you direct the witness to answer that question that I asked, namely, if that was the only way that he was acquainted with Mr. Allan.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Mates, I instruct you to answer that last question. Mr. Mates. I will answer it in the manner I did before, I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself on this

question asked me by Mr. Scherer.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Chairman, when the witness answers the question that he was acquainted with him as a newspaperman, and then invokes the fifth amendment when I ask him if that is the only way he was acquainted with him, he is clearly in contempt because he has waived his right with respect to that question to use the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, you have told us that you have used the name David Mates since 1925, and that you considered it was your legal name from that time on. Why was it that the name of David

Metropolitan was used in these applications for passport?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will invoke the privilege of the fifth amendment. Mr. Tavenner. Wasn't the real reason the fact that you desired to deceive the State Department and to conceal from the State Department your true identity in making application for passport?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment in

that and not answer the question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Mr. Abraham Dickstein and Mr. Irving Schwab know you by any name other than David Mates in 1937 and 1938?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. How did you induce them to be a party to this deception of the State Department?

Mr. Mates. I decline to answer for the same reason given.

Mr. Tavenner. Now, isn't it also true that you furnished false information to the State Department in stating that you desired to travel in France and England as a device to conceal your real purpose for going to Europe?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment in not

answering the question.

Mr. TAYENNER. Mr. Mates, will you tell the committee, please, how you were recruited, or under what circumstances you enlisted for military service in Spain?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment and not

testify against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you given a medical examination prior to your

leaving the United States?

Mr. MATES. For the same reason I will decline to answer the question. Mr. TAVENNER. Were you a member of the Communist Party on March 18, 1937, the date of application of David Metropolitan for a passport to travel in England and France on business?

Mr. Mates. Well, I think when it comes into this area of discussing my political beliefs and associations, I will stand on my right of

the first and fifth amendments to refuse to testify in these matters.

Mr. TAVENNER. I hand you a photostatic copy of an excerpt from the August 15, 1936, issue of the Daily Worker. That is entitled

the August 15, 1936, issue of the Daily Worker. That is entitled "Illinois in Drive To Put Communist Party on the Ballot."

This article states:

Eight leaders of the Communist Party in this city have pledged that by tomorrow they will collect 700 signatures to put the Communist Party on the ballot. These leaders, all section organizers, have decided to spur the members of the party to greater efforts in the signature campaign by the example of their own achievement. Those who signed the pledge \* \* \*

and a number of persons are stated, including "David Mates, section 5."
Will you examine the article, please, and state whether or not you

were one of the leaders, as an organizer of section 5 of the Communist Party, who signed the petition as stated in that article?

(Document was handed to the witness.)

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. For the same reason that when it comes to political affiliations and beliefs, I will invoke the privilege of the first and fifth amendments, and I think that it is clear that it is an invasion of the civil rights of people to question people about political beliefs and affiliations. I invoke the first and fifth and refuse to answer.

Mr. Tavenner. I desire to offer the document in evidence and ask

it to be marked as "Mates Exhibit No. 4."

Mr. Doyle. So received and so marked, without objection.

(Document referred to was marked "Mates Exhibit No. 4" and received in evidence.)

MATES EXHIBIT NO. 4 Daily Worker, August 15, 1936, p. 2

# Illinois in Drive To Put C.P. on Ballot

CHICAGO, Ill., Aug. 14.—Eight leaders of the Communist Party in this city have pledged that by tomorrow they will collect 700 signatures to put the Communist Party on

These leaders, all section organizers, have decided to

spur the members of the party to ?greater efforts in the signature campaign by the example of their

own achievement.

Those who have signed the pledge are Harry Shaw, Section 1; Joe Race, Section 3; G. Carlquist, Section 4; Dave Mates, Section 5; Pearson, Section 6; Harry Haywood, Section 7; Martin Ruddy, Section 8; G. Paulson, Section 11; H. Lawrence, Section 12.

Increased efforts during the past few days have resulted in the completion of the quota in six counties outside of Chicago. Present results indicate that 3.00 signatures have been raised in Chicago and about a similar number in other counties.

Mr. Tavenner. I have before me a photostatic copy of excerpts from pages 1 and 3 of the February 17, 1930, issue of the Daily Worker. This article is entitled "Demonstrate at the Stockyards," and the article refers to a demonstration in the Chicago stockyards, led by, and I quote:

Members of the Unemployed Council of the Trade Union Unity League, and the members of the Communist Party.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to read into the record two paragraphs from this document.

Mr. Doyle. Without objection, proceed.

Mr. Tavenner (reading):

While the unemployed workers were gathering at the door of the Swift employment office, Dave Mates, section organizer of the Communist Party, mounted a running board of a car and addressed the workers. At the same time banners demanding "work or wages," calling upon the workers to demonstrate on International Unemployment Day, and urging the workers to join the Communist Party and the Trade Union Unity League were unfurled by the workers.

No sooner did the speaker call upon the workers to fight against unemployment, when the police pulled him off the car and led him away from the gathering. C. A. Hathaway, district organizer of the Communist Party, immediately took the speaker's place and urged the workers to follow the leadership of the Com-

munists and TUUL in the struggle against unemployment.

Does that refresh your recollection, Mr. Mates, as to the occurrence

in February of 1930 in Chicago?

Mr. Mates. For the reason given, I will decline to answer for the reason of the first and fifth amendments, I will not discuss my political beliefs and affiliations, and it is quite noteworthy we are talking about 1930. There were a couple of unemployed in those days.

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir, and at that time, you were section organ-

izer of the Communist Party in Chicago, were you not?

Mr. Mates. I take the position that as far as my political beliefs and my conscience, that is my most cherished possession, and I am not going to share it, and I claim the first and fifth amendment privilege, not to discuss those.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you also section organizer in 1936?

Mr. Scherer. You are not being asked about your political beliefs, you are asked whether the police pulled you off an automobile. Has

that anything to do with your political beliefs?

Mr. Mates. Mr. Scherer, I am not a very smart lawyer, but I also know little tricks and traps when I see them and I am standing on my right not to divulge my political beliefs and my religious beliefs and my conscience with Congress, or with anybody else. That is what you

are asking me. I decline to do it.

Mr. Doyle. We are not asking about your political beliefs or your religious beliefs, we are asking you whether or not you were an officer and leader of the Communist Party of the United States on that occasion. That is what we are asking you. What has that got to do with religion? I did not know they had much religion in the Communist Party. I had never heard of any.

Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. I also call your attention, Mr. Mates, to an article entitled "Union Label' Fascists in Chicago," by David Mates. It is an article over the name of D. Mates. It appears in the March 5, 1930, issue of the Daily Worker.

May I hand it to you and ask you whether or not you were the writer

of that article?

(Document handed to witness.)

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will use my privilege of the fifth amendment to decline to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Chairman, I desire to read two paragraphs in

the record from this document:

#### "Union Label" Fascists in Chicago by D. Mates

The Social-Fascists of the American Federation of Labor of Chicago are showing their true colors more clearly than ever before. Especially now, when the workers of Chicago are displaying the greatest militancy and when the Communist Party and the Trade Union Unity League are intensifying their activities and spreading their influence over larger numbers of workers in the basic industries, are the fakers of the Fitzpatrick-Nelson Chicago Federation of Labor machine openly coming to the aid of the Capitalist class in an attempt to stem the growing influence of the Communists and the revolutionary trade unions of the Trade Union Unity League.

The open Fascist role played by the leaders of the Chicago Federation of Labor as seen in several events of recent date, will only help to mobilize the militant workers in a struggle to defeat and destroy these Social-Fascists and to build and strengthen the revolutionary trade union center—the Trade Union Unity

League.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Tavenner, at this point, without objection, may the committee recess for 5 minutes?

Mr. Tavenner, May I ask one question following that statement

first?

Mr. Doyle. Go ahead.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee, please, whether or not at that time you were identified with the Trade Union Unity League. of which this article speaks?

Mr. Mates. I will invoke the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to testify against myself.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you still consider the American Federation of Labor as a Fascist organization, as stated in this article?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I do not consider the American Federation of Labor by any characterization such as that today.

Mr. Scherer. Did you at that time, at the time of the article, did

you consider the A. F. of L. a Fascist organization?

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the first and fifth amendments not to discuss my political beliefs, or any other private beliefs of 25 years ago.

Mr. Scherer. I ask, Mr. Chairman, that you direct the witness to

answer the question.

Mr. Doyle. I instruct the witness to answer the question.

Mr. Mates. The question being whether I believe it then, is that a question?

Mr. Scherer. To be a Fascist organization, yes. Mr. Doyle. Apparently you wrote the article.

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself.

Mr. Doyle. The committee will stand in recess for not over 5

minutes.

(Brief recess.)

(Members present at the taking of the recess were Representatives Doyle, Frazier, and Scherer.)

(Members of the committee present at the time of the reconvening

were Representatives Doyle, Frazier, and Scherer.)

Mr. Doyle. The committee will please come to order and let the record show that the full membership of the subcommittee is present.

Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, in the 3 articles, portions of which I have read into the record, your activity in matters connected with the Trade Union Unity League were quite apparent, if they represent correct facts.

Because of your connection with the matters reported in those articles I want to ask you whether or not your own union at that time,

in 1930, was affiliated with the Trade Union Unity League?

Mr. Mates. The United Electrical, Radio & Machine Workers of America was founded in 1950 and was affiliated only with the CIO, to the best of my knowledge.

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, but I am speaking now of the period in 1930.

Were you a member of a trade union in 1930?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify in regard to this matter.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer that question.

Mr. Doyle. You are instructed to answer, Mr. Mates.

Mr. Mates. My answer was that I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself and be a witness against myself in regards to this matter.

Mr. Tavenner. Is that because the union with which you were asso-

ciated was affiliated with the Trade Union Unity League?

Mr. Mates. The same answer to this question, for the same reasons

given.

Mr. TAVENNER. It may be improper to leave the inference here that you were a member of a trade union at that time, if you were not. According to these documents which I have read, you were a functionary in the Communist Party at that time. It is not likely that you would have been a member of a union and a functionary in the party at the same time.

Will you clear that up for us, as to whether or not you were a

member of a union at that time, in 1930?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify as to my membership.

Mr. Scherer. I ask that you direct the witness to answer the

question.

Mr. Doyle. You are so instructed, Mr. Mates.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, I am answering the question the best way I know how, and I am claiming the privilege of the fifth amendment not to be a witness against myself as to membership in the Trade Union Unity League.

Mr. Scherer. It cannot possibly be incriminating to be a member of a trade union, and if it could the statute of limitations would run.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Scherer, you say it is not incriminating, but today we have a situation where one man, Attorney General, labels everything he doesn't like as subversive, in the face of fact, and I am not a lawyer but it would seem to me I shouldn't be a witness against myself.

Mr. Scherer. I don't think the Attorney General does that, and if he does it has nothing to do with the question that was asked you, because no action of the Attorney General at this date could possibly do anything to harm you in any way as it pertains to the answers as to whether

or not you were a member of a trade union in 1930.

Mr. TAVENNER. The December 25, 1929, issue of the Daily Worker carries an article entitled "Textile Youth Meet and Plan to Win Masses." This article describes a meeting of delegates in New Bedford of the Textile Youth Conference of the National Textile Workers Union. In the course of the article there is a reference to reports made, discussed, and adopted on Trade Union Unity League Youth Department.

That report was made, according to this article, by D. Mates. Will you examine the last paragraph of the article and state whether or not you made a report on the Youth Department of the Trade Union Unity League at that time? Will you answer the question, please?

Mr. Mates. I am waiting until counsel gets through reading it.

(Witness consulted counsel.)

I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to be a witness against myself in that matter.

Mr. Doyle. The date of that report, Mr. Mates, by quick computation, shows that you were about 22 years of age at that time. Do you remember that birthday.

Mr. Mates. I remember I must have been that age at that year.

Mr. Doyle. So you were still a youth?

Mr. Mates. I am still a young man now.
Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, in recent hearings in Seattle just a few weeks ago, Mr. Eugene Dennett turned over to the committee staff a document entitled, "The Trade Union Unity League, the American Section of the Red International of Labor Unions," and this organization of which you were reported in this article to have sponsored the Youth Department thereof, had affiliated with many of the labor unions at that time.

I want to read a part of that document put out by the Trade Union

Unity League, and I read this paragraph:

The national center of the revolutionary industrial union movement in the Unived States is the Trade Union Unity League, organized in Cleveland August 31, 1929. The TUUL coordinates and binds all of the revolutionary union forces into one united organization. It leads and directs the general struggle of the new union movement. It is the American section of the Red International of Labor Unions.

Due to the fact that your name has been prominently mentioned in about four documents that I have read here in connection with the activities of that organization, I want to ask you to tell the committee what you know of its organization.

So my first question to you about it is, Were you identified with it?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I thought I answered the question. I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify against myself on that matter, and I repeat again.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to read into the record another paragraph from this document. It reads as follows—it is on

page 28-

Mr. Doyle. May I ask what document you are reading?

Mr. Tavenner. The Trade Union Unity League, American section of the RILU:

The Trade Union Unity League fights militantly against the impending capitalist war and for the defense of the Soviet Union. Its slogan is: Not a man, not a cent, not a gun for imperialist war. It seeks to mobilize the great masses of workers against war by organizing strikes, demonstrations, etc., in conjunction with all militant organizations fighting against war. In the event of an imperialist war it will mobilize the workers to struggle against American imperialism and to transform this war into a class war against the capitalist system itself. The TUUL devotes special attention to organizing the workers in the war industries.

The Trade Union Unity League especially organizes and educates the masses

to fight in defense of the Soviet Union.

Did you understand those principles to be the guiding principles of the  ${\rm TUUL}?$ 

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not

to testify in regard to this matter.

Mr. Tavenner. Will you tell the committee whether or not within your experience you found that the Trade Union Unity League after years of effort was unable to sell the Communist Party under a Com-

munist label to the rank-and-file members of the unions which were affiliated with it?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I am not too clear as to the question or its intent.

Mr. Tayenner. I will try to break it down so that there can't be any

question about understanding it.

Was the Trade Union Unity League able to sell communism to the rank-and-file members of the unions by use of the Communist label which it was giving in this pamphlet?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates, I will claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to discuss this problem and testify in regard to the matter.

Mr. TAVENNER. When did the Trade Union Unity League go out of

existence!

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates, Frankly, I can't recall when the Trade Union Unity League went out of business.

Mr. TAVENNER. Wasn't it about 1935?

Mr. Mates. I would think so, with the mass production industries. Mr. Tavenner. Didn't it go out of business for the very reason I indicated, which was that it couldn't sell communism under a Communist label to the rank-and-file members of labor?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will have to claim the privilege because I cannot testify

in regard to this matter.

Mr. Doyle. As I understand it, Mr. Mates, this pamphlet from which Mr. Tavenner read was a declaration by the Trade Union Unity League back in 1929; is that correct?

Mr. Mates. As I understand it, and I don't know the date, that is

what he implied it was.

Mr. Doyle. In that declaration they declared for and in support of the Soviet Union, in preference to the United States of America.

That was their express language as you heard it read.

I do not care about your political beliefs. I am not interested in them, and it is not the purpose of this committee, but the thing that amazes me is your refusal to help us understand anything in connection with that organization, with which you are manifestly experienced; it is my conclusion that back in 1929 to 1935 you were identified with this Trade Union Unity movement. Do I understand that even though they declared in favor of the Soviet Union as distinguished against your own adopted country, if you did adopt it, by reason of your father's naturalization, if he was naturalized, do I understand that you are refusing to help your own Congress understand the extent to which the Red trade unions and the Soviet Union were undertaking to control the unions in the United States? Isn't that what your answer amounts to?

Mr. Mates. I understood the question was: "Why did the Trade

Union Unity League go out of business in or around 1935?"

Mr. Doyle. Perhaps my question was too long. I intended my

statement to be a combination of a statement and a question.

In other words, I am asking you if it is not a fact that when you refuse to tell us anything about the Trade Union Unity League, which was manifestly initiated into this country from Russia, you are refusing to help your own Congress understand the extent to which

Soviet communism was then undertaking to infiltrate the unions in the United States. Is that not the situation, in spite of the fact that this constitution and bylaws and statement emanating from the Soviet communism policy clearly declares in favor of the Soviet Union

as contrasted to our own country, and your own country?

When you refuse to tell us anything about your experiences in that, and the extent to which the Soviet Union Communist Party was infiltrating, or trying to infiltrate, for instance the Youth Department of which you were apparently an active leader, you are refusing to help your own Congress get at the inside of what the Soviet Union was then doing to control American labor. Is that not where it leaves you, as an American labor leader?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, in claiming my fifth amendment privilege not to discuss an organization which the counsel has attempted to discuss time and time and time again, which existed somewhere in 1929 through 1935, you are impugning some motives to me as far as my loyalty, and as far as my devotion to the interests of labor, and I have been a member of the trade-union movement for a long, long time, AFL, and CIO, and the—

Mr. Scherer. Are you a member of the Communist Party today? Mr. Mates. I am trying to answer a question. Is that a question

within a question?

Mr. Scherer. Just suspend the other question for a while. Are you a member of the Communist Party today?

Mr. Mates. Were you withdrawing your question? I can't answer

two questions.

Mr. Doyle. I will withdraw mine temporarily.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Scherer, you know that I have told you at the very beginning that I claim the privilege of the first amendment, which guarantees to the people of this country the right of free speech and free assembly, and unmolested and unabridged by Congress or anyone else, and you are asking me a question of political beliefs and affiliations.

Mr. Scherer. You just said that we were impugning your loyalty and good citizenship and so on. I was wondering whether you were

still a member of the party today.

Mr. Mates. I am answering your question, that on the basis of the constitutional guaranties which is the very foundation of our democratic society, I am not obliged to discuss with the Congress or anyone else my political beliefs or affiliations, and surely not in the face of a committee that sets that as a goal, to trap a person who has been active for labor, and I am going to refuse to answer your question on the grounds of the first and fifth amendments.

Mr. Doyle. May I state that we are not out to set a trap for any leader of labor, or any other leader. We are interested in exposing and divulging the leaders of the Communist subversive movement in

this country, whether it is in labor or wherever it is.

We are going to adjourn in just a few minutes for luncheon hour, but may I say to you that as an American citizen, one of the men that has always endorsed election by organized labor, both CIO and AFL in my State, in California, I am always amazed when you admitted leaders of organized labor, whether it is your union or any other union, sometime refuse in one way or another to cooperate with

Congress in giving Congress the basic history of the effort in the United States of the Soviet Communist Party to control labor unions.

Mr. Mates. If you say you are endorsed by organized labor, then I want to ask you, Do you not know that organized labor from the very beginning, from 1938 on, has been on record against the witch hunts of the Un-American Activities Committee, and as late as 1954 here is the official statement of the UAW-CIO, saying the Un-American Activities Committee should be abolished, and all Americans should work for its abolition.

Mr. Doyle. I understand that is your declaration.

Mr. Mates. Not mine, I said the UAW-CIO.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, about 2 years ago Walter Reuther came out with a publication which no doubt you read, and which I put in the record of the hearings in Seattle. I do not have it on my desk here today. Mr. Walter Reuther made a public declaration in which he urged the leaders of labor, as far as they possibly could, conscientiously, to not plead the fifth amendment and to not claim the fifth amendment, but to cooperate with this very committee.

That was about 2 years ago, because I read Mr. Reuther's statement. I don't understand that Mr. Reuther, for instance, the national leader of CIO, claims that this is a witch-hunting committee now. I know that the Communist dominated or infiltrated unions in this country

still do.

Mr. Mates. Would you like some statements for the record of archbishops and presidents of CIO and AFL, and records from the Congress, conventions of the AFL and CIO, and I can give you it.

Mr. Doyle. That is back history. Mr. Mates. 1950 isn't back history.

Mr. Doyle. That is 5 years ago. The functioning of this committee is quite different in some ways than it was 5 years ago, and you brought in a lot of back history. It is antiquated, and particularly as far as the procedures of this committee are concerned.

It is not witch hunting, but we are hunting ways and means to better

legislate to defeat the Communist conspiracy.

Mr. Scherer. I would not say the procedures have changed that much. I think some people have become enlightened because of the light that this committee has thrown on this subject.

Mr. Doyle. That is quite so.

Mr. Mates. The three public papers in Detroit said regarding it that the purpose of the hearing here was to see the role of Communists in the Square D strike, and was an infiltrated strike, was for illegitimate objectives, and you have not subpensed a single worker from the plant, nor the management.

Mr. Doyle. Sometimes there are erroneous statements even in news-

papers.

Mr. Scherer. We would like to know whether you were still a mem-

ber of the Communist Party?

Mr. Doyle. Just before we adjourn for luncheon, Mr. Mates, let me see if I understand the situation as far as you are concerned. I am not assuming anything, and I am just reading the record.

I think that you testified that you started to commence using the name of David Mates about 30 years ago, in 1925. That is correct, is it not?

Mr. Mates. I testified to that extent; yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. And that you investigated and found under the Illinois law that was O. K., and you didn't have to go into court and change

your name.

This copy of a passport under the name of David Metropolitan, which was handed you by our distinguished counsel has a picture on it which seems to resemble you quite a lot, although you didn't identify it as your picture. I would identify it as your picture, to be frank

with you.

This copy shows that you were born in Russia, April 13, 1907. shows that your father was born in Russia, too. It shows that at the time of these passport documents, dated when the passport was issued. March 18, 1937, many years after 1925, you used the name of David Metropolitan. You did not tell the State Department that you had ever claimed to have legally taken the name of David Mates. There is no reference to David Mates. He does not exist as far as this passport application or records are concerned.

That is even though in 1925 you claim that you changed your name

and commonly used that name.

Many years later you did not tell the State Department that, and then again on the other passport paper, you again used the name of David Metropolitan and showed you were born in Russia, and your father was born in Russia and showed you were living at the Hotel Minerva, in Paris, in connection with your business to France, England, and Spain.

It showed the address of your father-in-law, now deceased. Again you never used the name David Mates. Why didn't you? Why didn't you tell your own Government, your State Department, that

you were known under the name of David Mates?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Doyle. What had you to hide or to conceal?

Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, the answer to your question, I have testified here as to the facts, and I invoke my right under the fifth amendment not to testify against myself. These things speak for themselves.

Mr. Doyle. But these two passport documents, as I take it, are

deliberately in contravention of your own sworn testimony.

But my impression is that these written documents signed by you and with your picture on them, are in contravention of your own sworn testimony, and if you have an honest explanation this may be

a situation where you should give it.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, I don't think that the testimony will show that I testified that I had never used the name before in my life, before, since or after. I simply told Mr. Tavenner when he asked me, what my name was, and I gave it to him, and he said did I have a prior name, and I said, "Yes," and that appears in my selectiveservice application and everywhere else, and then he didn't ask me did I ever cease using any other name, and now you make a big to-do that at a certain point somebody, or I, or it wasn't testified to, used the name again.

I never testified that I had never used my family name. I never

did, and the testimony won't show it in the record.

Mr. Doyle. Well, the record speaks for itself.

Mr. Mates. I think it does.

Mr. Doyle. I felt it was rather important to call your attention to the fact as to how the record speaks. And now you are perfectly willing to let it stand that way, and that is O. K. by me.

Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, we were talking about the Trade Union Unity League going out of existence in 1935. You refused to comment on the reason for it, which I asserted as being that it was unsuccessful in selling the Communist Party line under the Communist label to the rank and file members of labor unions.

Now, I want to ask you this question: Isn't it true that since that organization went out of existence around 1935, that the Communist Party has still endeavored to accomplish the same objectives by the method, however, of infiltrating the leadership of labor unions?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates, I will have to claim the privilege and I am not in a position to answer what the great strategy was, and of my own knowledge I can't answer your question, and I will have to claim the privilege of the fifth to testify in regard to the whole thing.

Mr. Tavenner. You say of your own knowledge, you can't answer. Well now, you have been an important labor leader since 1943, according to your testimony, in United Electrical, Radio, and Machine Workers of America.

During that period of time, have you observed any effort on the part of the Communist Party to infiltrate the leadership in your

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I have been a member, as I indicated, of the  $\Lambda FL$  and of the CIO, and of the electrical workers, and I know that as far as you are talking about, your question was formulated around 12 years of membership in the UE, and all I can tell you is that the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers is a legitimate labor organization, under the meaning of the Federal statute, and run by its membership and they do legitimate trade union problems, just as in the Square D strike, there was no pushbutton strike from Moscow, or New York, but it was people who struck for a living wage, for their contract, and if that is subversive in your mind, and that makes it infiltration, and it makes it the Communist conspiracy, it is just too unfortunate.

Mr. Scherer. I submit the witness has not answered the question.

Mr. Mates. What is the question? I didn't get it.
Mr. Scherer. Apparently not. Will you read the question? Mr. Doyle. Before that question is read, may I make it clear, Mr.

Mates, we know that you feel you are under an obligation to make a record here that you can show the union and others.

But this committee does not hold or believe either directly or indirectly that legitimate labor-union striking is subversive.

Mr. Mates. Your members have stated it publicly in the press

time and time again, and the whole country took it up.

Mr. Doyle. That is a misstatement. No voluntary statement by a committee member is the voice of all the committee members when the statement has been authorized to be made.

Proceed, Mr. Reporter, but I want the record to show that you are making a wrong statement, and the committee doesn't believe anything of the kind.

(Question read by reporter.)

Mr. Doyle. If any member of the committee makes a statement like that, he makes it without the express authority of the committee. Mr. Mates. The chairman of the committee has some powers, and

he has made statements like that time and time again.

Mr. Scherer. He did not make that kind of a statement. I am very familiar with the statement made by the chairman of the com-

mittee.

Mr. Mates. He went beyond strikebreaking, he is out to destroy this union entirely, and what law gives him that authority? Does Public Law 601 give him that authority? What law does he base that on?

Mr. Scherer. He is out to destroy the Communist Party. As the chairman of the subcommittee he said he is out to destroy, as we all are if we can, the Communist influence and domination of any activity

in American life.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Scherer, that is not the statement Mr. Walter made

in the Congressional Record. He is out to destroy UE, period.

Mr. Doyle. It may be that the chairman feels that the UE, or some union to which he referred, whatever it was, is presently dominated by the Communist Party in America. That may be the fact, Mr. Mates. If it is, the UE owes it to its members and the people of the United States to clean house.

Mr. Mates. McCarthy tried to take the law in his hand and Francis Walter is doing the same, and he should be a law-abiding legislator

and not take things in his own hands.

Mr. Doyle. He is. Let us proceed, Mr. Reporter. After this, Mr. Tavenner, let us adjourn for luncheon.

(Question read by reporter.) (Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I claim the privilege of the fifth amendment not to testify on this score.

Mr. Doyle. Let us adjourn at this time until 1:30. You will please

be back, Mr. Mates, at that time.

The subpenas are all continued until 1:30 today.

(Whereupon, the committee recessed at 12:15 p. m., to reconvene at 1:30 p.m.)

## AFTER RECESS

(Members of the committee present at the reconvening of the session were Representatives Doyle and Frazier.)

Mr. Doyle. The committee will please come to order.

Let the record please show the presence of Mr. Frazier and Mr. Doyle, and the temporary absence for a few minutes of Mr. Scherer, of Ohio. He has just sent us word it was agreeable with him to go ahead, but 2 of the 3 is a quorum, and so we will proceed without objection.

Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, I have before me a photostatic copy of an article appearing on page 9 of the February 10, 1934, issue of the Daily Worker, showing that there were 100 steel workers in the Gary, Ind., Workers School. The article states that the courses and teachers are as follows:

Classes are held in History of the American Labor Movement (instructor Eugene Bechtold); Trade Unionism and Strike Strategy (instructor John Lawson); Principles of Communism (instructor, Lydia Oken); Principles of Communist Organization (instructor, Dave Mates); and English, Advanced (instructor, Albert M. Block); and English, Elementary (instructor, Marguerite Glaser).

Will you examine the article and state whether or not you took part as an instructor in the subject of Communist organization, as indicated by the article?

Mr. Mates. I think my answer would be that I would invoke the

first and fifth amendments in answer to the question.

Mr. TAVENNER. I desire to present the document and ask that it be marked "Mates Exhibit No. 5," for identification only.

Mr. Doyle. It will be so received and marked.

(Document referred to was marked "Mates Exhibit No. 5" for

identification and filed with the committee.) 1

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, at the period, or during the period when that school was operated, in 1934, were you a functionary of the Communist Party for the State of Indiana?

(Witness consulted counsel.)
Mr. Mates. I think this again enters the field that I have objected to before this, prying into my political beliefs and associations, and I will claim the privilege of the first and fifth amendments not to

answer the question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you have any knowledge, Mr. Mates, of the establishment of similar schools to that described at Gary, Ind., attended by members of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America?

Mr. Mates. I am not clear on the question. Did you say similar

schools?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes, similar schools.

Mr. Mates. Attended by members of what?

Mr. TAVENNER. Of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America. That was a later date, of course, and not in 1934. (Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. The same answer for the same reason given.

Mr. TAVENNER. From your testimony, it appears that you were employed by the United Electrical Radio and Muchine Workers of America in 1946. What specifically was your employment at that time?

Mr. Mates. In 1946 I was a field organizer for the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America in the city of Detroit, Mich., and my main preoccupation was the organizing of a plant in the city of Detroit, known as Vickers, Inc.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was there an organized group or cell of the Communist Party within the Vickers plant at the time you were endeavening to everying it?

oring to organize it?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will invoke my right under the first and fifth amendments and all of the provisions thereof not to answer this question.

Retained in committee files.

Mr. Tavenner. The committee is in possession of sworn testimony that in 1946 various industrial groups of the Communist Party were reorganized, of course in industry. According to this testimony, there was a club organized at the Vickers plant known as the Vickers Club.

Will you tell the committee, please, whether or not this club of the Communist Party served as a caucus club for union problems within

the shop at Vickers?

(Vickers consulted counsel.)
(Mr. Scherer entered the room.)

Mr. Mates. Well, in making the answer, Mr. Counsel, that this matter of unknown, faceless witnesses, we have information, as a union organizer, you know very well I have a lot of enemies and my union has many, and these dime-a-dozen so-called nameless witnesses who gave you information mean nothing to me. There is a man by the name of Harold Dahl who was in our union and today is on the management side trying to bust the union. Does that mean he is an authoritative side, an accredited witness? You can only answer a man by facing him to himself, and by cross-examining him and that is due process, and since this committee does not practice due process of law, I am compelled to invoke the first and fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. You say that is your reason for refusal to answer.

Is that the only reason?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. The answer to your later question is that I am answering this question in good faith, and relying upon the first and fifth

amendments not to be a witness against myself.

Mr. Doyle. May I make this observation, as long as this witness has said this committee does not follow due process of law. Of course, Mr. Mates we are not a court and we do not presume to be a court, nor do we presume to strictly follow the rules of evidence. We are rightly expected to be fair and just, but not to be a forum for technical procedures or rules.

Mr. Mates. That is the unfortunate feature. A man is innocent

until proven guilty in my book.

Mr. Doyle. Labor unions don't follow the rules of evidence in their committee hearings or investigations. You could not possibly do that. This committee is not a court of law, but a committee of inquiry of fact. You have not been charged with being guilty of anything.

Mr. Mates. That is not true; we do.

Mr. Doyle. I just wish to remind the witness that you may be assuming something when you mentioned one individual as your enemy in the labor union. By that I mean you may be assuming something that is not a fact, so far as this committee is concerned. We have many ways that actual facts and information come to us about the activities of the Communist Party or some members of the Communist Party that are labor leaders. So we would not want you to feel that this committee only has information from 1 person or 1 dozen persons.

Proceed, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know whether or not there was in existence within the Communist Party in Detroit at any time between 1946 and 1949 a committee of the Communist Party known as the labor committee?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will use my right under the first and fifth amendment not to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you at any time chairman of such a committee?

(Witness consulted counsed.) Mr. Mates. The same answer.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you chairman of the Vickers Club of the Communist Party at any time?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. The same answer to this question, for the reason of the first and fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, did your duties as an official of the United Electrical, Radio, and Machine Workers require your attendance at executive committee meetings at Fort Wayne, Ind.?

Mr. Mates. Executive meetings?

Mr. TAVENNER. Meetings of district 9?

Mr. Mates. Oh, yes.

Mr. TAVENNER. What is the correct description of the meeting?

Mr. Mates. Well, we have a district council set up and the district council meets in convention twice yearly and elects for a period of 1 year a district executive board, which board meets roughly quarterly, and as international representative I do report on the progress of organization to the district executive board.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall having attended a meeting of the employees of the United Electrical, Radio, and Machine Workers of America at Fort Wayne in December of 1946, or January of 1947, and after the meeting there was a meeting at a farmhouse attended by you, and a number of other persons, the farmhouse being out in the country from Fort Wavne?

Mr. Mates. I couldn't specifically testify whether I remember being there. I attended very many meetings, quarterly meetings for 4 years, and I couldn't pinpoint December of 1946 or January of 1947

and mean anything.

Mr. TAVENNER. If such a meeting had been attended by the chairman of the Communist Party and the secretary of the Communist Party for the State of Indiana, you would recall that, wouldn't you? Mr. Mates. Attended a meeting of the district executive board?

Mr. TAVENNER. No: a meeting made up of persons who had attended that district meeting.

Mr. Pollitt. Could I have the question again?

Mr. Tavenner. My question was whether or not you would now recall the meeting to which I referred, if the chairman and the secretary of the Communist Party for the State of Indiana had been

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I don't get it.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am trying to refresh your recollection.

Mr. Mates. You asked me if I would remember if I told you something?

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you remember the meeting, since I have mentioned the attendance of those two persons?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I am going to claim the privilege of the first and fifth amendment not to answer this question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you know Elmer Johnson?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I shall invoke the privilege of the fifth amendment and decline to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Do you know Henry Aron?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Can you identify the person further?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, Henry Aron was secretary of the Communist Party for the State of Indiana in 1946.

Mr. Mates. I shall invoke the privilege of the first and fifth amend-

ments not to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you attend any meeting at which Elmer Johnson and Henry Aron, or either of them were present in the vicinity of Fort Wayne in 1946 or 1947?

Mr. Mates. I shall rely upon the first and fifth amendments not

to answer the question.

Mr. TAVENNER. After the beginning of the Square D strike in 1954, did you confer with any functionary of the Communist Party relative to the progress of that strike?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will invoke the first and fifth amendment and refuse

to answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Mates, there appeared before this committee as a witness in Detroit on May 4, 1954, a person by the name of Harold M. Mikkelsen. He served for a number of years as an undercover agent of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, in the city of Detroit, and he was one of the Government witnesses in the Detroit Smith Act case. Mr. Mikkelsen was asked the question as to whether or not he knew David Mates as a member of the Communist Party, to which he replied that he did, and that he met with David Mates at a statewide meeting of the Communist Party in 1949, at 2705 Joy Road. Were you acquainted with Mr. Mikkelsen?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I have to invoke the first and fifth amendments in answer to this question.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you attend a meeting of the Communist Party

in 1949, at 2705 Joy Road?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will have to again claim the privilege of the first and fifth and not answer that question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you a member of the Communist Party in

1949?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I have to again decline for the same reasons.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Milton Joseph Santwire was a witness before this committee on April 28, 1954, in Detroit. Mr. Santwire was employed in an undercover capacity by the United States Government and testified as a Government witness in the Detroit Smith Act cases. Mr. Santwire testified that he had attended Communist Party meetings with David Mates. Was he correct in that statement, or is it erroneous and false?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Well, I will have to claim the privilege after saying that this man is the confessed perjurer, and he confessed in public court that he is a liar on the payroll of the Ford Motor Co.

Mr. Scherer. You said he is a perjurer and a liar. Did he lie about you when he said you were a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Mates. I answered the question by invoking the first and fifth amendments against testifying against myself, with the statement that that man's public record shows him to be a perjurer and employee of the Ford Motor Co.

Mr. Scherer. I am asking you specifically since you charged this man with being a perjurer, did he lie when he identified you as a

member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Mates. I have invoked my right not to testify against myself. Mr. Scherer. I am convinced in that instance he told the truth.

You have a lot of nerve calling a man a perjurer and a liar and then

refusing to say whether he told the truth or lied about you.

Mr. Mates. If you followed that trial, he confessed to the judge when he went before the grand jury for it, and it was in the newspaper. Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, you have testified that you were with the CIO at one period of your leadership in union work. Was it during that period of time that the CIO became one of the founders of the World Federation of Trade Unions?

Mr. Mates. I really don't know, and I couldn't testify, and I don't

know what or when the CIO's was in that.

Mr. Tavenner. Well, were you affiliated with the CIO in 1948?

Mr. Mates. My international union then was affiliated to the parent body of the CIO.

Mr. Tavenner. I introduced in evidence "Mates Exhibit No. 3," which dealt with the subject of the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions. That is the document, you will recall, which I read and in which you were alleged to have stated opposition to the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions.

What was the basis of your desire to oppose the withdrawal of the

CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I don't get the purpose of the question. It would appear to me simply prying into the mind of an individual about what he believes, and I don't know any world philosophy or trade-union philosophy is a matter that should be discussed here, and I don't know what the implications are here, and what the purpose of the question is, and I don't know what you have in mind to prove with it, and I will have to decline on the grounds of the first and fifth amendment.

Mr. Scherer, I suggest the witness be directed to answer.

Mr. Doyle. I so instruct you, Mr. Mates. Mr. Mates. Will you tell me what the purpose would be, whether

I believe in unions being affiliated with the CIO or  $\Lambda FL$ ?

Mr. Scherer. I don't believe we should tell him anything, if he is going to invoke the fifth amendment no matter what questions you ask him.

Mr. Mates. Will you repeat the question again, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. TAVENNER. Read him the question.

(Question read by reporter.)

Mr. Mates. I will claim the privilege of the first and fifth amend-

ments in answering this question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you aware at that time, at the time you took that action in opposition to the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions, that a disagreement had arisen within that organization between the CIO, the British, the Dutch, and the Scandinavian trade unions on the one hand, and other trade unions within that organization.

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I claim the privilege of the first and fifth amendment

in answer to this question.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you not recall, Mr. Mates, that differences did arise between those groups and that those differences led to a split in the organization, resulting in the CIO's withdrawal from the World Federation of Trade Unions!

Mr. Mates. I frankly don't recall the differences, if there were any.

and I know there was a split eventually.

Mr. TAVENNER. You took a very positive stand as one of the labor leaders in the country in opposition to the CIO withdrawing from the World Federation of Trade Unions, and yet you now profess no knowledge of the issues that were involved. Can you explain that?

Mr. Mates. My answer to you, Mr. Tavenner, is that is not exactly a couple of days ago. I don't remember the specific issues that were at hand and that is why I am in no competent situation to discuss it.

Mr. TAYENNER. Let me see if I can refresh your recollection on that point. Was not the basic reason for the split the opposition of the Soviet Union to the endorsement of the Marshall Plan by the CIO?

Mr. Mates. Could I see the document? (A document was handed to the witness.) Mr. Mates. I don't recall, Mr. Tayenner.

Mr. TAYENNER. Wasn't it actually the opposition of the leader-hip of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers to this action of the CIO and your refusal to abide by the decisions of that organization which resulted in part in the expulsion of your union from the CIO?

Mr. Mates. I don't think that was a factor, and as a matter of fact, the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America was never expelled by the CIO. History will show that 3 months before the CIO convention we set certain conditions for the CIO to respect out autonomy as an international union, and unless we had assurance that it would respect our autonomy and cease raiding, we would not pay per capita, and we got no assurances and we didn't pay the per capita, and when you don't pay per capita you are not a member. So actually it is a question whether we are expelled or withdrawn.

and I would say we withdrew from the CIO in September of 1949.

Mr. TAVENNER. But one of the basic differences between your union and the CIO was that you would not follow the CIO's action with

reference to the Marshall plan; wasn't it?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I don't know whether that was the main reason, and I think autonomy was the main reason. That might be a secondary reason, and our union did oppose the Marshall plan and it is a matter of record, at conventions and democratically arrived at decisions.

Mr. TAVENNER. It was not until after the Soviet Union opposed the Marshall plan that you and other leaders within the UE fought the Marshall plan within the CIO?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I don't recall the specific date, but I can tell you this. Mr. Tavenner, that you would have to attend a convention of our union to see that the delegates from the shops, and not the representa-

tives nor the paid officers determine the basic policies and resolutions of our conventions. By majority vote they determined it. I don't know what came first, the chicken or the egg, and I don't know the dates, and I don't remember the time, but that is what happened at our conventions, the delegates from the plants and from the shops, they determined the policy, and if they didn't like the Marshall plan, it might have been a good thing because the rest of the Nation realizes now the Marshall plan didn't bring our Nation anything good, or anybody else.

As the saying is, they made the poor poorer and the rich richer, but

that is just a matter of opinion.

Mr. Tavenner. You will recognize that it was the Communist Party decision at that time to oppose the Marshall plan; do you not?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I am not going to talk with any authority. I just claim the privilege of the first and fifth not to discuss what somebody be-

lieves or don't believe.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let me put the question this way: Did you as a labor leader confer with any member of the Communist Party with regard to the position that you should take within the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers of America with reference to the withdrawal of the CIO from the World Federation of Trade Unions?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. I will assert the privilege of the first and fifth not to

answer the question.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you a member of the Communist Party on January 26, 1949?

Mr. Mates. I will again assert the privilege of the first and fifth not to discuss my political beliefs and associations nor to be a witness against myself.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you now a member of the Communist Party!

Mr. Mates. The same answer for the same reason.

Mr. Tavenner. Have you ever been a member of the Communist Party?

Mr. Mates. I will assert the same privilege.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. Mates, will you tell us, please, when the execu-

tive board of district 9 met in 1954!

Mr. Mates. I can tell you that pretty easily. In 1954, we met in October, I would say October 21 or so, just prior to the fall district convention.

Mr. Tavenner. When was the fall district convention?

Mr. Mates. October 22-25, I believe.

Mr. Tavenner. Did they meet again in December?

Mr. Mates. No; they did not meet. They met in January of 1955, to the best of my recollection.

Mr. TAVENNER. Was there a meeting of the council in December

of 1954?

Mr. Mates. I don't believe so; the council met in January to the best of my belief and information, and I am almost sure I am right on that.

Mr. Tavenner. Was there a meeting of representatives of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers in Fort Wayne on December 17-19, 1954?

Mr. Mates. Not that I recall any meetings, sir.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you attend any meeting of representatives of the United Electrical Radio and Machine Workers on December 17, or 19, 1954?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. What were those two dates again?

Mr. Tavenner. December 17-19.

Mr. Mates. I have no recollection of attending any meeting on that date.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you acquainted with Mr. Lawrence Cover?

Mr. Mates, Surely.

Mr. Tavenner. What position does he hold?

Mr. Mates. He is a member of the district executive board.

Mr. TAVENNER. Do you recall having been at a meeting attended by Mr. Cover in December 1954?

Mr. Mates. No; I don't recall any meeting with Mr. Cover.

Mr. Tavenner. In the course of Mr. Cover's testimony before the committee, in referring to the last time that he saw you, he stated:

Mr. Cover. Early last december, I think was when I saw Dave Mates last. QUESTION. Where did you see him?

Mr. Cover. Fort Wayne, at an executive meeting and staff meeting.

Does that refresh your recollection about the staff meeting?

Mr. Mates. Yes, sir; I have a distinct recollection it was a district executive board by my notes, and it is an old date back and it goes back a few months. I show that on January 8, Saturday, there was a district executive board meeting and a staff meeting at Fort Wayne, Ind. That meeting I am sure I attended.

Mr. Tavenner. I asked Mr. Cover this question:

Try to refresh your recollection as nearly as you can, as to the approximate date in December that the meeting was held.

Mr. Cover. Really, I just got out of a sick bed and I don't know. I think

around the 17th or 19th.

Does that refresh your recollection?

Mr. Mates. I think his recollection is wrong, and my thoughts indicate that we had a district board and a staff meeting January 8 in Fort Wayne. My thoughts indicate no meeting in December at all, including the dates you cited.

Mr. Tavenner. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Frazier.

Mr. Frazier. I have no questions. Mr. Scherer. I have no questions.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Mates, this morning you referred to this committee, and I think a CIO statement back in 1950, something about witch-hunting by the committee. I told you then that at the Seattle hearings I had read a statement by Walter Reuther, and during the noon hour I obtained a copy of the Seattle hearings at which I was a member of this committee, and I found that on June 14 and 15, 1954, I read this statement by Walter Reuther, president of the national UAW, CIO. It had just been released at Flint, Mich., a short time before. Here is what Mr. Reuther said: It is short and I will read it.

We have no quarrel with the professed purposes of the House Committee on Un-American Activities. Each witness appearing before these committees must, of course, make his own individual decision as to the course of action which he will follow in his testimony. This is a matter of individual conscience and judgment. However, we in UAW, CIO, sincerely urge every witness called before

the House Un-American Activities Committee, if it is at all possible to do so, to avoid using the fifth amendment. Protecting the good name and reputation of innocent people and their families does not absolve the former Communist from his patriotic duty as a citizen to testify fully of his firsthand knowledge of the names and activities of any Communist Party functionary, of any filegal activities or any evidence of conspiracy, to overthrow the Government by force or violence, or evidence of a nature which would serve to strengthen the security of our Nation, while at the same time refusing to testify in any manner in which he has no direct firsthand knowledge, or any matter which happened so far in the past that his memory cannot be relied unon with any degree of accuracy.

We, the UAW, CIO, believe that this is the hour when America needs to take inventory and we dedicate ourselves to the basic principles and values which have

been the source of our greatness.

UAW, CIO, through years of practical experience in the forefront of fighting against communism, fully recognizes and understands the danger of the Communist world conspiracy. We support and shall continue to support every

effort of our Government to meet this threat.

We shall, however, resist every effort on the part of any possible fear, hatred or hysteria to try to destroy the very freedom we are dedicated to preserve. As a free people, you must demonstrate the courage and good sense to resist the use of communism and totalitarian methods under the guise of fighting communism.

and so forth.

This is the end of the quote. That isn't all of Mr. Reuther's statement.

Mr. Mates. I have the official statement, not a 1-man statement, but of 4 top officers of this great union that you just quoted, and adopted in May of 1954, specifically in connection with the Michigan hearings of the House Un-American Activities Committee, and I can give you a very simple quote where he condemns the committee from the first chairman down and says that if members do use the fifth there should be no prejudice against them in the union. I have the black and white, and I am ready to give you a copy of it for your record.

Mr. Scherer. Mr. Doyle may be interested, but I am not interested

in what Reuther said or the CIO said.

Mr. Mates. He said the only purpose of the hearing was for Clardy

to get headlines, and he got them and he was defeated.

Mr. Doyle. I know you have a speech you are anxious to make to try to get headlines, but we do not have time to hear it now. I did feel in view of my statement this morning, with reference to your statement about Mr. Reuther, with reference to this committee generally, and the use of the fifth amendment generally, that this statement should be read by me for your information and guidance.

Now, I want to ask Mr. Mates just a couple of questions.

Mr. Mates, I know that for myself, personally, I want to just make this brief observation to you. As a result of my several years of sitting on this committee I have come to feel that any man that claims to be a patriotic American citizen, whether he is a labor leader or not, who joins the Communist Party in the United States or who stays in the Communist Party in the United States approximately after May of 1945, when Earl Browder was deposed as leader of the American Communist Party, does so with his eyes open. The Duclos letter which came to this country and was presented to the American Communist Party convention in April and May of 1945, clearly showed by its text and intent, the intention of the international Communist conspiracy to use force and violence when necessary in their judgment to overthrow constitutional government in the United States.

So my own thought is that if you or any other labor leader stays in the American Communist Party now or have stayed in it since a reasonable time after Earl Browder was deposed, you have stayed in it with your eyes open to the fact that the international Communist conspiracy, including the American Communist Party, is dedicated to the proposition that when they find it convenient, if ever, they have no hesitancy in overthrowing by force and violence our own form of constitutional government, the same as the statement read by Mr. Tavenner from that Trade Union Unity League, in which they state to that effect.

So I want to say to you, we certainly commend any man who conscientiously pleads the fifth amendment when he can do it in truth and honesty and in good faith and conscience. That is the right of

every American citizen. We uphold and defend it.

Personally, I make no conclusions when an American citizen pleads the first and fifth amendments, and I don't conclude the man is guilty of anything, if he does it in good faith and conscience, because that is our constitutional right and protection. It is not to be used lightly nor dishonestly.

Of course, I also know that it is still the Communist Party line in the United States to plead the fifth amendment, even though it is in

violation of good faith and conscience.

Can I ask you a couple of questions about this passport data, because you were born in Russia according to your statement. Your father was born in Russia. We know that, as a matter of record, Russia is still in control of the Communist Party conspiracy and according to the Bandung hearings in Indonesia in the last several days, some of the free countries of Asia are still afraid of the Communist conspiracy taking them over as colonies for the international Communist conspiracy.

May I ask you this: Were you a member of the Communist Party in any way in Russia before you came to this country? You were only a youngster, but had you in any way become identified through your parents, or in any way with the Communist Party in

Russia before you came here?

Mr. Mates. I testified that I came here about the age of 5 or so. Mr. Doyle. Well, were you in the Communist Party kindergarten or children's school of any kind? They had them over there then.

Mr. Mates. That was long before I. It was during the reign of the

Czars, as I recall.

Mr. Doyle. It may be. My information from reading is that they still had some underground Communist Party workings. It is a frank question, and were you in any way tied up through your parents with any Communist regime, even though as a youngster in kindergarten? The Communist Party now in this country has Communist Party schools and kindergartens, and camps, and summer camps for youngsters 5 to 10 years old.

Mr. Mates. I don't think you get into kindergarten at the age of 5.

You don't enter kindergarten at the age of 5.

Mr. Doyle. The Communist Party takes them pretty young. I am not referring to a public kindergarten. I am referring to a Commu-

nist Party kindergarten or school or nursery.

Mr. MATES. You are joking about the year 1912, in a country which had completely—I don't know any more than you do except from reading about what the Czars' type of government was, and I don't think it was an epitome of democracy.

Mr. Doyle. It is a question based on history, and I am asking you your information about it, if you have any, from what your parents told you, or from other sources.

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Mr. Mates. Frankly, I can't even remember my age of 5, and I don't remember coming here, let alone what they tried to tell me or teach me.

Mr. Doyle. I am not suspecting that you do remember very much at the age of 5, but you remember in later years whether or not your parents had ever put you in any such kindergarten or school or class.

Mr. Mates. Mr. Doyle, do you think it is really too fair to ask a person to testify against his own parents, no matter what they did, right or wrong?

Mr. Dovle. I didn't ask you that.

Mr. Mates. That is what you are implying.

Mr. Doyle. I am not assuming it was necessary-

Mr. Mates. Even in verbal claims, you don't have to testify against your father and mother and stuff like that.

Mr. Doyle. I am not asking you to testify against your parent; I am asking you as a matter of history whether or not you were a member of any such class or group as a youngster. I am not asking you to testify against your parents.

Mr. Mates. Well frankly, if I have got to answer it, I don't have any memory and I don't remember, as a child of 5, going to any schools

as far as that goes.

Mr. Doyle. Can you testify as to where your father was naturalized

in this country?

Mr. Mates. I think that I can testify, in the District of New York, Federal District Court, in the year 1918 or 1919, and I have gotten the papers but I don't have them with me.

Mr. Doyle. You have that record, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Doyle. May I take this occasion to say that which I have said to many, many labor leaders, ever since I have been on the committee, that if you are still in the Communist Party, or have any connection with it, why don't you as one of the labor leaders of the country get out of it, clean up your relations with it as soon as you can, and see that the labor union of which you are one of the leaders, gets just as far as possible away from the Communist layout in this country or any other country.

It makes me shiver no end when I realize that some of you labor leaders have been so closely identified and involved with the Communist conspiracy to take over American labor that you find it necessary in your own conscience and good faith to plead the fifth

amendment.

So I want to urge you, as one of the labor leaders, to get so far away from it as soon as you can that you can help your own Government protect itself against the subversive activities of the American Communist Party. I want to urge you to do that. Lead toward strength for your adopted country instead of weakness.

Are there any other questions, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. Tavenner. No. sir. Mr. Scherer. I have no questions, except this observation, Mr. Doyle. I think that in view of the testimony or the lack of testimony that has been adduced in this case, although this witness derived his citizenship through his father, it still should be referred to the Department of Justice to determine whether or not it is possible to commence denaturalization proceedings when a person has derivative citizenship.

Mr. Doyle, Mr. Tavenner, I return these exhibits to you.

Thank you, counsel, and thank you Mr. Mates. Mr. Mates is excused. Mr. Tavenner. Dr. Shafarman, will you come forward, please? Mr. Doyle. Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Dr. Shafarman. I do.

Mr. Doyle. Doctor, have a chair. Dr. Shafarman. Thank you.

## TESTIMONY OF EUGENE MAURICE SHAFARMAN, ACCOMPANIED BY HIS COUNSEL, DAVID REIN

Mr. TAVENNER. What is your name, please, sir?

Dr. Shafarman. Eugene Maurice Shafarman.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is it noted that you are accompanied by counsel. Will counsel please identify himself for the record?

Mr. Rein. David Rein, 711 14th Street NW., Washington, D. C.

Mr. TAVENNER. Where were you born, Dr. Shafarman?

Dr. Shafarman. In the city of New York.

Mr. TAVENNER. When?

Dr. Shafarman. 1st of December, 1904. Mr. Tavenner. What is your profession? Dr. Shafarman. I am a doctor of medicine.

Mr. TAVENNER. Will you tell the committee, please, what your edu-

cational training for your profession has been?

Dr. Shafarman. After completing high school in the Bronx, New York City, I was out of school for 2 years, and then was admitted to the University of Wisconsin in the College of Letters and Science, in the year of 1926, where I had 3 years of premedical training and 2 years of medicine.

In 1931 I transferred to the University of Michigan and completed 2 years of further training in medicine. I then served an internship at the Receiving Hospital in the city of Detroit, and was licensed to

practice medicine in the State of Michigan.

Mr. TAVENNER. What year?

Dr. Shafarman, In 1934. Mr. Tavenner, Did you have an office of your own in 1934 in Detroit?

Dr. Shafarman. I opened my office in Detroit in 1936.

Mr. TAVENNER, What address?

Dr. Shafarman. 5320 John R Street, Detroit.

Mr. TAVENNER. Dr. Shafarman, have you at any time traveled outside of the continental limits of the United States?

Dr. Shafarman, I traveled outside the continental limits of the United States many times.

Mr. Tavenner. When was the first time?

Dr. Shafarman. In 1924 I left the continental limits of the United States of America and traveled to Auckland and Wellington, and then across Tasman Sea to Sydney. I had already been in Vancouver, British Columbia.

In 1925 I went to Honolulu, Yokohama, Kobe, Nagasaki, Hongkong, Shanghai, and Manila several times. I went through the Panama

Canal also in the same year. In 1931 I went to Southampton, Sherborne, London, and Paris. In 1934 I went to England, France, the Netherlands, Germany. Poland, Lithuania, Latvia, and the Soviet Union. In 1941 I went to Mexico and Cuba. I think that about covers it.

Mr. TAVENNER. How long were you in the Soviet Union in 1934

when you visited that country?

Dr. Shafarman. To the best of my recollection, approximately 6 weeks.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the purpose of your trip?

Dr. Shafarman. The purpose of the trip was to study surgery, which I did, at the Anglo-American Institute of the First Moscow University, and in the Cancer Research Institute in Moscow.

Mr. Tavenner. Was there any particular type of surgery that you

took your training in?

Dr. Shafarman. General surgery.

Mr. TAVENNER. It is noted on your application for a passport that on your trip in 1934, you gave as the countries to which you desired to travel, "England, France, Denmark, Poland, and Germany."

Was there any reason for your leaving the Soviet Union out of

your application?

Dr. Shafarman. I believe that the application included the information that I was going to the Soviet Union, because I obtained a visa to go there before I left the United States.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you the application and ask you to examine it and state whether you see any reference to an intent to travel in

the Soviet Union?

Dr. Shafarman. There obviously is no reference to that on this passport, but I do not at this time know why. There is something crossed out here, which I can't identify.

Mr. Tavenner. That is your passport application, is it not, or a

copy of it?

Dr. Shafarman. I can recognize some of the handwriting as my own and some of the handwriting I cannot recognize.

Mr. Tavenner. Is it your signature at the bottom of it, on page 2,

or is it at the top?

Dr. Shafarmán. This is my signature. The passport that I had was validated for Latvia, Lithuania, Estonia, and the Soviet Union, and it was returned to the State Department in 1941, I believe.

Mr. Tavenner. What were the circumstances under which it was

returned?

Dr. Shafarman. I used to use it as an identification paper when I would travel, and in that year, this is something that I have forgotten, I went down into old Mexico, and when I returned across the border and presented the passport at the Mexican border, I was given a receipt for it.

Mr. TAVENNER. In other words, it was taken up?

Dr. Shafarman. It was just picked up, and it had expired anyway, and I was just using it as an identification paper. I had used it as such when I went up to Canada, and it was not picked up, and when I returned from Mexico it was.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the purpose of your travel to Mexico? Dr. Shafarman. I used to read Joseph Conrad, and I had wander-

lust. I wanted to see the country.

Mr. Tavenner. Dr. Shafarman, Mr. John D. McGillis appeared before this committee as a witness, in October of 1938, and he testified

that a young man by the name of William Wright became acquainted with Philip Raymond, a Michigan State organizer for the Communist Party in 1936. Were you acquainted with Philip Raymond?

Dr. Shafarman. I am acquainted with Philip Raymond.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you know him in 1936?

Dr. Shafarman. I believe my acquaintance with him goes back

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you know him as the State organizer of the Communist Party at that time?

Dr. Shafarman. I knew him as a patient.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you know him as State organizer of the Communist Party at that time?

(Witness consulted counsel.)

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge that he was a member of the Communist Party at that time, or at any time.

Mr. Tavenner. Did he at any time talk to you in 1936 or 1937

regarding Communist Party matters?

Dr. Shafarman. Not to the best of my recollection. Mr. Tavenner. Mr. McGillis testified that Philip Raymond had this young man, William Wright, submit to a physical examination in your office at 5320 John R Street, Detroit, preliminary to his embarking for Spain to take part in the Spanish Civil War. Do you have any recollection at this time of having examined Mr. William Wright!

Dr. Shafarman. I do not have any recollection of it.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. McGillis further in the course of his testimony presented a letter written by William Wright, after arriving in Spain, in which Mr. Wright stated, and I now quote from the letter:

There are more than 30 comrades from Detroit, and the majority of us are in the same company, Company 4, Abraham Lincoln Battalion, Infantry, 35th Division of Spanish Republican Army,

Were you personally acquainted with any of those who were recruited for service in Spain, from the area of Detroit?

(Witness consulted with counsel.)

Dr. Shafarman. I personally have no knowledge of those people that you mentioned, and I have no recollection of it.

Mr Scherer. I didn't hear the answer.

Dr. Shafarman. Will you repeat the question?

(Question read by reporter.)

Dr. Shafarman. I have no recollection of being personally acquainted with anyone who was alleged to have been recruited from the area of Detroit.

Mr. Scherer. Were you acquainted with any of them, whether

it was personally or not?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no recollection of being acquainted with them, at this time, and this is 1955, and I don't even know who they were. You mentioned how many?

Mr. Tavenner. Thirty.

Dr. Shafarman. I cannot recall from memory any who would fit into that category of my personal acquaintances or my professional acquaintances.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you meet any person professionally who desired

an examination for military service in Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. I did not meet anybody professionally who desired an examination for military service in Spain.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you examine any persons sent to you for exam-

ination preliminary to their embarking for Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. There was a committee to render medical aid to Spain, and attempts were made to get medical supplies and ambulances, and send them to Spain. I vaguely remember that there were some personnel who wanted to be ambulance drivers. If that is the sense of military personnel, and not Red Cross personnel, it is possible that I examined somebody who wanted to go to Spain and drive an ambulance, or to be a medical-corps worker. doctors who went to Spain, and there were nurses who went to Spain. I do not recollect the details.

Mr. Tavenner. That is an indication that you examined doctors

and nurses for service in Spain.

Dr. Shafarman. I did not say that I examined doctors or nurses. I said that doctors and nurses went to Spain, and I do not-

Mr. Tavenner. I was asking about people that you had examined. Did you examine any doctors or did you examine any nurses who were destined to go to Spain!

Dr. Shafarman. I did not. Mr. Tavenner. Who did you examine, then, in connection with

service in Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall individual identifications or names, but I think there may have been some who wanted to be ambulance drivers or medical-service workers, and I can't recall their identity or any other details concerning them.

Mr. Tavenner. Does that mean that you did not examine persons to determine whether or not they were fit for military service in

≾pain?

Dr. Shafarman. I did not examine anyone to determine whether

or not he was fit for military service in Spain.

Mr. Tavenner. Were any persons examined by you rejected for service, military service in Spain, as a result of your examination?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge of having examined anyone for military service as such in Spain, and I don't know anything

fnrther about that.

Mr. Tavenner. Then I understand you do say that you examined persons for service in Spain, but not military service; is that the distinction that you are making!

Dr. Shafarman. I just can't remember any specific person who may have come to my office for professional services, it is so long ago. would make a distinction between military service and medical aid.

Mr. Tavenner. That is the distinction that you are making, that you did examine individuals for that limited purpose, but not for military purposes?

Dr. Shafarman. As I recollect, yes.

Mr. Tavenner. How were you paid for your services in the examination of those that you did examine for service in Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. Professional services are usually paid for by the patient to the physician, and that is the way–

Mr. Tavenner. What was it in this case, in these cases?

Dr. Shafarman. If my memory serves me correctly, it would be the same thing. The patient would pay for the services he got.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. McGillis testified before this committee on that He was asked if he knew who paid Dr. Shafarman for medical examinations, and Mr. McGillis replied, "We do know that the boys did not pay the doctor, nor did they know who paid the doctor. nor did they know whether or not the doctor was paid."

That was the result of an investigation which he had conducted. Do you still say that the persons who were examined paid you for their

services?

Dr. Shafarman. I have examined probably as many as 10,000 people in the last 20 years, and I cannot recall the details of each exam-

ination over a period of 20 years.

Mr. Tavenner. But if you were examining recruits for Spain, vou would have no difficulty in remembering how you were compensated, if at all, for that service, Dr. Shafarman.

Dr. Shafarman. I was not examining recruits for Spain for mili-

tary service.

Mr. Tavenner. Regardless of what type of service they were to render, you would know today just as well as you knew then the plan of compensation, if any, that you received.

Dr. Shafarman. Almost invariably, the patient pays for the pro-

fessional services received, and that would be the plan.

Mr. Tavenner. You say that was the plan in these cases?

Dr. Shafarman. That is to the best of my recollection; any patient who comes to my office for professional service is charged for the professional services and pays for it.

Mr. Tavenner. Well, you are making that in a very general form of statement. My question to you is whether or not these persons who were examined under discussion here paid you for your services.

Dr. Shafarman. To the best of my recollection at this time, they

did.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. McGillis produced before the committee a Communist Party membership card, made out to a young man by the name of William Young, whose party name he testified was James Kenneth Yochum, and advised that committee that Young was also examined for military service in Spain by you. Does that refresh your recollection as to your having examined William Young?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall anybody by the name of William Young in that period of time. It is about 19 years ago, or 18 years ago. Young was a very ordinary name, and William is an ordinary name,

and I don't recall it.

Mr. Scherer. Doctor, did you make office records of examinations such as this?

Dr. Shafarman. We try to keep records of every patient who comes to the office.

Mr. Scherer. Do you have your records back that far?

Dr. Shafarman. Gee, I don't know. That is a long time ago, and we usually keep them for about 7 or 8 years, and we do the same things with examination X-ray films, and after a while you have to put them out in the garage for storage.

Mr. Scherer. You may still have your records. From what year

was this, Mr. Tavenner?

Mr. Tavenner. This was 1936.

Mr. Scherer. Possibly you have those records yet; is that not possible, Doctor?

Dr. Shafarman. Well, in 1936 I had not yet set up the kind of record system that I have now, which is a Mayo Clinic system, and I used to keep records in those days in a notebook. I can't recall where they would be right now.

Mr. Scherer. Is it not a fact that the Communist Party paid you

for these examinations?

Dr. Shafarman. Mr. Congressman, it is not a fact that the Com-

munist Party paid me for any examination at any time.

Mr. Scherer. Did some individual representing the Communist Party then make those payments, rather than the individuals you examined for service in Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't know anybody whom I can identify as a

member of the Communist Party.

Mr. Scherer. You have no recollection then of anyone other than the individuals themselves making payment for these examinations to these individuals who went to Spain. Is that your testimony?

Dr. Shafarman. I am trusting my memory to carry me back approximately two decades, and I'm giving you my testimony as best

Î can in terms of what I can remember.

Mr. Scherer. I understand. That is the reason I started my question by saying, "As I understand your testimony." You have no recollection then of anyone other than the patients themselves making payments for these examinations.

Dr. Shafarman. That is the usual procedure in the office.

Mr. Scherer. I am not asking you whether that is the usual procedure. I am asking you whether or not you have recollection.

Dr. Shafarman. I cannot recall specifically what might have happened in any individual situation. Most of us who practice medicine do a great deal of professional work without any thought of compensation.

Mr. Scherer. I understand that, and I understand how difficult it would be to remember anything that happened in the usual course of

the practice of medicine 20 years ago.

As Mr. Tavenner pointed out, I do not see how anyone could forget the circumstances surrounding the examination of a group of individuals who were going to serve in some way in the Spanish Civil War. All I was asking was if your testimony is, or if I understand you correctly, that you have no recollection of anybody paying you for the examination you made to these individuals who went to Spain.

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall the details.

Mr. Scherer. You would not say that somebody did not make a payment for these examinations, would you, other than the individuals themselves!

Dr. Shafarman. To the best of my recollection, any payment that was made would have been made by the individual patient who came into the office in the usual manner.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask a couple of questions, Doctor?

Twenty years ago you were a much younger doctor, and apparently you were keeping, as you said, your accounts in looseleaf books or notebooks rather than on cards. I have a great many friends that are members of the medical profession. In my law practice I became familiar with their customs and practices. As I recall, it is not unusual that a group of persons will be examined by some one doctor by

arrangement with someone else in the community, either some committee or some organization. I am wondering if it is not a fact that in your early medical practice you did examine some people, say, a group of people that were going to a common objective, and that their medical examination fee was arranged for by some committee in the community, not necessarily the Communist Party, but someone, some group of people, or some individuals in the community.

As I understand your testimony, you do remember making examinations of people that were going to be, as you said, ambulance drivers, so apparently you knew that they were going to enter the war in Spain, but, as you say, as ambulance drivers. Maybe they so represented to you. Maybe they did go as ambulance drivers. Maybe

they went for some other purpose.

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge. I have no knowledge that any one of them ever got there. Lots of people come to the office for examinations. We give them advice. If they don't take the advice, carry out their plans, I don't know.

Mr. Doyle. You say you have no knowledge of anyone getting

there

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge of any one of these people. Mr. Doyle. Of course, you did not follow them to know whether or not they did arrive there, so it is quite understandable that you would not have any personal knowledge of them actually landing in Spain, but I remember from your testimony that you said you did examine some of them, who apparently told you they were going there as ambulance drivers, but not for military service, in your judgment. I am not mistaken in that, am I? They did represent that to you?

.Dr. Shafarman. As I can recall, what I can recall, that is essen-

tially so.

Mr. Doyle. That is right, and we appreciate your being helpful to us, so that now, as I understand your testimony, some of these people were examined by you. Someone represented to you, either they or someone else, that they were going as ambulance drivers. That is correct, is it not?

Dr. Shafarman. As I remember.

Mr. Doyle. How many of those people did go as ambulance drivers as far as your examination is concerned?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge of that. I don't know.

Mr. Doyle. Here was the Spanish Civil War. It did not last very long, comparably, and I suppose that these people came to your office within several months, one or the other, so it made an impression on you that they were going as ambulance drivers to Spain. Is it not a fact that someone other than those people paid for their examinations, either some local committee interested in the civil war in Spain or some labor union or some civic committee?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not remember those details.

Mr. DOYLE. I am not surprised that you could not recall the details. Dr. Shafarman. The collection of fees in the practice of medicine

is not the most important thing in the practice of medicine.

Mr. Doyle. Of course, it was 20 years ago, and doctors, like lawyers, are kind of glad in the early days of their practice to get fair fees for their tests. I will ask you one more question: While you said that the payment by the individuals getting the examination was the usual

custom in your office, you did make examinations for some individuals who were paid for by life-insurance companies, did you not?

Dr. Shafarman. That happens from time to time, sure.

Mr. Doyle. Yes, of course. That is part of the ordinary practice all over the country. So it would not have been anything out of your line of practice if you had made these examinations of these several men or women going to Spain as ambulance drivers and some other organization made arrangements to pay for it?

Dr. Shafarman. I just don't recall the details of that transaction. Mr. Doyle. I did want to refresh your memory that in those early days you were paid for examinations by people other than by the

patients themselves.

Dr. Shafarman. Yes; that happens from time to time.

Mr. Doyle. That is all, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. Scherer. Can you explain how these people came to see you for

these examinations?

Dr. Shafarman. Well, if you hang out a shingle indicating that you are available for the practice of medicine, all kinds of people walk in. If you have friends they may refer their friends. There are various sources of patients.

Mr. Scherer. I understand that, but suppose a group of 25 were going to serve in the Spanish Civil War, and there were about 1,500

you are from Detroit; are you not?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes.

Mr. Scherer. About how many doctors in Detroit, 2,000?

Dr. Shafarman. There are 3,000 doctors in Detroit.

Mr. Scherer. Supppose there are 25 persons going to Spain and all 25 of them come to you to be examined. How could you explain that? Dr. Shafarman. I don't know that all 25, or how many it was,

came to me, or how many came to me. I don't remember the details.

Mr. Scherer. We have some evidence that practically all of them came to you. I would like to know how you explain that. Who made the arrangements. There are 3,000 doctors in the city of Detroit. With 25 Communists going to Spain, how is it that practically all of them came to you for an examination? That is what I would like to know.

Dr. Shafarman. I have no explanation for that.

Mr. Doyle. May I ask one further question, Mr. Scherer?

Were you on any local committee for the aid of the Spanish revolution?

Dr. Shafarman. There was a North American Committee To Send Medical Aid to Spain.

Mr. Doyle. Were you a member of that? Dr. Shafarman. I helped that committee.

Mr. Doyle. Were you chairman of that committee, or secretary?

Dr. Shafarman. I was not chairman. I was not secretary.

Mr. DOYLE. But you were active on it as a member of the board, the advisory board?

Dr. Shafarman. No. I merely cooperated with the committee.

Mr. DOYLE. Were you a member of the medical committee in connection with it?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't really remember the details of the committee, but it included professors from the University of Michigan.

Mr. Doyle. At any rate, you were identified in the community as a member of that committee of medical men interested in the Spanish revolution?

Dr. Shafarman. I was interested in what was happening in Spain. and I'm sure my interests were reasonably well known in the com-

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you acquainted with Dr. Frederick C. Lendrum, L-e-n-d-r-u-m?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes; I was acquainted with him.

Mr. Tavenner. Was he associated with you in your office in the practice of medicine?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes; he was associated with me in my office.

Mr. TAVENNER. Mr. McGillis testified that Paul Padgett—and Mr. Padgett also appeared as a witness and testified—was sent by Philip Raymond—he is another State organizer of the Communist Party in Michigan—to your office for a medical examination preparatory to going to Spain. It was further testified that this young man reported to your office, to you, and that he was told to come back that evening, and when he came back, Dr. Lendrum examined him. Do you recall any of the circumstances surrounding that?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall that at all. You might ask Dr.

Lendrum if he recalls.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. McGillis further testified that when Mr. Padgett returned to Philip Raymond after the medical examination, he was advised by Mr. Raymond that they were having considerable difficulty in getting passports and that it would be necessary for him to use another name in order to secure a passport. Do you have any knowledge of the method used in getting passports for these men that were going to Spain to fight?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge of any such problem, never

heard of it until just now.

Mr. TAVENNER. Were you acquainted with a young man by the name of Emmett O. Collier-C-o-l-l-i-e-r?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall the name.
Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Collier testified before this committee that Philip Raymond gave him a note addressed to Dr. E. M. Shafarman on John R. Street and advised him to go over there, and if there was anything wrong with him, Dr. Shafarman would find it out. Collier testified that he went to see you as directed and during the course of the examination, he asked you why you gave such a stiff examination. He commented it was the strictest medical examination he had ever had, to which you replied: "It costs us an awful lot of money to send you where you are going, and we want you to be in perfect physical condition to go there." Do you recall that?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall that.

Mr. Scherer. Do you deny you made such a statement, Doctor? Dr. Shafarman. I do not recall having made such a statement.

Mr. Scherer. You do not deny you made such a statement, though; do you?

Dr. Shafarman. I can neither affirm nor deny it. I don't recall it. Mr. Scherer. If you did not make such a statement, you ought to be able to deny it, if you were not identified in any way with the group that was sending these boys over, should you not? If you had no connection with the shipment of these boys to Spain, Doctor, then you would be in perfect position here today to deny making such a statement, because you could not have made it. You could only have made such a statement if you had been identified with that group. That leads me to believe that perhaps you were, when you say that you have no recollection of making such a statement. That is all.

Dr. Shafarman. I don't recall having made such a statement.

Mr. Scherer. There would be no occasion for you to have made such a statement to that man if you had no knowledge or no connection with the group that were sending these boys over there; would there?

Dr. Shafarman. As I indicated previously, I cooperated with the committee to send medical aid, ambulances, equipment, to Spain. I

cannot recall having made that statement.

Mr. Scherer. Do you know who was supplying the money to the committee with whom you cooperated or of which you were a part?

Dr. Shafarman. There were public meetings attended by many people, and contributions were taken up by the committee. They

raised funds by voluntary contributions.

Mr. Scherer. But you received none of your payment for your services from that committee or from those funds, as I understand your testimony?

Dr. Shafakman. I usually am paid for my professional services in

a patient-physician relationship.

Mr. Scherer. I know that is your usual practice, but my question was: As I understand your testimony, you received no compensation or no funds from this committee which you have just told us about?

Dr. Shafarman. I do not remember having received any funds

from them.

Mr. Scherer. You would not deny that you received your compen-

sation from that group, would you, Doctor!

Dr. Shafarman. I don't believe I ever received any compensation from them. I cannot recall having received any compensation from them.

Mr. Doyle. How large a committee was this, Doctor?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember. It was just a list of names on a letterhead that I can recall.

Mr. Doyle. I mean about how many men in medicine were on it? Dr. Shafarman. There might have been as many as 25 doctors.

Mr. Doyle. Were there some members on the committee that were not in medicine?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't think so, because this was the North American Medical Committee. It was a medical committee. It included some of the topflight personnel of the University of Michigan Medical School.

Mr. TAVENNER. Doctor, Mr. Collier stated on oath to this committee that you said to him: "It costs us an awful lot of money to send you where you are going." Will you tell the committee how much it did

cost to send a recruit to Spain!

Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember having made that statement or any statement remotely resembling it. I haven't the foggiest idea what it would cost to send anybody to Spain. I never had any idea of what it would cost to send anybody to Spain, or Switzerland, or anywhere else. I just don't know.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you have any financial connection whatever with the financing of the recruitment of men for service in Spain, whether it be military service or driving ambulances?

Dr. Shafarman. Would you repeat that question. Let me get it

straight.

Mr. TAVENNER. Read the question. (The reporter read the question.)

Dr. Shafarman. I believe I was asked personally to make financial contributions to this group, and I believe, as I recall at this time to the best of my recollection, that I made financial contributions. I don't remember how much.

Mr. TAVENNER. To whom did you make the contributions?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember the persons concerned.

Mr. TAVENNER. Who solicited them? Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember. Mr. TAVENNER. Philip Raymond? Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember.

Mr. Tavenner. You don't remember whether he did or not?

Dr. Shafarman. To the best of my recollection at this time he did not, but I don't remember.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Philip Raymond's wife, Vera Katz Raymond,

solicit contributions for this purpose from you?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember who the persons were who solicited contributions from me. Mr. Tavenner, you will appreciate that this is a matter of some 18, 19 years, and I wouldn't begin to trust my memory on these things.

Mr. TAVENNER. But there were circumstances which followed which should impress all of these matters on your memory as well as if they

happened yesterday, Doctor; isn't that true?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't know.

Mr. Tavenner. Mr. Collier further testified that the part of the examination which you gave him was a tuberculin test for which he signed a blue card which had on it the heading "City of Detroit, Public Health Department."

Did you use the blue card signed by Mr. Collier as a basis for com-

pensation by the city for the test that you gave him?

Dr. Shafarman. In 1936 the city of Detroit employed a group of public health physicians—

Mr. TAVENNER. Of whom you were one?

Dr. Shafarman. No; please take it easy—employed a group of public health physicians to visit individual doctors in their offices and enlist their aid in a campaign to wipe out tuberculosis, and one of these doctors came to my office and explained the purposes of this casefinding campaign. It was like a venereal disease casefinding campaign in which each doctor was asked if he would do certain routine procedures for each patient who came to the office and report the results of the procedures to the board of health.

There are certain things that we are required by law to do. There are certain things that we are asked to do. If a pregnant woman comes into the office, we are required by law to do a blood test. If two people come in to get marriage license certificates, we are required by law to do blood tests. In this situation we were requested to do a tuberculin skin test on every patient who would consent to have

the procedure carried out, and it was clearly indicated to the patient, as was also the case of the blood test, that there would be no charge to the patient for the service; and for approximately a year and a half or 2 years every patient who came to my office and would consent to such a procedure was subject to this skin test and asked to return so that the result of the test could be evaluated, and a report was then sent to the Board of Health.

Now, for those two services, for the performance of the skin test and for the reading of it, and for the filing of the reports, the board of health paid a nominal fee of \$1 for each service; total, \$2. The patients were not charged for this. The board of health paid for it, and it was done for every patient who would consent to have it done. I don't recall the details concerning Mr. Collier or any other particular patient who might have come in at that time, but I'm sure that if he ever came to the office in that period he would have been asked to return. He would have been asked to have this particular test performed, regardless of whatever he may have come in for, and to return within 48 hours if he could conveniently do so, to permit the test to be read. This was a perfectly simple straightforward professional service that we were asked to carry out on behalf of the board of health. I participated in that campaign.

Does that answer your question!

Mr. Scherer. How many years ago was that?

Dr. Shafarman. This went on for about 3 years. From 1936 to 1939 we were asked to do these skin tests for verybody who came in and we did literally hundreds of them.

Mr. Scherer. You remember the details of that extremely well,

Doctor.

Dr. Shafarman. I remember the campaign extremely well because it went on for about 3 years, and I was very active in it because the area where my office is located is a center of a high incidence of tuberculosis, and the job the board of health wanted the doctors to do was to find the people who had TB and arrange for their care so as to wipe it out. When you do something over and over again for about 3 years, and over a thousand days, you probably would remember those details.

Mr. Scherer. But sending Americans to participate in this Spanish war was also an unusual thing that would impress the details of any events connected therewith upon one's mind. In fact, that would be a little more sensational than the TB campaign that you participated in.

Neverthless, go ahead, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Is it not a fact that the city of Detroit made an investigation relating to the question of your having submitted this type of bill for payment by the city of Detroit in cases where you had examined persons for overseas service in Spain?

Dr. Shafarman. The city of Detroit investigated the participation of several physicians in the campaign. To the best of my knowledge and belief it was not in reference to any particular group of patients.

It was the whole participation program.

Mr. TAVENNER. What was the result of the investigation as far as

you were concerned?

Dr. Shafarman. Well, the reports I sent in were accepted. The patients were treated. I was paid for my services, as I remember, and I still practice medicine in the city of Detroit.

Mr. Tavenner. Yes; but were you continued in participating in that plan after the investigation?

Dr. Shafarman. I think that by that time—I think that was, oh, 15 years ago or more—the whole plan had folded up or was folding up.

Mr. TAVENNER. I am not speaking of the time when the whole plan folded up, but prior to its folding up, were you not deprived of the benefit of that course of practice?

Dr. Shafarman. I just don't remember the details of that.

remember: it may be.

Mr. Scherer. What does the record show, Mr. Tavenner!

Mr. Tavenner. There is a statement by the witness Sergeant Mikuliak to the effect that he was denied the privilege of continuing. That's probably what hap-Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember.

pened, but I don't remember the details. Mr. Scherer. Another thing I would not forget—if the court would

stop me from practicing in certain fields for a little while. Mr. Tavenner. Doctor, you spoke of the Medical Bureau To Aid

Spanish Democracy as being an organization-

Dr. Shafarman. It was a medical committee to send medical aid to Spain. It was a committee. As I remember, it consisted almost entirely of physicians. I cooperated with that committee, as I have

stated. Do you have a question?

Mr. TAVENNER. Yes; I do. Sergeant Maciosek, of the city of Detroit, testified about this committee and produced a letter dated November 1937 on the letterhead of the Medical Bureau To Aid Spanish Democracy. It was a request from that organization addressed to the city of Detroit to permit a procession of cars in the street as an escort.

Dr. Shafarman. Could you give me that date again?

Mr. Tavenner. The date of the letter is November 1, 1937, requesting a permit for a procession of cars as an escort for the Hollywood carayan to Spain. This was a hospital ambulance donated by the Motion Picture Artists Committee To Aid Spanish Democracy.

There appeared on that letterhead the names of the Michigan committee, which I believe to be the same committee to which you refer. Your name appears on that letterhead as the treasurer of the

organization.

Were you the treasurer of the organization?

Dr. Shafarman. I may have functioned as treasurer for a brief moment. I don't recall the details with any precision. They had a Hollywood caravan ; did you say ?

Mr. Tavenner. Yes.

Dr. Shafarman. Of what? Would you repeat it, please?

Mr. Tavenner. It was a request for a permit for a procession of cars to be used as an escort for the Hollywood caravan to Spain, as it was called, which was a hospital ambulance donated by the Motion Picture Artists Committee To Aid Spanish Democracy, which went through the whole country from Hollywood.

During the time you were treasurer of this organization, what was

the source of the funds you received?

Dr. Shafarman. As I indicated before, the committee would get its funds from donations at public meetings when collections would be taken up. This is what I remember of the incidents of that period.

Mr. TAVENNER. How were the funds used which were so received?

Dr. Shafarman. To buy medical supplies as nearly as I know;

ambulances.

Mr. Tavenner. I hand you the February 28, 1940, issue of the Daily Worker which has a photograph on it, and under the photograph appear the names of those who are in the photograph. Will you examine it please and see whether or not you can identify your own likeness in the photograph?

Dr. Shafarman. I'm not very photogenic; am I?

Mr. Tavenner. You apparently recognize your photograph.

Dr. Shafarman. What was the question?

Mr. Tavenner. Have you identified your photograph?

Dr. Shafarman. Well, there is a smudge there that could be anybody.

Mr. Scherer. Wait a minute. That is no answer to that question,

Counsel. Is that your photograph or is it not?

Dr. Shafarman. Let me take another look at that, would you, please?

(Witness confers with counsel.)

Mr. Tavenner. Answer the question, please.

Dr. Shafarman. I shouldn't admit that I ever looked like that, but it may be I.

Mr. TAVENNER. There is no doubt about it; is there?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't know. There is no doubt that there was such a situation in which I was probably photographed.

Mr. TAVENNER. And that is your photograph appearing in the

picture; is it not?

Dr. Shafarman. It could be.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you in doubt about it?

Dr. Shafarman. Gosh, I don't know. Mr. Doyle. Is his name under the alleged photograph?

Dr. Shafarman. They have my name spelled out there, sure.

Mr. Scherer. Did you know the woman in that picture, Miss Page? Dr. Shafarman. We were all in the same situation, together. There was such a woman, Miss Page.

Mr. Scherer. Did you know her?

Dr. Shafarman. I knew her as a result of a brief contact for a matter of minutes.

Mr. Scherer. Did you know Philip Raymond, who also appears in

that picture?

Dr. Shafarman. Sure.

Mr. Scherer. Do you know Joseph Clark?

Dr. Shafarman. I think I can remember a person by the name of Joseph Clark.

Mr. Scherer. Were you one of them arrested by the FBI?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes; I was.

Mr. Scherer. Doctor, this is the first time I saw you, but that picture is good enough for me to say that is you in your early days. It is a

pretty good likeness.

Mr. Tavenner. It is noted that you were 1 of 16 persons—it is stated under your photograph—who were arrested on charges of recruiting for the Spanish Republican Army. And those charges were dismissed.

Dr. Shafarman. I was arrested. I think there were 16 altogether who were arrested. I don't know the precise wording of the charge.

Mr. Tavenner. You did recruit for service in Spain, did you not? Dr. Shafarman. I cooperated with the medical committee to send medical aid to Spain.

Mr. TAVENNER. And you cooperated with Phil Raymond, also;

didn't vou?

Dr. Shafarman. To send medical aid to Spain?

Mr. Tavenner. No; to recruit for Spain.

Dr. Shafarman. Not to the best of my recollection, not to recruit military personnel. I don't remember ever having done anything like that

Mr. Tavenner. When did you first become acquainted with Phil

Raymond?

Dr. Shafarman. Probably about 19 years ago; 1936.

Mr. Tavenner. And you have known him through the years since then; have you not?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes, I have.

Mr. Tavenner. Has Phil Raymond solicited you for funds for any purpose?

Dr. Shafarman. Not to the best of my recollection.

Mr. Tavenner. Why is it each time I ask you a question you say not to your recollection? Don't you know whether he has or has not?

(Witness confers with counsel.) Dr. Shafarman. I will stand by my answer. I don't recollect.

Mr. TAVENNER. Has his wife, Vera Katz Raymond, solicited funds from you for any purpose?

Dr. Shafarman. Not that I remember.

Mr. Tavenner. And that's as far as you will commit yourself?

Dr. Shafarman. Events of many years ago I don't remember in sufficient detail to give any better answers.

Mr. TAVENNER. Let's bring the matter up to a more recent date.

Did Philip Raymond solicit you for funds in 1947?

Dr. Shafarman. 1947? Not that I can remember.

Mr. Tavenner. In 1948?

Dr. Shafarman. Not that I can remember.

Mr. Scherer. You don't deny that you gave him funds or them

funds in those years; do you, Doctor?

Dr. Shafarman. I cannot remember having given him any funds. Mr. Scherer. Mr. Tavenner asked you a few minutes ago why you always said you could not recollect or could not remember. I can answer that question. I learned that early in the practice of law. That's the answer given by somebody who doesn't want to answer and doesn't want to be caught on a perjury charge. I learned that in the first couple of years of practice, Mr. Tavenner.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you make a contribution to Philip Raymond in

1947 for the Michigan Herald?

Dr. Shafarman. I don't remember.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you ever make any contribution for the benefit of the Michigan Herald?

(Witness confers with counsel.)

Dr. Shafarman. I'll refuse to answer that question on the basis of the privilege accorded me under the fifth amendment.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you know Phil Raymond to be the State or-

ganizer for the Communist Party of Michigan in 1947?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no personal knowledge of his political

status.

Mr. Scherer. Irrespective of whether it is personal knowledge or other knowledge, did you have any knowledge, either from a direct or indirect source, that Phil Raymond was a Communist organizer?

Dr. Shafarman. I have no knowledge of that.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did Phil Raymond ever discuss with you the matter of giving medical examinations to persons sent to you by him?

Dr. Shafarman. Many people refer patients to me just as a personal favor to me, I suppose. I don't recall any specific discussion of such a referral.

Mr. Tavenner. Did you ever attend a meeting of the Communist

Party at which Phil Raymond was present?

Dr. Shafarman. I'll refuse to answer that question on the privilege

granted me under the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. In 1936 when these various examinations were made in your office to which reference has been made, were you a member of the Communist Party?

Dr. Shafarman. I'll refuse to answer that question on the basis of

the fifth amendment.

 ${
m Mr}$ . Tavenner, Doctor, you prepared and caused to be filed with this committee a certificate regarding the physical condition of David Mates in December 1954.

Dr. Shafarman. I did.

Mr. Tavenner. When did you first become acquainted with David Mates !

Dr. Shafarman. To the best of my knowledge and belief and

recollection, it was probably in 1951, about 4 years ago.

Mr. TAVENNER. What were the circumstances under which you then met him!

Dr. Shafarman. Well, he came to the office as a patient.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you learn then or at any later date that Mr. David Mates had been a member of the Communist Party?

Dr. Shafarman. No: I did not.

Mr. Tavenner. What was the first date on which you examined him

as a basis for your letter of December 14, 1954?

Dr. Shafarman. If my memory serves me correctly, it was the 3d of December or the 2d or the 4th, somewhere in the first few days of December.

Mr. TAVENNER. You knew at that time that Mr. Mates had been subpensed as a witness before this committee, did you not?

Dr. Shafarman. I did not know it at that time.

Mr. Tavenner. You, of course, knew it on December 14 when you

addressed this letter to the chairman of this committee?

Dr. Shafarman. That was when I found out that Mr. Mates had been asked to appear before this committee, but I had already advised him almost 2 weeks previously to go home and to go to bed and stay there, because I thought his physical condition warranted a complete rest, a complete change of his usual occupational activities; and I examined him in the first few days of December and sent him home to go to bed and stay there. I thought he needed some rest and needed it badly.

Mr. Scherer. What was wrong with him?

Dr. Shafarman. As I indicated to the committee, he was in a state of exhaustion; nervous exhaustion, severe, acute.

Mr. Scherer. Is that all that was wrong with him?

Dr. Shafarman. Well, that's plenty.

Mr. Scherer. I understand that is plenty, but I am asking if there

was anything else wrong with him?

Dr. Shafarman. I thought that all the physical findings and all the symptoms and all the laboratory studies that were done could be explained by that diagnosis. That was my opinion after I had taken a history.

Mr. Scherer. Do laboratory findings show nervous exhaustion?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes, Congressman, laboratory findings can constitute support of evidence of nervous exhaustion.

Mr. Scherer. In what way?

Dr. Shafarman. By the elimination of such things as cardiac failure, kidney failure, specific digestive diseases—

Mr. Scherer. Did he have any cardiac failure?

Dr. Shafarman. By the elimination of such organic symptoms as will explain the fatigue, the lassitude, the diarrhea, the irritability, the nervousness, the palpitation. If you have a patient who presents a certain problem, and you arrive at a certain conclusion, you can support that conclusion by laboratory findings which are either negative or positive.

Mr. Scherer. Pardon me. In Mates' case were they all negative

laboratory findings?

Dr. Shafarman. Except one very important one, and that was the basal metabolic rate which was very importantly depressed, and that's characteristic of this condition.

Mr. Scherer. You mean you gave him a metabolism test?

Dr. Shafarman. I gave him 3 or 4 of them. Mr. Scherer. That was the only positive one?

Dr. Shafarman. The electrocardiagram was in the normal range,

chest X-ray, urine, sigmoidoscopic.

Mr. Scherer. And with those negatives you concluded the things that he told you about his condition could be attributed only to nervous exhaustion then?

Dr. Shafarman. That was my diagnosis.

Mr. Scherer. You cannot see nervous exhaustion, can you?

Dr. Shafarman. I stated in that communication a straight professional opinion of a patient whom I examined, and I'll lend you all the textbooks you want if you want to read up on that subject, with all due respect to you.

I'll stand on my record and my professional qualifications on my

diagnostic ability and training to arrive at a conclusion.

Mr. TAVENNER. When did you arrive at the conclusion that he had recovered from his difficulty?

Dr. Shafarman. Oh, 3 or 4 weeks later. I don't remember the date exactly.

Mr. TAVENNER. Did you tell the committee that he was not able to come to Washington until 3 or 4 weeks after you examined him?

Dr. Shafarman. At the time that I examined him I advised him to go home and go to bed and stay there and take certain medicines, and at that time on those occasions when I visited him at home, I continued

him on that treatment, on that regimen. It is called the Weir-Mitchell treatment. I believe he recovered in about 3 or 4 weeks.

Mr. Scherer. He recovered right after he was due to testify here, Doctor.

Mr. Tavenner. How long was that after the date on which he was

subpenaed to appear before this committee? Dr. Shafarman. What was the date he was subpensed?

Mr. Tavenner. You saw him on December 3, 1954, I believe.

Dr. Shafarman. I saw him about five times after that.

Mr. Tavenner. How long was it after December 3 before he was

well enough to have appeared before this committee?

Dr. Shafarman. I arrived at the conclusion that he had had the maximum benefit of medical treatment along about the 24th of Jan-

Mr. Scherer. When you treated Mr. Mates, you were keeping medi-

cal records, were you not?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes, sir.

Mr. Scherer. Do you have such records in your office?

Dr. Shafarman. Yes, sir. Mr. Tavenner. Did the fact that he was subpensed for appearance before this committee for interrogation on the subject of com-

munism influence you in the giving of this certificate?

Dr. Shafarman. Of course not. In the first place, I did not know that he had a subpena until I got a call from him indicating that his lawyer would communicate with me to verify the advice that I had given to go home and go to bed. That was the first time I knew that he was under any obligation to appear before this committee.

Mr. TAVENNER. But you knew that, of course, when you wrote this letter to the committee on the 14th day of December, because it is referred to in the letter? I say when you wrote that letter, were you influenced in any way by the fact that he was to appear here as a wit-

ness in a matter involving communism?

Dr. Shafarman. I was not influenced in any way by any consideration other than the requirements of the patient's physical status.

Mr. Tavenner. Were you a member of the Communist Party on December 14, 1954, when you executed this certificate?

Dr. Shafarman. I must refuse to answer that question on the basis

of the provisions of the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Are you now a member of the Communist Party? Dr. Shafarman. I must refuse to answer that question on the basis

of the privilege conferred upon me by the fifth amendment.

Mr. Tavenner. Is it your position that Mr. Mates was not physically able to make the trip to Washington on December 14?

Dr. Shafarman. That was the professional advice that I gave him.

What was that date?

Mr. Tavenner. December 14.

Dr. Shafarman. That was my professional advice to Mr. Mates. I would not have wanted him to go anywhere even by ambulance.

Mr. Tavenner. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Doyle. Mr. Frazier?

Mr. Frazier. I have no questions.

Mr. Scherer. No questions.

Mr. Doyle. I haven't any questions, Doctor, but I am frank to say I am quite amazed to have heard all your testimony up until within the last few minutes when, for the first time, you pleaded your constitutional privilege. I am amazed and shocked because it indicates at least there is some place in your experience within the last few years when something arose in connection with the Communist Party in our own country that makes you feel it your duty to yourself to plead the amendment.

I am always shocked when men with fine educations and opportunities to serve the country find themselves in a position where manifestly your only justification in pleading the amendment is it might incrimnate you to tell the facts and answer the questions, frankly and fully.

If you are another one of those men who has been tied up in any way with the Communist conspiracy, why in heaven don't you get out of it? I am not even inferring that you were a member because, as I understand it, there is no inference merely because a man in good faith pleads the amendment. I am frank to say to you that I think our information indicates pretty well that you had pretty close connections with the preparation for, and shipment of these American men and women to Spain, and that the Communist Party was pretty closely identified with it, also.

Then, with you pleading the amendment, as you did, the last minute, it cannot help but leave a big question mark in my mind. I just want to repeat, if you have found yourself in that environment, why in

heaven don't you get out of it?

I realize that there is no opportunity for you and I to discuss it here, but I would be less than frank as an American Congressman if I did not thus speak to you.

Thank you, Counsel. The witness is excused, Mr. Tavenner.

The committee stands in recess.

(Whereupon, at 4 p. m., the committee recessed, subject to call.)

## INDEX

Individu	JALS
	Page
Alexander, Gabriel N	161
Allan, William	174–176
Alston, Chris	175
Anderson, Jack	
Arnold, George	
Aron, Henry	
Bechtold, Eugene	
Belson, Irving Charles	
Block, Albert M	
Carey, James B	
Carlquist, G	
Christofel, Carl	
Clark. Joseph	
Collier, Emmett O	
Cover, Lawrence	50 51 (testimony) 159 100
Dahl, Harold	
Dennett, Eugene	
Dickstein, Abraham	
Donner, Frank J	
Dudley. James	
Emspak, Julius	
Furay, Mort	
Garfield, Arthur	25, 75, 92, 93, 155
Glaser, Marguerite	189
Gojack, John Thomas	22, 26, 36, 38-40, 42, 44, 46, 57, 60,
	71-89 (testimony), 91-156 (testimony)
Hathaway, C. A	178
Haywood, Harry	178
Hupman, Melvin	
Ives, William	
Jacobs, Julia	
Johnson, Elmer	
Jourdain, H	
Kelly, Charles	
Kirkendall, Kermit M	
Lacey, Virgil	
Lamb. Leonard	
Lawrence, II	
Lawson, John	189
Lendrum, Frederick C	
Lunet, Andre	
Mann Thomas	142
Mann, Thomas	
Marhanka, Dick	
Markham, Charles H	50
Markland, Lem	25
Mates, David (born Metropolitan, David)_	
McGillis, John D	(testimony), 215-217
McGillis, John D	201, 202, 204, 208
McMichael, Jack Metropolitan, David. (See Mates, David.	51
Metropolitan, David. (See Mates, David.	)
Metropolitan, Morris	166
Mikkelsen, Harold M	192
Miller, David	175

ii INDEX

	Page
Moore, Elizabeth	46
Vurray Phillip 174	175
Nicholas Ashley J	130
Nixon, Russell 134, 138-140, 146,	147
Oken, Lydia	189
Oken, Morris	171
Padgett, Paul	208
Patterson, Leonard	51
Paulson, G	178
Pollitt, Basil R	158
Race, Joe	178
Raymond, Philip	-215
Raymond, Vera Katz (Mrs. Philip Raymond) 210	, 214
Reilly, Pete	40
Rein, David	200
Reuther, Walter 185,	196
Robb, Dean	55
Ruddy, Martin	178
Santwire, Milton Joseph	192
Schwab, Irving 171,	176
Scott, Bertha 94, 95	5, 97
Scott, Cecil85	, 97
Scribner, David 152, 158,	161
Shafarman, Eugene Maurice 162, 163, 200-218 (testime	ony)
Shaw, Harry	178
Shore, Jerome	175
Smith, Dallas95-97,	127
Solomon, Nathan36	
Steuben, John	36
Strunk, Arthur Paul	. 50
	175
Williams, Leroy	97
Wright, William	202
Yochum, James Kenneth, (See Young, William,)	
Yochum, James Kenneth. (See Young, William.) Young, William (alias Yochum, James Kenneth)	204
ORGANIZATIONS	
Abraham Lincoln Battalion	4-1
American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born 37,	171
American Committee for Protection of Foreign Born	
American Committee to Survey Trade Union Conditions in Europe	111
American Youth for a Free World	154
American found for a Free World	
Civil Rights CongressCommittee to Win Amnesty for the Smith Act Victims	$154 \\ 154$
	1.04
Communist Party: Indiana	co
Michigan: Detroit, Vickers Club190,	62
Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America, United 139, 159, 180	107
District 9	7, 13
Local 90556, 58	, 59
Local 931	
International Confederation of Free Trade Unions	110
Medical Bureau To Aid Spanish Democracy	212
Metal Workers Union, Seine 112, 131, 133, 139, 140, 142	
Motion Picture Artists Committee To Aid Spanish Democracy	212
National Committee To Secure Justice in the Rosenberg Case	154
National Council of American-Soviet Friendship	60
National Negro Labor Council 35, 36, 60	
Ohio State Committee on Un-American Activities	24
Red International of Labor Unions	182
Stockholm Peace Appeal. (See World Peace Appeal.) Textile Workers Union, National.	
Textile Workers Union, National	181

INDEX iii

	Page
Trade Union Unity League	178–183, 187, 198
Union Theological Seminary	51
United Public Workers	
Vickers, Inc	189
World Federation of Trade Unions 110, 1	
World Peace Appeal (popularly referred to as the Stockholm I	
(or Petition))	
Young Communist League	51
PUBLICATIONS	
Facts	28
March of Labor 36, 37	48, 57, 58, 150, 151
Michigan Herald	214
UE News	
World Trade Union News	111









BOSTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

= New york area pbs 1-4

3199 = Fort wayne 3190 = Southe pts 1-3

3191 = Miluonkee p651-Z

3192 = Nework pts 1-2



